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RELATING TO THE CALLING OF AN ATLANTIC
EXPLORATORY CONVENTION
MONDAY, JULY 25, 1955
UNITED STATES SENATE,
COMM_[ITrEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS,

Washington, D. C.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10: 35 a. m. in the caucus
room, Senate Office Building, Senator J. W. Fulbright presiding.
Present: Senators Fulbright (presiding), George (chairman),
Sparkman, Morse, Smith (New Jersey), and La.nger.
Senator FULBRIGHT. The committee will come to order.
OPENING REMARKS OF CHAIRMAN

This hearing is on Senate Concurrent Resolution 12, which has
been introduced by Senator Kefauver for himself and 14 other Senators. The resolution would request the President to invite the other
democracies which sponsored the North Atlantic Treaty to name
delegates to a convention which would explore the extent to which
these countries might further unite and agree to form a defense,
economic, and political union.
(S. Con. Res. 12 is as follows:)
[S. Con. Res. 12, 84th Cong., 1st sess.],
CONCURRENT RESOLUTION

Whereas the preservation of democratic institutions everywhere demands
united action by the world's leading democracies; and
Whereas the North Atlantic Treaty has already committed its members to
"contribute toward the further development of peaceful and friendly international
relations by strengthening their free institution", and to "encourage economic
collaboration between any or all of them"; and
Whereas it is essential to determine by what means the democracies can
further unify their efforts in the military, political, and economic fields to achieve
these objectives; and
Whereas the Nine Power Agreement to extend the North Atlanic Treaty and
defense system to include the German Federal Republic makes such exploration
still more timely; and
Whereas it is desirable that this problem be considered by delegates who would
act in accordance with their individual convictions and make a public report
of their joint findings and recommendations: Now, therefore, be it
Resolved by the Senate (the House of Representatives concurring), That the
President is requested to invite the other democracies which sponsored the North
Atlantic Treaty to name delegates, including members of their principal political
parties, to meet in a convention with similarly appointed delegates from the
United States and from such other democracies as the convention may invite, to
explore and to report to what extent their peoples might further unite within
the framework of the United Nations, and agree to form, federally or otherwise,
a defense, economic, and political union.
1
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Senator FULBRIGHT. This morning the committee will hear from
the proponents of the resolution. At a later date the committee will
hear representatives of the Department of State, as well as such opponents of the resolution, as have requested to testify.
The first witness this morning is Senator Kefauver.
Senator KEFAU VER. I will make a brief statement, Senator Ful-

bright, and then we have some distinguished witnesses here to testify.
I

STATEMENT OF HON. ESTES KEFAUVER, A UNITED STATES
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF TENNESSEE
Senator KFAUVER. I want to express my appreciation to this com-

mittee for your consideration in scheduling hearings today on Senate
Concurrent Resolution 12. If adopted in its present form, this resolution would provide for the President to invite the other democracies
which sponsored the North Atlantic Treaty to name delegates to a
convention for the purpose of exploring means of further unity
among the democracies.
Mr. Chairman, I am not going to read all of my statement, but I
would like to have it printed in full.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Without objection, it is so ordered.
(The prepared statement of Senator Kefauver is as follows:)
STATEMENT BY SENATOR ESTES KEFAUVER

(DEMOCRAT,

TENNESSEE)

BEFORE THE

FOREIGN RELATIONS COMMITTEE ON SENATE CONCURRENT RESOLUTION

12

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I want to express my appreciation to this committee for your consideration in scheduling hearings today on
Senate Concurrent Resolution 12. If adopted in its present form, this resolution
would provide for the President to invite the other democracies which sponsored
the North Atlantic Treaty to name delegates to a convention for the purpose
of exploring means of further unity.
As the committee knows, I was joined in offering this resolution by Senators
Flanders, Humphrey, Jackson, Lehman, Long, Mansfield, McNamara, Murray,
Neely, Neuberger, O'Mahoney, Payne, Scott, and Sparkman. I believe that my
fellow sponsors would also join me in urging the committee to make any changes
in the language in the resolution which you deem necessary in order to better
define or make more precise its purposes. For instance, it is my understanding
that the executive departments concerned may propose that the language be
changed to have the invitation of the President issued on behalf of the Congress.
Such a change would certainly be satisfactory with me and is, in fact, in keeping with our own constitutional history. The important thing is that we take
a step now which the times demand and make such acongress possible.
The President's meeting at the summit emphasizes, in my opinion, the desirability of the step here proposed. In line with our own history of freedom
in the United States and the comparable histories of freedom among our fellow democracies, these meetings of the heads of state serve to reemphasize the
desirability of meetings also among representatives of the people themselves.
We need now a meeting after the summit-a meeting of the sovereigns-a
meeting of the people themselves from whom, under the democratic theory of
government, all power derives.
I believe it to be significant that during the past few months an increasing
number of the world's leaders have endorsed the plan here proposed. I have
here the statement of Gen. George C. Marshall, former Secretary of State, former
Secretary of Defense, and former Chief of Staff which I think is of sufficient
importance to read in its entirety:
"A few days before the death of Justice Owen J. Roberts, I accepted his Invitation of May 5 to become a member of the Council of the Atlantic Union
Committee which he has headed since its foundation in 1949. In accepting I
wrote him May 12:
"'I am honored to be counted among those who support the unity of free
nations.'
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"Justice Roberts' services to defense as well as to the judiciary were manifold,
but perhaps the finest thing he did was the sacrifice he made in resigning from
the Supreme Court to devote himself to the cause of Atlantic Union.
"The subject today is vitally important and the period fateful. All probably
agree to the importance of Atlantic unity but few act.
"Recently a resolution calling for action was introduced in Congress by a
distinguished bipartisan group from both Houses. It proposes that delegates
from the United States and other NATO democracies meet in a convention 'to
explore and report to what extent their peoples might further unite within the
framework of the United Nations, and agree to form, federally or otherwise, a
defense, economic, and political union.' This prudent proposal, which commits
us only to exploration, deserves support.
"Thinking back on the development of our own Federal Union-on the doubts
and difficulties which preceded the final union of the colonies, on the remarkable
advance in freedom, invention, production, and living standards which followed
on the solution of the early difficulties, and on the high degree to which the
States have continued to maintain their individual personality and institutionsAmericans should have a sympathetic understanding of this effort to overcome
the limitations of national barriers in the approach to a solution for common
problems.
"What I said when I addressed the conference of governors on July 14, 1947,
I would repeat today: 'There is no blinking the fact that this country now
stands at a turning point in its relations to its traditional friends among the
nations of the Old World.'
"Either it must finish the task of assisting these countries to adjust themselves politically to the changed demands of a new age, or it -must reconcile
itself to seeing them move in directions which are consistent neither with their
own traditions nor with those of this country. Whatever course is adopted
will affect the lives and fortunes of people in every State of the Union."
This from the author of the Marshall plan.
I have here another statement from Mr. Robert Schuman, Minister of Justice
in the present French Cabinet, former Premier of France, which I should like
to read :
"The setting up of an Exploratory Committee (Comit6 d'Etude) regarding
Atlantic Union which is advocated at present in the United States Congress by
so many distinguished Senators and Representatives, is of the highest importance
to all nations belonging to NATO.
"I have long been an ardent partisan of a European Federation to be integrated
itself in the Atlantic Community. But certain European nations have hesitated
to advance far in this direction so long as the United States, Canada, and Great
Britain were not disposed to explore in common with them an eventual political,
economic, and military union.
"If the American Congress accepts the Atlantic proposal of Senator Kefauver,
all the democratic European nations should be happy to accept the invitation
to send delegates to such a Study Commission. Should there result from the
work of this conference and from later proposals the outline of an acceptable
plan of union, in which each of the member nations would be attributed an
equitable voting right protecting it from any eventual domination by a single
nation-which would be contrary to the democratic ideal of the Union-we
would then certainly have made a great step toward world peace and general
prosperity."
This from the author of the Schuman plan.
Paul-Henri Spaak, Foreign Minister of Belgium, said, in endorsing this
proposal:
"The Atlantic Exploratory Convention -Resolution proposed in the American
Congress by Senator Kefauver, Senator Flanders, and other leading Americans
seems to me a most praiseworthy effort to obtain at least a preliminary examination of the advantages and disadvantages of closer cooperation among Western
democracies. I personally hope that such discussion will take place between the
citizens of the Atlantic Nations very soon."
Former Prime Minister of Belgium Paul Van Zeeland said:
"Any step leading to the acceptance or the support by the United States of
the creation of a truly well-balanced and equitable Atlantic community would,
in my opinion, be a great support and a strong inducement for those who are
doing their best to create a European union * * *
"To sum up, it would be a major step toward peace and prosperity throughout
the world."
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Foreign Minister of Italy Gaetano Martino said of the resolution:
"I agree with Senator Kefauver that the peace of the world cannot be assured
by methods of formal diplomacy alone: and I feel that any efforts on the part
of leading citizens in different democratic countries to explore and carefully
discuss the probable advantages, obstacles, and problems connected with some
possible form of eventual democratic federation are very desirable, because the
more discussion we have of these problems the closer is the likelihood of eventual
solution."
Now just exactly what is this plan, why do I think it is necessary, and how
would it work?
NATO is now the most integrated and developed international organization
of the free world as well as the principal bulwark of its security. But NATO
is still fundamentally a military alliance. In the military field it has created an
Atlantic defense force under a unified command exercised by a supreme commander. But in the political field, power of decision still rests with 14 separate
national governments which must agree unanimously before action can be
taken-and NATO action is strictly limited to making recommendations.
NATO has as yet no adequate machinery for the exercise of civil control over
its military forces, despite the fact that civil control over military force is a
basic principle of every democratic people.
The purpose of the resolution for an Atlantic Exploratory Convention is to
bring about a meeting of the most competent citizens of the Atlantic democracies to determine what steps might be taken outside the military field to bring
about unity of action. On behalf of the other sponsors of this resolution, I wish
briefly to explain certain provisions in its enacting clause.
It requests the President to invite the other democracies which sponsored
the North Atlantic Treaty-Canada, Britain, France, Belgium, the Netherlands,
and Luxembourg-to name delegates to meet in a convention with similarly
appointed delegates of the United States. There is no reason why the President
should not, if he deemed it desirable, undertake this initiative jointly with the
Prime Minister of Canada or Britain or of any other of these nations. Because
these seven nations have already joined in sponsoring the North Atlantic Treaty,
this exploratory convention can most appropriately be initiated by them.
But the resolution provides that the convention may invite other democracies
to participate, thus removing the onus of our Government having to choose
between one friendly nation and another. The convention can issue such invitations without disturbing the friendly relations between governments.
The delegates to the convention proposed in this resolution would be appointed
by their governments, thereby insuring that men of the highest competence and
experience would devote their full time to this high mission for as long a
period as might be required. The delegates from the United States could
appropriately be appointed by the President with the advice and consent of
the Senate. They would include members of the principal political parties,
a provision which clearly envisages the participation of Members of both Houses
of the Congress. They would, however, as the last paragraph in the preamble
makes clear, act as individuals, in accordance with their individual convictions,
just as the delegates did in Philadelphia in 1787. Under this procedure, division
of the convention into national delegations, which would be instructed by their
governments and would negotiate and bargain with each other as in a diplomatic conference, would be avoided.
The purpose of the convention is delineated clearly in the resolution. It is to
explore and to report to what extent their delegates believe their people might
further unite within the framework of the United Nations and to what extent
they might agree to form, federally or otherwise, a defense, economic and
political union. After comprehensive exploration of possible courses of action
within this broad framework, the delegates would draw up a public report of
their joint findings and recommendations.
There is no commitment in this resolution other than to call for such exploration and recommendations by a body selected from the peoples of our democracies. There is certainly no commitment to any action which would decrease the
powers of the Government of the United States. Any such action which the
American people might consider wise at some future date in the light of the
recommendations of the convention would necessarily be undertaken by the
Congress of the United States in accordance with our constitutional processes.
I do not see how anyone who believes in our political system and acknowledges the sovereignty of the people can oppose the convocation of a convention
of this nature, limited in its function to exploration and recommendation. To
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oppose it is to say "No, we will not give the American people and other Atlantic
peoples a chance to explore possible solutions of their common problems. We
insist that the task of seeking solutions of these problems, even though they involve the lives of tens of millions of Americans and the future of our country,
shall be entrusted solely to diplomatic officials."
This concurrent resolution opens to the democracies a new and broad road
toward the attainment of our objective of peace with freedom. It provides the
free nations with a means of taking the initiative in the war of ideas. We
cannot win the war of ideas if we remain on the defensive. To move forward
toward ultimate victory in this ideological struggle, to make possible an expansion of the frontiers of freedom which have receded so far in the last decade,
we must take the offensive.
The passage of this concurrent resolution by the Congress of the United
States would electrify freemen everywhere, providing them with a new and
tremendously dynamic idea. It would generate hope and confidence wherever
people are permitted to read the news and listen freely to the radio, and some
of that hope would seep through the cracks in the Iron Curtain.
For with all their military strength and all their skill at subversion, the
Communists are powerless to stop the calling of this convention to explore
to what extent democratic nations can further unite. This initiative depends
solely upon us. In seeking closer union between free peoples, there is no
limitation upon our capabilities except ourselves.

OTHER SPONSORS OF RESOLUTION

Senator KEFAUVER. As the committee knows, I was joined in offering this resolution by Senators Flanders, Humphrey, Jackson,
Lehman, Long, Mansfield, McNamara, Murray, Neely, Neuberger,
O'Mahoney, Payne, Scott, and Sparkman.
I believe that my fellow sponsors would also join me in urging the
committee to make any changes in the language of the resolution
which you deem necessary in order to better define and make more
precise its purposes. For instance, it is my understanding that the
executive departments concerned may propose that the language be
changed to have the invitation of the President issued on behalf of
the (ongress.
Such a change would certainly be satisfactory with
me and is, in fact, in keeping with our constitutional history.
The important thing is that we take a step now which the times
demand, and make such a convention possible.
PRESIDENT'S MEETING AT SUMMIT

The President's meeting at the summit emphasizes, in my opinion,
the desirability of the step here proposed. In line with our own history of freedom in the United States and the comparable histories of
freedom among our fellow democracies, these meetings of the heads
of state serve to reemphasize the desirability of meetings also among

the representatives of the people themselves.
We need a meeting now after the summit-a meeting of the sovereigns-a meeting of the people themselves from whom, under the
democratic theory of government, all power is derived.
Mr. Chairman, we are, of course, delighted with the apparent lessening of tension as a result of this Big Four meeting. But the fact
remains that real peace, real security in the world can only come from
the free people sticking together.

ATLANTIC EXPLORATORY CONVENTION
NEED FOR AGREEMENTS BETWEEN NATO COUNTRIES

If the summit meeting is to be followed with specific negotiations,
there must be better means of agreement between the NATO countries
as to what the NATO countries expect to achieve in these more specific
conferences.
If the Communists prove not to be sincere, then only by known unity
will we have a real chance of peace, and it will be all the more necessary if we are to prevent war.
WORLD LEADERS ENDORSE PLAN

I believe, Mr. Chairman, it would be significant that during the past
few months an increasing number of the world's leaders have endorsed
the plan here proposed. I have here the statement of Gen. Georoge C.
Marshall, the former Secretary of Defense and former Chief of Staff
and Secretary of State. I am not going to read all of his statement.
He says in part:
EXCERPT FROM STATEMENT BY GENERAL MARSHALL

Justice Roberts' services to defense as well as'to the judiciary were manifold,
but perhaps the finest thing he did was the sacrifice he made in resigning from
the Supreme Court to devote himself to the cause of Atlantic union.
The subject today is vitally important and the period fateful. All probably
agree to the importance of Atlantic unity but few act.

Then he went on to say:
What I said when I addressed the Conference of Governors on July 14, 1947,
I would repeat today: "There is no blinking the fact that this country now stands
at a turning point in its relations to its traditional friends among the nations
of the Old World."
Either it must finish the task of assisting these countries to adjust themselves
politically to the changed demands of a new age, or it must reconcile itself to
seeing them move in directions which are consistent neither with their own
traditions nor with those of this country. Whatever course is adopted will affect
the lives and fortunes of people in every State of the Union.

This is from the author of the Marshall plan.
I want to express my appreciation for the fact that so many of the
members of the committee are here, and its distinguished chairman,
Senator George.
We want to thank you for giving us a hearing on this resolution
today.
REFERENCE TO REMARKS BY MR. SCHUMAN, FORMER FRENCH PREMIER

I have here another statement from Mr. Robert Schuman, Minister
of Justice in the present French Government, former Premier of
France. I will not read it all. He says in part:
I have long been an ardent partisan of a European Federation to be integrated
itself in the Atlantic Community. But certain European nations have hesitated
to advance far in this direction so long as the United States, Canada, and Great
Britain were not disposed to explore in common with them an eventual political,
economic, and military union.
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REFERENCE TO REMARKS BY BELGIAN FOREIGN MINISTER SPAAK

Then Mr. Paul-Henri Spaak, Foreign Minister of Belgium, said, in
endorsing this proposal:
The Atlantic Exploratory Convention resolution proposed in the American
Congress by Senator Kefauver, Senator Flanders, and other leading Amercans,
seems to me a most praiseworthy effort to obtain at least a preliminary examination of the advantages and disadvantages of closer cooperation among Western
democracies. I personally hope that such discussion will take place between
the citizens of the Atlantic Nations very soon.
REFERENCE TO REMARKS BY FORMER BELGIAN PRIME MINISTER PAUL
VAN ZEELAND

Former Prime Minister of Belgium, Paul van Zeeland, said:
Any step leading to the acceptance or the support by the United States of the
creation of a truly well balanced and equitable Atlantic Community would, in
my opinion, be a great support and a strong inducement for those who are doing
their best to create a European union. * * *
REFERENCE TO REMARKS BY 1TALIAN FOREIGN MINISTER MARTINO

Then Foreign Minister of Italy Martino said of the resolution:
I agree with Senator Kefauver that the peace of the world cannot be assured
by methods of formal diplomacy alone; and I feel that any efforts on the part of
leading citizens in different democratic countries to explore and carefully discuss the probable advantages, obstacles, and problems connected with some
possible form of eventual democratic federation are very desirable, because the
more discussion we have of these problems the closer is the likelihood of eventual
solution.
NO UNUSUAL IDEA

Mr. Chairman, I want to point out that this is not a revolutionary
or unusual or strange idea. I suppose one of our more conservative
bodies is the Senate of Canada, which passed a resolution, I believe, by
unanimous vote 5 or 6 years ago proposing the very same thing that
we have here today.
And I would call to your attention also that in Paris just a few
days ago at the NATO parliamentary meeting, which a number of our
House Members attended, but unfortunately because of the great
work here in the Senate I believe no Senators had the opportunity
of attending, they passed a resolution calling upon members of the
NATO countries to try to find other means of bringing about better
working arrangements, unity, looking toward unified action.
Now, just exactly what is this plan and why do I think it is necessary, and how would it work .
PURPOSE OF PLAN

NATO is now the most integrated and developed international
organization of free people as well as the principal bulwark of its
security. But NATO is still fundamentally a military alliance. In
the military field it has created an Atlantic defense force under a
unified command exercised by a supreme commander. But in the
political field, power of decision still rests with 14 separate national
governments which must agree unanimously before action can be

I

I

I

ATLANTIC EXPLORATORY

CONVENTION

taken-and NATO action is strictly limited to making recommendations. NATO has as yet no adequate machinery for the exercise of
civil control over its military forces, despite the fact that civil control over military force is a basic principle of every democratic

people.
The purpose of the resolution for an exploratory convention is to
bring about a meeting of the most competent citizens of the Atlantic
democracies to determine what steps might be taken outside the military field to bring about unity of action.
On behalf of the other sponsors of this resolution, I wish briefly
to explain certain provisions in its enacting clause.
CERTAIN PROVISIONS IN ENACTING CLAUSE

It requests the President to invite the other democracies which sponsored the North Atlantic Treaty--Canada, Britain, France, Belgium,
the Netherlands, and Luxembourg-to name delegates to meet in a
convention with similarly appointed delegates of the United States.
There is no reason why the President should not, if he deemed it
desirable, undertake this initiative jointly with the Prime Minister
of Canada or Britain or of any other of these nations. Because the
seven nations have already joined in sponsoring the North Atlantio
Treaty, this exploratory convention can most appropriately be initiated by them.
OTHER DEMOCRACIES INVITED TO PARTICIPATE

But the resolution provides that the convention may invite other
democracies to participate. The delegates to the convention proposed
in this resolution would be appointed by their governments, thereby
insuring that men of the highest competence-, and experience would
devote their full time to this high mission for as long a period as
,might be necessary.
UNITED STATES DELEGATES COULD BE APPOINTED BY PRESIDENT

The delegates from the United States could appropriately be appointed by the President with the advice and consent of the Senate.
They would include members of the principal political parties, a provision which clearly envisions the participation of Members of both
Houses of Congress. They would, however, as the last paragraph in
the preamble makes clear, act as individuals, in accordance with their
individual convictions.
NO COMMITMENT TO DECREASE POWER OF UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT

There is no commitment in this resolution other than to call for
such exploration and recommendations by a body selected from the
peoples of our democracies. There is certainly no commitment to any
action which would decrease the powers of the- Govermnent, of the
United States. Any such action which the people might consider wise
at some future date in the light of the recommendations of the convention would necessarily be undertaken by the Congress' of the
United States in accordance with our constitutional processes. '
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Anyone who believes in our political system and acknowledges the
sovereignty of the people should favor the convocation of a convention of this nature, limited in its function to exploration and recommendation. To oppose it is to say, "No, we will not give the American
people and other Atlantic peoples a chance to explore possible solutions of their common problems. We insist that the task of seeking
solutions of these problems, even though they involve the lives of tens
of millions of Anericans and the future of our country, shall be entrusted solely to diplomatic officials."
NEED TO TAKE OFFENSIVE

This concurrent resolution opens to the democracies a new and broad
road for the attainment of our objectives of peace with freedom. It
provides the free nations with a means of taking the initiative in a
war of ideas. We cannot win the war of ideas if we remain on the defensive. To move forward toward ultimate victory in this ideological
struggle, to make possible an expansion of the frontiers of freedom
which have receded so far in the last decade, we must take the offensive.
The passage of this concurrent resolution by the Congress of the
United States would electrify freemen everywhere, providing them
with a new and tremendously dynamic idea. It would generate hope
and confidence wherever people are permitted to read the news and
listen freely to the radio, and some of that hope would seep through
the cracks in the Iron Curtain.
The initiative depends solely upon us. In seeking closer union between free peoples, there is no limitation upon our capabilities except
ourselves.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the cominittee.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Senator George, any questions?
The CHAIRNAN. No questions.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Senator Langer?
Senator LANGER. No questions.
Senator FULURIGHT. Senator Morse?
Senator MORSE. I have a question or two, or perhaps a comment or
two, Senator, that I would like to have you comment on.
In this latter part of your statement, you talk about the importance
of our breaking through the Iron Curtain. You say:
It would generate hope and confidence wherever people are permitted to read

the news and listen freely to the radio, and some of that hope would seep through
the cracks in the Iron Curtain.

Of course, if it accomplished only that, it would be worthwhile, in

my judgment.
Senator KEFAUVER. I think that is true.
Senator MORSE. Anything that spreads opposition behind the Iron
Curtain would be helpful.
When I raise this point, I raise it not at all in criticism of the
resolution, but only to get your views on the progress that I think
we are making in getting behind the Iron Curtain on the basis of
these joint conferences, such as the conference at the summit and there
is some reasonable assurance that in October we will have conferences
at the foreign-minister level.
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CONFERENCES GETTING BEHIND IRON CURTAIN

There is some reason to believe from the conversations at the conference at the summit that we can expect similar conferences on other
world problems in other parts of the world in the months ahead.
I personally was greatly moved and impressed by the position taken
by the chairman of our committee yesterday, in which he expressed
the view which I completely endorse, that at an early date there should
be a conference on Asiatic problems on the part of our foreign
ministers.
Now, those conferences are getting behind the Iron Curtain. It
is difficult, as the President himself has said, to determine what the
final effects of the conference at the summit may be. Only time can
tell that. But one effect we do know about is that the conference at
the summit got behind the Iron Curtain.
We already have pretty clear evidence that a surprising coverage
of what transpired at the summit was published to the Russian people.
As I was coming down this morning, I was very much moved by a
newspaper story that indicated the great interest on the part of the
Russian people in the summit conference. For the first time apparently millions of Russians begin to see the possibility of avoiding
a war. They have been sold the propaganda of their leaders that
we were bent on war; they listened to the President at the summit,
and they simply could not escape the fact that the President talked
as a man of peace and not as a man of war.
I think the value of that just must not be underestimated by the
people of the world.
NEED TO SOLVE PROBLEM OF EUROPEAN SECURITY

But the point I am leading up to is that the summit conference was
a conference at which the Russians were represented. Now, we know
that one of the most delicate and difficult problems that faced our
representatives at the summit was the matter of European security
and the insistence by the Russians that the German problem could
not be solved satisfactorily to the Russians, at least, until the matter
of European security was considered.
And we read in the press the criticisms of the Russian leaders
about the military features of NATO, and apparently we do have
still a problem, although I think the President made great strides.
I happen to be one who is very critical of the President on a great
many issues, but when the President has followed a course of action
that I think is sound, I have never hesitated to point out his statesmanship. I think at the summit he followed a statesmanlike course
of action, and I am very proud of the course of action he followed at
the summit.
But we are faced with the fact that there is not going to be peace in
Europe, and therefore in the world, unless this matter of European
security is solved, and we have the Russians and the French and the
British and the Americans now talking at less high-level conferences,
to be followed in October with conferences of the foreign ministers,
talking together. As long as they talk together, you get behind the
iron Curtain.
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WILL PROPOSED CONFERENCE INTERFERE WITH OTHER CONFERENCES?

With that as a preface to my question, do you think there is any
danger that the conference called for by this resolution, which again
will be a conference without Russian and satellite representation,
may have the tendency of building up again forces of opposition, and
that we will have European propaganda opposition at the very time
that we are making great progress in joint conferences with the Russians, which seemed to offer at least some hope of getting behind the
Iron Curtain rather easily?
Now, that happens to be a thought that I think we ought to
explore, because I recognize that it is within the purpose of the
resolution rather difficult to include Communist representatives because of our fear of their tactics and techniques in a conference
in which so-called people's representatives are present. I hate to
tlink of our going ahead with an Atlantic Union conference with
the Communist part of the world outside looking in, when we are
making such progress with these joint conferences.
Now, I have raised the question, Senator, not in criticism of your
resolution, because the objectives and the hopes of the resolution; I
do not see how any person seeking peace could oppose. I find myself
certainly in complete sympathy with the peaceful objectives of your
resolution.
I am of the point of view, however, that if you are going to get
behind the Iron Curtain with the information about our peaceful
intentions, it is best if that infonnation can be taken behind the
Iron Curtain by the Russians as participants, as I think happened
at the summit, and as I think will happen in the October conference,
and as I think would happen in an Asiatic conference.
I think one of the best ways of proving to the people of China
that the propaganda that they are receiving about American Asiatic
policy is by and large false propaganda, would be to get the Red
Chinese leaders into an international conference, sitting down and
exchanging points of view with American leaders, because I think
that information would get behind the Iron Curtain in China. It
just has to. They could not keep it, in my judgment, from the Chinese
people any more than the Russian leaders could keep from the Russian
people what happened at the summit.
So I raise the question whether at this particular time in world
development it is wise to have an international conference called of
the representatives of the peoples of the democracies, with the representatives of the satellites and Russia outside the conference.
Senator KEFAUVER. Senator Morse, I appreciate very much your
observations, and I, in the main, agree with you.
Of course, I am not an expert. I am not on this committee. But
just as a citizen who has been interested in this problem, it is on that
basis that I would comment.
I think the President has done well at the summit conference. I
think considering the fact that there are so many different viewpoints among the democratic nations which he and the British and
the French had to represent, when compared with the fact that the
Soviets speak with one voice, it was a very statesmanlike job. I
think much good has been accomplished, if nothing else, except, as
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Senator George has said, to ease world tension so that there can be
further negotiation and conferences in the future; then I think it
would have been a great success. I think it will have been a great
success provided the American people are not lulled into a sense of
false security.
I would call your attention to the reasons why I think this convention would help us in our negotiations rather than harm possible
negotiations.
If we were successful in negotiating at the summit, or if we were
successful to a point, although nothing specific was agreed upon, it
was because of the strength of this Nation and the fact that we
have a substantial working arrangement with the other democracies
of the North Atlantic and they have not been able to divide us up
to this time. There are others who believe that by expanding NATO
and weakening our own selves we would be able to negotiate more
successfully with the Soviets.
I think you will agree with me that that is a great mistake. If we
should separate ourselves, the democracies, we would not be able to
negotiate at all. They would not need to negotiate with us.
If the Soviets could be convinced and the world knew that for a
peaceful purpose we were working out our arrangements so that we
could act with more unity, and that we could speak better with one
voice, our negotiations in the future would be eminently successful,
in my opinion.
I think they may be successful now only to the extent that we are
able to hold together, and, of course, we know that with NATO, but
with no substantial political methods, no substantial political control or even methods of meeting together very much to give direction
to NATO, we do have a great deal of difficulty. We wait until divisions built up between us, and then we have a meeting to iron them
out with the British and with the bench. I think that a meeting
like this, directed toward just some means of working out our problems together, if nothing else were accomplished, would enable us to
speak with more strength, with more decision, with more definiteness,
and I think it would give us a better chance of negotiating successfully with the Communists, and I think the voice of unified democracy
would more forcefully get behind the Iron Curtain.
That is just my amateur opinion about it.
Senator LANGER. Mr. ChairmanSenator FuLBRIGHT. The Senator from North Dakota.
Senator LANGER. I think it is perhaps an appropriate time to congratulate the chairman of this committee, Senator George, for his
statement in the press this morning. I certainly hope that there is a
meeting at the summit involving Red China. The way the thing is
going now, it looks as though everybody believes that sooner or later
we are going to have a war with Red China and possibly with Russia.
should take place, sooner or later, we will have to sit
if athat
And
table, anyhow. We might just as well have a meeting now
around
before hundreds of thousands of boys are killed.
I think Senator George did i remarkably fine job in asking the
President this morning to meet with the leaders of Red China.
I want to say to Senator Kefauver, that I agree wholeheartedly
with what he said here this morning.
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Senator KEFAUVER. Thank you, Senator.
Senator LANGER. He and I discussed this matter at different times,
and while I am not a sponsor of the resolution, I want him to know that
it is because of the fact that I am a member of this committee, and I
felt I did not want to be passing upon a bill that I sponsored myself.
Senator KIFArVER. I appreciate your interest, and we have talked
about it many times.
Thank you very much.
Senator MORSE. Just 1 minute.

Senator

FULBRIGHT.

The Senator from Oregon wishes to continue.

Senator MORSE. Mr. Chairman, I have one more question.

First, I want to make it very clear to Senator Kefauver that not
the slightest implication is to be found in any of my remarks that I
would favor the abandonment of NATO as a military alliance.
Senator KEFAUVER. I did not mean to infer that.
Senator MORSE. I understand that. But reading the record without
my saying something, someone else might infer it. I know that the
Senator from Tennessee did not infer it.
Senator KEFAUVER. I want to make very clear that I know the
Senator from Oregon has been one of the strongest supporters of
NATO, and I certainly was not referring to him.
Senator MORSE. I think it. is very important that the democracies

stay within NATO as a military alliance, because, as you have pointed
out, I think it has served clear notice on the Communist segment of the
world that the democracies intend to stand together militarily if it
becomes necessary to have joint military action.
I think it is also important that the democracies stand together in
this realm of working out agreements between and among ourselves as
to how best to promote the peace.
But let us go back to the convention or conference that is called for
by this resolution, assume the delegates agree upon a prog-ram for an
agenda, or even go further than that and agree upon some tentative
recommendation. Do you think it would be possible for such a convention then to invite representatives of the Communist countries to
join the conference at that. point, and under agreed-upon rules of
procedure for discussion, give them an opportunity to be heard and
possibly work out some understandings in regard to European security,
possibly work out some understandings in regard to European policies?
I raise the question not with recommendations but for eliciting your
point of view, because, again, I think one of the best chances we have
of promoting peace in Europe is to get across to the Russian people,
as I think the conference at the summit succeeded in getting across to
millions of Russian people, the peaceful intentions of western policy,
and I think you have a better chance of getting it across to the Russian
people if at some stage of your proceedings you have Russian and
satellite countries participating.
Now, I recognize that it undoubtedly has some drawbacks and some
handicaps, but as you have heard me say before, I think we just have
to carry the information about our peaceful policies to the Russian
people and take every advantage we can of getting behind the Iron
Curtain.
Do you think that the off-the-cuff suggestion that I made about
inviting Communists to participate in the conference after the demo67903-55-2
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cratic delegations have agreed upon a course of action, might have
some world educational value?

Senator

KEFAUvER.

I would not envision the convention that is

called for in this resolution as being the type of meeting or the meeti-ng for the occasion of inviting in communist delegates or people. I
think to have any successful unity of action as envisioned here, it can
only be done in nations where they have parliaments and congresses,
where public opinion guides the destiny of those nations.
I think if you dilute the effort here with what we now have present,
dictatorial or totalitarian groups, you would destroy what the purpose
of this is.
I do say, though, that in the days ahead-and we all pray and hope
that that time may come, when people in these nations have the rule
of their country rather than what they have at the present time--then,
of course, the situation would be different, and that would be the
ultimate thing that we would look forward to.
I would like to point out one more reason why I think that a convention of this kind would add not only greater strength to our NATO
and North Atlantic democratic effort, but it would be interpreted by
the people of the world as being a peaceful effort and not a military
one, because everywhere people understand, I think, that civil control
is more peaceful than military control. In NATO now I think that
military control is perhaps supreme.
This would envision that there would be some civil and therefore
more peaceful direction of what would take place.
Senator FuILRIGHr. Have the Senators any questions?

Senator

LANGER.

I would like to ask one more question.

RESOLUTION DISCUSSED WITH DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Have you discussed this at all with the Department of State, Mr.
Dulles?

Senator

KEFAUVER.

Senator Langer, I have, of course, discussed it

from time to time with Mr. Dulles and with others in the Department
of State. Mr. Dulles, when he was a Member of the Senate, endorsed
this resolution and said he would vote for it. In principle, he has
always been for it.
Some of his speeches are much farther along.the line in favor of
this resolution than my statement here this morning. And I do know
informally what the present position of the State Department is, but
I do not think I should try to speak for them.
This resolution has very strong support in the Department of
State. We have had this situation, that for a time when this resolution was being sponsored, we had the European Defense, the EDC,
which was being considered among the European Nations, and we
were told at that time that it would be better not to push the resolution because it might upset the EDC effort in Europe, and some of
the nations might get the idea that this is a good alternative to EDC,
and by pushing the resolution then and by the State Department endorsing it, it might hurt the EDC effort, so that we did not act for it
very vigorously during that time out of deference to the position of
the State Department.

ATLANTIC EXPLORATORY

CONVENTION

Then after EDC was out o! the way, we were then told by Mr.
Dulles that the Paris Nine-Power and the London Nine-Power
Agreements were being considered, and that by pushing too hard for
the resolution, you might upset the applecart in connection with
them.
I personally thought he was wrong and many people thought
be was wrong. Many thought that by advocating strongly this
resolution, it would be an incentive to the endorsement of the NinePower Pact rather than a deterrent, and I think that is true.
Anyway, that is now out of the way. So I think the attitude of
the State Department toward this resolution is now more favorable
and that the various objections they have had to it have been as to
a matter of timing, and I think the objections from the timing viewpoint are now largely out of the way. So I think I might presume
to say that the State Department is now more favorable toward the
resolution than they have ever been, and Mr. Dulles has always said
he is strongly for the principle of the resolution, the idea behind it.
And the President of the United States has on other occasions, before he became President, spoken very favorably about the principle
behind this resolution.
I thank the committee very much.
Senator SMITH. I would like just a question, please.

Senator

FULBRIGHT.

The Senator from New Jersey.

Senator SMITH. Senator Kefauver, I am sorry that I had another
meeting this morning and could not be here to hear your statement.
But I would just like to follow up a little bit on what the Senator
from North Dakota just asked you.
It seems to me in light of the meeting at the summit, on which I
understand the President is going to speak tonight, we certainly should
think in terms of not doing anything that might interfere with whatever accomplishments were made at Geneva.
Of course, I assume-I just see here the names of the -proponentsI assume, though, that we will have witnesses from the Department of
State to present their views on that whole situation.
Senator KEFAUVER. I understand there will be.
Senator S3ITH. Of course, you approve that?

Yes, I think they have sent a recent letter to

Senator

KFr-AUVER.

Senator

FULBRIGHT.

Senator
Senator

FULBRIGHT. Thank you very much, Senator Kefauver.
KEFAUVER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

the committee. I am not certain. I understand that the Department of State was writing one.
Senator SMITH. I am not aware of that.

Is that all, Senator Smith?

Senator SmITm. That is all.

I believe you have a list of the witnesses.
our next witness Mr. Elmo Roper.

Senator

I wanted to introduce ai

FULBRIGHT.

Yes. We would be delighted for you to intro-

KEFAUVER.

I would be delighted to introduce Mr. Roper.

duce him.

Senator

He is a man, I am sure, that all the members of the committee know.
, Senator FULBRIGHT. Mr. Roper, will you come forward, and be
introduced, please?
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Senator KEFAUVER. He is a man of great respect. He is an analyst

and a public-opinion surveyor. He is well versed in what the American people are thinking. He is a student and one of our leading
citizens, and is treasurer of the Atlantic Union Committee.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Thank you.
Mr. Roper, we are very pleased to have you today. Do you have
a prepared statement that you wish to put in the record? Or you may
proceed in your own way.
Mr. ROPER. I will make the entire statement here, if I may.
Senator FULBRTGHT. Certainly; whichever way you want to proceed.
I might saw that, in view of the lateness of our getting started, I do
not think we will get through with all the witnesses this morning,
but I do not wish to shorten you or foreclose anything you wish to say.
You may proceed.
STATEMENT OF ELMO ROPER, TREASURER, ATLANTIC UNION
COMMITTEE
NEED FOR UNITY

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I suppose there will be
some things said here this morning that will not be subject to universal
agreement, but I think one statement can be made on which there
would be little disagreement, that one of the most important problems,
if not the most important problem with which 'the Atlantic democracies have been confronted since the postwar world took shape, is
how we can attain greater unity, greater unity of purpose, and greater
unity of action among the people who believe in the dignity of man.
The need for that kind of unity among the democracies was pretty
clearly outlined by President Truman, and it has been rather repeatedly emphasized by President Eisenhower.
This problem primarily concerns foreign policy. As long as the
NATO nations pursue different and somewhat divergent foreign policies, while a very few men in the Kremlin can determine one foreign
policy for the entire Soviet bloc, it will be at a serious and perhaps
even dangerous disadvantage. They can act with speed and precision
whereas we must spend weeks and months adjusting divergent viewpoints, sometimes, only slightly divergent, in policies, before we can
take any common action.
I think delays in the world today are far more dangerous than they
were when the world moved more slowly. NATO is 5 years old, and
the cold war-is even older than that, and yet we have not as yet even
approached the solving of this problem of greater unity. Its roots go
so deep in the ways of thinking and habits of acting of the Atlantic
nations that it cannot be solved by one government alone, but has to,
be approached from an overall Atlantic community basis.
Now, this problem of a. more united foreign policy is one which the
convention proposed in this resolution is particularly fitted to study.
Its delegates will be free to study any possible solution that appears
to them practical and submit it to the other delegates for discussion.
From the give and take of extended discussion may emerge a common
viewpoint of what needs to be done and what is practicable to do.
Air. ROPER.
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Whether the convention can find some practicable solution to this
problem is a question that nobody can answer, but I think commonsense suggests that its exhaustive exploration and deliberation should
at least carry us a little farther toward the road of common agreement
on some matters.
FURTHER INTEGRATION OF ATLANTIC DEFENSE

Another problem which directly affects the pocketbook as well as
the safety of every American is further integration of the Atlantic
defense. Within NATO we have already achieved a common-defense
structure, but there is much more that could be done in standardizing
both weapons and procurement and avoiding costly duplication. And
progress in this field would pay double dividends through more effective defense and better defense per dollar. And here again is a problem which this convention could profitably explore.
If its recommendations can point the way to some profitable action,
our country and other countries concerned will be more secure, and due
to the large scale of our large defense expenditures, any savings that
we can make there would be measured in billions, billions that if
saved could be used for tax reduction partly, partly for better education, and partly for better health.
I would like to suggest the possibility that whatever were the many
reasons that might have contributed to the favorable attitude on the
part of the Russians which made the conference at the summit more of
a success than some had feared, one of those reasons, I would like to
suggest, is because the Atlantic democracies had achieved a. very considerable unity, and it is even possible that if they could achieve a
greater unity through some such convention as this, that further conferences at tie summit with the Russians might be met in an even more
favorable manner than this one was.
PROSPERITY THROUGH ECONOMIC INTEGRATION

In the basic problem in the economic field which requires exploration is the posibility of obtaining prosperity through economic integration. Ever since the Marshall plan was born, the nations of
Western Europe have been urged by us to integrate economically. I
do not think there is any need to argue that the benefits of such economic integration could be far more substantial within the Atlantic
Union than within Western Europe, since the Altantic area is not
only larger, but also has a much more nearly balanced economy.
This problem involves many questions of great, complexity, but it
merits serious and exhaustive study because prosperity is the personal
interest of every citizen. If the proposed convention can find some
practical approaches to that goal, the American people and the other
peoples concerned will certainly want to consider them and to examine
their pros and cons and to weigh their potential benefits against the
adjustments that might be required.
Even if the convention should limit its recommendations in this
field, the economic integration field, just to better coordination of our
separate economic policy, so that each of our countries will not pursue
policies which are without regard to the welfare of others, the results
would be worth many times more than the effort involved.
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MESSAGE OF MR. WM CLAYTON

Now, in connection with these economic matters, I should like to
quote telegrams I have received from two men for whose business,
statesmanship, and soundness of economic theory I have a very profound respect. One is Mr. Will Clayton, a man who knows about
worldwide economic conditions, a successful businessman, and an
eminent public servant. And here is the telegram from Will Clayton:
Deeply regret inability to appear personally before Senate Foreign Relations
Committee in hearings on Atlantic Union resolution. Russia's effort to establish universal communism is only one aspect of the world revolution through
which we are passing. Even if Russia's effort should collapse, the Western
World would still face the necessity of dealing with the economic conditions
which underlie the tragic unrest of hundreds of millions of people throughout
the world. The amelioration of these conditions depends upon a degree of united

effort by the nations of the West which can only be attained if they join together
in a federal union. The resolution now being considered by the Senate provides
only for a convention to consider the formation of such a union. I strongly favor
the adoption of this resolution.
(Signed) WILL CLAYTON.
MESSAGE OF MR. HARRY BULLIS

The other telegram is from Harry Bullis, chairman of the board of
General Mills, and a man who has intimate knowledge of what is
often erroneously called the isolationist Middle West. He wires as
follows:
Please quote me as follows in your testimony before Senate committee hearings:
"I am in favor of the resolution for an Atlantic Exploratory Convention.
Such a convention of Atlantic nations should result in greater unity in economic
matters as well as matters concerning defense. Greater unity in economic
affairs would eventually broaden markets for American products, including the
products of agriculture. I am convinced that improved economic relationships
and less restriction on trade between countries would benefit all who participate
and who help bring about a better understanding between nations."

ARE INSTITUTIONAL CHANGES NECESSARY?

Finally, there is the fundamental problem of whether any institutional changes should become necessary to increase our security and
preserve our freedom, and if so, whether such changes are practicable,
and along what lines they might be attempted.
At this point in history, when so many new forces have been released, when so many unprecedented dangers threaten, and when the
future can no longer be safely predicted from the past, we all derive
immeasurable benefit from the considered judgment of the best minds
in the Atlantic Union on this fundamental question.
Its implementation by any concrete action would, of course, depend
upon the decision of the people and upon their representatives in
Congress.
Our American heritage has been built upon free inquiry by the individual into the problems and questions which confront him, regardless of traditional modes of thought, and that is the essential nature of
this proposed convention. Because the problems confronting us are
common problems of the Atlantic peoples, their solution cannot be
effectively sought by any one nation or government. They must be
sought by a body of leaders of the Atlantic peoples which has con-
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plete freedom of inquiry and is free to recommend all possible solutions to these peoples in accordance with its collective judgment.
PUBLIC ATTITUDE TOWARD RESOLUTION

As a public opinion analyst, I have been closely concerned with public attitudes which relate to the purpose of this resolution. Some
time ago we made what I think is the most thorough study which has
yet been made as to the extent of the isolationist sentiment, the amount
of sentiment for outright world government, and all of the shades of
sentiment lying between those two extremes. I am not going to read
you a lot of figures. The results are here in this thing which I have
copies of for anyone who wants. But one cannot study the answers
of this cross section of American opinion without coming to one overriding conclusion: The American people want peace and will welcome
any attempt short of the twin follies of appeasement on the one hand
and preventive war on the other, to find a way to peace. And I should
like merely to list several other conclusions drawn from this study:
1. There is no doubt whatsoever that the adult population of the
United States is definitely committed to internationalism and some
form of international organization.
2. It is evident that the isolationist point of view has been overrepresented both in the daily press and in Congress. Only a small
minority of the people are diehard isolationists.
3. For all of the criticism, maligning, and outright condemnation
that has been directed at it, the United Nations is still considered
the single best hbpe for peace by a substantial majority of the people.
4. A significantly large percentage of the people, 34 percent, appear
to be receptive toward at least some form or degree of increased
world organization.
GOAL OF PEACE AND PLENTY AND FREEDOM

Now, we do not accomplish great things overnight, and we certainly
do not expect to eliminate nationalism and have a fine new world
through some miracle of atomic transportation, but it seems to me
that we must start toward this better world wherever freemen are,
and I am convinced, too, that we can proceed only where freemen are.
It has never been an American tradition-for that matter, it has
never been a human tradition-to refuse to keep trying to accomplish the good. In a world where space has been shrunk by the airplane and where the time we have got to save ourselves has been shortened by the atomic bomb, it seems to me that we have got to take
some perhaps revolutionary steps toward the goal, and the goal is
peace and plenty and freedom..
I think it is going to require planning for peace and plenty and
freedom. And it ought to be done, it seems to me, by the people who
share one great thing in common: A belief in the dignity of man,
regardless of .anything else, a belief that the state exists to serve
people and not people existing to serve the state.
That group might start it. We do not claim that such a convention
or whatever might come out of this convention is going to be a substitute for all of the efforts we need to try to pierce the Iron Curtain.
We do not claim that this is going to be a substitute for the usual
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forms of diplomatic endeavor. 'We do not claim that this is going
to be a substitute for the United Nations in any sense of the word.
We claim only one thing: That out of this convention of the best
minds of the Atlantic community there might come some steps which
could lead to a greater unity among the democratically minded people,
which in turn could lead to exactly the kind of thing Senator Morse
was talking about, which is the further lessening of the tensions
between the democratically minded people and those presently governed by less democratically minded people.
Thank you.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Thank you, Mr. Roper.
Senator George, do you have any questions or observations?
CHAIRMAN. No, I have nothing.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Senator Langer?
Senator LANGER. Yes, I would like to

The

ask the witness if you have

bylaws for your organization.
Mr. RoPER. Yes.
Senator LANGER. Would you mind filing them with the committee?

Mr.

ROPER. I would be
Senator LANGER. How

very happy to. [See appendix, p. 103.]
many members have you in your organiza-

tion?

Mr.

ROPER.

On our council, which is the group who have said, "Feel

free to use our names," there are about 550. Among the dues-paying
members, there are about 9,500. I have to give it to you in terms of
"about," Senator Langer.

Senator

LANGER.

Do you mind filing with the committee the names

of the board of directors and your officers?
Mr. ROPER. I should be very happy to file them with the committee.

Senator

LANGER.

And also the amount of money you have collected,

and how it has been expended.
Mr. ROPER. I will be very happy to.

Senator

LANGER.

In other words, so that this committee can have a

full report of the finances of your organization-the salaries paid, and
give us all the information about your organization that this committee is entitled to.
Mr. ROPER. I shall be very happy to do that, Senator Langer. (See
appendix.)
Senator FULBRIGHT. Is that all, sir ?

Senator LANGER. That is all.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Senator Morse?
Senator
MORSE. Just one suggestion.
opinion
study

I am familiar with the

that Mr. Roper referred to in his testimony, and I think
officially it should be made a part of the appendix of the record, so
that it will be available to members of the committee, and does not need
to be a part of the transcript itself- and I think also each member
of the committee ought to have a copy of it, Mr. Roper, so that we can
have it with us when we discuss the resolution.

Mr.

ROPER.

I have copies here, and I shall see that is done.

SThe information referred to is on file with the committee.)
enator MORSE. You do not need it from me, but I want to commend you on the objectivity of that study.

. Mr. ROPER. Thank you, sir.
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The Senator from New Jersey?
Senator S iIT-I. No comment.
Senator

FuiBRIGIT.

Senator FULBRIGHT. Thank you very much, Mr. Roper.
Mr. ROPER. Thank you.
Senator IKEFAUVER. Mr. Chairman, I think that Dr. Urey is going

to testify next.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Dr. Urey, will you come forward?
Senator KEFAUVER. He and Mr. Streit have reversed order. It is
perfectly all right.
Senator FULBRIGnT. Dr. Urey, we are glad to have you. We are all
familiar with your work and your reputation. You need no introduction to the committee, I might say.
Dr. URnY. Thank you very much, Senator Fulbright.

Senator

FULBRIHT.

You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF DR. HAROLD C. UREY
Dr. UREY. Members of the committee, I, of course, appear as an
ordinary citizen, and I would like to emphasize that, because none of
my knowledge as a. specialist in scientific fields has any bearing upon
what I have to say to you at all. I could say this as an ordinary, intelligent citizen, quite without such specialized knowledge.
I have a statement I should like to read, if I may.
I wish to present some points to this committee:
TWO DIFFERENT IDEAS OF GOVERNMENT

1. There are two completely different ideas in regard to the purpose
of governments and of the responsibility of governments to their
people in the world at the present time. These two ideas are incompatible and each will destroy the other if it can. Regardless of any
temporary lessening of the cold war; temporarily, say, for a few years,
the overall conflict exists and will exist inevitably for some time.
Given sufficient time one or the other may evolve into the other, but
neither the direction of such evolution nor the time required can be
certainly estimated. Incidentally, I have great faith in our form of
government, our economic system, and our people, and personally have
no doubt in regard to the outcome of this evolutionary process.
EXISTENCE OF POWERFUL WEAPONS OF WAR

2. There exist at the present time most powerful weapons of war
with ranges comparable in magnitude of the earth itself and with
destructive capacity comparable to that required to destroy life on the
planet. If such weapons do not now exist, a reasonable estimate of
future developments leads to the conclusion that they soon will exist.
It is only necessary for intelligent people without expert military or
scientific knowledge to read the newspapers in order to know the truth
of these statements.
3. Past experience indicates that people have always used all varieties of weapons which they have discovered to a maximum in war.
An exception may be poison gas, but chemical warfare of other kinds
was used in the last war.
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These three points in my mind emphasize the exceedingly difficult
situation in which we find ourselves at the present time. Let us ask
for possible solutions.
WORLD GOVERNMENT

1. World Government. If a world government existed comparable
in stability and effectiveness to the Government of the United States, a
law forbidding the manufacture of fission or fusion bombs, military
aeroplanes, guided missiles, and so forth, could be enforced without
difficulty and civil wars would start with 16-inch rifles, if not pitchforks, at least. Such a law could be enforced and one important problem would be solved. Such a government is impossible unless the
U. S. S. R. or the United States of America, United-Kingdom, France,
and others, one or the other, agree to a fundamental change in their
governments and this I consider improbable in the extreme.
CONTINUING AS WE ARE

2. We can go on as we are. We are having conferences of foreign
ministers, heads of states, local wars, and so forth. It reminds me of
the period from World War I to World War II.
I remember the glow, incidentally, that I felt over the Locarno
Conference. And I have the same glow over the conference at the
summit. I recall also a war by one member of the League, an aggressive war. I refer to Ethiopia, and today we have had an aggressive
war in Korea by one member of the United Nations. We had difficulty about England supporting France when the Germans invaded
the Rhineland. Today we have difficulty getting support in Korea,
Indochina., Formosa, and so forth. The faces and places involved in
this comparison are different. The words and proposals are different.
But the overall picture is as 2 views of the same mountain or of 2
views of Capitol Hill. They are not alike exactly but still there is a
sameness about them. This course of action can reasonably certainly
lead to world war III in 10 or 20 years.
311LITARY CAPACITIES

3. Wars often do not start between nations of markedly different
military capacities. If the U. S. S. R. should attain a great supremacy
in armed strength, peace would be more probable. I would not like
this peace. And if the democratic powers could attain overwhelming
superiority, again peace would be more probable. This Atlantic Resolution is designed to provide help in this matter. Better political
organization of the democracies would contribute greatly and I believe
decisively to the attainment of such overwhelming strength.
In addition to these purely military reasons for organizing larger
political units than now exist, other scientific developments require a
trend in the same direction. Dr. John Van Neumann has discussed
some of these in a recent article in Fortune and I commend it to all
whose view of the future extends beyond a few years to come, let us
say, a few decades at least. World government will come. It is
likely to come by conquest.
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We should try to see to it that it is a free and democratic one. The
governmental invention of Federal Union established by our Constitution is still the most important revolutionary doctrine of the 19th
and 20th centuries, and we who are beneficiaries of this doctrine owe
it to the world and posterity to promote the extension of this doctrine
on a wider scale and eventually to a worldwide one.
The Atlantic Resolution will get us started. Science and engineering are moving with great strides. They are moving as we sit
in this room. Important progress will be made while Congress is in
recess. Scientific progress has an enormous momentum like that of a
fast-moving locomotive and we know of no effective brakes, and we
are not trying to devise such brakes and use them.
Science is progressing rapidly in other countries and no brakes can
or will be applied there either. I urge you to get this conference
moving also. The way to get the social inventions to keep pace with
the scientific inventions of this summer is to pass the resolution for
an Atlantic Exploratory Convention before the end of this session.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Thank you, Dr. Urey.

The Senator from North Dakota?
Senator LANGER. No questions.
Senator FULBRIGHT. The Senator from Oregon?
Senator MORSE. No questions, except that I am indebted to Dr.

Urey. I have only one problem that I would raise.
I thought Senator Kef auver and Mr. Roper made it very clear
that the primary purpose of this conference is for delegates from
the democracies to get together and explore the possibility of entering
into understandings over matters of trade and defense. Could you
say that it might be described as sort of an international commission
that is asked to meet and study and make findings of fact and recommendations for submission to the respective governments, somewhat
similar to a royal commission in England reporting to Parliament
or a Hoover Commission in the United States reporting to our
Congress?
Dr. UREY. No; I do not picture this as that at all. And I would
not like to have the committee misunderstand my own view in regard
to it. I believe that, nothing but the establishment of effective government over the western democracies will get the unity and strength that
is required. I am not referring to an articles of confederation. I
am hoping that some of these people at this convention will see fit
to see what they can do to write a federal constitution.
Senator MORSE. So that all the Atlantic democracies would be bound

together under a constitutional system or federal system similar to
the way our 48 States are bound together under a national Constitution?
Dr. UmEY. I would say the resolution would permit the convention
to take that action or any other action that it saw fit to, and I do not
want anyone to misunderstand. I believe that nothing but the establishment of larger governmental units can cope with the modern
situation in which we find ourselves.
Senator MORSE. That is why I raised the point, because I thought

you were very frank and objective about that on page 3 of your statement. I can read it in no other way than to make clear that you
consider it to be a first step in the direction of some form of federal
union on an international basis.
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Dr. UREY. That is my personal point of view.
Senator FULBRTGIIT. The Senator from New Jersey?
Senator SMITh. Dr. Urey, I want to take this occasion to welcome
you here before the Foreign Relations Committee.

Dr. UREY. Thank you.
Senator SfITI-. I remember a few years ago in discussing the

National Science Foundation, you were one of those who met with
us and contributed very much to the setup of that very important
organization.
Just one question. I rather get the feeling from hearing your
statement here that you are thinking in terms of the balance of power
theory in the world and of strengthening our side of the balance of
power.
DESIRE FOR COMPLETE UNBALANCE

OF POWER

Dr. UREY. According to my understanding of the expression
"balance of power," it means this to me: England always threw her
weight on the side in a European quarrel which seemed to be the
weaver, so that there never could develop a coalition on the European
Continent that was very strong. This was balance of power.
Now, what I would like to see is a complete unbalance of power,
an unbalance of power comparable to that between England and
Netherlands. You remember, there were a great many wars between
these countries until it became obvious which one was the stronger,
and no wars after that.
W.e have had very peaceful relations in the Western Hemisphere.
We have had a great unbalance of power. The United States is far
more powerful than Canada, far more powerful than the South
American countries, and it is my opinion that we have probably had
a much more peaceful world in the Western Hemisphere because of
this unbalance of power, and and I am trying to suggest that the
Atlantic Union Resolution will give us an enormous unbalance of
power apropos of the Communist countries.
In this way, if we are sensible and reasonable, we will start no
war, and the weaker side cannot. And for that reason, I believe
that we are buying in this, peace, and not war at all.

Senator

SMITI-I.

Doctor, we all appreciate your views, especially

in light of your knowledge of these terrible things that are threatening
the world today and the conviction we all have to avoid war. We
cannot have more wars to settle a dispute. But I am wondering
whether we have not tried at least to get toward your thinking in
the U. N.
We have had many failures there. But isn't there some danger
that, if we start another approach with this, we may in some way get
the United Nations a little bit upset over it? I am just trying to
explore the danger that we are in, because I am one of those who has
been a delegate to the United Nations. I know its weaknesses, and
so forth.
But I do feel that we are going ahead there, and we have advanced,
and we do have the nations of the world together trying to get away
from the old balance of power.
Dr. UmEY. I am much interested in the United Nations, and I have
consistently in all publications support it. And I was in favor of
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the League of Nations, and I believe the World Court contributed a
great deal to understanding. In fact, the development has been going
on all my life in this century.
What I do wish to say is that I regarded the United Nations and
the League of Nations and all of these attempts as similar of our
Articles of Confederation, having exactly the same weakness. What
I am proposing is something of the strength of the Constitution of
the United States, and I believe nothing except the Constitution of
the United States sort of arrangement will supply the unity and
strength that is required.
This is my personal view. The resolution does not direct our representatives necessarily to pursue this, but I would be very far from
honest if I did not say that this is my point of view.
Senator SMITH. I feel your contribution is very valuable here, and,
of course, that resolution of Senator Kefauver's does say, "within the
framework of the U. N." There should be no conflict.
Dr. UREY. That is right.
Senator S~frrH. Naturally, those of us who have been studying the
U. N. are very apprehensive that we may do something that will
upset it. As I said a few moments ago in regard to the summit conference, I certainly feel that we should get our last word from our
representatives, the President and the Secretary of State, as to whether
this conference right now will be any jeopardy to what we have been
trying to do at the summit, and I think very successfully.
We did not expect to arrive at any destination, but the atmosphere
that President Eisenhower contributed is an amazing thing.
Dr. UREy. Yes. I am a great admirer of the President, and I regard him as one of the really good men of this age. But I would just
call the committee's attention to this, that the direst enemies speak
to each other often with great politeness, and one should not be fooled
by this at all.
Senator SmrrHi. You are quite right. I think we all recognize that.
Dr. UREY. I believe the fundamentals of government organization
as they exist in the Communist countries and as they exist in the
democracies are the important facts of this time, and not the politeness
of a diplomatic conference.
Senator SIITH. I think we all agree with that, and I do not think
we are taken off guard. From what little I know about it, all the
safeguards are around us.
That is all, Mr. Chairman.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Any other questions?
(No response.)
Senator FULBRIGI-IT. Thank you very much, Dr. Urey.
I believe, Mr. Streit, you would be the next witness. Mr. Clarence
Streit, whom everybody knows and who has long been promoting in
a most intelligent way this whole idea.
Senator SmrrH. Mr. Chairman, might I just make a brief statement? I want t6 welcome Mr. Streit here wholeheartedly I regret to
say that I will have to leave at noon because I have to bring a matter
up on the floor as soon as the Senate comes in session, and I am afraid
we will not get through with your testimony by noon.
So if I should leave, I do not want you to feel that it is anything
personal.
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I can understand that perfectly. Foreseeing this sort
of situation, and having to deal with the details of the convention,
the special character of it, I wrote out a very full statement which I
would like to have the privilege of extending in the record. I merely
wish to skim through certain points in it now. Would that be
satisfactory ?
Senator FU.BRIGHT. It will be made a part of the record in full as
presented here. You may summarize it in your own words.
Mr. STREIT.

STATEMENT OF CLARENCE K. STREIT, MEMBER, NATIONAL BOARD
OF GOVERNORS, ATLANTIC UNION COMMITTEE
Mr. STREIT.

I would skip through entirely the first point, the fact

that the present issue is not Atlantic Union itself, but merely the
desirability and urgency of calling a convention to explore it, and
I would jump to page 8, the second point, which is the nondiplomatic
character of the convention.
DELEGATES TO EXERCISE INDIVIDUAL CONVICTIONS

Though the delegates are to be officially appointed, it is desired, as
the last clause of the preamble brings out, that they act in accordance
with their individual convictions. That means, as we understand it,
that they are to vote individually without any instructions from their
home government. They are to be as free in this respect as you
Senators are.
If this is not clear, we hope that you will spell it out so that there
is no doubt about this, for the Atlantic Union Committee considers
this point essential.
This provision makes the convention quite different from ordinary
diplomatic conferences or those of the U. N. All the delegates to
such a conference are not merely officially named, but they have only
one vote together, and it is cast as the home government instructs.
When I was correspondent of the New York Times covering a lot
of these conferences, I was struck by two fundamental faults in this
system:
First, even distinguished delegates, even Senators, may be instructed
by subaltern diplomats at home who have much less experience; and
secondly, it results in a highly unrealistic and undemocratic situation.
The largest country present has only one vote, the same as the
smallest, and this vote is cast by the party in power, and the home
opposition rarely has any adequate chance to put its views.
Too, we should seek to get agreement between democracies by the
same basic process that is used to get agreement within each of them,
by bringing a wide variety of representative minds to play freely and
individually on each individual problem.
To do this, as the resolution would, has four advantages:
First, it would eliminate the effects of the diplomatic system which
I have described.
Secondly, it would eliminate all the official commitment that is
necessarily involved in a diplomatic conference where the delegates
speak as one voice and vote and sign according to the instruction of the
government. The delegates who sign the final recommendations of
this convention would be signing only for themselves.
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Thirdly, there would be this twin advantage:
(a) In their decisions, as regards the basic problems they were
exploring, the delegates would not be influenced by current problems
between their country and others, as they would have to be if they
were part of the diplomatic machinery.
They would thus be free from many pressures; and
(b) The diplomatic machinery of each participating country could
carry on its current relations without being embarrassed by anything
said or done in the convention by the delegates from its country.
Fourth, the nondiplomatic character of this convention has a special
advantage to the United States as the country that invites the others.
Our Government would not then have the moral responsibility for the
success of the meeting which it would incur if it were host to a diplomatic conference.
The advantages of this nondiplomatic type of convention are so
important that one may wonder why it has been used so rarely. The
most recent precedent for it that I find goes back to 1787. It is patterned on the Federal Convention that met that year in Philadelphia.
The delegates from each of the 12 States participating in the Convention were officially named by the government of their State. They
were appointed, in fact, by the legislative branch of the government
in all the States. Those from Georgia it is significant to note that
the credentials from Georgia begin with these words:
The State of Georgia, by the grace of God, free, sovereign, and independent.

Though officially named, none of the delegates, however, was under
instructions from.his State government. On each question each delegate voted as an individual according to the dictates of his own conscience. On rollcalls in the Convention the name of each delegate
in each State was called and the State vote was cast according to
the way the majority voted in open meeting without caucus.
The procedure followed in the Philadelphia Convention resulted
in the most astonishing and enduring success ever achieved in human
history at a conference of States that prided themselves on being,
by the grace of God, free, sovereign, and independent. It resulted' in
the Federal Constitution of the United States.
How can one explain or justify the fact that we Americans have
never once sought to save life and liberty in our war-cursed century
by tackling the problem by the nondiplomatic Federal Convention
approach that produced such prodigious results in our own history?
PROBLEMS IN ORGANIZING PROPOSED CONVENTION

I come to my third point, the major problems that arise in organizing
the proposed convention. As I see it, there are these three:
(a) The number of delegates, voting power, and other details for
which the resolution does not provide;
(b) Who should call the convention and name the delegates? The
Executive or the Congress?
(c) What countries shall be invited to the convention?
As regards (a), the resolution wisely, I think, leaves details to be
decided at a later stage, we thought at this present committee stage.
The most important problem on which a directive would be wise has
to do with the number of delegates from each country and their voting
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power. In round figures, the population of the countries participating
ranges from Luxembourg with 300,000 to the United States with 150
million.
Since in the proposed convention the delegates vote as individuals
and the purpose is exploratory, it should be organized in such a fashion
that voting power reflects to some extent the size of each country.
This is the wisest, since the problem of uniting effectively a, vast
and populous region such as the Atlantic Community, is one in which
the larger countries are obviously more experienced than the former.
It would be worse than futile, however, to have a convention in
which a few countries which together had only a fraction of our population and none of our Federal experience, could outvote the American delegates. It would be no less futile to have a convention in
which the American delegates could outvote all the others, for their
countries then would never have ratified the convention's recommendations.
This might be solved by some such directive as this: The number
of delegates from each country shall be in broad proportion to its
population, by the last official census. Each shall have a vote and
shall vote according to his individual convictions without official instructions, but the voting shall be so arranged that the delegates of
no country form a majority in the convention.

Now, I have spelled out how that could be done in detail. I shall
not go into it here, but I think you will find on study that it can be
so handled that everyone is safeguarded.
CONVENTION S RECOMMENDATIONS

NOT BINDING UNTIL RATIFED

I come to the overriding fact, that the convention's recommendations
would bind no country until it had formally adopted them by its own

constitutional procedure. The people of the United States are particularly safeguarded against precipitant action by even a majority
in Congress or against any action whatever by mere executive agreement. The recommendations could be for unification on either Federal or non-Federal lines. The latter would require a treaty; the
former would, according to the late Justice Owen J. Roberts, the
founder of the Atlantic Union Committee, whom we miss so sadly
here today, would require the ratification of .an amendment to the
United States Constitution, which means that two-thirds majority of
both Houses of Congress plus a three-fourths majority of the 48 States.
This last fact should reassure those Americans who have opposed the
resolution for fear that the convention might reconunend an Atlantic
Federal Union.
They fear the entry of the United States in the Federal Union
would mean the sacrifice of our national sovereignty. It would mean,
of course, no such thing.
I would like to annex to my statement a short paper entitled "King
The Confusion Over Sovereignty," ii
Nation or King Citizen?
which I deal more fully with this subject than there is time now. For
the present I would merely recognize that there are many Americans
who are confused on this question of sovereignty and point out to them
tha.it they need have no fear of the proposed convention resulting in the
people of the United States being hoodwinked into surrendering their
national sovereignty to any Atlantic Federal Union. The founder of
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our committee, I repeat, has pointed out that the United States could
enter no such union without an amendment to the Constitution.
(The article referred to is as follows:)
[From the April 1955 Issue of Freedom & Union, Washington, D. C.]
KING NATION OR KING CITIZEN? THE CONFUSION OVER SOVEREIGNTY

Confusion has been rife ever since the American Revolution established the
United States on a new concept-one that reversed the Old World dogma of
sovereignty.
In the international field where the sovereignty issue most imperils life and
liberty, there is such fog now that those who pride themselves most on being
Sons or Daughters of the American Revolution are fighting today, as organized
bodies, against the very principle of sovereignty that the Founding Fathers
fought to establish. In the misguided belief that they are upholding the work
of the founders, they uphold instead the notion of sovereignty that George III
fought for. Some organized veterans, and many other worthy citizens, have
fallen into the same confusion. It has become, indeed, so widespread that some
Senators and Representatives, and even some Federal judges, either suffer
from this confusion themselves, or fear to help remove it.
"A frequent recurrence to fundamental principles * * * [is] absolutely necessary to preserve the blessings of liberty, and keep a government free," Pennsylvania's Declaration of the Rights of Man asserted in 1776. It is high time
we followed this advice in regard to sovereignty.
SOVEREIGNTY BEFORE 1776

The concept of sovereignty which the American Revolution challenged ruled
the world then even more than it does now. This concept held the State
supreme, and reduced man to the role of subject, made him a mere cell in the
body politic. Nearly everywhere the State then meant in reality one man, the
Sovereign-otherwise known as King, Emperor, Kaiser, Czar. This sovereign
was alleged to have a divine right to rule absolutely, to be a law unto himself, as
regards not only all foreign national sovereigns, or kings, but all the people of his
own nation. In practice the sovereign had to make some concessions, but in
principle he accepted no diminution of his supreme or absolute power, his freedom to do as he pleased with all other men, both in domestic and foreign affairs.
This concept of sovereignty was summed up most brutally and briefly by the
Bourbon Louis XIV who said, "L'itat, c"est moi"-"I am the state."
There had been, of course, the English Revolution in the 17th century which
temporarily overthrew one divine right sovereign and put Parliament in his
place. But "about the year 1770," as Lord Acton says in his History of Freedom,
"things had been brought back * * * nearly to the condition which the revolution had been designed to remedy forever. Europe seemed incapable of becoming the home of free states. It was from America that the plain ideas that men
ought to mind their own business * * * burst forth like a conqueror upon the
world they were destined to transform, under the title of the Rights of Man."
1776'S RmVOLUITIONARY IDEA

Against the -Old World dogma that man is made for the sovereign state, the
American Revolution raised the principle that the state is made for man-that
sovereignty is lodged equally in every man, that the citizen is the supreme
sovereign. This new concept reduced the state from a sacred end in itselfa deity to which men should sacrifice their own lives and liberties--to the role
of a mere means to serve man.
In sweeping terms, the Declaration of Independence proclaimed its revolutionary principle of sovereigrn-"that all men are created equal; that they are
endowed by their creator with certain inalienable rights: that among these are
life, liberty and the pursuit of happiness: that to secure these rights gov'rnm ents
are instituted among men, deriving their just powers from, the conse - of the
governed; that whenever any form of government becomes destructive of these
ends it is the right of the people to alter or to abolish it, and to institute new
government * * *"
The Daughters and Sons of the American Revolution-and the far larger
number of citizens who, like Lincoln, feel a spiritual rather than blood rela6790 3-55-3
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tionship with the Founding Fathers--may be excused for the confusion that
tricks them into fighting for George III's concept of sovereignty in the fond
belief that they are upholding the Declaration of Independence. There is this
extenuating circumstance they can plead today: The majority of the Founding
Fathers themselves fell for a while into the same confusion, and some of them,
such as Patrick Henry, never thought their way out of it.
HOW CONFUSION AROSE

Through confusion the Founding Fathers abolished at first only half of the
George III concept of sovereignty. As regards their domestic affairs, the people
of each of the 13 States made State government subordinate to them. But as
regards the foreign affairs they had in common with the citizens of the other 12,
they clung in each State to George III's idea. Taking the State instead of the
citizen as sovereign-much as we have done in the present Atlantic alliancethey formed the alliance of the Articles of Confederation.
In their confused confederation the Americans operated simultaneously on
two opposing principles: The citizens governed their common affairs within each
State on the principle that the citizen was sovereign and the State was made
equally for the people in it, but they governed their common affairs with other
States on the principle that the State was sovereign and the people were made
for the State. In other words, they sought to preserve their citizen sovereignty,
as the supreme purpose of government, by a system whose supreme purpose was,
instead, to preserve the State's sovereignty.
It is understandable that the Founding Fathers should have become confused
over sovereignty. The concept of citizen sovereignty was then so new they had
no name for it. Moreover, they had to deal beyond their borders not merely
with States that shared this concept but also with nations that upheld the
opposite idea-the dogma that the royal sovereign was a law unto himself.
The people of the 13 States obviously could not govern their affairs with their
ally, the King of France, on the basis that the people were the sovereigns in
France. They had to base their relations with such nations on the Old World
concept of sovereignty. The people of each of the 13 States unthinkingly slid
from this necessity into the notion that they should deal with the other 12
States too on the same principle of sovereignty which they had to apply as
regards States whose people were not the kings.
HOW CONFUSION

CONTINUES

The same confusing situation that befuddled the American people in the 18th
century exists for the people of each of the Atlantic democracies now. The sovereign people of the United States, Britain, France, and other States of Atlantica
obviously cannot govern their relations with the Soviet dictatorship by the theory
that the citizen is the real sovereign in the Communist empire. They must deal
with Moscow on the basis of the Kremlin's concept of national sovereignty. But
the people of these Atlantic democratic states are now upholding this concept
against each other, too, even in their joint efforts to preserve their citizen sovereignty from being overthrown by this Kremlin concept which makes man the
slave of the State. This confusion makes no more sense now than it did when
the 13 States fell into it. It divides freedom against itself no less dangerously
now.
SOVEREIGNTY IN FEDERAL UNION

The Founding Fathers came to their senses before the confusion over sovereignty had led to anything like the massive dangers which it has already produced for the people of the Atlantic community in our day. They sent delegates to the Federal Convention in Philadelphia in 1787 to explore how to reorganize the relations of the 13 States on a basis that would make the Government
of their common affairs serve the lives and liberties of their people effectively,
instead of serving the sovereignty of their States at the expense of the citizens.
The result was the United States Federal Constitition.
By Federal union, the American people doubly maintained the principle of
the sovereignty of the citizens of each State. First, they effectively placed the
united power of all the 13 States behind the right of each State to govern its
domestic affairs independently. At the same time they established the sovereignty of the people of the United States as a whole, so that the citizens could govern their inter-State affairs by the same principles they used for governing their
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domestic affairs. As an adjoining box reminds us, this simple but revolutionary
change was achieved only after such clearheaded, courageous leaders as Washington, Hamilton, and Madison had tackled head-on the false Old World concept
of sovereignty which had slunk like a wolf in sheep's clothing into the 13 States,
much as it is fooling the people of the free Atlantic community now.
CREATING UNITED

STATES

SOVEREIGNS

When the people of the 13 States applied the principles of the Declaration of
Independence to establish their Federal union state, they surrendered'none of
their own sovereignty as citizens. To set up their State governments, they had
delegated certain portions of their citizen sovereignty to the representatives they
elected to its government. In setting up their Federal Government, they simply
transferred to the men they chose to represent them in it, certain sovereign powers which they had preivously delegated to their State government. They merely
shifted jobs from one set of employees to another set, while remaining the boss
of both.
When the citizens of Pennsylvania agreed to transfer power over defense from
the State to Federal Government their representatives in the State government
lost power. But the people lost none, since the citizen retained exactly the same
sovereign vote in choosing those to whom he delegated his power, whether in the
Federal or the State government. Thus, the Founding Fathers made the citizen
of every State a United States sovereign, too, and sacrificed none of the revolutionary American concept of sovereignty when they established their Federal
Union. But the present American generation has been sacrificing this sovereignty
tragically, increasingly-by refusing to go forward with it.
SACRIFICING UNITED STATES SOVEREIGNS

If you agree that United States sovereignty is not vested in the President or
the Government but equally in all the citizens, then every citizen who is burdened
with excessive taxation is sacrificing that much of his share of the national sovereignty. Every citizen who is drafted into the armed services is sacrificing
another big portion of his share of the national sovereignty. And every citizen
who is slain in war is sacrificing all the rest of his share of United States national
sovereignty.
Look at the way we Americans are now sacrificing the citizen's sovereignty.
In 1938 the bill for United States defense amounted to only'$16 a citizen. Now
it is $256 for every man, woman, and child-16 times as much as it was before
the worst war in history. In 1938 no American citizen was subject to draft.
Now millions are drafted and subject to draft. In World War I the United
States called into the services 4,609,190 men, of whom 53,403 were killed in battle.
In World War II 15,513,657 United States citizens were called into the armed
services, and 293,105 sacrificed in battle their entire share of the Nation's sovereignty. All this adds up to an appalling sacrifice of United States sovereignty.
How much more of United States sovereignty will be sacrificed by the cost of
a third world war, with taxation already so high, and the dollar's value already
halved by war?
How much more of the citizen's sovereignty will be sacrificed in military service by world war III, with so many drafted now?
How many, many more Americans will sacrifice all their share of the national
sovereignty in the third world war toward which we are steadily moving, despite
all this taxing and drafting-a war in which millions can be killed by a single
H-bomb?
We Atlantic Federal Unionists are anxious to prevent more fearful, flesh-andblood sacrifice of national sovereignty than our Nation has already suffered.
We want to save the real sovereigns of this Republic, and of every democratic
nation. We are not pacifists; we realize that some sacrifice of liberty and even
of life is necessary to preserve freedom. We want to save the citizens from
unnecessary sacrifice, make them all more powerful sovereigns. We believe this
can be done by extending United States Federal principles around the North
Atlantic.
WASHINGTON WARNED

To keep from sacrificing needlessly the sovereign citizens, Americans, in particular, should be ready to sacrifice the power of those who now govern them:
The Founding Fathers set the example. They sacrificed the sovereignty of King
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George III when they set up their independent State governments. Then they
sacrificed some of the sovereign powers of those State governments when they
set up the Federal Constitution. George Washington foresaw that this second
move would be opposed by those who lost power by it, just as the revolution
before it angered the British sovereign. Referring to the proposal to federate
the 13 States, George Washington wrote in a letter to Henry Knox dated February 3, 1787:
"I believe that the political machine will yet be much tumbled and tossed, and
possibly be wrecked altogether, before such a system as you have defined will
be adopted. The darling sovereignties of the States individually, the governors * * * the legislators * * * whose political consequence will be lessened, if
not annihilated, would give their weight of opposition to such a revolution."
Some of the governors and legislators of the 13 States tried hard to make the
people believe that their loss of power was a loss to the citizens. But the people
were not fooled. They saw that the Federal Constitution simply transferred
some powers which they themselves had given their State officers, to Federal
officers whom they retained the same right to elect. They didn't mind lessening
the "political consequence" of their State representatives so long as they, the
people, gained in the process.
The establishment of an Atlantic Federal Union, it must be said, would lessen
the political importance of the President of the United States and of United
States Senators and Congressmen. Certain powers they now have over the citizens would be transferred to the Executive and Senators of the Atlantic Union
Government. But the citizens would remain the sovereigns who elected all these
officers.
It is natural that Senators, and particularly those ambitious to be President,
should not want to lose any power the citizens have given these officers. It is
understandable that they should think that sacrificing them means sacrificing
all the citizens, that they should be more concerned with the Government's
sovereignty than with that of the citizen. It is therefore to their credit that so
many Senators and Representatives favor Atlantic Union.
PRESENT PIONEERS

The Members of Congress who favor Atlantic federation represent not only
the people who elect them, but the pioneering American spirit and its concept
of national sovereignty. Each is willing to sacrifice some of the present official
power he would have if elected President, if his fellow citizens find this will
help secure their own life and liberty, prevent further sacrifice of their own
sovereignty as citizens. give them each more power individually.
These Senators and Representatives ask you to explore carefully whether
you might not reduce your tax burden, lessen military service, and save your
family and freedom from extinction by sacrificing instead some of their official
power and giving it to some other representative you elect to an Atlantic Federal
Union. It is evident from what George Washington wrote to Knox in 1787 that,
were the Father of this Country alive today, he would warmly applaud this selfsacrificing stand, but not the view of sovereignty taken so selfishly, or thoughtlessly, by some other Members of Congress.
TO GAIN SOVEREIGNTY

You would not only sacrifice none of your sovereignty as a citizen but would
gain sovereignty through an Atlantic Union. Let Americans remember this:
When the sovereign citizens of your State approved the Federal Constitution.
they remained not merely the sovereigns of their State but gained citizen
sovereignty in another state, a much greater state-the United States-where
before they had no vote, no sovereign rights.
Similarly, when you help constitute an Atlantic Federal Union, you retain
your sovereign right to govern your State affairs as you please, and your national
United States affairs as you please, without the interference of anyone in England, France, or any other member of the Atlantic Union. But you gain another,
greater sovereignty: You become one of the equal sovereigns of the United States
of the Atlantic. You gain as much direct voice in handling all Atlantic world
affairs as you gained in American national affairs through the United States
Federal Constitution, and in your State affairs through the establishment of your
democratic State constitution.
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Far from surrendering any of your sovereignty as a citizen by constituting
this Greater Atlantic Union, you gain sovereignty, power, rights; you gain a
vote where you personally have none whatever now-and you gain this citizen
sovereignty in the very fields where you need it most, the fields on which peace
and war depend.
WHAT POWERS?

What are the fields you would begin to help govern through your representatives in an Atlatnic Union Government? Its creation would involve no change
whatever in the structure or powers of any State government. Nor would it
involve any change in the basic structure of the United States Government.
It would involve only the transfer of certain powers from the United States Government to the Atlantic Union Government. Which powers? At most, only those
powers which the people of the Thirteen Original States transferred from their
State governments to their Federal representatives when they replaced the Confederation with the Constitution.
By this transfer they created not only a common citizenship, but a common
defense force, a common foreign policy, a common currency and the great common free market which has been the making of American prosperity.
HOW CITIZENS WIN BY UNION

The citizens of all the 13 States gained in sovereignty not only by becoming
sovereign citizens of the United States, but by all the other transfers of their
delegated power from the State to the Union.
Consider how much the people have gained in all the 48 States by having
a common United States force to defend their individual liberties and their State
rights. What if each State had to uphold the liberty and State rights of its
citizens all by itself, be prepared to fight not only Old World dictators but
neighboring States? Before the 13 federated, the troops of New York and of
Massachusetts were massing on their frontier, threatening war over Vermont.
What taxes, military service, and war we Americans would suffer now if each of
our 48 States had to defend its rights alone.
Consider the gain to all the citizens of all the 48 States from having a common
foreign policy. Let any American ask himself: What if my State could have
a tough policy toward Soviet Russia, while neighboring States could appease
Moscow? Before the 13 federated, when Massachusetts closed its ports to
British ships, Connecticut welcomed them in its harbors, made the most of this
chance to get business-pretty much as the British recognized Red China when
the United States refused to-while the master of the Kremlin chuckled scornfully, and attacked the divided democracies, first in Korea, then in Indochina.
Consider the gain to all the citizens of the 13 States when federation freed
them from the vexation and cost of doing business with 13 currencies. Think
of the enormous advantages we Americans now have from having one currency
throughout the 48 States.
Consider how much American citizens everywhere gained when federation
removed the tariffs between their States, and allowed every American to sell
whatever he had to sell in the highest market in the United States and buy
whatever he needed in its cheapest market-all without any State government
interfering with his trade. How our American standard of living would be cut
down if our States regained the "sovereign right" to vex the citizens with trade
barriers as do the States of Europe.
By every one of the United States transfers of power from the State to the
Federal Government, the citizens in every State gained immensely, became much
stronger, freer sovereigns.
HOW FAR NOW?

How far should we follow now the United States example in constituting a
great Atlantic Union with the other democracies? In my personal view, we
should transfer to it the same powers that the 13 States originally transferred
to the Federal Government. We know from experience that this combination
creates prodigious power and freedom. We had better take no chances these
days in having too little of either power or freedom if we wish to risk the lives
of no more of our sons, sacrifice no more of our sovereign rights, and lives. That
is my personal conviction. Others believe a union as regards only defense and
foreign policy would suffice for the present.
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How far we should, and can, go depends of course not only on agreement
among Americans but on agreement with the other democracies. The best way
to reach agreement on this, and on other obvious problems that Atlantic Union
involves, is to send delegates to a convention to thresh these things out with
delegates from the other democracies, and have them report whatever agreement
they reach back to the people for action by them. That is the way the United
States Constitution was created through the Federal Convention that met in
Philadedphia in 1787. And that is how the resolution for an Atlantic Exploratory
Convention now before Congress proposes to tackle the problem.
TO EXPLORE UNION

Whatever one thinks of Atlantic Union itself, one need only read the text
of the Atlantic Exploratory Convention resolution (S. Con. Res. 12, H. Con.
Res. 73-80) to see that its adoption could not possibly sacrifice any national
sovereignty--even the George III variety which some professional patriots are
so fearful of surrendering. Here is the enacting clause of this resolution, presented February 9 by Senator Kefauver and a bipartisan group of 30 in both
Houses of Congress:
"Rcsolved by the Senate (the House of Representative8 conoun-ing), That the
President is requested to invite the other democracies which sponsored' the
North Atlantic Treaty to name delegates, including members of their principal
political parties, to meet in a convention with similarly appointed delegates from
the United States and from such other democracies as the convention may
invite, to explore and to report to what extent their peoples might further unite
within the framework of the United Nations, and agree to form, federally or
otherwise, a defense, economic and political union."
It should be clear that this resolution involves no commitment to form a Federal Union, or to make any transfer of sovereignty. The proposed convention is
authorized merely to explore and report. Indeed, the phrase, "federally or otherwise," used in the resolution assures those who oppose the American Federal
concept of sovereignty that the convention's explorations are not confined to the
Federal Union solution of the problem. It can also examine non-Federal answers,
based on the concept of sovereignty that many D. A. R.'s share with hereditary
lords in England.
WHO'S AFRAID?

The term "Union" is often used loosely to include non-Federal systems-such
as the Western European Union of the London-Paris accords. The proposed
Atlantic Convention can report, if it desires, in favor of a non-Federal type of
union-though heaven forbid. Believers in Federal Union have to take their
chances in this regard. Upholders of the other concept of sovereignty should
show this same faith that their answer can stand the test of thorough exploration.
United States- opponents of the Atlantic Convention are left in the position
of opposing even exploration of any possibility of uniting with any other democracies more effectively, economically and democratically, by any method whatever.
REDELEGATE OR NOT?

At most, all the proposed Atlantic Convention could possibly do would be to
recommend that the citizens of the Atlantic Community redelegate to Atlantic
Federal representatives certain of the powers they give now to their national
representatives. At best, the Convention would only offer a Federal plan whereby
the people would elect the former as they do the latter, and each State would
have a voice proportionate to its population, with adequate guarantees of its
independence in all fields not transferred to the Union, and of its Bill of Rights.
It would remain for the sovereign citizens in each nation of the proposed federation to decide whether, in the light of the world situation then obtaining,
they should put the Convention's proposals into force, or continue to trust in
the present alliance and its concept of sovereignty.
1 The

other sponsors of the Atlantic pact which the resolution would have us meet with in
Convention are Canada, the United Kingdom, France, the Netherlands, Belgium, and
Luxembourg. These seven drafted the Atlantic alliance, and then they extended It to some
others.
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WHERE NATIONS ARE KINGS

The NATO concept gives Iceland the same voting power in NATO as the United
States, provides no common government even for defense, guarantees no bill
of rights, has no officer elected by the people it professes to protect, and relegates
the citizen to limbo. It admits of no citizenship. It sacrifices every principle of
free government in order to keep each sovereign democratic nation a king unlimited by law in interdemocracy relations.
TO END CONFUSION

If it did nothing else, the proposed Atlantic Convention would clarify the present confusion over sovereignty as effectively as the Philadelphia Convention did
in 1787. Its debates, and those which it would stimulate everywhere, would give
a sadly needed education in the basic principles of free government to all
Atlantica-to say nothing of the rest of the world. That alone would justify its
being held. If you agree, why not help bring this about? Is this not the responsibility of every sovereign king citizen?
CLARENCE

WASHINGTON,

HAMILTON,

MADISON

STREIT.

ON SOVEREIGNTY

"A thirst for power, and the bantling, I had liked to have said monster [his
emphasis] for sovereignty, which have taken such fast hold of the States individually will * * * form a strong phalanx against it [the proposed Federal
Government]. * * * Yet I would fain try what the wisdom of the proposed
Convention will suggest. * * * It may be the last peaceable mode. * * * My
name is in the delegation to this Convention."-George Washington, March 10,
1787.
"As States are a collection of individual men, which ought we to respect the
most, the rights of the people composing them, or of the artificial beings resulting from the composition? Nothing could be more preposterous or absurd than
to sacrifice the former to the latter."-Alexander Hamilton, in the Federal
Convention, June 29, 1787.
"Was then the American Revolution effected * * * was the blood of thousands spilt, and the hard-earned substance of millions lavished, not that the
people of America should enjoy peace, liberty, and safety, but that the government of the individual States * * * might enjoy a certain extent of power, and
be arrayed with certain dignities and attributes of sovereignty? We have heard
of the impious doctrine in the Old World-that the people were made for kings,
not kings for the people. Is the same doctrine to be revived in the New in
another shape-that the solid happiness of the people is to be sacrificed to
* * * political institutions of a different form? * * * As far as the sovereignty of the States cannot be reconciled to the happiness of the people, the voice
of every good citizen must be. Let the former be sacrificed to the latter."James Madison, No. 45 of the Federalist, 1788.

THE SOVEREIGNTY

BATTLE IN THE 1787 CONVENTION

The following citations are from the debates of the Convention that drafted
the United States Constitution:
"We are met here as the deputies of 13 independent, sovereign States, for
federal purposes. Can we consolidate their sovereignty and form one nation,
and annihilate the sovereignties of our States who have sent us here for other
purposes ?"-William Patterson, of New Jersey, June 9, 1787.
"Had the Legislature of the State of New York apprehended that their powers
[those of the delegates] would have been construed to extend to the formation
of a national government, to the extinguishment of their independency, no delegates would have appeared on the part of that State."-John Lansing, Jr., of
New York, June 16, 1787.
"I cannot support the General Government at the expense of the State governments, but will contend for the safety and happiness of the particular States
at the expense of the United States."-Luther Martin, of Maryland, June 18,
1787.
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"It will be said that if the people are averse to parting with power, why
is it hoped that they will part with it to a national legislature? The proper
answer is that in this case they do not part with power; they only transfer it
from one set of immediate representatives to another set."-George Mason, of
Virginia, June 20, 1787.
"At the separation from the British Empire, the people of America preferred
the establishment of themselves into 13 separate sovereignties instead of incorporating themselves into one. * * * They are afraid of granting powers unnecessarily * * * lest the powers should prove dangerous to the sovereignties
of the particular States."-Luther Martin, of Maryland, June 20, 1787.
"Can we forget for whom we are forming a government? Is it for men, or
for the imaginary beings called States?"-James Wilson, of Pennsylvania, June
30, 1787.
*

"This magistrate [proposed President of the United States] is not the king.
* * The people are the king."-Gouverneur Morris, of Pennsylvania, July

19, 1787.
WHO WOULD CALL THE CONVENTION?

Mr. STmr. I come now to the second problem: Who would call
the convention and name the American delegates? The resolution
would have Congress request the President to do this. In a letter to
my colleague Mrs. Chase Osborn, Mr. C. Burke Elbrick, Deputy
Assistant Secretary of State, pointed out, however, that the resolution
appears to envisage the possibility of a fundamentally new relationship which might raise basic constitutional issues which lie beyond
the normal purview of diplomacy and which would be primarily the
concern of Congress. Another State Department official has suggested
in conversation with me that the best way to assure that the delegates
would be uninstructed and that they would not embarrass the Department in its conduct of current foreign affairs would be to have Con9ress call the convention and the President of the Senate and the
speaker of the House name the American delegates.
I feel confident that the great majority of my associates in the
Atlantic Union Committee would have no objection to the resolution
being altered in the above sense if this would facilitate its adoption.
For my part, the more I study this point the more I tend to think
that the convention does lie in the purview of the Congress rather
than the Executive and that the proposed change would be wise.
WHAT COUNTRIES INVITED?

The change could be made very simply. I point out in my recent
statement how this can be done, but I want to jump to the next point
on page 19: What countries shall be invited to the convention?
This is obviously a deliciate question. It has already been raised
this morning. The resolution does not seek to give an ideal answer to
it, but a practicable one. No matter how many countries the United
States invites to the convention, there will always remain difficult
borderline cases. Indeed, the more countries we invite, the more
borderline cases we face, and the more we would seem to be singling
out invidiously any countries left out. The fewer countries invited
and the more natural group they form, the less any country can take
umbrage at not being included.
It is noteworthy that both major successes of modern diplomacy,
the United Nations and NATO, began with a very small group. The
work on the charter began at Dumbarton Oaks in a conference limited
to the three strongest of the United Nations. NATO began with seven
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countries, the United States, Canada, the United Kingdom, France,
Netherlands, Belgium, and Luxembourg drafting the North Atlantic
Treaty.
The present resolution would solve the problem by following this
last method. It would have the United States confine itself to inviting
the other six sponsors of the North Atlantic Treaty and leave to the
delegates of this small natural group, in a nondiplomatic convention
assembled, the responsibility of deciding what other democrAes it
wishes to invite.
WHY ACT NOW?

Some of the advantages of this I have already noted, and I can jump
now to my fourth point: Why act this summer?
I want to give you a very few reasons why we believe Congress,
despite the shortage of time left before adjournment, should decide
this summer to calf the proposed convention. First of all, to act on it
now cannot be called hasty action. It is now 7 years since this proposal was first introduced in Congress. It has been before the public
even longer than that, for 16 years. In the 7 years since it was introduced in Congress, the Red dictatorship has made tremendous advances, has gained control of all continental China plus part of Indochina. In the 16 years of delay, the blockbuster grew into the atomic
city buster. The rocket arose. The sound barrier was broken, and
in the 7 years that your committee has had to consider this proposal,
the rocket has grown into the intercontinental guided missile and the
A-bomb into the H-bomb, while the Red dictatorship has broken both
the A-bomb and H-bomb monopoly much faster than our experts
expected.
Now, the dictatorship is all smiles. But why is this so? I see three
reasons, and every one of them is a reason for your committee to urge
Congress to delay no longer, but adopt this Atlantic Convention resolution before it adjourns.
One reason the Kremlin is all smiles is that this spring we made at
long last the first substantial progress in several years toward a
stronger Atlantic community. After 6 years of debate, the community Rnally agreed to rearm the German Federal Republic and add it
to NATO. Result: Just as the Kremlin lifted the Berlin blockade,
as soon as' we took the first step toward Atlantic unity by signing the
North Atlantic Treaty, the Kremlin made substantial concessions as
regards Austria and the limitation of armaments as soon as the German step toward more Atlantic unity was taken.
The moral surely is, if we believe peace would require more substantial concessions from the Kremlin, the best way to assure it is for Congress promptly to open a door to stronger Atlantic unification by calling now the proposed convention to explore the subject.
We all recognize the need of negotiating with Moscow from a position of strength. What we neglect is that the. kind of strength Moscow respects the most and costs us the least is the proverbial strength
that lies in union. The Communists make a fetish of unity. They
carry it to the extreme of tyranny. Time and gain the Kremlin has
pointed to the Soviet Empire's monolithic unity as its chief strength.
Time and again it has echoed Stalin's belief that the great weakness of
the Atlantic democracies lies in their disunion, a disunion so chronic
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that Stalin assured his successors they could count on these capitalist
nations cutting each other's throats eventually in their struggle for
markets.
If you call this convention Stalin's successors will get the surprise
of their lives, a surprise that may make them doubt even Marx, for
then they would see that these cutthroat capitalists are sitting down
toorether to explore the possibility of forming an economic as well as a
militgy and political union.
Sooner and better than anyone, the Kremlin can be counted on to
see that this convention, if it resulted in union, would result in increasing the strength of the West far more swiftly and overwhelmingly than the addition of Germany does, or anything else could
possibly do.
It would see, too, that the formation of an Atlantic Union merely
as regards foreign policy and defense would make the new foreign
airbases in Western Europe the domestic bases of the new union and
thus end the -Kremlin's schemes for nullifying this essential element
in the NATO system.
The Kremlin could be counted on also to see at once that the Atlantic
Union would allow the West to grow immensely in power, even
though it agreed to reduce to the levels that Moscow now proposes.
Such is the Kremlin worship of the strength that lies in union that
we need only to call this convention to gain at once so strong a position
by Moscow's evaluations as to cause it to hasten to make further and
greater concessions in the hope of removing the convention's incentive
to unite.
A second reason why the Kremlin is now all milk and honey is that
it knows how vulnerable it is to the revolutionary forces that the mere
calling of such a convention just now would set up in motion. Consider: How could the Kremlin hope to catch up with the immense
increase of power it would foresee resulting from Atlantic Union?
It cannot unite its own empire much more tightly than it already is.
To raise its farm and factory production otherwise means, in practice,
for it to lower already low living standards, to squeeze still more out
of its slaves, particularly in Eastern Europe.
But this is no answer. The gain is trifling compared to the gain
we achieve by Atlantic Union, and the policy makes for revolt, especially in Eastern Europe.
Calling this Atlantic Convention now would make doubly for revolt
in Eastern Europe, for it brings together there the powder of oppression from the East and the spark of hope from the West, a most
explosive combination. The mere fact that the United States had
called a convention to explore, among other possibilities, the soulstirring possibility of forming a Federal United States of the Free
would suffice to put the American Revolution again on the march.
As the convention moved on toward Atlantic Union, the revolutionmaking forces of deepening oppression in the East and rising hope in
the West would be developing the power needed to upset dictatorship
from within, starting in Western Europe. Merely by deciding to call
this convention, Congress may well turn the tide of Communist advance, put the Reds on the way down and out. Is this not a strong
reason for Congress to call this convention before it adjourns?
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KREMLINIS AIM TO HASTEN DEPRESSION

There is a third reason why the Kremlin is now all smiles. It seeks
to do more than prevent further unification in the Atlantic by removing the incentive its tough policy gave the West to unite. By rapidly
removing this incentive, it seeks to win by revolution itself, by hastening the major depression that it believes is not only inevitable but long
overdue. Certainly disunion not only fosters depression but prevents
the joint international action that could nip depression in the bud or
keep it from resulting in the revolution the Kremlin expects.
In my current boot, Freedom Against Itself, I give some reasons
why I do not share the optimism of those who feel we are safe from
another depression. I have not the time to go into this now, but I
want to put before you the conclusion I reach in this book: That if
Congress fails to call this convention this summer to explore Atlantic
Union, it may well be too late to prevent another serious depression
breaking upon the Atlantic community next year.
That is the third reason why the Kremlin smiles make me urge you
to give top priority to this resolution.
I have only this to add. Now, when the latest Big Four meeting
with dictatorship has aroused such hope, I cannot help but recall that
in 1938 I was rushing Union Now into print in a private edition at
the very time that another Big Four meeting with dictatorship had
led the British to welcome Chamberlain with Peace in Our Time.
Less than 2 years later, the British, after practically offering union to
fallen France, were under heavy bombardment from the dictator in
whose smiles and promises they trusted at Munich.
In this very month of July 1940 thedays.
massive bombing of Britain
preatomic
for
is,
that
beoan-massive,
Shall we put our trust where the British put theirs and risk exploring union too late? None of us knows what surprises the next
2 years may have in store for us. We do know this, however. We do
know that the sooner we begin to explore Atlantic Union, the more
carefully we can explore it and the less risk we run of a shotgun
wedding, and we know something more. We know that once 293,986
.- mericans had been slain in World War II, the Senate, which rejected the Wilsonian covenant, ratified the United Nations Charter
89 to 2. We can surely surmise that once millions of Americans have
been killed in a third world war, few thereafter will oppose Atlantic
Union.
Then why not vote this summer to begin at least to exlpore its great
possibility of saving their lives? Surefy nothing is more important.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Thank you very much, lZr. Streit. That is a
very excellent statement.
(The prepared statement of Mr. Streit is as follows:)
STATEMENT

ON

THE ATLANTIC

EXPLORATORY

CONCURRENT RESOLUTION

12,

CONVENTION

RESOLUTION,
BY CLARENCE STREET

SENATE

My name is Clarence K. Streit, of Missoula, Mont. I wish to testify in favor
of Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 as a member of the national board of governors of the Atlantic Union Committee and as the author of Union Now. I was
led to propose Atlantic Union in that book by my experience, first as a soldier
in the American Expeditionary Force in France in World War I, then as a
minor member of President Wilson's delegation to the peace conference; thereafter as a correspondent covering the rise of Mussolini, the Turko-Greek and
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Moroccan Wars, and the Near East, Balkans and Eastern Eurole for various
American newspapers, and, above all, the League of Nations and World Bank
from 1929 to 1939 for the New York Times.
After Union Now appeared in March 1939 I resigned from the New York Times
because, for reasons given in that book, I was convinced that the only hope of
preventing another world war and another world depression lay in Atlantic
Union, and wished to devote myself entirely to this undertaking. Since 1939
I have given all my time, for 16 years now-to pleading for action on the basic
proposal before you today-that we call a convention to explore the possibilities
that Atlantic Union offers of preventing another war and another depression,
and of advancing immeasurably peace, higher living standards and individual
freedom, by applying between democratic nations the great principles of free
government that were first embodied in our own United States Federal Constitution. and have advanced these goals so far since then.
The subject is vast. I have written several books on it myself. I would be
glad to try to answer any questions any of the committee may wish to ask on
any phase of the subject. I want to confine my opening statement, however, to
these four points:
1. The fact that the present issue is not Atlantic Union itself but merely the
desirability and urgency of calling a convention to explore the possibility of
unifying the Atlantic community more effectively, federally or otherwise.
2. The special nondiplomatic character of the proposed convention, and its
great advantages.
3. The major problems that arise in organizing the proposed convention; and
their solution.
4. Some reasons why it is dangerous to delay further the calling of the proposed convention and advantageous to approve the resolution before Congress
adjourns this summer.
1.

THE PURPOSE IS

TO EXPLORE

Now for point 1. As one who is profoundly convinced that the way to enduring peace and greater freedom lies in federal union of the free,'I want to
emphasize as strongly as I can that the resolution before us does not involve
any commitment whatsoever to any such union. The issue here is not whether
to form an Atlantic federation, nor even whether to call a convention to explore
only the possibilities that our American Federal Union principles offer. The
sole issue is whether to call a convention to explore the possibility of uniting
certain democracies in the North Atlantic region more effectively by any democratic method whatever, including the federal method which our Founding
Fathers originated.
Surely no one would contend that in all our research work there is no cause
to explore the field this resolution covers. The need of research in other fields
has long been recognized by Congress. In the report on the budget of the
United States Government for the fiscal year ending June 30, 1956, I find in
Special Analysis H, page 1195, that table 2 gives the amounts spent by the Federal Government for research and development every year since 1940. The
total for the 16 years, including estimates for the current year, is $20.8 billion.
Billions to explore weapons-None to explore union
,Of this huge amount. $18,2 billion--or 90 percent-went for research on
weapons and other elements in national security. The remaining 10 percent
was devoted to research work on agriculture, health, wildlife, the weather, and
so on. My research into this vast Federal research expenditure is not yet
finished, but I have yet to find a single one of those $20 billion that was devoted
to the exploration of anything remotely related to the field whose exploration
I have been urging through all the past 16 years.
Certainly this is true of the $2.2 billion which the current budget provides for
research and development programs. About five-sixths of it goes to the Defense
Department. Of the remaining sixth, not $1 is allotted to exploring such political problems as the securing of enduring peace, the development of a more
reliable, effective, democratic, and economical international organization, the
elimination of the flagrant faults in the alliance system, the possibilities that
lie in federal union of the free, or the protection of democracy against its chronic
tendency to divide against itself, which has been so destructive of free government through all human history.
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There is frequent complaint that political science lags dangerously behind the
physical sciences. Meanwhile the Federal Government goes on making the gap
between the two increasingly wide by spending billions and billions to speed the
latter-particularly in expl-oring for more massive ways of destroying men,
women, and children-yet offering not even a few crumbs to enable creeping
political science-once the glory of our country-to explore how to save life,
liberty and the pursuit of happiness from these mounting dangers.
The atomic bomb search party
The proposed convention would explore the possibility of securing greater
strength in the political, and economic as well as military fields by the proverbial
way to strength-by union. It represents a modest, inexpensive first step in this
neglected side of life. True, it would not confine the research to Americans.
But neither was the research that produced the atomic bomb confined to Americans. Our physicists, chemists and engineers were wisely organized in a close
partnership with those of our democratic allies, particularly the British, Canadians, and other North Atlantic democracies. By its very nature, the present
purpose-the uniting of the free-requires, even more than did the splitting of
the atom, that we organize a search party which includes the other countries that
are most concerned, and that are most advanced in the science of free government.
Surely no one would deny that the United States should make some effort
to achieve victory for freedom without recourse to A-bombs. And surely
the most practical way to do this is to invite other Atlantic democracies to send
the best of their "constitutional scientists"-better known as statesmen-to
explore with ours how these free peoples might unite so strongly as to secure
them from war, depression, and dictatorship.
NATO needs improvement
Clearly there is room for improvement in our present North Atlantic Organization-aid urgent need for it. Napoleon is often quoted as having said: "Give
me allies to fight." Oar Republic's aim is to avoid having to fight. Yet what do
we now present to a far worse dictatorship than that of Napoleon in our
efforts to keep it from attacking? We confront it with allies-with the very
kind of coalition that dictators like to fight.
We depend for peace now on the Atlantic Alliance-yet all of us who are even
50 years old know from personal experience how calamitous is the record of
alliance. No peacetime alliance in our time has either prevented war or won a
war. Instead, the formation of the Triple Alliance of Germany, Austria, and
Italy and of the Triple Entente of Great Britain, France, and Russia resulted in
World War I, during which the Entente broke down in the Russian Revolution
and the other alliance was defeated. In the thirties both sides sought to achieve
their aims without war through alliance; the result was war between the axis
and the Franco-British alliance, in which the latter broke down with the fall of
Prance and the axis came to a crushing defeat. Though alliances made in wartime have twice won world wars, a wartime alliance, by definition, cannot possibly
achieve our objective of preventing wars and as we have seen no peacetime
coalition has either prevented or even won a world war in our time.
President Eisenhower was on firm ground when, as NATO Commander-inChief, he said in his 1952 report: "Peacetime coalitions through history have
been weak and notoriously inefficient."
How long such alliances have been
notoriously unreliable may be seen in this passage which Alexander Hamilton
wrote in 1788 in No. 15 of The Federalist:
"In the early part of the present century there was an epidemical rage in
Europe for this species of compacts, from which the politicians of the time
fondly hoped for benefits which were never realized. With a view to establishing
the equilibrium of power and the peace of that part of the world, all the resources
of negotiation were exhausted, and triple and quadruple alliances were formed;
but they were scarcely formed before they were broken, giving an instructive but
afflicting lesson to mankind, how little dependence can be placed on
treaties * * * "
Because of that lesson, Hamilton successfully urged the 13 States to scrap
their own grand alliance-the Articles of Confederation--and unite in a Federal
Union.
The 13 States that were allied under the Articles of Confederation all had the
same language and many other common bonds. Their alliance was much more
advanced in structure than is the present Atlantic Alliance. Its Congress had
Powers which some believe need only be added now to the NATO Council to
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make it work efficiently. Yet, despite all this, it failed so badly that George
Washington not only led in getting it replaced with federation but gave this
sweeping in his Federal Address:
"To the efficacy and permanency of your union a government for the whole is
indispensable. No alliance, however strict, between the parts can be an adequate
substitute. They must inevitably experience the infractions and interruptions
which all alliances in all times have experienced."
Can we reasonably expect the alliance system, which failed even among 13
English-speaking, lond-connected States in the oxcart age, to succeed now among
the 15 NATO nations in this jet atomic era?
NATO has defects other alliances lack
The fact is that the structure of the present alliance is fearfully defective,
even as coalitions go. NATO does not restrict the veto to a few great powers,
as does the United Nations. It gives every member an equal veto-a double
veto in fact. All the NATO Council can do is to recommend action, and to do
even this it must be unanimous. On top of this veto in the Council itself there
is what I called the "delayed" veto-the fact that the government of any
member of NATO may refuse to carry out the recommendation its own delegate
shared in making, or give it lipservice only. NATO has no machinery whatever
to enforce execution of even the commitments in the treaty itself.
Unlike the Wilsonian Covenant and the United Nations Charter, and many
another treaty, the North Atlantic Treaty provides no machinery even for interpreting the commitments in it when their meaning is disputed. You Senators
would never dream that you could write any law so clearly as to eliminate
forever all danger of dispute regarding its application to a particular case.
Yet NATO embodies this dream, despite all the melancholy reminders history
brings that at the showdown allied states interpret their treaty obligations to
suit their interests at that moment. As President Eisenhower recalled on
March 23: "Treaties have always fallen down when it came to actual war, if
any one country felt that its vital considerations were going to be damaged
through the purposes of its allies. You can go back through history of coalitions and you will find great evidence of this."
In our Republic the citizens are the sovereigns, and most of us believe that
they are the most virtuous sovereigns on earth. Yet we would consider it the
acme of anarchy to provide no courts whatever in the United States, and permit
our fellow citizens to interpret its Constitution and statutes, each as he saw fit.
We are trusting today, however, in this acme of anarchy among the sovereign
nations that compose NATO. To this acme of anarchy we are trusting our lives
and liberties.
Airbases in danger
Surely it would seem prudent to explore ways and means of providing NATO
with some effective court system. This is a vital necessity, but not a simple
problem. It goes to the heart of the alliance system. To provide the kind of
international court that the United Nations Charter provides would not solve
the problem, for in practice it would fail just when needed most. Why? Because the only way to enforce a verdict on a sovereign ally is for the other allies
to go to war against it. Consider where this leads in a concrete case that could
involve use of our airbases.
Suppose Soviet Russia attacks one member of NATO and the Allies agree
that the treaty obliges them to come to its aid-but one ally in a key position
interprets the treaty otherwise and decides to stay neutral. Assume the highly
unlikely-that there is time to take this interpretation before the court. Assume,
too, that the court rules against the neutral. How can the other allies compel
the neutral to obey the court? They can hardly do this even by war, for this
would worsen the situation-it would change the neutral into a powerful ally
of Soviet Russia. The Allies would no doubt decide that it was wiser to keep
the ex-ally neutral and hope for it to join them later than to add it to the
enemy's side. From this we see that it is not enough merely to provide judicial
machinery; the problem is to provide judicial machinery that will work when
needed most. This problem can be solved, but not without careful study and
exploration.
. Meanwhile this vital defect in the Atlantic alliance helps to keep in jeopardy
all the billions we have invested in overseas airbases, and all the strategy and
hopes that are based on these airbases-to mention but one among the many
uncertainties that result. Because the present alliance leaves such essentials
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in such doubt, we are put to double expense, for we must try to provide against
the contingency that at the showdown certain allies will not permit us to use
certain key airbases.
The dangers of depression and revolt
From this heavy expense results another grave danger-that of economic
breakdown-which the present alliance is quite inadequate to meet. NATO
does provide in SHAPE an instrument for united action against military attack,
however uncertain its machinery for deciding to use this instrument is. But
it does not provide any comparable machinery for joint action against an economic break. A world depression is by definition international in scope; to deal
with it requires joint international action. The establishment of machinery
for such action cannot safely be left to be improvised after the economic crash
comes. Here we need to note a most important difference between the war
danger and the economic danger:
Whereas a military threat in Europe tends to unite the Atlantic democracies-and the graver the danger, the more it makes them willing to unite--the
opposite seems true as regards economic danger. The worse it becomes, the
more it tends to divide them.
The need to explore ways and means of dealing with economic danger is the
more urgent for it involves another grave defect in the existing organization.
The Communist dictatorship can hope to win not merely by war but also
by revolt resulting from the unemployment and misery caused by depression.
In the hearings your committee held when the North Atlantic Treaty was before
it, I remember that some of your members brought out that it provided no security against communism gaining control of one of our allies from within. This
line of attack is characteristic of communism; it has developed the techniques
of conspiracy, infiltration, and coup d'etat to a high degree. We urgently need
to explore ways and means of uniting the Atlantic community effectively against
this, the No.. 1. weapon of communism.
The exploration should be unlimited
From all this it is evident that there is ample reason to explore to what extent
we and our closest Atlantic allies might further unite. It would seem equally
evident that the convention should not be restricted in its search for an answer.
The resolution wisely makes clear that the convention shall have the broadest
possible mandate, for it authorizes the delegates "to explore and to report to
what extent their peoples might further unite, within the framework of the
United Nations, and agree to form, federally or otherwise, a defense, economic,
and political union."
. We who believe in the principles of federal union which made the United
States so strong and free are quite willing to have the convention compare the
Federalist answer to the problem with all other possible answers. We ask
merely that our answer be given an equal hearing. We are confident that the
merits of federal union are so great that it needs only be compared carefully
with any possible alternative to win. We may be overoptimistic, but such is
our profound conviction, and we have the courage to have that conviction put
to the most searching test.
Surely those who believe that none of the various possible Federalist solutions
to the problem is desirable or practical or likely to be adopted, or that some
nonfederal improvement of NATO would be the best contribution the convention
could make at this stage-surely all the opponents of an Atlantic federal union
should show the same willingness to have their answers to the problem face the
convention's scrutiny.
The opposition to this resolution, it seems to me, is in this dilemma: One cannot oppose it without being in the position of refusing even to explore any method
of uniting the free more effectively against the obvious dangers they face. Nor
can one oppose the clause, "federally or otherwise," without taking the position
that Americans should join in exploring every means of uniting nations except
one--the Federal system which the United States pioneered. To take that position in the name of patriotism would seem to require reasoning too c )ckeyed
to be cogent.
2. THE NONDIPLOMATIC CHARACTER OF CONVENTION

:I want to turn now to my second point-the special nondiplomatic character
of the proposed convention, and its advantages for the purposes of exploration.
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Though the delegates are to be officially appointed, it is desired, as the last
clause in the preamble brings out, that they "act in accordance with their individual convictions." This means, as we understand it, that they are to vote
individually, without instructions from their home government-they are to be
as free in that respect as you Senators each are. If this is not clear, we hope
that you will spell it out so that there is no doubt about this, for the Atlantic
Union Committee considers this essential.
This provision makes the convention quite different from the conferences, of
diplomacy. Consider first the basic character of any diplomatic conference. All
the delegates at such a conference are not merely officially named but they have
only one vote together, and it is cast as the home government instructs. When
I was covering the League of Nations for the New York Times, I had to follow
closely a good many conferences conducted by this standard diplomatic system.
I was struck by two fundamental faults in this system:
(1) By this system, distinguished delegates-even Senators-may be instructed by subaltern diplomats at home who have much less experience and
influence, and lack entirely the great advantage of being on the spot and being
educated by the conference's discussions, off the record as well as on. In past
generations an ambassador or diplomatic delegate enjoyed great discretionary
power, but as electrical communications have grown the delegate to a diplomatic
conference has become increasingly a docile Charlie McCarthy-whose distant,
obscure Edgar Bergen often seems to delight in making a blockhead of a living
man. This is not true, of course, when the Secretary of State or the President
goes in person, but then diplomacy suffers from an excessive glare of publicity.
(2) At best, the fact that the diplomatic method restricts each country, regardless of its population, to only one vote results in a highly unrealistic and undemocratic situation. This for at least two reasons:
(A) The largest country present has the same voting power as the smallest
country. The farce this makes of democratic principle is obvious.
(B) The other defect is less obvious but not less important. The country's
one vote is not only cast by the party in power; the home opposition rarely has
any effpctivp voice in the conference, even if some of its members are included
in the delegation.
Diplomacy reflects divine-right perioZ
Time and again I have heard the head of a delegation from the United States,
or from Britain or France, tell a diplomatic conference that his country-the
United States, or Britain, or France-wanted this or that-when this issue was in
hot dispute at home. A dictatorship may speak as if its slaves had only one
view, but in any democratic country the people are divided not only in parties,
but within their parties, on every big issue. I need give you Senators no examples of how true this is even when there is as much willingness, between the.
parties and within them, to cooperate on foreign policy as there is now in the
United States.
Th- graver the issue, the more the people in a democracy are likely to be
divided in their views. This division is the reality of democracy and when it
is accompanied by willingness to act on majority vote it is the great strength of
democracy. But for all practical purposes, it is disregarded, treated as nonexistent, by the diplomatic system.
It is only natural, no doubt, that diplomacy should disregard all this. The
diplomatic system was developed when most nations were governed by autocrats,
not by the democratic principle that sovereignty lies in the people. Diplomacy
reflects the days when the reality the delegate represented was a single divineright sovereign, not, as now, a people whose every citizen is equally sovereign.
When dealing with countries where the reality is still dictatorship, we have to
confine ourselves to the diplomatic approach which is based on. this reality. Moreover, when the object is to make a treaty or agreement between governments, one
must obviously follow the system of diplomacy. But when we are dealing
only, as at present. with other experienced democracies it would seem wise to
use Insofar as possible the system of democracy which reflects the reality that
men do differ within each free country. And when the purpose is not a treaty,
but is, as at present, purely exploratory, surely we should seek to get agreement
between such democracies on their joint recommendations by the same basic
process that is used to get agreement within each of them, by bringing a wide
variety of representative minds to play freely and individually on each important
problem.
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Four advantages of a nondiplomatic convention
This, as I have pointed out, is what the convention proposed in the resolution
before you would do. To allow the delegates, as it does to act without instructions, according to their individual convictions, would have at least four important advantages.
First, it would eliminate the defects of the diplomatic system which I have
just described. It would permit the free play of a variety of representative
minds in each democracy on the common problems they face in the convention.
Decisions would be made by the people who are on the spot and are being educated the most by the convention's continued discussion. All this makes for
sound recommendations.
Secondly, it would further facilitate the purpose of the convention, which is
entirely exploratory, by eliminating all the official commitment that is necessarily involved in a diplomatic conference where the delegation speaks as one
voice, and votes and signs according to the instructions of its government. The
delegates who signed the final recommendations and report of this convention
would be signing only for themselves. There might even be a majority and a
minority report-they often occur when meetings are truly democratic. The
fact that the delegates were officially appointed would serve to assure that their
recommendations would receive serious official consideration in their home countries. But for adoption their recommendations would have to depend entirely
on their own merits. This fact in itself would serve as a powerful incentive to
all the delegates to produce an eminently wise and sound report "to raise a
standard to which," as George Washington advised his fellow delegates at the
Federal Convention in 1787, "the wise and the honest can repair: the event is in
the hands of God."
Thirdly, there would be this twin advantage:
(a) In their decisions as regards the basic problems they were exploring, the
delegates would not be influenced by current problems between their country
and others, as they would have to be if they were part of the diplomatic machinery handling these day-to-day affairs. This would free them from many
pressures, and facilitate their reaching statesmanlike decisions.
(b) On the other hand, the diplomatic machinery of each participating country
could carry out its current relations with all other countries without being
embarrassed by anything said or done in the convention by delegates from that
country, since they would not be subject to its instructions.
The double ad-antage which the United States would thus draw from the nondiplomatic character of the proposed convention will become clearer when we
consider a concrete case-the problem of what countries should be invited to the
convention-with which I shall deal later.
Fourthly, the nondiplomatic character of this convention has this special advantage for the United States, as the country that invites the others: Our Government would not then have the moral responsibility for the success of the
meeting which it would incur if it were host to a diplomatic conference.
Patterned on Philadelphia convention of 1787
The advantages of this nondiplomatic type of convention are so important
that one may well wonder why it has been used so rarely. The most recent
precedent for it that I find, indeed, goes back to 1787. It is patterned on the
Federal Convention that met that year in Philadelphia. The delegates from
each of the 12 States participating in the Convention (Rhode Island did not
come) were officially named by the government of their State. They were
appointed by the legislative branch of the government in all the States except
South Carolina, where the legislature authorized the Governor to name them.
(I have here in this iiublic document, The Formation of the Union, copies of
all their credentials. It is interesting to note, as a typical sample, that the
credentials of the delegates from the State of the eminent chairman of the
Senate Foreign Relations Committee began with these words: "The State of
Georgia l~y the grace of God, free, sovereign and independent." They include
an ordinance passed by the assembly naming the delegation, signed by William
Gibbons, speaker of the house and certified by the secretary of state, whose
name was none other than John Milton. The credentials themselves are signed
by George Mathews, Esq., as "Captain, General, Governor, and Commander in
Chief in and over said State of Georgia."
Though officially named, none of the delegations, however, was under instructions from the State government. On each question each delegate voted as an
67903-55----4
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individual, according to the dictates of his own conscience and wisdom. On
rollcalls in the Convention the name of each delegate in each State was called,
and the State's vote was cast according to the way the majority of its delegates
voted in open meeting, without caucus. Often the vote in each State delegation
was close, and often State delegations were split evenly in two.
When a Georgian saved the Convention
Perhaps the most dramatic example of the latter came on July 2 on the proposal by the little States to give each State only one vote in the new Government, as in the Congress of the then existing Articles of Confederation. The
big States generally favored apportioning representation according to population.
The rollcall, as always, began with the northernmost State present, and went
down the coast: Massachusetts, aye; Connecticut, no; New York, aye; New
Jersey, aye; Pennsylvania, no; Delaware, aye; Maryland, aye; Virginia, no;
North Carolina, no; South Carolina, no. With only the Georgia delegates left,
the vote was tied, 5 to 5. If Georgia voted no, the little States threatened to
bolt; if it voted aye, their victory over the big States was likely to prove pyrrhic.
Only 2 of Georgia's 4 delegates were present. "No," voted William Houston.
"Aye," voted Abraham Baldwin.
Georgia's vote, thus divided, was lost, but the Convention was saved. For
the tie resulted in this, the major crisis of the Convention, being solved by the
famous "Connecticut compromise" whereby the people of each State in our
Union have an equal vote in the Senate, but their representation in the House is
proportionate to their population. This compromise was adopted by a 5 to 4
vote on July 16, with the New York delegates absent and the Massachusetts
delegation this time evenly divided. Thus again, be it noted, it was the fact
that the delegates voted individually that made possible the basic and highly
successful feature of the Constitution which the Senate and House embody. In
fact, it is not too much to say that we owe the existence of our Constitution
itself to the fact that the delegates voted individually, without instructions.
Certainly, anyone who studies Madison's Journal of the Convention will soon be
convinced that the Convention otherwise would have broken down on this issue,
or other issues.
1787 Convention method succeeded and should be tried again
The procedure followed in the Philadelphia Convention of 1787 resulted in
the most astonishing and enduring success ever achieved in human history at a
conference of States that prided themselves on being "by the grace of God, free,
sovereign, and independent ;" it resulted in the Federal Constitution of the United
States. Had the convention been a diplomatic conference it would either have
failed or produced another of the ephemeral successes of diplomacy.
How can one explain or justify the fact that we Americans have never once
sought to save life and liberty in our war-cursed century by tackling the problem
by the supple, sound, nondiplomatic Federal convention approach that has produced such prodigious results in our own history? It will be hard for our
children to understand why we have refused so long to try the one method
that has worked.
When the Congress adopts the resolution before us it will have two "firsts in
history" to its great honor. It will be the first to have our search for peace
extended to include exploration of the time-tested possibilities that the basic
principles of our own Federal Constitution provide. And it will also be the first
to have the problem explored by the realistic, democratic, nondiplomatic Federal
convention procedure that produced the United States Constitution. No Congress
can be more 100-percent American than the Congress that calls the proposed
Atlantic Exploratory Convention.
3.

MAJOR PROBLEMS IN

ORGANIZING THE CONVENTION

3. I come to my third point: The major problems that arise in organizing the
proposed convention, and their solution. As I see it, there are these three:
(A) Number of delegates, voting power, and other details of the convention for which the resolution does not provide.
(B) Who should call the convention and name the American delegates,
the Executive or the Congress?
(0) What countries shall be invited to the convention?
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A. Number of delegates and voting power
(A) To deal now with the first of these problems: The resolution has wisely,
I think, left details to be decided at a later stage, so as to center attention at
the introductory stage on the major issue. The thought was to have the more
important details dealt with at the present committee stage. They could be
handled in one or more of these three ways:
(1) They could be left entirely to some other authority.
(2) Broad directives could be added to the resolution and their application
left to some other authority.
(3) Certain details could be spelled out definitely by Congress.
The second course would seem the better, but if your committee desires to
follow the third course I am prepared to make concrete suggestions in this
regard. For the present, I would suggest certain broad directives that could
be added to the resolution.
The most important problem on which a directive would be wise has to do with
the number of delegates from each country and their voting power. In round
figures, the population of the countries participating ranges from Luxembourg
with 300,000 to the United States with 150 million. In the NATO Council they
each have an equal vote, which is cast according to the government's instructions.
But since in the proposed convention the delegates are to vote as individuals,
without instructions, and the purpose is purely exploratory, it should be governed
by the realities of democracy rather than by the fictions of diplomacy. In other
words, it should be organized in such fashion that voting power reflects to some
extent the size of each country.
This is the wiser since the problem of uniting effectively a vast and populous
region-the Atlantic Community-is one in which the larger countries are obviously more experienced than the smaller ones. Moreover, one method of uniting
it that is to be explored in the federal system, and in this field the largest country,
the United States, has by far the greatest experience to draw on. Indeed, with
the important exception of Canada, none of the other participating countries
has had any experience with federal union. Moreover, exploration of the possibilities of federal union in the Atlantic involves exploration of at least two
types of federation-the American system of divided powers, and the parliamentary federal system that Canada has developed. It happens that all the
European participants also have the parliamentary system (though in nonfederal form), while the United States, which alone has the divided powers
or presidential system, has more population than the other countries put together.
The problem is to organize the convention in such a way that all these factors
have due weight in it, but no system and no country can dominate. It would
be worse than futile to have a convention in which a few countries which together
had only a fraction of our population and none of our Federal experience could
outvote the American delegates on basic issue on which the great majority of
the latter agreed. The recommendations of such a convention would never be
approved by the United States. But it would be no less futile to have a convention in which the American delegates could outvote all the others, for their
countries then would never adopt the convention's recommendations.
Convention of 75 with 2-way vote suggested
It was this problem in another form that nearly wrecked the Federal Convention in Philadelphia, as we have seen. Thanks to the solution of it which that
Convention found, it is fairly easy to solve now by a variation of the "Connecticut compromise." To solve it, I would suggest that a clause to the following
effect be added to the resolution:
"The number of delegates from each country shall be in broad proportion to
its population, by the last official census; each shall have a vote and shall vote
according to his individual convictions, without official instructions; but the
voting shall be so arranged that the delegates of no country form a majority in
the Convention."
To make this clearer, let me show how this directive might be spelled out.
Something to the following effect could be adopted:
(a) Each country with less than 1 million population shall have 1 delegate,
each with more than 1 million and less than 25 million shall have 6 delegates; and
each with more than 25 million population shall have 6 additional delegates for
every 25 million or major fraction thereof; provided that above 100 million
this shall be reduced to 4 additional delegates for every additional 25 million
People.
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NoTE.-This would work out as follows:
Luxembourg -------------------Belgium -----------------------The Netherlands ----------------Canada -----------------------France ------------------------

I United Kingdom ---------------6 United States -----------------6
6
Total ---------------12

12
32
75

(b) The Convention shall decide its own rules of order, but its final decisions
shall require a majority vote both of the delegates voting individually and of
the countries participating, with each country's vote determined by the majority
of its delegates (Belgium-Luxembourg having together one vote).
So that little Luxembourg should not have undue weight when the vote is by
States, it is suggested that it be combined for this purpose with Belgium, to
which it is joined by customs union.
System would safeguard large and small
Your committee is far more competent than I to decide whether it would be
wiser to spell all this out in the resolution itself, or to leave it to some other body.
I give these details merely to show concretely how the problem could be solved.
This particular solution would divide the Convention fairly evenly between the
New World and the Old; the 2 federations, Canada and the United States,
together would have 38 votes, and the 5 European unitary democracies would
together have 37 votes.
No recommendation which all the Americans plus only 6 other delegates opposed could be adopted, and certainly there would be at least half a dozen delegates with enough statesmanship to see the futility of recommending anything
which 32 American delegates individually and unanimously opposed. If merely
a majority of the American delegates opposed a recommendation, a minimum of
only 8 other delegates voting with them could defeat it, since 4 votes would
suffice to line up any 1 of the 3 small countries with the United States, and
the opposition of any 3 countries would defeat any recommendation.
A mere majority of the delegates in each of the 3 larger democracies-a total
Yet at the same time
of only 31 delegates-could block any recommendation.
the smaller democracies would be equally protected, since even unanimous
approval of a recommendation by the delegates of the United States, Britain,
and France-a total of 56 votes--would not suffice if Canada, the Netherlands,
and Belgium-Luxembourg all 3 voted "no." These examples may suffice to show
that voting power in the Convention can be so arranged as to safeguard every
country, large and small, while retaining the practical advantages that come from
having majority rule, and a wide range of representation from the larger
democracies.
Over and above all this there remains, of course, this final safeguard: The
Convention's recommendations would bind no country, large or small, until it
had formally adopted them by its own constitutional procedure.
In this last connection, I would point out that the people of the United States
are particularly safeguarded against any precipitate action by even a majority
in Congress, or of any action whatever by mere executive agreement on the
Its recommendations could be for unification
Convention's recommendations.
The latter would require a treaty,
along either federal or nonfederal lines.
which would require for ratification a two-thirds majority of the Senate. The
former, according to the late Justice Owen J. Roberts, the founder of the Atlantic
Union Committee, whom we miss so sadly here today, would require for ratification an amendment to the United States Constitution-which means a two-thirds
majority of both Houses of Congress plus a three-fourths majority of the 48
States.
No surrender of our national sovereignty
This last fact should reassure those Americans who have opposed the resolution
from fear that the Convention might recommend an Atlantic Federal Union.
They fear the entry of the United States in a federal union would mean the
sovereignty. It would mean, of course, no such thing.
of our national
sacrifice
The confusion
comes from
the fact that there are two concepts of national
sovereignty. The old concept, which comes down from the days when national
sovereignty was centered in a divine right king, subordinates the people to the
state. The American Revolution set out to reverse this concept that man is
made for the state, and to subordinate the state to the people as the true sovereign. The Federal Constitution is based on the principle that sovereignty lies
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in the people, that each citizen has an equal share of our Nation's sovereigntythat the citizen rather than the state is king. Our Constitution was the first to
apply this concept of sovereignty to interstate government.
Those who would have the United States refuse even to explore whether the
lives and liberties of its citizen sovereigns could be better safeguarded by federating to some degree with other national states where the people are sovereign,
those who oppose doing this are the ones who are really sacrificing the concept
of national sovereignty which made the United States.
It is incomprehensible to me that any Americans-and particularly those who
most profess to be patriots-should have such faith in the old divine right
George III concept of national sovereignty that they want to limit our relations
even with other democracies to the channels of diplomacy, and insist on trusting
our lives and liberties entirely to the treaties, leagues, and alliances against which
It is still more incomprehensible to
our Founding Fathers repeatedly warned.
with such distrust of the
in
diplomacy
trust
this
combine
me that they should
American Federal system that they oppose even exploring its possibilities in the
Atlantic Community. But this confusion does exist, and to help end it I would
like to annex to my statement a short paper, entitled, "King Nation or King
Citizen? The Confusion Over Sovereignty," in which I deal more fully with this
subject than there is time for now.
For the present I would merely recognize that there are now many Americans
who are thus confused over the question of sovereignty, and point out to them
that they need have no fear of the proposed convention resulting in the people
of the United States being hoodwinked into surrendering their national sovereignty to any Atlantic Federal Union.. The founder of the Atlantic Union
Committee was the first to point out that the United States, I repeat, could not
enter any such union without an amendment to its Constitution requiring a
two-thirds majority in Congress and a three-fourths majority of the 48 States.
It should be evident to all from this that the danger we face in the proposed
exploration is not from the precipitate unscrutinized action that is possible with
diplomacy's executive agreements, and even with treaties in time of grave
emergency. The danger lies in failure to begin in time to explore, by the slow
but sure processes of democracy, the possibilities for peace that our own Federal
principles offer.
B. Who shall call the Convention?
B. I come now to the second problem: Who should call the Convention and
name the American delegates? The resolution would have Congress request the
President to do this. In a letter to my colleague, Mrs. Chase Osborn, C. Burke
Elbrick, Deputy Assistant Secretary of State, pointed out, however, that the
resolution appears "to envisage the possibility of a fundamentally new relationship" which "might raise basic constitutional issues which lie beyond the normal
purview of diplomacy and which would be primarily the concern of the Congress." Another State Department official has suggested in conversation with
me that the best way to assure that the delegates would be uninstructed and
that they would not embarrass the Department in its conduct of current foreign
affairs would be to have Congress call the Convention and the President of the
Senate and the Speaker of the House name the American delegates.
I feel confident that the great majority of my associates in the Atlantic
Union Committee would have no objection to the resolution being altered in the
above sense, if this would facilitate its adoption. For my part, the more I
study this point, the more I tend to think that this Convention does lie in the
purview of the Congress rather than the Executive, and the proposed change
would be wise.
As we have just seen, the recommendations of this convention might require
for adoption by the United States, the procedure used for amending the Federal
Constitution rather than the procedure used for approving a treaty. Insofar
as the Federal Government is concerned, the Congress, not the Executive, has
the power to originate action leading to amendment of the Constitution. A
resolution to amend the Constitution does not require even the signature of the
President. This would seem to put the calling of the proposed Convention within the purview of Congress. Though the Convention could confine its recommendations to nonfederal ones which would not require a constitutional amendment, the broader scope given it would seem to be the determining factor in this
regard.
Moreover, the Convention, whether its recommendations were Federal or nonFederal, would not be concerned with the conduct of foreign affairs-a field that
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lies in the purview of the Executive rather than of the Congress. The Convention would be concerned only with exploration of how the basis for conducting certain common affairs with certain countries might be improved. Such
investigation, too, would seem to lie within the purview of Congress.
Certainly there are precedents of Congress calling an international conference
on its own authority. Acting without the signature of the President, both Houses
of Congress passed on July 4, 1952, Senate Concurrent Resolution 90, which invited the Interparilamentary Union to meet in Washington in 1953. The State
Department delivered the invitation to foreign governments, but in so doing
made clear that it was acting solely as an intermediary for the Congress.
As for having the legislative branch of our Government name the delegates
to the proposed Convention, this would be in line with our Federal history. I
have already pointed out that the delegates to the Federal Convention in Philadelphia were all appointed by the legislature of their State, except those of oneState, South Carolina, whose legislature authorized the executive to name them.
How Congress could cal the Convention
The proposed change in the resolution could be made by two small changes
in the present enacting clause, by inserting the phrase, "on behalf of the Congress," after the words "* * * the President is requested to invite * * *" an&
by striking out the words, "similarly appointed," a little further on. Then a new
section to this effect could be added to the enacting part of the resolution:
"The United States delegation shall be appointed and vacancies in it filled half
by the President of the Senate and half by the Speaker of the House, and it shall
include some Members of both Houses and some delegates who hold no Federal orState office. Not more than one-half of the delegates shall be members of any
one party."
If it is desired to spell out further the composition of the American delegation,
the above clause could specify, for example, that the delegation of 32 should
include 6 Members of the Senate, 6 Members of the House, 6 delegates drawn
from the executive branch of the Federal and State Governments, and 14 who
would hold no public office.
The Atlantic Union Committee would favor having the delegation broadly representative of the American people and the chief fields of interest, another reason
for having a big delegation, nor would we want it confined to supporters of our
own views. For my part, I have already publicly suggested that Senator Bricker
be included in the delegation. I share not only his zeal for the Bill of Rights but
his apprehensions over the dangers in the treatymaking power and executiveagreements in modern conditions. Though I do not agree with his remedy, I
would like to have him take part in this search for a more democratic and effective way of handling our Atlantic affairs.
There remains the fixing of the time and the place for the convention, and all
other details preparatory to it that it is thought best not to specify in the resolution. Another section might be added to it if the Congress called the Convention,
authorizing a joint committee composed of the President of the Senate, the
Speaker of the House, the chairman of the ranking minority member of the
Senate Foreign Relations Committee and of the House Foreign Affairs Committee to handle all details.
There should also be added a section authorizing that there be appropriated out
of the contingent funds of the House and Senate not otherwise appropriated so
much as may be required to provide for the expenses of the delegates from the
United States and of such staff as may be necessary and for the share of the
United States in the costs of the Convention.
C. What countries shall be invited to the convention?
0. This is obviously a delicate question. The resolution does not seek to give
an ideal answer to it, but a practical one. No matter how many countries the
United States invites to the convention-short of universality, which would be
leaving the present field of exploration for that which the United Nations
can best handle-there would always remain difficult borderline cases. Indeed,
the more countries we invite, the more borderline cases we face, and the more
we would seem to be singling out invidiously any countries left out. The fewer
countries invited, and the more natural the group they form, the less any country
can take umbrage at not being included.
From another standpoint, the more countries we invite, the greater are the
problems that rise, and the harder it will be to achieve effective unity. To take
this route is to make it more difficult to limit the convention to democracies
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with enough experience in free government and enough community of interest
to make any real union possible. While increasing the problems one thus deThis is
creases the level of democratic experience needed for solving them
the method of diplomatic conferences; time and time again I have seen them fail
at Geneva because of this factor. The aim now is to avoid this mistake, take
a fresh start, make a new approach.
It is always easy for a convention to invite others to it, if it sees the need of
this, but it is impossible for a convention to reduce its numbers, and drop any
troublesome members, however necessary this may be for its success. The
purpose of this convention, moreover, is to explore, and a scouting party, to
succeed, must be relatively small.
It is noteworthy that both major successes of modern diplomacy-the United
Nations and NATO-began with a very small group of countries. The work on
the charter began at Dumbarton Oaks in a preliminary conference limited to
the three strongest of the United Nations; they worked out a basis of agreement and then invited others to consider it at the San Francisco Conference
NATO began with seven countries-the United States, Canada, the United
Kingdom, France, the Netherlands, Belgium, and Luxembourg-drafting the
North Atlantic Treaty; the other members were invited later to sign it.
The present resolution would solve the problem by following this last precedent.
It would have the United States confine itself to inviting the other six sponsors
of the North Atlantic Treaty, and leave to the delegates of this small natural
group, in nondiplomatic convention assembled, the responsibility of deciding
what other democracies it wishes to invite. Some of the advantages of this
solution may be seen from what I have already said. A few more may be
noted.
The seven sponsors not only form the heart of the Atlantic community but
provide a good, representative cross section of the world's most experienced
democracies. They include the Big Three of democracy, a member of the
British Commonwealth, and three small European democracies. The language
difficulty is, for all practical purposes, reduced to two tongues, English and
French.
The resolution does not prejudice decision as regards any other democracy.
It merely transfers all these knotty, thankless problems from the United States
to the convention. The latter is empowered, after a fuller discussion than
would otherwise be possible, to decide for itself whether its work will be helped
or harmed by inviting, at the outset of its sessions or later, any or all of the
other NATO members, or any non-NATO or non-Atlantic democracies, such as
Switzerland, Sweden, Australia, New Zealand, the Philippine Commonwealth, etc.
The convention is also free to explore such problems as: Would it be wiser
to seek the relatively closer union a few nations might agree to ratify, and
leave it to the union to admit other nations to it later, or aim at starting union
on the relatively looser basis that would be inevitable if it began with all 15
members of NATO? Both policies deserve consideration, but the convention
would be precluded from even exploring the former course if the resolution
changed to include all the members of NATO from the start.
It would seem evident that it is wiser, fairer, and safer all around to leave
the answer to the difficult problems which participation in the convention
involves to be answered by the convention itself, which has but one purpose
and will cease to exist when this is achieved, rather than to put this responsibility
on the United States whose Government must always keep in mind its
continuing diplomatic relations with all other governments. This is another
powerful reason for having the delegates uninstructed, and for shifting the
responsibility for the convention from the Executive, which must conduct current
foreign affairs, to the Congress.
4. WHY ACT THIS SUMMER?

I have reached my fourth and concluding point, and would end with a few of
many reasons why we believe Congress, despite the shortage of time left before
adjournment, should decide this summer to call the proposed convention.
First of all, to act on it now cannot be called hasty action. It is now 7 years
since this proposal was first introduced in Congress. It has been before the
public even longer, for 16 years. In those 16 years the national debt has grown
by about $240 billion, and it is still growing. While we have deferred this
exploration, we have suffered two wars, knocked out the Nazi dictatorship only
to be confronted with a far more formidable Communist dictatorship.
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Merely in the 7 years since this proposal was first made in Congress, the Red
dictatorship made tremendous advances, gained control of all continental
China, plus part of Indochina. In those 16 years of delay, the blockbuster grew
into the atomic citybuster, the rocket arose, the sound barrier was broken.
And in the 7 years that your committee have had to consider this proposal,
the rocket has grown into the intercontinental guided missile, and the A-bomb
into the H-bomb, while the Red dictatorship has broken both our A-bomb and
H-bomb monopoly much faster than our experts expected.
Now the dictatorship is all smiles-but why is it so? I see three reasons and
every one of them is a reason for your committee to urge Congress to delay no
longer but adopt this Atlantic convention resolution before it adjourns.
One reason the Kremlin is all smiles this summer is that this spring we made,
at long last, the first substantial progress in several years toward a stronger
Atlantic community. After 6 years of debate, this community finally agreed
to rearm the German Federal Republic and add it to NATO. Result: Just as
the Kremlin lifted the Berlin blockade as soon as we took the first step toward
Atlantic unity by signing the North Atlantic Treaty, the Kremlin made substantial concessions as regards Austria and the limitation of armaments as soon as
the German step toward more Atlantic unity were taken.
Union brings strength and concessions
The moral surely is that if we believe peace will require more substantial
concessions from the Kremlin, if we want to hasten a favorable answer to the
proposals President Eisenhower made at Geneva, the best way to assure it is for
Congress promptly to open the door to stronger Atlantic unification by calling
now the proposed convention to explore this subject.
We all recognize the need of negotiating with Moscow from a position of
strength. What we neglect is that the kind of strength Moscow respects the most
and costs us the least is the proverbial strength that lies in union. The Communists make a fetish of unity, carry it to the extreme of tyranny, permit no
disunity or deviation even in their own party. Time and again the Kremlin has
pointed to the Soviet Empire's monolithic unity as its chief strength. Time
and time again it has echoed Stalin's belief that the great weakness of the
Atlantic democracies lies in their disunion-a disunity so chronic that Stalin
assured his successors they could count on these capitalist nations cutting each
other's throats eventually in their struggle for markets.
If you call this convention, Stalin's successors will get the surprise of their
lives, a surprise that may well make them doubt even Marx. For then they will
see these "cutthroat. capitalists" sitting down together to explore the possibility
of forming an economic as well as a military and political union. Sooner and
better than anyone, the Kremlin can be counted on to see that this convention,
if it resulted in union would result in increasing the strength of the West far
more swiftly and overwhelmingly than the addition of Germany does, or anything
else could possibly do. It would see, too, that the formation of an Atlantic
Union merely as regards foreign policy and defense would make the now foreign
airbases in Western Europe the domestic bases of the new Union, and thus end
the Kremlin's schemes for nullifying this essential element in the NATO system.
The Kremlin could be counted on also to see at once that Atlantic Union would
allow the West to grow immensely in power even though it agreed to reduce to
the levels that Moscow now proposes. Such is the Kremlin's worship of the
strength that lies in union that we need only call this convention to gain at once
so strong a position by Moscow's valuations as to cause it to hasten to make
further and greater concessions in the hope of removing the convention's incentive
to unite.
Communism is vulnerable now to revolt
A second reason why the Kremlin is now all milk and honey, is that it knows
how vulnerable it is to the revolutionary forces that the mere calling of this
convention just now would set in motion-revolutionary forces so strong in the
end that I call them the R-bomb. Consider: How could the Kremlin hope to
catch up with the immence increase of power it would foresee resulting from
Atlantic Union? It cannot unite its own empire much more tightly than it
already is. To raise its farm and factory production otherwise means, in
practice, for it to lower already low living standards, to squeeze still more out
of its slaves-particularly in Eastern Europe, where there remains the best
productive capacity and know-how available for the Soviet squeezer. But this
is no answer; the gain is trifling compared to the gain we achieve by Atlantic
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Union, and the policy makes for revolt, especially in Eastern Europe-the area
most essential to Soviet power and most likely to grow restive in these conditions.
Calling this Atlantic Convention now would make doubly for revolt in Eastern
Europe for it brings together there the powder of oppression from the East and
the spark of hope from the West-a most explosive combination. The mere
fact that the United States has called a convention to explore, among other
possibilities, the soul-stirring -possibility of forming a Federal United States of
the Free, would suffice to put the American Revolution again on the march. As
the convention moved on toward Atlantic Union, the revolution-making forces
of deepening oppression in the East and rising hope in the West would be developing the power needed to upset dictatorship from within, starting in Eastern
Europe. Merely by deciding to call this convention, Congress may well turn
the tide of Communist advance, put the Reds on the way down and out. Is this
not a strong reason for Congress to call this convention before it adjourns?
There is a third reason why the Kremlin is now all smiles. It seeks to do
more than prevent further unification in the Atlantic by removing the incentive
its tough policy gave the West to unite, rearm, and remain on the alert. By
rapidly removing this incentive it seeks to win by revolution itself, by hastening
the major depression that it believes is not only inevitable in capitalist countries
but long overdue. Certainly, disunion not only fosters depression but prevents
the joint international action that could nil) depression in the bud or keep it
from resulting in the revolutions the Kremlin expectsIn my current book, Freedom Against Itself, I give some reasons why I do
not share the optimism of those who feel we are safe from another depression.
I have not time to go into this now, but I do want to put before you the
conclusion I reach in this book: That if Congress fails to call this convention
this summer to explore Atlantic Union, it may well be too late to prevent another serious depression breaking upon the Atlantic community next year.
That is the third reason why the Kremlin smiles make me urge you to give top
priority to this resolution.
I hate only this to add: Now, when the latest Big Four meeting with dictatorship has roused such hope, I cannot help but recall that in 1938 I was rushing
Union Now into print in a private edition at the very time that another Big
Four meeting with dictatorship had led the British to welcome Chamberlain
with "peace in our time." Less than 2 years later the British, after frantically
offering union to a fallen France, were under heavy bombardment from the
dictator in whose smiles and promises they trusted at Munich. In this very
month of July in 1940, Mr. Chairman, the massive bombing of Britain beganmassive, that is, for preatomic days.
Shall we put our trust where the British put theirs-and risk exploring uniontoo late?
None of us knows what surprises the next 2 years may have in store for us.
We do know this, however: We do know that the sooner we begin to explore
Atlantic Union, the more carefully we can explore it, and less risk we run of a
shotgun wedding. And we know something more. We know that once 293,986
Americans had been slain in World War II, the Senate which 'rejected the Wilsonian covenant ratified the United Nations Charter 89 to 2. We can surely
surmise that once millions of Americans have been killed in -a third world war,
few thereafter will oppose Atlantic Union. Then why not vote this summer
to begin at least to explore its great possibility of saving their lives? Surely
nothing is more important.

Senator FULBRIGHT. Senator Sparkman, do you have any questions?
Senator SPARKMAN. No questions. Thank you.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Thank you, sir.

The next witness is Mrs. Chase S. Osborn.

Mrs. Osborn, will you come forward, please.
Senator KEFAUVER. Mr. Chairman, F am happy to present Mrs.
Osborn. She is a deep and sincere student of this problem. She is
dynamic and I think has done more for the United Nations and NATO,
for the building and strengthening of the Atlantic Union, than any
woman that I know.
She is the wife of the former distinguished Governor of the State
of Michigan.
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Senator FULBRIGHT. Thank you very much, Senator Kefauver.
Mrs. Osborn, you may proceed.
STATEMENT OF MRS. CHASE S. OSBORNE, SAULT STE. MARIE, MICH.
ATTITUDE OF PUBLIC TOWARD CONVENTION

Mrs. OSBORN. Mr. Chairman, because I have explained the Atlantic

Exploratory Convention to more kinds of people in more places in
this country and abroad than probably anyone else, I want to tell
you something about the reactions I have found in places high and
low.
Speaking from extensive experience, individual to individual, I
can say that the idea of an Atlantic Exploratory Convention to explore
the possibility of strengthening NATO in ways more than military
finds ready acceptance by Americans in every walk of life, when it is
simply explained.
31ANY MEMBERS OF HOUSE SUPPORT RESOLUTION

I have discussed this resolution with 106 Members of the House of
Representatives during the last few weeks. I believe this is a good
cross section of the House. A substantial majority of this cross section
says they favor holding such an exploratory convention and will vote
for this resolution.
The number of Representatives openly listed in its favor is affected by much misinformation which has been spread throughout
the country. This is illustrated by the statement of one Representative
that his predecessor had to spend most of his campaign time explaining exactly what he had supported, trying to combat such misinformation. This Representative, nevertheless, expects to vote for
the resolution and is convinced that now is the time for the exploration. He is a high officer in a veterans' organization.
I talked to 63 Congressmen with war service records in the past
few weeks and found only 7 who said they were opposed to the resolution, and some of the 7 may yet be induced to change their position.
STANDS TAKEN BY PATRIOTIC ORGANIZATIONS

The supposed monolithic opposition of patriotic organizations is
an illusion. It is only the psychological effect of the illusion that is
dangerous. Many members of these organizations throughout the
country and in Congress are leading supporters of this resolution.
The only thing necessary to destroy such opposition is to make
plain the wrongness of the statements which are its cause.
In the February 1955 issue of the VFW magazine an article, written
jointly by the magazine's editor, Barnie Yanofsky, and the director
of VFW's American sovereignty campaign, Francis J. McNamara,
referring obviously to this resolution for an Atlantic Exploratory
Convention, urges VFW's membership to wire and write to Congressmen and to pass resolutions in posts opposing this resolution.
The article says that "a resolution endorsing Unitea States membership in an Atlantic Union is shortly to be introduced into both Houses
of Congress." Anyone who has even read the resolution knows that
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it does not endorse any such thing. VFW's membership is being
deliberately misinformed. The misstatements of fact which they
published were drawn to the attention of both Mr. Yanofsky and
Mr. McNamara with the request that the correspondence be printed
in the magazine. This request was refused.
The officers of the DAR have gone even further. In 1952 a resolution calling for an Atlantic' Exploratory Convention had been before
Congress Tor 4 years. At that time the resolution was known as Senate concurrent Resolution No. 4. Frances R. Lucas, executive secretary, national defense committee, NSDAR, circulated to the membership a memorandum entitled "NATO and Atlantic Union." This
circular refers to the "Atlantic Union plan for world government,"
and says that:
Senator Estes Kefauver introduced Senate Concurrent Resolution No. 4,
requesting that a convention be held to approve Atlantic Union. According to
page 2 of the Convention on Genocide, a convention, in international language,
is a treaty. Therefore, if the findings of such a convention were adopted according to international law we would be ratifying a treaty.

Mr. Chairman, it seems to me that this statement is too ridiculous to

require any comment from me.
In contrast, the resolution for an Atlantic Exploratory Convention
has been approved by more than 700 posts of the American Legion
and by 4 State departments of the Legion, and the Legion national
convention at San Francisco passed the following:
We urge the same democracies which sponsored the North Atlantic Pact to
send delegates to a convention to be held soon in the United States to explore the
possibilities of the establishment, within the framework of the United Nations,
of an association for closer political cooperation among freedom-loving
democracies.

It is therefore perfectly plain that Legionnaires by and large are

in favor of holding this exploratory convention, whether or not they
are necessarily in favor of any kind of union.

As opposed to the support for this resolution which has been given
by the rank-and-file Legionnaires, certain leaders of the American
Legion have been at considerable pains to induce the membership to
oppose the resolution. The Legion magazine in its May 1955 issue misleadingly tells its readers that the resolution for an Atlantic Exploratory Convention is a scheme for world government, and a plan to
sacrifice American sovereignty, in spite of the fact that a simple reading of the resolution would make it obvious that both conclusions
were impossible. It is not the intention of those of us who support
the resolution to sacrifice anyone's sovereignty, and most certainly not
to create a world government. If such were our intentions we could
not possibly accomplish either by passing a resolution calling for
democratic exploration by delegates who had no power to bind anyone.
TRUTHFULLY INFORMED PUBLIC WILL APPROVE

Our system of government rests its hope of survival on an informed
public opinion. If ever, in crises, its decisions are to be bludgeoned by
Pressure based on false statements, this Nation will be in grave danger.
he best possible way to present the facts concerning this important
issue to the American people is to have the resolution for an Atlantic
Exploratory Convention debated by Congress and reported in the
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American press. It needs only to be presented truthfully to win
approval.
I thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Thank you, Mrs. Osborn.
I have a number of other statements in support of the Atlantic
resolution which are submitted for the record and will be incorporated in the record at this point.
(The statements referred to are as follows:)
STATEMENT OF SENATOR JAMES E. MURRAY

The purpose of the resolution for an Atlantic Exploratory Convention, of which
I was one of the sponsors, is solely to bring about the meeting of a convention
of the leading citizens of the Atlantic democracies to consider critical problems
and to make a public report of their joint findings and recommendations. Their
most critical question would be this: To what extent may these people be further
able to unite?
That this is indeed the most critical question of our time is substantiated
by many statements made during recent years by many eminent authorities. I
believe that Members of the Senate and House of Representatives, as well as
Americans everywhere, should give careful thought to these statements and
consider their implications with regard to this resolution.
President Eisenhower declared on December 2, 1953: "Unity among free
nations is our only hope for survival in the face of worldwide Soviet conspiracy
backed by the weight of Soviet military power. This struggle dominates all
other considerations of our times." He also stated: "We know that the future
of freedom depends upon unity of action among the free peoples."
Previous to, and since making that statement, he has repeatedly emphasized
the need for such unity.
Again, in connection with this resolution, I would like to call attention to the
statement made by former Premier Malenkov of the Soviet Union: "If today, in
conditions of tension in international relations, the North Atlantic bloc is rent
by internal strife and contradictions, the lessening of this tension may lead to
its disintegration."
Finally, I would like to call particular attention to the words of Secretary
of State, John Foster Dulles, on August 26, 1953: "The founders of our Nation
showed a political wisdom which has rarely if ever been matched. Surely,
however, their efforts did not exhaust the political genius of the American
people. They invented and bequeathed to us an ordered society of spiritual
and intellectual freedom. May we not, in our generation, emulate what our
forebears did in their generation, and find the way to develop international
order to shield national life? That is the challenge of our times. Let us dedicate
ourselves to meet it."
One of our greatest weaknesses in the conflict with Communist imperialism has
been our failure to take the offensive psychologically. We cannot win the minds
of men by remaining on the defensive in the war of ideas.
The resolution for an Atlantic exploratory convention offers us a new and
dynamic idea with which to take the offensive psychologically. It proposes a
convention at which leaders of the Atlantic peoples would together explore to
what extent these peoples might further unite and thereby strengthen their
partnership and their freedom.
The Communist leaders will fear this convention, because it will block their
purpose of dividing us further. But they cannot prevent this convention from
meeting. Its meeting would force them onto the defensive psychologically as
all peoples outside the Iron Curtain gained new hope that the principal democracies would achieve greater unity and strength.

STATEMENT OF

Gov. THEODORE R.

MCKELDIN, GOVERNOR OF MARYLAND

In a world that is filled with uncertainties, exploration into the unknown
is essential to progress toward peace-essential, perhaps, even to survival.
Traditional types of alliances have failed in too many instances.
Treaties between and among governments have been shattered with reckless
abandon.
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Our own Government has been true to its commitments because it is a representative government which speaks for its citizens.
It is essential to final stability that the voices of the peoples of the world
be heard and the consensus of their best thinking brought into clear focus.
This cannot be accomplished through the-mere words of dictatorial rulers who
speak for their own ambitions-not for the hopes and aspirations of their
subjects.
This can be accomplished by bringing together in convention the best minds
of the world-starting with such minds from these areas of the world which
still are free.
That is why this resolution for an Atlantic exploratory convention is so
timely.
It is not claimed that such an exploratory convention would be the immediate
solution to our problem.
But it would create the kind of probing search and weighing of possibilities
that might lead to the solutions.
Let us give the representatives and leaders of thinking and of hopes in the
Atlantic nations an opportunity to examine the problems. Let us give them
time to combine and crystallize their thoughts and ideas.
Let us be sure that they represent peoples-not just governments.
The resolution before you, if adopted, would not commit us to the acceptance
of the Exploratory Convention's recommendations.
Then, again, we might choose to accept them.
We might accept some and reject others.
At any rate, there is a better chance for progress toward solution of the
world's grave problems if we explore-no chance if we stand still.
As President Eisenhower said recently in San Francisco: "Let us leave no
stone unturned in our effort to find a road to a just and honorable peace."
I sincerely hope that your committee will approve this resolution, and that
it will be adopted by the Congress.

STATEMENT

OF

GARRISON

NORTON,

FoRMER

ASSISTANT

SECRETARY

OF

STATE

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to make a brief statement before
the .Senate Foreign Relations Committee on the subject of the resolution for
an Atlantic Exploratory Convention.
Under the changed demands of this new age, the free nations have reached
a crucial point of decision. Either they must move toward unity under democratic principles, or they must move toward liquidation under Communist
dictatorship. The Russians are cleverly encouraging the natural desire of
free nations to remain neutral, while concealing its end results. Their treaty
proposals to Austria, their feelers to Yugoslavia and Germany, have encouraged
devisive elements everywhere, and weakened our efforts toward unity. Clearly,
we must increase these efforts, and we must act promptly.
For these reasons. I believe that the resolution introduced by Senator Kefauver,
and supported by so many distinguished Senators and Representatives, of both
parties, has now become a necessity for the preservation of the principles
embodied in the Convention of 1787, and indeed for the very survival of this
Nation.
Mr., Chairman, as an American citizen I am aware that the freedom and
prosperity of our 48 sovereign States stems directly from union against colonial
tyranny. Hence, I believe we Americans should be leaders in union with free
nations against the greater threat of global tyranny. Benjamin Franklin's
famous warning to the Colonies that they would either hang together or hang
separately today applies with equal force to the NATO democracies, and particularly to the seven sponsors of NATO, on whose united action rests the hope
of freemen.
I believe that if these seven members of NATO are willing to explore the possibilities of union, unity of freemen everywhere will be strengthened against
Soviet pressure. This administration, and the previous administration, with
the consistent support of public opinion in this country, have worked for
European federation. Leading Europeans have believed in it and striven for it,
but some nations have hesitated. Could they hesitate longer if this resolution
were adopted? Could they hesitate longer if this country actually declared itself
willing to explore ways and means toward further political, economic, and military union?

58

ATLANTIC

EXPLORATORY

CONVENTION

Certain voices in this Government, including some in our Department of State,
have been raised against this resolution-to the general effect that our people are
not ripe for it. The same argument was put forward in 1787, and mankind has
reason to be thankful that the delegates to Philadelphia were not dissuaded
from their purpose. These delegates were not career government officials; they
were leaders who had helped to formulate public opinion in a time of uncertainty
and danger. Once again, Americans are aware that the threat is very serious.
We have witnessed and experienced Soviet aggression, expansion, duplicity and
betrayal on an ever-increasing scale, over a steadily lengthening time period.
Recently, we have seen the sudden shift from Malenkov to Bulganin', and we
are aware that this revealed a decision within the Red apparatus--a decision to
swing away from the civilian side, back to the military.
In the light of this decision, the Kremlin's current wave of conciliatory gestures
and actions will appear, to some of us, ominous. Those who take hope from
these Russian gestures, will not suggest that we lower our guard. We remember
our past dealings with the Soviets, just as we remember a certain Japanese peace
mission, whose soothing voices beguiled us even as their planes were approaching
Pearl Harbor.
Therefore, may I offer one final observation. As a former Assistant Secretary
of State, I welcome the idea put forward in this resolution, that these explorations shall be conducted by delegates of the democracies which sponsored the
North Atlantic Treaty, "including members of their principal political parties."
Let us keep these preliminary explorations, as much as possible, out of the hands
of those Government officials whose preoccupation is so often with minor difficulties, rather than with major necessities. Let the people be heard at this convention, Mr. Chairman, and we shall move toward unity.
I thank you.
H. DIRAPrt,
JR., UNITED STATES ARmY
MEXICAN LIGHT & POWER Co., LTD.

STATEMENT OF MAJ. GEN. WILLIAM

TIRED),

CHAIRMAN,

(RE-

I understand that the Senate Foreign Relations Committee and perhaps later
the House Foreign Affairs Committee will hold hearings shortly on a resolution
for an Atlantic Exploratory Convention (S. Con. Res. 12; H. Con. Res. 72 and 80).
The resolution would request the President to invite certain of the North Atlantic Treaty nations to name delegates to a convention in which, expressing
their individual convictions, they would explore and report to what extent they
considered the democracies could further unify their efforts, within the framework of the United Nations, and agree to form, federally or otherwise, a defense,
economic, and political union.
The decade since Germany and Japan were defeated has been a period of
growing threat from the Communist bloc dominated by Soviet Russia. The Korean and Indochinese wars and the present threat to Formosa by a militant
,China may be only the curtain raisers to full-scale war in the Pacific, or even
to nuclear world war, which could well destroy civilization.
Only the NATO Alliance and the concurrent rearming of the West has kept
Communist aggression within limits during the last 5 years. It was only when
Russian policy failed, and Western German rearmament within NATO was assured, that the present rash of Communist peace moves broke out. Only the
growing unity in NATO and among the other free nations has blunted Russian
propaganda. This unity of purpose in the military, political, and economic
fields must continue to grow if we and our allies and friends are to successfully
deal with the Communist world, whether its line for the moment be soft or
tough, whether it is asking for peaceful coexistence or threatening aggression
and war.
It follows then with inexorable logic, even though I doubt whether the United
States and other free nations are prepared to cede much of their sovereignty,
that a convention of high-minded and carefully selected delegates from the free
nations, acting in their individual capacities-in an endeavor to find practical
ways of increasing in all fields the growing unity and strength of the free world,
could do great and lasting good through their discussions, reports, and recommendations.
I urge that our responsible representatives in the Senate and the House of
Representatives give careful and thoughtful consideration to the benefit that
could come from the free exchange of opinion looking toward greater free world
unity and such an exploratory convention.
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C. EPSTEIN

I am professor and chairman of the department of economics, University of
Buffalo, and an economic consultant to various industrial enterprises and governmental agencies.
During the first 6 months of 1955 I traveled 31,000 miles and, as a member of
the board of governors of the Atlantic Union Committee, interviewed hundreds
of government officials, industrialists, economists, political scientists and other
citizens in 17 countries of the world, to ascertain their reactions to the subject
matter of this resolution. The people interviewed included such persons as
Prime Minister Nehru, President Nasser, Foreign Minister Martino, Foreign
Minister Prince Wan, Minister Robert Schuman, and Lord Layton.
In all countries I asked people what their feelings would be if the United States
and the other six original NATO-sponsoring countries explored and, perhaps,
after one or more exploratory conventions, and after eventual approval by their
national legislatures and their people, actually did achieve real economic and
political integration.
In every case, the persons interviewed, whether in Asian. Middle Eastern, or
European countries, said that such a step would in no way be resented by their
country. I asked if they felt it might aggravate international tensions, and they
said "No."
"You have the NATO alliance now," they said, "and some of us don't approve
too much of such alliances because they are almost purely military. But if the
Atlantic democracies can discover a way to unite their peoples in ways other
than military, all of us would be ahead. You would benefit because your taxes
would be reduced and your foreign commerce would increase. We would benefit
because the Atlantic Community countries could trade with us on better terms
because of increased productive efficiency. We would approve such an integrated,
democratic governmental grouping even though we were not asked to participate
in it. We would not care to take part in it directly, either now or in the foreseeable future. But we and all other countries that desire a peaceful world
would benefit, not lose, by the establishment of such an integrated economic and
political community."
Of course, many of those people said that Russia would not like to see plans
for more effective union developed, because such development would strengthen
the hands of the free nations in NATO and in the U. N.
This point of view, I believe, is quite consistent with the basic attitude of the
independent Asian nations like India, Burma, Ceylon, Pakistan, and Thailand
toward communism. While some of these nations, like India and Burma, are
strongly neutralist, they are distinctly not Communist, nor are their leaders
Communist in any sense despite their willingness to talk with, to visit, and to
negotiate with the Russians and the Chinese.
In the free nations of Europe, I found the same attitude. I do not believe that
Greece, Italy, or West Germany would at all resent stronger organization of an
Atlantic Community even if, initially, they were not asked to participate, nor
would Denmark and Norway. And I am certain that Sweden would not resent it.
As a matter of fact, even though Sweden is not now a member of NATO, several
Swedish leaders told me there is more likelihood Sweden eventually would prefer
to join in a political and economic union than NATO which they regard as purely
military.
It is my conviction, based on these 5 months of conference with leaders in all
of the most important Asian and European countries outside the Iron Curtain,
that exploration of the idea of closer union among the western democracies is
immediately desirable. It would lose us no friends, and would be the most effective step that we could take to meet the threat of aggression from totalitarian
nations.
Without exception, all of the evidence I have been able to collect here and
abroad emphasizes the desirability of having the Congress of the United States
act favorably on Senate Concurrent Resolution 12.

Senator FuL iGoHT. Senator Kefauver, that concludes the list of
witnesses which I have.
Senator KFAuvF . Mr. Chairman, we had two witnesses, Mr. Garrison Norton, former Assistant Secretary of State, and Dr. Ralph
Epstein-
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Senator FULBRIGHT. I have his statement here, Senator. This
statement that he gave me is one of these that will be incorporated
in the record.
Senator KEFAUVER. I see.

These gentlemen are here, and I would like for them to have 2 or 3
minutes apiece if the committee could allow it.
Senator FLBRIGHT. It is quite all right if they wish to come
forward.
Senator KEFAUVER. I do not want to detain you.
Senator FULBRIGHT. I would point out, Senator, that a bill from
this committee, the claims bill, is the pending business, and I felt
that perhaps I should go to the floor before too long to see about that.
Senator KEFAUVER. Would the committee grant them, say, 3 minutes
apiece?
Senator FULBRIGHT. Certainly. Do they wish their whole statement to be put in the record as given here?
Senator- KFAUVER. Yes. They wish their whole statements in the

record. And both of them will just summarize their statements.
Mr. Chairman, I understand that Senator Payne, Senator Lehman,
and other Senators will submit statements in favor of the resolution.
and I would like to ask permission that they be incorporated in the
record.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Yes. Without objection, that will be done.
(The statements referred to are as follows:)
UNITED STATES SENATE,

Washington, D. C., July 23, 1955.

Senator

WALTER F. GEORGE,
Chairman. Senate Foreign Relations Comnit tee.
Washington., D. C.
DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: I understand that the Senate Foreign Relations Committee has scheduled a hearing on Senate Concurrent Resolution 12, the Senate
resolution proposing an Atlantic Exploratory Convention.
I am a cosponsor of this resolution. I cannot be present to testify in behalf
of this proposal myself, but I am enclosing a brief statement. I request that
it be offered for inclusion in the record of the hearing.
Thank you for your courtesy in this matter. With kind personal regards.
Yours very truly,

HERBERT H. LEHMAN,

United States Senate.
H. LEHMAN ON SENATE CONCURRENT
RESOLUTION 12

STATEMENT BY SENATOR HERBERT

Passage of the resolution for an Atlantic Exploratory Convention seems to me
one of the most important acts which the United States Congress can take in the
field of international relations to prevent war, stop communism, and avert world
economic collapse.
American foreign policy has fully outgrown both isolation and appeasement.
Our present policy is one of mutual defense--assisting our friends to resist any
exponent of aggression and any enemy of peace.
The next step should be recognition that mere agreements between governments-pacts, alliances-have never endured and have consequently never provided permanent solutions.
The resolution for an Atlantic Exploratory Convention does not in itself commit the Congress or the people of the United States to anything beyond participation in a convention of those nations which sponsored the Atlantic Pact.
The calling of such a convention would constitute bold, positive action, worthy
of the leadership of the United States. Passage of the resolution for an Atlantic
Exploratory Convention will make it possible to exert such leadership.
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UNITED STATES SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN COMMERCE,

July 28, 1955.

Hon.

WALTER

F.

GEORGE,

Chairman, Senate Committee on Foreign Relations,
United States Senate, Washington, D. C.
DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: A proposal has been advanced by many distinguished
Americans and leaders of other nations to set up a system of military, economic,
and political integration between the Atlantic democracies. Senate Concurrent
Resolution 12, introduced by Senator Estes Kefauver, and cosponsored by several
other Senators, including myself, would provide for a convention of the members
of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization to explore the feasibility of the various possible methods of establishing closer ties between the democracies.
The resolution does not commit the United States to any specific course of
action, nor does it propose to relinquish United States sovereignty to a world
government. I could never subscribe to a resolution which would have that effect.
As the problems of international relations grow more complex, however, and
as all nations become more interdependent, it is important that cooperation take
place within a structure designed to promote the greatest possible harmony and
effectiveness of action. Those who propose closer integration of the Atlantic
democracies say that such a plan is feasible because the people of the North
Atlantic area have common political, religious, cultural, and historical backgrounds. In other words, there exists a common base upon which successful
integration could be built.
Proponents of the idea say, furthermore, that closer integration of military,
economic, and foreign policies would bring untold benefits to the people of every
nation which participates. It would promote the harmony of action of the
democracies in world affairs, thus increasing their common security and effectiveness. Closer economic integration could bring countless benefits to the average worker in each country. These are just two of the most important benefits
which proponents of closer ties between the Atlantic democracies claim could
result.
I am not able to say whether all of these claims are true. I do not know
whether this would be the best possible way to strengthen democracy and bring
more effective international cooperation within the framework of the United
Nations between countries with a common heritage. But I do think that the
idea deserves careful study. I believe that the leaders of the Western democracies owe it to their people to explore this approach, with the idea of bringing
about soma form of closer integration and cooperation between friendly democratic nations.
The resolution calls on the democracies to explore ways to better meet the
international responsibilities which life in mid-twentieth century has thrust upon
them. I know that the Senate Foreign Relations Committee will give this resolution most serious and earnest consideration.
It is respectfully requested that this letter be made a part of the committee's
record on Senate Concurrent Resolution 12.
Sincerely yours,
FREDERICK
G. 'PAYNE,

United States Senator.

Senator KEFAUvER. Mr. Garrison Norton is a former Assistant Sec-

retaxy of State and at present a consultant to the Secretary of the Air
t
Force.
STATEMENT OF GARRISON NORTON, FORMER ASSISTANT
SECRETARY OF STATE
Mr. NORTON. Mr. Chairman, my statement was exceedingly brief
and in rather summary form, anyway. I think perhaps the best thing
for me to do, in view of the shortness of time, is to come, if I may,
to my final observation, which is simply that, as a former Assistant
Secretary of State, I welcome the idea put forward in this resolution,
that these explorations shall be conducted by delegates from the democ67903-55-----5
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racies which sponsored the North Atlantic Treaty, including members
of their principal political parties. Let us keep these preliminary
explorations as much as possible out of the hands of those government
officials whose preoccupation is so often with minor difficulties rather
than with major necessities. Let the people be heard at this convention,
Mr. Chairman, and we shall move toward unity.
Thank you, sir.
Senator FULBRIGHT. Thank you very much, Mr. Norton.
You have another witness?
Senator KEFAuvER. Dr. Ralph C. Epstein, a distinguished economist
and business consultant, who is a thorough student of this problem and
has been interested for a long time.
STATEMENT OF DR. RALPH C. EPSTEIN, PROFESSOR OF ECONOMICS,
UNIVERSITY OF BUFFALO
Dr. ErSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, I shall summarize my statement in
less than 2 minutes, with your permission.
During the first 6 months of 1955, I traveled 31,000 miles and interviewed hundreds of government officials, industrialists, economists,
and other citizens in 17 countries of the world, just to ascertain their
reaction to the subject matter of this resolution.
The people interviewed included such persons as Prime Minister
Nehru, President Nasser, Foreign Minister Martino, Foreign Minister
Prince Wan, Minister Robert Shuman, and Lord Layton, and others.
In all countries I asked what these people's feelings would be if
the United States and the six original NATO sponsoring countries
explored and, perhaps after one or more exploratory conventions, and
after eventual approval by their national legislatures and their people,
actually did achieve real economic and political integration.
In every case the persons interviewed, Mr. Chairman, whether in
Asian or European countries, said such a step would in no way be
resented. I asked if it might aggravate international tensions, and
they all said, "No," for this reason: "You have NATO now," they said
in effect, "and some of us don't approve too much of such alliances
because they are almost purely military, but if the Atlantic democracies discover a way to unite their peoples in ways other than military,
all of us would be ahead."
This point of view, Mr. Chairman, is quite consistent, I believe,
with the basic attitude of independent Asian countries like India and
Burma. In the free nations of Europe I found the same attitude.
I do not believe that Greece, Italy, or West Germany would at all
resent the stronger organization of an Atlantic Community, even if
initially they were not asked to participate, nor would Denmark and
Norway, and I am certain, for reasons given more fully in my statement, that Sweden would not resent it either.
Therefore, in conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I wish to state that without exception all of the evidence I have gathered during those 6 months
abroad and collected here at home em pasizes the desirability of having the Congress of the United States act favorably on Senate Concurrent Resolution 12.
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Thank you. I assume you have no questions. Or would you like to
ask some?
Senator FULBRIGHT. Thank you very much.
Do you have any questions, Senator?

Senator

SPARKMAN.
FULBRIGHT.

No questions.

Senator
Thank you very much.
That will complete our hearings, and for the moment the committee
will recess these hearings until further notice.
(Whereupon, at 12: 21 p. m., the committee adjourned.)

RELATING TO THE CALLING OF AN ATLANTIC
EXPLORATORY CONVENTION
FRIDAY, JULY 29, 1955

UNITED STATES SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS,

Washington,D. C.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10: 10 a. m., in room F-53,
Senate side of the Capitol, Senator Theodore Francis Green presiding.
Present: Senators Green (presiding), Sparkman, and Aiken.
Senator GREEN. The hearing will come to order.
We will be glad to hear from you at this time, Senator Neuberger.
STATEMENT OF HON. RICHARD L. NEUBERGER, A UNITED STATES
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF OREGON
Senator NEUBERGER. Thank you Mr. Chairman.
I am just going to testify very briefly on behalf of Senate Concurrent Resolution No. 12 which has been introduced by Senator Kefauver
and others. I am one of the cosponsors of the resolution.
I have some written testimony here which I will present for the
record. I will not read all of it at this time because of the limitations on your time, and because I must go to another committee meeting. I would like to paraphrase it briefly.
TWO SIGNICANT MEETINGS

Two events of the past week make it particularly timely that the
Committee on Foreign Relations hold these hearings now, and both
events point to the desirability of affirmative action on resolution
No. 12.
One of these events is, of course, last week's conference at the
summit among the four heads of the great powers at Geneva.
The other, less publicized and probably far less known to the people of our country and to the world, is the conference held in Paris of
parliamentary delegates from the members of the North Atlantic
Treaty Organization.
NORTH ATLANTIC TREATY5 A MILITARY ALLIANCE

Our Government has treated the North Atlantic Treaty Organization as-a military alliance, designed for military defense against military aggression by Soviet Russia. As a consequence, the very existence
of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization is always thought to be
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potentially at stake when, as at Geneva, the antagonists in the cold
war meet to discuss "lessening of tensions" or new approaches to
European security.
NATO ISSUE IN OREGON ELECTION

I would like to say this, Mr. Chairman-just to digress very
briefly from my written testimony-that I am a very strong supporter of NATO. I think the people of my State are strong supporters of NATO. I think that you will be interested in this-without in any way saying it in derogation of my opponent in the recent
election, because he is quite as entitled to his views as I am to mine,
but I think you will be interested to know, and I would like the record to show, that support of NATO was an issue in the Oregon election
of 1954.
My opponent in that election was one of the Senators who had voted
against the ratification of NATO when that was before the Senate.
I am sure that you, Senator Green, voted in support of the ratification
of that treaty. I made that one of the issues in the campaign, and
said that if I had been in the Senate at that time I would have voted
in support of NATO.
This was debated all through the State of Oregon. As a matter of
fact, it was debated before a large audience of the League of Women
Voters in the city of Portland, one of the largest audiences that I
spoke before, where I discussed the issue of foreign policy. A leading
member of the State senate who had been appointed by my opponent
spoke on the other side.
NATO was very much discussed on that particular occasion and
on several others. So to some extent, at least, NATO was one of the
issues in the election in the State of Oregon. My opponent, as I say,
had voted against the ratification of NATO. And I said that I
favored NATO, and I felt that NATO was one of the important fundamental steps toward world peace and toward an Atlantic Community.
Mr. Chairman, adoption of Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 would
not be acceptance of any concrete program of creating specific political institutions for the Atlantic community.
Senator GREEN. Were you going now to amplify the relation of

NATO to this proposal?
Senator NEuUBERFGER. Yes, I am. I was going to read a few steps

where I felt this tied in.
EXPLORATION OF POSSIBLE POLITICAL INSTITUTIONS

To repeat, the adoption of Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 would
not be acceptance of any concrete program of creating specific political
institutions for the Atlantic community. It is only an essential first
step to initiate the exploration of such possible political institutions.
Without trying to suggest an exhaustive list, I might just mention a
few important areas of common concern, in which common political
institutions might develop common policies for the entire Atlantic
community.
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FOREIGN POLICIES

First, foreign policies toward the rest of the world.
The dangers and burdens of our relations with Soviet Russia and
China which now loom so large, would dwindle to manageable proportions if the immense military and economic power of the Atlantic
community stood behind a single authoritative, responsible agency
of foreign policy.
SHARED RESPONSIBILITY FOR NON-SELF-GOVERNING COUNTRIES

Second, shared responsibility toward non-self-governing and underdeveloped countries within the rest of the free world.
The Atlantic community should develop new patterns for sharing,
above the national level, responsibility for assisting the teclmical and
economic growth of underdeveloped countries ani for the political
stewardship of its remaining non-self-governing territories. Such
an imaginative new approach should be designed to dispel the suspicion and resentment which burden individual members of NATO because of their heritage of colonialism and imperialism.
INTERNATIONAL TRADE AND CURRENCY POLICIES

Third, international trade and currency policies, both within the
Atlantic Community and towards the rest of the world.
The problems of world trade and currency transfers exist--except
for the case of Japan-almost wholly within the Atlantic community
itself. They should be treated as internal economic problems by insttiutions of that Community. Western Europe has, in recent years,
initiated many steps toward economic integration. At the very least,
I believe, the organization for European Economic Cooperation
should be expanded into an Organization for Atlantic Economic Cooperation to include as full members all members of NATO. Three
additional points are elaborated in my statement, Mr. Chairman.
STEPS TAKEN BY CANADA

I would like to call to your attention briefly, before I conclude, the
steps that Canada, our closest neighbor, our closest ally and a country
most like us probably culturally and certainly geographic, has
taken.
Dispatches from last week's Paris meeting of NATO parliamentary
deleo-ations-which included Members of Congress-indicate that,
party on Canadian initiative, the participation of representatives
from democratically elected legislatures will become an accepted part
of NATO's political processes.
This is an important development, for the open discussions of an
assembly of legislators will, far better than the deliberations of ambassadors, symbolize the basic moral and political unity of the people of
the western democracies. It is a development that should be encouraged and speeded along, as proposed in the resolution before this
committee.
I want to say, Ambassador Murphy, that is not meant in any derogation of ambassadors, but to point out that I think the members of the
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legislative bodies of the various countries meeting together does to me
symbolize a closer unity than meetings of just diplomatic representatives. I think people in the diplomatic field will be the first to recog-

nize that.
I think that Canada has taken a very constructive step in this
regard, Mr. Chairman.
•I would like to include for the record, if it is agreeable with you,
several stories from the Christian Science Monitor and the New York
Times of recent date which deal not only with NATO, but with Canada's taking leadership in shifting NATO from exclusively a military
organization toward an organization symbolized in some measure by
the representatives of the various legislative bodies meeting together.
I want to say that I support very strongly resolution No. 12. I hope
that your committee will consider it favorably. I appreciate your
giving me these few minutes to come before you.
(Tie prepared statement of Hon. Richard L. Neuberger, together
with attachments, is as follows:)
STATEMENT OF SENATOR NEUBERGER IN

SUPPORT OF SENATE

CONCURRENT

RESOLUTION 12
Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to testify in support of Senate
Concurrent Resolution 12, the Atlantic Union exploratory resolution.
Two events of the past week make it particularly timely that the Committee
on Foreign Relations hold these hearings now, and both events point to the
desirability of affirmative action on the resolution.
One of these events is, of course, last week's conference among the four heads
of state at Geneva. The other-less publicized and of less immediate impact,
but also, I believe, of long-run significance-is the conference held in Paris of
parliamentary delegations from the members of the North Atlantic Treaty
Organization.
Mr. Chairman, our Government has treated the North Atlantic Treaty Organization as a military alliance, designed for military defense against military
aggression by Soviet Russia. As a consequence, the very existence of NATO is
always thought to be potentially at stake when, as at Geneva, the antagonists in
the cold war meet to discuss "lessening of tensions" or new approaches to
European security.
MILITARY

ALLIANCE ALONE

CANNOT

SOLVE PROBLEM

OF GERMANY

As long as NATO is thought to meet only the needs of military defense, it is
vulnerable to every gesture of the Russian Government toward reducing Soviet
military pressure in Europe. It permits the men in the Kremlin to jeopardize
the essential unity of the West every time they decide to turn the record over
and play the "peace" side for a while.
In its 6 years, NATO has been a historic success in its original role as a
military shield for Western Europe. Yet I think it will be unable to fulfill even
that original function unless it transcends its present limitations from the
military to the political and economic field.
The central problem of Europe remains the future of Germany. Germany
insists above all else on reunification, and it will achieve it in time. The German
Federal Republic has joined NATO; but as long as NATO is only a military
alliance, the Germans will regard it as merely a means to the end of reunification.
The consequences of this limited view are suggested in a dispatch by Mr. M. S.
Handler, datelined Bonn, July 23, in the New York Times of Sunday, July 24,
which is entitled "Bonn Sees Geneva as Setback for German Reunification." The
article concludes that if membership in the military alliance cannot soon achieve
reunification, a future German Government may break away from the entire
policy of unity with the West so painstakingly built up by the 80-year-old
Chancellor Adenauer.
Yet the possibility of a unified, rearmed Germany, free to engage in its traditional power politics, must be of the greatest concern not only to Western Europe
but to the United States. Only the ties and guarantees of the North Atlantic
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Treaty made possible the rearmament of Western Germany. And only stronger,
permanent, political ties within the West can make possible an acceptable
solution to the problem of reunification.
I mention the problem of Germany, Mr. Chairman, only as the most immediate
instance of the need of the western democracies to speak with a single voice.
The need also exists in relation to the Far East. And within the free world
itself, there are many serious economic and social problems that call for
united action.
It would be easy to multiply examples. But the resolution before your committee does not seek immediate solutions to short-run problems; it should
be judged in a wider historical context.
HISTORIC

DEVELOPMENTS

FORCE ATLANTIC

DEMOCRACIES

TOGETHER

Whether by this resolution or another, the development of greater unity among
the democracies of the Atlantic Basin is, in any rase, being forced on us by the
conditions of modern history. Fifty years ago our own Nation, secure between
two great oceans, could concern itself exclusively with the domestic problems
of the economic development of this continent. Fifty years ago France and
Great Britain-even Belgium and the Netherlands-could think of themselves
as centers of great sovereign empires with rich possessions far across the globe,
and their physical security depended only on the adjustment of a delicate balance
of power within Western Europe itself. The ascendancy of Western institutions
of political and economic freedom throughout the world was taken for granted.
Yet in the lifetime of most of us, the position of western democracy in the
world has changed radically. It has been on the defensive-not only because
of the recent encroachments of communism, but since the crises following World
War I. Both world wars and the great world depression of the 1930's started
among nations who shared western traditions and were, or had been, parliamentary democracies.
As a result, not only has the West been weakened economically, but the values
and institutions which we prize most highly have been challenged both within
the western countries and in the great new nations which are now rising to
independence from centuries of colonial status. The American people have
recognized that challenge, and we have cooperated in extraordinary steps to meet
it since the war: The Marshall plan in Europe, point 4 in Asia and other underdeveloped areas, the mutual-security program. Yet if democracy is to regain
the initiative throughout the world, we must think, not of challenges to the
United States, or to Great Britain, or to France, but of the great challenge to
the freedom, the social progress, and the humanitarian ideals that are the joint
heritage of western civilization.
Let us remember that, even together, we constitute only a minor fraction of
the earth's population. Yet, if in this century the Atlantic Community can rise
above the narrow national divisions that, for many centuries, have brought it
only death and destruction, freedom and democracy-rather than communismwill again be the truly revolutionary force in the world.
THE CONGRESS SHOULD URGE EXPLORATION OF CERTAIN AREAS OF JOINT CONCERN

Needless to say, Mr. Chairman, adoption of Senate Concurrent Resolution 12
would not be acceptance of any concrete program of creating specific political
institutions for the Atlantic Community. It is only an essential first step to
initiate the exploration of such possible political institutions. Without trying
to suggest an exhaustive list, I might just mention a few important areas of common concern, in which common political institutions might develop common
policies for the entire Atlantic Community:
(1) Foreign policies toward the rest of the warld
The dangers and burdens of our relations with Soviet Russia and China, which
now loom so large, would dwindle to manageable proportions if the immense
military and economic power of the Atlantic Community stood behind a single
authoritative, responsible agency of foreign policy.
(2) Shared responsibility toward non-self-governing and underdeveloped coumtries within the rest of the free -world
The Atlantic Community should develop new patterns for sharing, above the
national level, responsibility for assisting the technical and economic growth
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of underdeveloped countries and for the political stewardship of its remaining
non-self-governing territories. Such an imaginative new approach should be
designed to dispel the suspicion and resentment which burden individual members of NATO because of their heritage of colonialism and imperialism.
(3) Internatioral trade and currency policies, both within the Atlantic Community and toward the rest of the world
The problems of world trade and currency transfers exist-except for the case
of Japan-almost wholly within the Atlantic Community itself. They should
be treated as internal economic problems by institutions of that Community.
Western Europe has in recent years initiated many steps toward economic integration. At the very least, I believe, the OEEC (the Organization for European Economic Cooperation) should be expanded into an OAEC (Organization
for Atlantic Economic Cooperation) to include as full members all members of
NATO.
(4) Transportation,travel, and communications within the Atlantic area
For obvious reasons, shipping, air transport, and other aspects of travel and
communication within this area is an internal problem of the Atlantic Community and might well be treated as such.
I would add to that list two considerations that seem to me important elements of Western policy, whether pursued through joint or separate institutions:
(5) Nothing we do ought to be, or need be, inconsistent with full and wholehearted participation in the worldwide community of the United Nations; and
(6) The Atlantic Community must not become an exclusive club. Its institutions must remain open to new members--without regard to race, creed, or
prior status-who can and will accept its standards of political and economic
freedom and democracy. Only thus can it point to goals which can claim the
confidence and support of the rest of the free world.
In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, as I have said before, events are driving us to
seek these common policies in any case. The question is only whether we shall
seek them effectively-through common democratic institutions responsive to
popular control, or haltingly-through a dozen foreign offices individually responsive only to the divisive pressures of domestic politics.
Article 2 of the North Atlantic Treaty already contemplates the extension of
NATO functions from military to economic and social fields. We are indebted
to our northern neighbors, the people of Canada-whose associations with the
countries in both the Old and the New World help them bridge the Atlanticfor having long taken the lead toward making this extension a reality. And dispatches from last week's Paris meeting of NATO parliamentary delegationswhich included Members of Congress-indicate that, partly on Canadian initiative, the participation of representatives from democratically elected legislatures will become an accepted part of NATO's political processes.
This is an important development, for the open discussions of an assembly of
legislators will, far better than the deliberations of ambassadors, symbolize the
basic moral and political unity of the people of the Western democracies. It is
a development which should be encouraged and speeded along, as proposed in
the resolution before this committee.
I believe that, with bipartisan leadership from the President and the Congress, the American people are prepared to enter upon. the exploration that
Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 proposes. The very beginning of our tradition
as a nation stands as a brilliant experiment in the science of government, and
we have often developed new political tools to meet new problems in our 166
years as a Federal state. And the period of isolationism is past. Under the
pressure of hostile forces, we are again coming to recognize that the Atlantic
has been not only a moat, but also a great highway for the exchange of cultural
values, ideas, and institutions, as well as of material goods.
The great majority of Americans trace their origin to one or several of the
nations of NATO. The several peoples of the Atlantic area share each other's
music, art, and literature. By study or by family ties, many of us understand
a little of the language of another of us. And we know we share ideals of
individual freedom and dignity that we want to pass securely on to future
generations.
To protect and promote those ideals, we should continue to. explore every
avenue to closer political ties within the Atlantic Community.
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[July 20, 1955].
CANADA SPURS SHIFT FOR

NATO

(By Volney D. Hurd, chief of the Paris News Bureau of the Christian Science
Monitor)
PARIs.-The Canadian members of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization
have begun an important and far-reaching campaign.
Quietly but deftly, they are seeking to increase the political, economic, and
cultural aspects of NATO. This, the Canadians hope, will result in a playing
down of NATO's military role, without, however, weakening the defense of the
West.
This Canadian effort is being conducted during the current sessions of the
NATO parliamentarians now under way here.
It is felt, furthermore, that had there been in the past greater emphasis on the
nonmilitary aspects of NATO, this would have made it still easier for Western
diplomats to defend the organization against Soviet attacks at the current Big
Four meeting in Geneva.
IMPLEMENTATION URG El)

Although its members fully agree on NATO's defensive character, there has,
nevertheless, been some uneasiness on the part of certain Western frontier
nations, such as Denmark, Norway, and Italy. They have continually urged
implementation of article 2 of the NATO treaty, which aims at making NATO
into a genuine international community with arms only an incidental part.
Just as the United States went into the 1946 peace conference in a weak negotiating position because it had let its World War II Army disintegrate, so
President Eisenhower today finds himself in a weaker negotiating position on
NATO at Geneva because the NATO countries have not integrated politically,
economically, and culturally to form a genuine Atlantic community.
In an effort to correct this Western omission, the Canadians have offered a
resolution which would make this present NATO parliamentary assembly a
permanent organization with a secretariat here in Paris.
It is considered particularly significant that this almost emergency effort to,
establish NATO on such a secure and positive basis comes from the Atlantic
peoples' representatives themselves, who have moved on their own initiative
because the collectivity of NATO governments were apathetic on this important
issue.
An encouraging factor of the conference here is the way in which Canada, a
country of only some 15 million population, -has moved into leadership.
For it was Canada which insisted that article 2 be included in the NATO
treaty before it would join. Canada's Foreign Minister Lester B. Pearson has
never-let the issue drop from the day the treaty was signed.
The Canadian parliamentarians, inspired and led by Senator Wishart McI.
Robertson, Speaker of the Canadian Senate, who saw in the original proposal
for an exclusively European NATO parliamentary meeting the chance to turn
that limited idea into the present major conference, making Paris the birthplace
for a true Atlantic community.
CANADIAN

RESOLUTION

It was Canada which was spontaneously given the presidency of this formative conference in the person of this same distinguished Senator. And, finally,
it was Canada which offered the resolution which would make permanent the
NATO parliamentary conference.
As a result, the question is raised in the corridors as to why the Big Four
should any longer remain; that when Canada can make an important claim,
through proved leadership, it should now be a Big Five.
Senator Robertson was clearly a happy man when he opened the morning
public session on July 20 and could say that the response to the invitation to
this spontaneous and unofficial gathering of NATO parliamentarians had far
exceeded the fondest hopes of its organizers.
More than 190 parliamentarians from 15 NATO countries had registered, he
pointed out. He particularly welcomed the press, since only by its support
could the parliamentarians play their role in acquainting their peoples with
the true nature and possibilities of NATO as a functional Atlantic community.
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After morning debates on the strengths and present weaknesses of NATO,
and its future possibilities, the Canadian resolution was introduced, aimed at
making the Conference permanent. It sought:
1. Interested parliamentarians in each NATO country be invited to form
national NATO parliamentary associations.
FREQUENT MEETINGS

2. These associations to combine and form a NATO interparliamentary association, with headquarters and secretariat at Paris.
3. An annual conference of delegates from each national association to the
association at Paris, or to any other location which may be determined.
4. The number of delegates from any national association at such a conference
not to exceed 15 and, so far as possible, the delegates from a given national association be changed from year to year to spread the benefits as Widely as possible
among all national parliaments. Any additional members would be free to
attend the conference in an unofficial capacity.
5. Where possible, regional meetings of delegates of the national associations
be held at frequent intervals.
6. The governing body of the NATO interparliamentary association to consist
of an executive committee and secretariat, the committee to be composed of one
member from each national NATO parliamentary association.
7. That an annual contribution be requested from the government of each
NATO country to its national association, part of which would be allocated to
defray the cost of the headquarters and secretariat of the NATO interparliamentary association.
[July 22, 1955]
PARLIAMENTARY UNIT WELDS EUROPE TIES

(By Volney D. Hurd, chief of the Paris News Bureau of the Christian
Science Monitor)
PAR.-Europe as a permanent part of an Atlantic community rather than
an independent unit which might be tempted to play a third force or balance
role in international affairs is considered the certain outcome of the formation
here of a North Atlantic Treaty Organization parliamentarians association by
a unanimous vote of some 178 parliamentarians from the 15 NATO countries.
This is an encouraging backing for the nonliquidation of NATO position taken
by the West at Geneva.
Fully conscious of the opposition that will come from the vested interests
,of the status quo method of isolating parliamentarians from being the tnternational contacts in foreign affairs, the builders of this new organization are
making it deliberately so loose structurally that the opposition will have nothing
to shoot at.
With this protection established, the idea is to let this potential NATO consultative assembly take form pragmatically, making changes as they are needed,
gaining strength and an ever-wider support from the peoples until a formal
assembly can come into being with enough self-developed strength to stand up
to any opposition.
Learning from the experience of the Council of Europe, which has been consistently hamstrung by antagonistic elements in the foreign offices who did
not want amateurism in diplomacy to interfere with their traditional domination of relations between nations, the founders of the NATO parliamentarians
association are not setting up any formal organization such as the one for Europe
at Strasbourg, France.
The original Canadian resolution outlining the form of the new group has
been modified so that even the secretariat becomes just a part-time job. One
step from the original Canadian proposal toward a more formal status, however,
is to have the heads of the national parliaments designate the parliamentarians
who will represent their countries at the annual conference of the NATO parliamentarians.
As a prototype, the Council of Europe early came into the discussions here.
Efforts by some to suggest competition between the two organizations were
countered by overwhelming weight to show that each organization had its
sphere.
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Certain groups in the Council of Europe have wanted it extended to include
the United States and Canada. Its complete concern with European affairs
plus the fact that the Republic of Ireland and Sweden are members of the Council
of Europe and refused to become members of NATO, have prevented this.
There also has been a certain strong group in Europe which has pushed to
have Europe unite independently so that the lost role of its individual nations
as dominating powers in the world could be retaken by a united Europe, which
would play the same role.
All these hopes have been dimmed this week at Paris by the warm response
of the parliamentarians from Europe, Canada, and the United States to the
idea of the Atlantic community being the right size and kind of unit to build,
an Atlantic community of which Europe would be a very important part but
not on its own.
[The New York Times, July 24, 1955]
BONN SEES GENEVA AS SETBACK FOR GERMAN REUNIFICATION

(By M. S. Handler-Special to the New York Times)
BONN, July 23.-The failure of the Geneva Conference to advance the course
of Germany's reunification on the pattern set by Washington, Bonn, London,
It did, however, cause a good deal of
and Paris, did not surprise anyone.
of
"reunification
through strengthh"
among
the
devotees
anguish
A foreign ministers' conference this autumn to continue the discussion of
reunification is of secondary importance for the moment because the terms of
reference for such a conference do not permit the hope for an early settlement.
Geneva did not narrow the gap between the Western Allies and the Soviet Union
on the German question. The positions remain poles apart and it is difficult
to see how the gap can be bridged.
In any case the immediate importance of the Geneva failure has been the
breaching of the doctrine of solutions through strength. This doctrine, rendered
obsolete by the development of nuclear weapons in the Soviet Union as well as in
the United States, was the guide to German political action for more than a
hundred years. The Germans understood its rules thoroughly and practiced
it with marked success until the disastrous defeat of the last war overwhelmed
them.
Revived with the defunct European Defense Community treaty and its successor, the Paris agreements, the doctrine of strength met and failed to pass the
test at the summit in Geneva. The concept of reunification through union with
the West has now been put into question as a political doctrine as well as a
program of action.
THEORY AND PRACTICE

The importance of a political concept as the basis for political action cannot
be overlooked anywhere in the world and particularly in Germany where the
Eliminate the concept from a
didactic tradition remains vigorously alive.
people that has the will to believe and one inevitably steers for the political shoals.
This aspect of the political future of Germany cannot be overstated because
the Germans have never been trained to accept, and still do not accept, the
empirical method in politics. They have always been animated by concepts and
doctrines. The basis for Chancellor Konrad Adenauer's success with the great
majority of the German people was that he offered them a well-defined, attractive
concept for the future-union with the West to replace the traditional isolationism that had led to 2 great disasters in 2 world wars.
But concepts and doctrines, like all other things, have their own rules of
survival. They must succeed or at least show promise of success.
It is correct that Chancellor Adenauer sought to condition his people against
expecting a dramatic success at Geneva. He spoke of years of negotiations and
urged his people to be patient. But, on the other hand, he urged haste upon
Washington, London, and Paris, and warned them that reunification must be
given first priority in the negotiations with the Soviet Union. He said that any
agreement to relax East-West tensions on the basis of the status quo in Europe
would be unacceptable to the German people.
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NEED FOR HASTE

The reason for this haste may be found in some alarming editorials that
appeared after it became known that the Soviet leaders would not accept the
western formula to reunify Germany. These editorials asserted that the Soviet
Union was prepared to wait until the 79-year-old Chancellor had disappeared
from the political scene in the hope he would be succeeded by a weaker and more
pliable man.
The view was expressed that if the Soviet leaders could obtain a temporary
nonaggression pact they would be in a position to dictate terms to the West and
to Chancellor Adenauer's successor. This perspective was described as catastrophic in one editorial.
Reduced to simple terms what these editorials were saying was that a race
has now been engaged between Chancellor Adenauer's life expectancy and the
Soviet leaders, who have shown in the past their capacity for waiting out a
The editorials were also
situation until it has matured to their advantage.
saying, in effect, that nobody can predict the internal political developments and
the political constellation that will govern West Germany after the Chancellor.
They were also saying that there was not one personality on the horizon capable
of taking over from Chancellor Adenauer, continuing to lead West Germany in
the western camp and preventing her from breaking loose from her moorings
to the Western Alliance.
The implications add up to a very gloomy picture of the future possibilities
in West Germany and offer no comfort to Washington, London, and Paris.
TWO CHALLENGES

As Chancellor Dr. Adenauer faced two great challenges.
The first was to bring West Germany into the North Atlantic Treaty OrganiThe second was reunification on
!gation. This he achieved after a struggle.
foreign policy that would enable
of
choice
a
free
the basis of free elections and
him to bring the whole of Germany into the Western Alliance.
The Geneva Conference showed once more that reunification will be a long,
hard process that will extend beyond Dr. Adenauer's term of office.
Reunification thus remains the one great issue in German political life. The
longer it remains unachieved, the more disturbing and divisive will it become.
Dr. Adenauer's Christian Democratic Union Party as the torchbearer of the
present foreign policy may ultimately pay the penalty, if reunification according
to its formula should fail. This is not an immediate prospect. It may come as
the terminal point of failure, in which case this party may be tagged in the
public mind as the party of partition.
TWO-PARTY

TREND

The political allies of the Chancellor, the Free Democrats, the German Party,
and the shattered Refugee Party, stand in an anomalous position. On the
one hand, the trend in West Germany seems to be in the direction of a twoparty system. The smaller coalition partners seem to have been frozen at the
polls or reduced in numbers. In local contests, they have consistently lost to
their big allies, the Christian Democrats, instead of drawing votes away from
them.
They have also supported the Government's foreign policy, but with less
discipline and passion than the Christian Democrats have shown. Whether the
smaller parties could benefit from a failure of the Government is problematic.
The future of the Social Democratic opposition is also problematic, although
logically it should benefit from the Government's defeat on reunification. The
Social Democrats have been the consistent opponents of alliance with the West
and have fought to prevent this alliance. Yet, the Social Democrats in all their
history have rarely if ever been able to count on more than 35 percent of the
popular vote.
The only reasonable supposition is that a realinement of political parties might
,be at the end of the road on which Geneva placed a marker.
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POSITIVE ROLE THAT WOULD INVALIDATE SOVIET OBJECTIONS ENVISAGED

(The writer of the following letter, professor of history at the City College of
New York, is visiting professor of international relations at Harvard Summer
School. He recently edited The Mind of Modern Russia)
'1O THE EDITOR OF THE NEW YORK TIMES:

The discussions at Geneva center around the meaning of NATO. Any possible agreement on Germany depends on the interpretation of the concept underlying NATO. At present NATO is regarded by the free world as a defensive
alliance against potential Soviet aggression. The Communist regard it as an
aggressive alliance aiming at the Communist power.
President Eisenhower has tried to convince the Russians that NATO is not
directed against them. Marshal Bulganin rejected this interpretation by pointing out that the Soviet Union's application for membership in NATO last year
had been rejected and is reported to have said, "I should not conceal that this
[rejection] revealed its [NATO's] purpose."
All the efforts of the present Soviet Government, supported therein by neutralist opinion, are directed toward the disintegration of the unity of the Western
World. Before his death Stalin expressed the hope that the growing cohesion
of the free world would not survive the diminution of Soviet pressure.
ACHIEVEMENTS OF ALLIANCE

NATO was created primarily as a military emergency measure of defense
against Soviet aggression. As such it has saved the liberal traditions and the
peace of Western Europe. But it can withstand the present psychological warfare on the part of the Communists only if the western nations succeed in transforming an emergency military alliance into a cooperative and fraternal association of nations basing their life on common traditions of individual liberty, parliamentary institutions, tolerance, and freedom of thought.
NATO's purpose should not be mainly negative-military defense-but constructive and positive, the building up of the democratic community, culturally,
economically, and politically.
Against such an Atlantic Community of free and democratic western nations,
the U. S. S. R. could not protest. A democratic Germany, freely professing its
adherence to Western liberal principles which most of the Germans rejected
in the period from Bismarck to Hitler, could join such an Atlantic Community
without any primary emphasis on armament or military defense. Mr. Dulles
himself told the NATO Council on December 14, 1953, that it was NATO's task
"to maintain and develop unity as a permanent condition rather than an
emergency device."
CAUSES IN COMMON

Such a permanent condition of unity cannot be based on military alliances.
There is never one and the same enemy alone against whom defense measures
have to be taken over any length of time. Unity as a permanent condition must
be based upon common political and cultural traditions. NATO wishes to develop the vigor and the positive message of modern western civilization which
has grown up on the shores of the North Atlantic.
The misunderstanding about the nature of NATO, underlying the Russian
demands at Geneva, is made more explicit by suggestions like those made by
some Senators to bring Spain into NATO. It is possible, if need be, to cooperate
militarily with Franco's Spain or Tito's Yugoslavia as we cooperated militarily
with Stalin's Russia. It would falsify the meaning of NATO, and subject its
existence to strong criticism, if these countries would join the democratic community of the free west, of which NATO is the potential promising beginning.
HANS KOHN.

NEW YORK, Juiyi21, 1955.

Senator GREEN. Thank you very much. There is one question that
I would like to ask, that is, you used the expressions "Canada, our
closest ally." That is a comparative term. I wish you would amplify
that.

Senator

NEUBERGER.

Perhaps, that stems to some degree from my

own experience during World War II.

I spent nearly 3 years in

76

ATLANTIC EXPLORATORY

CONVENTION

the Yukon Territory of Canada during the construction of the airbases and the Alaskan Highway.
I thought of Canada as our closest ally in this respect. Obviously,
we share a common fate, because if anything, if there is ever an attack
militarily made on either country, it is as though it were made on the
other country, in other words, our geographic positions are almost
indistinguishable.
We travel back and forth without passports.
It is true there are certain perfunctory immigration inspections.
But perhaps I went too strong in saying that. Perhaps I meant it
only geographically. But certainly geographically that is true.
Senator GREEN. "Closest ally" is not a geographical term.
Senator NEUBERGER. In that case I stand corrected. I have always
looked upon Canada and the United States, in whatever does happen
in world diplomacy and international events, as certainly having a
common fate. If there ever should be any chasm between the two
countries, it would be most disastrous. They are like Siamese twins,
one cannot live without the other.
Senator GpREN. I agree with all of that. It is a friendly neighbor,
and one of our best friends, but I did not know whether you meant
more than that when you said "closest ally." I was unfamiliar with
that.
Senator NEUBERGER. I have no knowledge of any secret treaty, Mr.
Chairman, I assure you.
Senator GmEN. Thank you again very much.

Senator

NEU-BERGER.

Thank you.

Senator GREEN. Our next witness is Miss Helen Hamer.

We will

be glad to hear from you.
STATEMENT OF HELEN HAMER, MEMBER OF THE BOARD, WOMEN
FOR UNION OF THE FREE
Miss HLFxx..

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, my

name is Helen Hamer. I am a journalist by profession. I am speaking today on behalf of holding the Atlantic Exploratory Convention
proposed by Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 in my capacity as a board
member of the organization, Women for Union of the Free.
This organization was formed in February 1953. It is an international group of women with officers, directors, and members in the
United States, Canada, France, Western Germany, and Great Britain.
Its purpose is to conduct a campaign at the grassroots to "educate
citizens of the free world, particularly women, to understand the
dangers facing the free nations and to inform them of proposals
being made to keep the democracies united against Communist aggression to prevent world war III."
A woman from any country in the world may join the organization
provided she believes in two things: (1) That people must peacefully
elect their own representatives in government; (2) that government
must guarantee individual freedom. Any country practicing these
two things is classified a democracy by the organization and eligible
for membership in the union of free nations they hope will be formed.
The founders of Women for Union of the Free (WUF) believed
that since women now have the vote in all free countries (except Switzerland), they should take an interest in the important subject of pre-
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venting war and do their share in shaping foreign policy. Women
should logically take to this field because they have a natural, deep hate
for war and because they have the drive, time, money, and power to
be a constructive force. Because of their experience in the everyday
business of living and creating homes for others, women are inclined
to be practical in their planning. They have, moreover, what I call
a survivor outlook. That is, in time of war and other disasters, they
are usually the ones to survive and have to examine their conscience
with the awful question "What could I have done to prevent the death
of my husband ?-or my son or brother? Man makes the supreme
sacrifice in war; woman is left with the tormenting question of how
the sacrifice could have been prevented. And finally, women seem to
be more openninded about investigating new ideas. Perhaps this
trait and woman's persistence will persuade man that you can't keep
using the same old tired schemes for solving recurring world problems.
WUF believes that nothing short of a federal union of the free countries is the
answer to Soviet aggression and to the other problems facing the democracies.
However, I am perfectly aware that Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 does not
ask the United States to enter a federal union with other countries. WUF has
never advocated the United States taking such a step without (1) holding
a convention for full discussion; and (2) giving the American people ample
opportunity to debate the merits of such a proposal. It was the opinion of the
late Justice Owen J. Roberts that the United States could not enter a federal
union without our Constitution being amended. And the Constitution, as everyone knows, cannot be amended in secrecy. The American people are the ones
who run the Government in this country and only they have the power to make
basic changes in that Government. They are the sovereigns in this country. It
is therefore blatantly incorrect to say that the United States would lose sovereignty by entering a union. The United States is not a kingdom-it has no sovereignty. The United States is a democracy and the people are the sovereigns who
decide how their Government can best serve their interests. If the stress of the
times has outmoded the effectiveness of their Government in some aspects, what
nonsense is it to say that they cannot change it to make it more useful? Is this
not the democratic concept?
In my opinion, Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 which calls for a convention
of Atlantic nations to explore how they might form a defense, economic and
political union, federally or otherwise, is a very sensible method for getting the
facts before the people and then letting them act as they will.
The convention, after all, is merely exploratory. The delegates, representing
all shades of opinion and various political parties, will speak their own views
without instruction from their government; nothing they say will be binding;
nothing they do can commit their governments. Their conclusions will go into
a report which they will take home for the scrutiny of their fellow citizens. If
the report is to be implemented, it is we Americans who will do it openly with a
chance for all sides to be heard.
Comparison of this Atlantic EKploratory Convention with our own Constitutional Convention of 1787 immediately comes to mind. Anyone familiar with
the proceedings of that Convention knows the extent of the give and take among
the delegates and the Intense argument that animated Americans when the
United States Constitution was being debated. By the democratic method we
established the federal system in this country. Are we loathe to use the democratic method again to voice the will of the people?

Holding this convention would be very much in the American tradition of solving a problem. What do we do in this country if a problem
arises? We hold a meeting. We gather our best minds, sit down and
come up with a plan. In fact, overseas visitors are constantly amazed
at the alacrity with which Americans see a problem, hold a meeting
to discuss it, organized themselves to take action. We Americans are
always handling things at what I call the citizen level. That is, we do
not expect our officials to do all our thinking and acting for us.
6790.3-55-----6
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This Atlantic Exploratory Convention is the citizen-level action
carried into the realm of world affairs. It maintains its citizen level
because the delegates will be uninstructed by their governments and
will be acting according to their individual consciences. And this is
as it should be. Atlantic union, in the last analysis, is very much the
concern of the citizen-because who suffers when war comes or depression hits ?
Some may be charmed by the recent Geneva summit meetings into
thinking a new era of sweetness and light has been entered into with
the Soviet Union. But President Eisenhower himself issued a warning not at his press conference this week. He said:
"Now I don't mean to say that the week (of the summit talks) was
one of such glowing promise that it offers

*

a certainty of a new

era starting now."
The Soviet Union, in the opinion of many, is showing a smiling face
now because there is nothing else for it to do-short of going to war
to gain its ends. Why is this? Because the democracies, after debating the issue 6 years, have decided to rearm Germany through NATO.
This evidence of strength has caused the Soviets to change tactics.
Suddenly after years of stalling, they produce an Austrian peace
treaty; they begin making overtures to Yugoslavia; they invite Chancellor Adenauer to Moscow; they plan exchange visits with the British
in the spring; there is even talk of American exchange visits. The
Soviets made a fast switch, too, you will remember when the United
States responded witb the Berlin airlift to the Berlin blockade; when
we annunciated the Truman doctrine and stopped the war in Greece.
It seems obvious that strength impresses the Soviet Union and makes
it reconsider its aggressive maneuvers. If the democracies want concessions from the soviets and a chance to develop in a comparatively
trouble-free world, the democracies must be strong. Their greatest
strength lies in their unity-so is it not sensible to try to increase that
unity? And is not the proposed Atlantic Exploratory Convention an
excellent way to begin this process?
Some may say that NATO does the job now. There is no question but that
But
NATO has been the bulwark between Soviet aggression and the west.
NATO supplies only military unity. Politically it still operates as 15 govern-

ments so that if it wanted to use its military unity it could not unless there
was a unanimous decision to do so.

And suppose there wasn't?

Again, possible

unanimous action on foreign policy by 15 governments means that it might be
blocked by even 1 or 2 governments with different views. Contrast this uncertainty with the Soviet Union's one party foreign policy.
And what of economic harmony?

NATO does nothing in this field.

Oddly

enough, when military danger threatens, the Atlantic countries tend to draw.
together. But when economic disaster looms, they tend to pull apart. And yet,
gentlemen, the thought must have struck you as it has me that some of the
present amiability of the Soviets may be due to the fact that having apparently
given up the idea of war to gain their ends, they know they have an ace up
their sleeN es because economic difficulties can split the democracies without any
help from them.
I would like to say for the record that even if the Soviet Union and the threat
it represents did not exist, the common interests and common problems of the
self-governing countries are so interwoven that they would greatly benefit if
they formed an Atlantic union of some sort. And the rest of the non-Communist
world would benefit too.
But no matter how slight might be the yield of this Exploratory Convention
of the Atlantic nations, commonsense dictates that it be held. Anything that
increases the unity of these like-minded people can only be beneficial. The
United States forced by circumstances into world leadership cannot fail to
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engender new spirit by calling this Convention. There is no question there
would be an immediate response. In June 1950, for instance, the Canadian
Senate overwhelmingly voted approval of such a Convention if the United
States called it. Many prominent and respected Americans support the idea
of the Convention, Gen. George C. Marshall being the latest. Recently Robert
Schuman, father of the Schuman plan for a united Europe, expressed his support
for the Convention, and among other foreign statesmen who recently endorsed
the resolution are the foreign ministers of italy, Belgium, the Netherlands, and
Canada.
The world is not standing still, gentlemen. Scientists are working day and
night on their engines of destruction, while so far only diplomats meet to figure
out how to prevent their use. Why are we wasting our other manpower, our
brain power, when our problems are so urgent? The citizen level Atlantic
Exploratory Convention would give us the opportunity to try a new approach,
to explore fresh ideas, to give the democratic process a chance to show new
worth. Womanlike, I think of a proverb: "A stitch in time saves nine."
Members of the committee, why don't you thread the needle for that important
stitch by calling the Convention now. The pioneer spirit that made America
great can't be dead. I urge you to this new frontier of exploration-and I urge
that you do it now. Thank you.

Senator GREEN. Senator Sparkman, have you any questions?
Senator SPARK.AN. Mr. Chairman, I think it is a very excellent
paper. There is one thought that I had. I will not dwell on it at
length.
You make reference to the military alliance of NATO and no political alliance.
You know, recently this conmittee and the Congress both approved
the idea of the NATO parliamentary meeting that has just concluded
in Paris.
Does that to some extent answer your suggestion?

As I recall, the people generally who are supporting this resolution
supported that, too.
Would it be your idea that the two might very well be merged in
the event there is approval of this resolution?

Miss HAMER. Yes, I think the present step of the NATO Parliamentary Convention was extremely good.
Senator SPARKIAN. That was a step in the right direction?
Miss HAMER. Yes.
Senator SPARKMAN. But not a big enough step, is that the idea?

Miss HAMER. Yes.

I think that you could put it that way, Sen-

ator Sparkman.
Senator SPARK.MHAN. That is all I care to ask.
Senator GREEN. Thank you very much, Miss Hamer.

Miss HAMER. Thank you.
Senator

GREEN. We

will next hear from Mrs. Ralph E. Hacker.

We are very glad to have you here.
STATEMENT OF MRS. RALPH E. HACKER, REPRESENTING THE
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF PRO AMERICA, WEST ENGLEWOOD,

N.J.
Mrs. HACKER. Senator Green, I consider it a great honor and privilege and pleasure to present my statement for the National Association
of Pro America before your distinguished committee.
I am Myra C. Hacker and I reside at 1545 Warwick Avenue, West

Englewood, N. J.
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ORGANIZATION OPPOSES RESOLUTION

The National Association of Pro America is dedicated to the preservation of both the letter and spirit of the American form of government as set forth in the Constitution of the United States. The
national association opposes Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 which
has for its purpose the setting up of an Atlantic Exploratory Convention. This would be the first step in involving America in a form
of world government which would abolish the United States. The
National Association of Pro America does not wish to see abolished the
spirit and letter of the American Constitution.
PLAN TO TAKE AWAY NATIONAL SOVEREIGNTY

As a whole, the people of the United States do not know that this
plan is being fostered to hand away their sovereignty as a Nation
and their rights as individuals, guaranteed by the Constitution. A
small group has been working quietly to push through, by international agreement, changes which if they were aired in the arena of
public debate would surely arouse the opposition of the freedom-loving citizens of America. This very secrecy is ominous; it shows that
in many instances the backers of this plan for national suicide distrust and despise the American citizen and his capacity for intelligent
decision upon which our whole system of constitutional, representative government has been based.

A convention to inquire into the means of furthering a federal
union of the so-called western democracies is not as harmless as it
sounds. It is based upon a prior assumption that such a union is
desirable. If Congress votes for American participation in such an
assembly it will have jumped the major issue and will have acknowl-

edged by implication, and in default of discussion, that it wishes to
give over to an international body many of the economic, military,
and political functions which have heretofore been lodged in the
American people and their duly elected representatives. We have

already seen in the Korean fiasco to what lengths of personal tragedy
and national ineptness such a surrender of American rights to a
supranational group can lead us.

When the great wooden horse of the familiar Trojan legend was
erected before the gate of the ancient city, that horse bore no label
announcing that it contained enemies who, if admitted within the
walls, would destroy the nation.

Instead, word insidiously was passed around that the thing was a
miraculous gift of the gods bearing great benefits, that since it could
not enter through the established gates, it was only necessary to break
down part of the wall in order that this marvelous good might be
brought in to dwell among the people.
Undoubtedly they too were promised peace and the more abundant
life.
Those citizens, greedy for the nebulous benefits thus promised them,
broke down the barriers which had held back the foe, and with their
own hands brought in through the demolished walls the enemies who
emerged from the wooden horse to slay them.
The trick has continued to meet with success throughout the ages.
All that is needed is a set of clever designers and a gullible, well-
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meaning citizenry which inquires no further than the exterior label
on the measures planned for its destruction.
In world-government movements we have an immeasurable evil
represented as an immeasurable good.
The hysteria for any world government is the product of confused
thinking, unlimited propaganda, and oversimplification of complex
national and international problems. Like many of our foreign policies, it is the product of paper planners who try to lift an imaginary
citizenry to a visionary utopia. Korea is a grim reminder of that
type of planning.
The existence of a desire to design an ideal blueprint for a postwar
world is obvious-but planning for the future at best is difficult and
when planning proceeds without relation to understanding it becomes
not merely difficult but dangerous to what is best in our established
order.
ANALOGY TO 13 COLONIES FAULTY

America has everything to lose and nothing at all to gain from
such a union. The analogy with the Thirteen Colonies after the
Revolutionary War-which gave us our independence against European domination-is ridiculous. Geographically, economically, militarily, each of the Thirteen Colonies then needed each of the others
to survive, and even then there was the widest public discussion before
any one of the States ratified for itself the then new Constitution.
Now we are strong, self-sufficient, and possessed of a stable, representative government under a constitution which guarantees the rights
of its citizens to self-government and to a happy and prosperous life
within the law.
Under cover, with virtually no discussion in the public press or
other means of communication, the Atlantic Unionists are trying to
hand away our prosperity, our freedom, and our rights as Americans
over the back fence to an anonymous group of international schemers
whose countries have neither our economic stability nor our concepts
of political and civil rights. How can Americans possibly be interested in such a deal?
The Founding Fathers of this Nation differed in religious creeds
but were united in their political philosophy which in turn was based
on certain fundamental religious principles that they held in common.
It was the belief in God with its resultant corollaries which produced the United States, with its God-given freedoms, inalienable
rights, and material prosperity. If our freedoms and prosperity are
to be preserved, we shall have to know, understand, and perpetuate the
principles which gave us birth.
There are five basic principles to be found in the preamble of the
Declaration of Independence. They are:
1. Belief in God.
2. Belief that all men are created equal.
3. Belief in God-given inalienable rights.
4. Belief that the function of civil government is to secure these
rights.
5. Belief in a natural moral law which is the basis for all human
law and to which all human law must conform.
The American concept of government is the fulfillment of these basic
principles.
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The American soldier of World War I and World War II fought
for this same American ideal. They offered their lives to stop tyranny
and totalitarianism-to preserve the American ideals of individual
rights and individual freedoms as embodied in the most fundamentally sound and most permanent constitution in the history of
government.
MOVE TO ELIMINATE AMERICAIS INDEPENDENCE

What would happen to the ideals for which these American boys
sacrificed themselves if we commit ourselves further to Atlantic
Union? The Atlantic Union people themselves admit that their ideas
would eliminate America's independence. That's the purpose of
Atlantic Union. The former president of Atlantic Union Committee--former Supreme Court Justice Owen J. Roberts-in testimony,
testifying before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee in 1950,
admitted that in joining Atlantic Union, the United States Government would have to surrender its rights and powers to coin money, to
levy taxes, and tariffs, to regulate immigration, to enact citizenship
laws, to declare war and to maintain standing armies.
The United States which has been the strongest bulwark in the
world against communism would surrender its rights of independent
decision to a set of partners whose own internal governments have
been in constant danger of Communist coups.
Some of the nations we are irrevocably proposing to join and hence
scrap our Constitution have already recognized Communist China and
are well known Communist appeasers and are constantly pressuring
us to recognize Communist China and desert Formosa. The two principal European nations, England, and France, already have independent economic and military pacts with Russia, our chief political
enemy, which read surprisingly like the Atlantic Pact they signed
with us. England has recognized Communist China and from the
beginning furnished rubber, tin, and steel to the Communists to fight
our boys in Korea.
UNITED STATES COULD BE OUTVOTED

In the proposed World Government the United States could be outvoted many times. If we can't do anything with these countries now,
consider our position in a political union. Just think of being in a
political union with France with her constantly changing governments, and the age-old problems of colonialism of many of the Atlantic Union communities which will take centuries to solve. It
would mean the complete liquidation of our American constitutional
system, the complete abrogation of our tariff law, our immigration
quotas, and lowering of our standards of living beyond all contemplation, and taxation of even more astronomical proportions.
EVILS OF A COMMON ECONOMY

A common economy would liquidate our free enterprise system and
we would have to give up all our standards of material well-being
and gains of labor made in the last 100 years. For tomorrow's
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children we would have to close the door on America's great contribution to living-opportunity.
Advocates of Atlantic Union claim that only our Government
would surrender sovereignty-that we the people would give up
none-we would merely transfer our allegiance from the National
Government to an international government. In any system of rep-.
resentation in Atlantic Union we would be hopelessly outvoted. We
would be bound by the decisions of Europeans whose fundamental
philosophies of government are almost exactly opposite from ours.
GRAVE CONSTITUTIONAL QUESTIONS PRESENTED

While Congress and State legislatures under our system act as
agents of the people in considering constitutional amendments, their
ability to transfer or surrender the powers of the people of the United
States to a state outside the political limits of the Nation is in considerable doubt.
There are grave constitutional questions here. Article V of the
United States Constitution alone could stop the procedure. It reads
as follows:
* * * no State, without its Consent, shall be deprived of its equal Suffrage
in the Senate.

We know how strongly our people feel on State's rights. Under
this circumstance one State alone in the United States of America
could halt or veto a move toward relinquishing sovereignty if such
a change in our present Federal structure like the Atlantic Union
was contemplated.
The American Constitution is built on the basic principles of limited government-our unity and strength as a free people have come
not from the positive powers conferred by our Constitution so much
as from restrictions imposed by that Constitution-namely, Bill of
Rights-which is essentially negative, telling Government what it
cannot do, chaining, the Government down to prevent it from invading the God-given rights of men. This concept is uniquely American
and is the primary reason for the great spiritual and material development of America.
We must never forget our God-given Bill of Rights is our protection from that.
FREEDOM AND LIBERTY

We all realize that freedom and liberty are two of mankind's most
poignant aspirations. It would be the height of irony, having progressed along the paths of freedom, having produced for every man
an opportunity to work out his own destiny with dignity and honor,
that through sheer ignorance or indifference we dissipate our birthright by abrogating our individuality to a Frankenstein of our own
creation. We have 300 years of history behind us based on belief
in the rights of man and of liberty. We have our concept that means
freedom and hope and the ability of men to make their own destiny.
America can best serve the cause of freedom at home and abroad by
maintaining its independence under its own principles of constitutional government. Thus it may not only continue to pursue unhampered and unentangled, its own destiny as a just and prosperous
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Nation, but may also lend a helping hand and set a steadying example
for the nations less stable and less fortunate. An America shackled
by the domination of foreign ideologies and hamstrung by a weakness of European economies can be of little use to itself or to the world
at large.
Senator GREEN. Thank you, Mrs. Hacker.
Are there any questions, Senator Sparkman?
SPARKMAN. No questions.
Senator GREEN. Thank you again.
Mrs. HACKER. Thank you.
Senator GREEN. I might remind all

Senator

those present that the Senate
convenes at 11 o'clock today. I believe one of the gentlemen who is
waiting to testify is Mr. Murphy, who has an engagement of his own
at 11 o'clock.
So we will hear you next, Mr. Murphy. We are very glad to have
you here.
STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT MURPHY, DEPUTY UNDER
SECRETARY OF STATE
Mr. MURPHY. Mr. Chairman, I am very happy to have this opportunity to appear this morning. I do want to tell you how deeply Mr.
Dulles regrets not being able to appear personally. He was prevented
from doing so by a meeting of the Cabinet this morning. You know
how burdened he is. He has addressed a letter to the chairman of
the Foreign Relations Committee which I would like, with your permission, to read as it constitutes really the view of the Department
of State on the concurrent resolution which is now before you.
Senator GREEN. Please read it.
VIEW OF DEPARTMENT OF STATE EXPRESSED

Mr. MURPHY. This is dated July 28, 1955:
My DEAR SENATOR GEORGE: I have given careful consideration to Senate Concurrent Resolution 12, which requests the President to invite the other deinocracies which sponsored the North Atlantic Treaty to name delegates to meet in
a convention to explore the formation, federally or otherwise, of a defense,
economic, and political union.
The proposed resolution does not purport to commit the prospective delegates
to advocacy of such a union. However, if the invitation to the convention were
made by the President of the United States, it would, I think, be inferred that
he ,had accepted the practicability and general desirability of some such union.
I would question the wisdom of the Congress seeming to put the President in
that position at the present time. I therefore venture to suggest that if the
Congress desires that a convention be held to explore the desirability of a defense,
economic, and political union of the United States with other countries, a way
be found to hold the exploratory convention under less official auspices than is
now suggested.
I also point out that the resolution would request the President to invite to
participate in the convention "the other democracies which sponsored the North
Atlantic Treaty." This presumably refers to Canada and the five countries
which were then parties to the Brussels Treaty of March 17, 1948; namely,
Belgium, France, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, and the United Kingdom.
In view of the close and friendly ties which bind together all the present members of the North Atlantic Treaty, the President would, I believe, be reluctant
to be put in a position of having to invite to discuss what the resolution suggests
is one of the purposes of the North Atlantic Treaty with only 6 of the other 14
members of the North Atlantic Treaty.
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I also suggest that it would be inappropriate for the President or the Congress to stipulate to other countries how their delegates should be named, and
particularly that their delegates should "include members of their principal

political parties." In this connection, I call attention to the fact that the
largest single political party in France is the Communist Party.
The reference in the fourth preamble to a "Nine Power Agreement" is now
obsolete, since the Federal Republic of Germany has, since the resolution was
submitted, actually become a member of the North Atlantic Treaty.

That, Mr. Chairman, is the end of Mr. Dulles' communication on
the subject and represents the Department of State's position on the
resolution at the moment.
Senator GREEN. Have you anything to add on your own behalf?
Mr. MURPHY. That is all I have, Senator.
Senator GREEN. Senator Sparkman, do you have any questions?

Senator SPARKMAN;. No questions.
Senator GREEN. Senator Aiken, do you have any questions?

Senator AIKEN. No questions.
Senator GREEN. Thank you for coining.
Mr. MuRPHY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator GREEN. We will next hear from Mr. Francis J. McNamara
of the Veterans of Foreign Wars of the United States. We will be
glad to hear from you now.
STATEMENT OF FRANCIS 3. McNAMARA, DIRECTOR, AMERICAN
SOVEREIGNTY CAMPAIGN, VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS OF
THE UNITED STATES
Mr. McNAMARA. Mr. Chairman, because of limitation of time, I will
submit my statement for the record and cover the high points.
Senator GREEi N. Very well.
VFW OPPOSES RESOLUTION

Mr. McNAMARA. My name is Francis J. McNamara. I am testifying against Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 as a representative of
the Veterans of Foreign Wars of the United States.
Every year since 1951 our organization has at its national encampment passed resolutions opposing world government of any form,
including the Atlantic Union. We have taken this position because
as our latest resolution states that in any such world government or
limited world government, the United States wouldlose individuality and be outvoted by the representatives of the masses of population of the world federation, government, or union.

The proponents of Concurrent Resolution 12, in their efforts to
counter opposition to it, stress the fact that this resolution does not call
for the actual establishment of an Atlantic Union government, but
merely requests that a convention be called to explore the idea.
It is true that the resolution does only that. But it is also true
that if Congress passes this resolution, it will be tantamount to a
declaration that the idea of United States participation in an Atlantic
Union government is meritorious, that it deserves careful, sympathetic exploration. It will amount to a congressional semiendorsement of Atlantic Union, and expression of congressional hope that an
Atlantic Union government of some kind will grow out of the exploratory convention.
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Now, if Congress were to pass a resolution, for example, calling a
convention to explore the possibility of establishing socialism or cormmunism in the United States, reasonable people would be justified in
concluding that Congress thought there was much to be said for socialism or communism, so much in fact, that a real effort should be
made to devise means of doing away with our freedom system and
substituting socialism or communism for it.
I think that applies here to the matter of the Atlantic Union resolution too.
RESOLUTION DOES NOT REPRESENT WILL OF PEOPLE

I would like to point out that we feel quite certain that this resolution does not represent the will of the American people. The significance of that is that in 1950 as a result of agitation and propaganda
carried out by the United World Federalists and other one-worlders,
23 States had adopted resolutions endorsing the idea of world government. In the 5 years that have passed since then, however, 21 of those
23 States have rescinded their proworld government resolutions, and
it is probable that the 2 remaining States will rescind their resolutions next year.
Also, proworld government resolutions, when introduced, have been
roundly defeated in at least nine other States.
Admittedly, world government is not the same as Atlantic Union,
but the difference is only one of degree. Basically, the two ideas are
similar. For this reason, the action of "21State legislatures in rescinding world government resolutions-and 9 others in rejecting themin the last few years must be considered as indicative of the feeling
of the American people on any program calling for a supranational
government, above and beyond their own Federal Government here
in Washington.
We also oppose this resolution for the reasons already given as to
why we are opposed to world government.
There is evidence that at least some advocates of Atlantic Union
have as their ultimate objective a world government, that they look
upon the creation of an Atlantic Union government as the first step
toward world government, and upon this resolution as the opening
wedge for creating a surer government of Atlantic community nations.
ATLANTIC UNION COMMUNITY BROCHURE QUOTED

I have here a brochure printed and distributed by the Atlantic
Union Committee. From an internal inspection, I would judge that
it was published either late 1949 or early 1950. And in this brochure
it says:
The ultimate aim is a democratic federal union of all peoples, to be formed
gradually as they achieve self-government. The committee does not predict
when such a universal federation will be possible.

But we must start now in a

federal union of Atlantic democracies as a practical and realistic start we can
make now.
OTHER QUOTES

I have here a reprint of an article which appeared in Fortune
magazine, issue of April 1949. The title is "History Is Catching Up
With 'Union Now."' And it states here-is a favorable treatment of the "union now" idea of Clarence Streit-
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a member of the board of governors of the Atlantic Union Committee
who recently testified before this committee within the last week or
so in support of this resolution. It says Mr. Streit believes:
Only the most experienced and like-minded democracies
union at the start. But as other nations adopt a bill of
demonstrate their democratic capacity and sincerity, he
union invite them to join its adventure in brotherhood
achieve a genuine world union.

should belong to the
rights and otherwise
would have the new
and thus eventually

Again I have here another reprint of an article which appeared in
Look magazine, issue of June 7, 1949, an article by Mr. Clarence
Streit, and it contains this statement:
Atlantic Union should be a member of the United Nations. It could thus
conduct its relations with other nations until such time as true world government were possible.

Now some people may claim and have claimed that this is not
the stand of the Atlantic Union Committee today, but here is a little
brochure entitled, "Freedom Is the Issue," by Lester B. Vernon,
which is today being distributed by the Atlantic Union Committee,
and it contains this statement:
If one will think of government in terms uniting political likes instead of the
extremist opposites, then one can conceive of an eventual government on a
world scale.

Then it says that Atlantic Union as compared with plans for a
world governmentis a far more practical way to an eventual universal government than trying to
unite all nations at once with no unifying principle.

I believe, and we believe that on the basis of these quotations which
have been published and distributed by the Atlantic Union Committee
itself, that the Atlantic Union Committee has as its ultimate objective
the creation of a world government which we oppose, and that they
look upon this resolution as an opening wedge for the achievement
of that objective.
For that reason the Veterans of Foreign Wars oppose this resolution.
RESISTANCE TO COMXAUNISM WOULD BE WEAKENED

We also oppose this resolution because contrary to the claims of
the sponsors we believe that the establishment of an Atlantic community government would undermine and weaken resistance to communism rather than strengthen it. And it would do that, because
it would undermine nationalism or patriotism which is today one
of the strongest deterrents to Communist aggression.
I should like to point out that at the All-American Conference To
Combat Communism, which represents about 55 million people in
this country, it publishes a monthly bulletin or monthly newsletter
on communism. The February 1955, issue had an item entitled, "Communism's Foremost Enemies." This item pointed out that individualism and national patriotism were the two greatest enemies of Communism and that of the two nationalism is by far the Reds most
dangerous foe.
It then went on to show how the Communists were doing everything
they could do to destroy nationalism or patriotic spirit in this country,
in Western Europe, and in the Soviet satellites.
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Now, the May 31, 1955, issue of the Guardpost for Freedom, the
official publication of the American sovereignty campaign of the
Veterans of Foreign Wars, quotes the most important parts of the
article. And if I may, Mr. Chairman, I would like to submit in the
record as part of my testimony that on this point.
Senator GREEN. That may be printed in the record.
Mr. MONAMARA. This issue of the Guardpost points out that although the advocates of world government and Atlantic Union are
not pro-Comnmunist and are idealistic, well-meaning people, they still
cannot succeed in promoting their superinternationalist ideas without
undermining nationalism or patriotism. Inasmuch as nationalism
is one of the greatest foes of communism, it stands to reason that these
people are weakening the fight against communism by their activities.
OUTSIDE MEDDLING PREVENTED VICTORY IN

KOREA

I would like to mention here the fact that the Senate Internal
Security Subcommittee on January 21, 1955, issued a report on the
Korean war and related matters.
After taking testimony from America's top military leaders and
truce negotiators in Korea, the committee reported that these leaders
were agreed that victory in Korea could have been achieved without
bringing about world war III, that failure to achieve victory there
"has jeopardized our position in the Far East," and that our failure to
win in Korea was due, in part at least, to pressure from our Allies to
go easy.
In other words, America's military leaders wanted to win the war
in Korea and could have done so, but were stymied by United States
acquiescence to internationalist meddling.
The United States and the whole free world has suffered as a result.
It has been quite widely observed that if the United States and the
United Nations had smashed the Communist armies in Korea as they
could have, Korea would today be a free, united nation. The Chinese
Communist would have been taught a lesson. They would not pose
the threat to Indochina and all southeast Asia that they pose today
and they would be much more cautious about making any attempt to
enslave the people of Formosa.
Here was a case where internationalism and Allies did not strengthen
the fight against communism, but instead weakened it considerably.
The peoples of Asia still vividly recall that the puppet Communist
Government of North Korea, a tenth-rate power, fought the United
States and the United Nations to a standstill in Korea with the aid of
Communist China. This hurts the free world and helps communism.
It is worth nothing, too, that some of our Allies who exerted the
pressure that prevented victory in Korea are proposed members of
the Atlantic Union government.
For our own security and self-preservation, we Americans must not
suppose that in and of themselves, internationalism and Allies are
always good things and can produce only good results. It all depends
on the nature of such things. Our top military commanders in Korea
realize this. The Senate Internal Security Committee report referred
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to an earlier statement to the effect that these men, after their frustrating experience in the Korean war, expressed the hope:
That the subject of direction of a United Nations war would be satisfactorily
clarified before the United States again commits its forces, its prestige, and its
vital interest in another United Nations military engagement.

And in support of my contention that the one worlders and
Atlantic Unionists, however patriotic they may be, do intend to
undermine nationalism, I would like to read a few of their statements:
Today democracy is impeded by nationalism.

That is included in this brochure, Freedom is the Issue, by Lester
B. Verson, which the Atlantic Union Committee is distributing all
over this country.
Tightly tied to this question of the supreme unit is the question of supreme
loyalty. So long as the nation is the supreme unit in an Atlantic organization,
each citizen and each governing official owes supreme loyalty to his own nation,
not to the alliance.

Senator GREEN. Would you mind an interruption?
Senator SPARKMAN. I will have to go, Mr. Chairman, I am sorry.
Senator GREEN. There is another witness that we wish to give a few
minutes to.
Mr. McNAMARA. To close my remarks, I will just say this, that the

Veterans of Foreign Wars are not opposed to international cooperation. They support it, but we believe that the free world can achieve
all of the unity and strength it needs to defeat communism by coop-

erating as independent, sovereign nations. We do not believe that we
in the United States must give up part of a hard-won sovereignty
and independence and set up a super state.
Senator GREEN. Thank you very much.

Your complete statement

-will be made a part of the record at this point.
Mr. McNANARA. Thank you.
(The prepared statement, together with attachments of Francis

J. MeNamara, is as follows:)
SOVEREIGNTY
DIRECTOR, AMERICAN
MCNAMARA,
STATEME NT OF FRANCIS J.
CAMPAIGN OF THE VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS OF THE UNITED STATES

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, Senate Concurrent Resolution 12
requests the President to invite delegates from NATO countries, and representatives of their political parties, to meet in convention with delegates from
the United States and representatives of its political parties-and perhaps with
those from some non-NATO countries-to: "Explore and to report to what
extent their peoples might further unite within th'e framework of the United
Nations, and agree to form, federally or otherwise, a defensive, economic, and
political union."
The Veterans of Foreign Wars is opposed to this resolution. It is in conflict
with resolutions opposing Atantic Union which have been adopted at VFW
National Encampments every year since 1951. The resolution adopted at our
55th National Encampment last summer placed the VFW "on record in opposition
to any and all forms of world federation or government, including Atlantic Union,
involving substantial loss of our national sovereignty." The whereas clause in
this VFW resolution points out that in any such world government or limited
world government, the United States would "lose individually and be outvoted by
the representatives of the masses of population of the World Federation, Government, or Union."
The proponents of Concurrenlt Resolution 12, in their efforts to counter
opposition to it, stress the fact that this resolution does not call for the actual
establishment of an Atlantic Union government, but merely requests that a
convention be called to explore the idea. It is true that the resolution does
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only that. But it is also true that if Congress passes this resolution, it will be
tantamount to a declaration that the idea of United States participation in an
Atlantic Union government is so meritorious that it deserves careful, sympathetic
exploration. It will amount to a congressional semiendorsement of Atlantic
Union, an expression of congressional hope that an Atlantic Union government
of some kind will grow out of the Exploratory Convention.
This is not a far-fetched claim. Certainly, if the Congress were to pass a
resolution calling a convention to explore the possibility of establishing socialism
or communism in the United States, reasonable people would be justified in
concluding that Congress thought there was much to be said for socialism or
communism-so much in fact, that a real effort should be made to devise means
of doing away with our freedom system and substituting socialism or
communism for it.
Neither the people of the United States, however, nor any significant number
of them, have ever indicated that they want to surrender any part of their
sovereignty to an Atlantic Union government. The VFW therefore believes
that Senate endorsement of this resolution would be contrary to the will of the
people of the United States. In support of this statement the following facts are
submitted for the consideration of the committee:
Proponents of Atlantic Union have been trying for 6 years, since 1949, to
have resolutions similar to Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 passed. They have
met with failure each time. The VFW does not believe that the Congress is so
insensitive to the wishes of the people that this would have happened if its
constituents had ever indicated that a majority wanted Atlantic Union.
Further, the YFW believes that if Atlanic Union actually presented the great
opportunity to achieve the worthy objectives its advocates claim for it, would
have won much wider support than it has in both the Senate and the Houseeven if the people had not expressed support for it. The Members of the Congress are certainly not so blind or remiss in regard to this Nation's welfare that
they would fail to see or repeatedly close their eyes to such a great opportunity
merely because the public was not clamoring for it. On the contrary, it would
take the lead in educating the people on this question-and it certainly has
not done this on the matter of Atlantic Union.
As far as the American people are concerned, it is significant that in 1950as a result of agitation and propaganda carried out by the United World Federalists and other one worlders-23 States had adopted resolutions endorsing the
idea of world government. In the 5 years that have passed since then, however,
21 of those 23 States have rescinded their proworld government resolutions-and
it is probable that the 2 remaining States will rescinde their resolutions next
year. Also, proworld government resolutions, when introduced, have been
roundly defeated in at least nine other States.
Admittedly, world government is not the same as Atlantic Union, but the
difference is only one of degree. Basically the two ideas are similar. For this
reason the actions of 21 State legislatures in rescinding world government resolutions-and 9 others in rejecting them-in the last few years must be considered as indicative of the feeling of the American people on any program
calling for a supranational government, above and beyond their own Federal
Government here in Washington.
The Veterans of Foreign "Wars is opposed to Senate Concurrent Resolution 12
because our organization and, we believe, the great majority of Americansfor reasons already given-are opposed to world, government.
There is evidence that at least some advocates of Atlantic Union have as
their ultimate objective a world government, that they look upon the creation
of an Atlantic Union government as the first step toward world government, and
upon this resolution as the opening wedge for creating a supergovernment of
Atlantic community nations.
I have here a brochure printed and distributed by the Atlantic Union Committee. It Is undated but its opening words state: "During 1950 every voting
American will have a personal chance to help prevent another world war."
This brochure was therefore probably published in late 1949 or early 1950. It
is entitled "This Way to Peace! A Brief for Atlantic Union." It asks and then
answers a number of questions, one of which is this:
"Is this a plan for world government?"
The answer: "The ultimate aim is a democratic federal union of all peoples,
to be formed gradually as they achieve self-government. The committee does
not predict when such a universal federation will be possible. But we must
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start now and a federal union of Atlantic democracies is a practical and realistic
start we can make now." [Italics added.]
Here is a reprint of an article which appeared in Fortune magazine, issue of
April 1949. This article, entitled "History Is Catching Up With 'Union Now,'
is a favorable treatment of the Union Now idea of Clarence Streit, a member of
the board of governors of the Atlantic Union Committee who recently testified
before this committee in support of Senate Concurrent Resolution 12. The
article states that it is Streit's idea that:
"Only the most experienced and like-minded democracies should belong to the
union at the start. * * * But as other nations adopt a bill of rights and otherwise demonstrate their democratic .capacity and sincerity, he would have the
new union invite them to join its adventure in brotherhood and thus eventually
achieve a genuine world union." [Italic added.]
Continuing to quote from the article:
"This spring, after 10 years of educational ground breaking, Mr. Street's Federal Union, Inc., is swinging into political action with the formation of an
Atlantic Union Committee for a Federal Convention of Democracies. * * * The
aim of the new committee will be to persuade the United States Congress to issue
a call for a constitutional-or at least exploratory-convention for the new
union."
I also have a reproduction of an article from the June 7, 1949, issue of Look
magazine. The article is called The Atlantic Pact Is Not Enough. It was written by Clarence Streit. This reprint was distributed by the Atlantic Union Committee in 1949 to promote support for the Atlantic Union resolution introduced
that year. I quote from the article:
"Atlantic Union should be a member of the United Nations. It could thus
conduct its relations with other nations until such time as true world government
were possible." [Italic added.]
Despite the clear call for world government in these statements, there are some
Atlantic Unionists who deny that their organization advocates world government.
They would, perhaps, point out that these quotations are several years old and
claim they no longer represent the committee's position. Here is something more
up to date: an article called Freedom Is the Issue by Lester B. Vernon, which
was originally published in Clarence Streit's Freedom and Union and has been
reprinted by the Atlantic Union Committee. The committee was distributing
this brochure last year-1954--and is still doing so today, as a check with its
office just a few days ago revealed.
This article is an appeal to all advocates of world government to join the
Atlantic Union movement. It says:
"If one will think of government in terms of uniting political likes instead of
the extremist opposites, then one can conceive of an eventual government on a
world scale."
Atlantic Union, it continues, compared to world government movements: "is a
far more practical way to an eventual universal government than trying to unite
all nations at once with no unifying principle." [Italic added.]
These, gentlemen, are statements endorsed and circulated by the Atlantic Union
Committee. It is difficult to draw from them any Conclusion but that the. ultimate aim of the Atlantic Union Committee is the establishment of a world government and that it looks upon the calling of an exploratory Atlantic Union
convention as the first step in achieving that goal.
The VFW opposes Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 because, contrary to the
claims of the Atlantic Unionists, a union such as they advocate would weaken
the resistance of the free world to communism instead of strengthening it. It
would do this by weakening or destroying nationalism, which is one of the most
important stumbling blocks to Communist conquest of the world.
The All American Conference To Combat Communism is an organization
which represents some fifty-odd nationwide religious, civic, fraternal, veterans',
youth, and women's groups in the United States with a total membership of
about 55 million people. The conference publishes a monthly bulletin called
Freedom's Facts Against Communism. The February 1955 issue of this authoritative newsletter featured an article entitled "Communism's Foremost Enemies."
This article stated that the greatest enemies of communism were individualism
and national patriotlsm-"the simple love of one's own country." 'It pointed
out that, of the two, "nationalism is by far the Reds' most dangerous foe"and it told how Communists were doing, everything they can to destroy nationalism or patriotism in this country, in Western Europe, and in the Soviet satellite
states.
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The May 31, 1955, issue of the Guardpost for Freedom, official publication of
the American sovereignty campaign of the Veterans of Foreign Wars, quotes
the most pertinent parts of this article and also brings out some other aspects
of the tremendous importance of nationalism in the fight against communism.
Briefly, this newsletter points out that, although the advocates of world government and Atlantic Union are not pro-Communist, and are idealistic, well-meaning people, they still cannot succeed in promoting their superinternationalist
ideas without undermining nationalism or patriotism; and inasmuch as nationalism is one of the greatest foes of communism, it stands to reason that these
people are weakening the fight against communism by their activities,
I would like, if the chairman will permit, .to insert that issue of the Guardpost
for Freedom in the record at this point as part of my testimony. I would also
like to call the committee's attention to the fact that this issue of the Guardpost
for Freedom has the unqualified endorsement of Merton B. Tice, commander in
chief of the Veterans of Foreign Wars, as noted on the bottom of page 4. Commander in Chief Tice, after reading the draft of this issue, made the following
statement:
"I urge and encourage the widest possible dissemination band distribution of
this informative newsletter. It tells the story."
On this question of the importance of nationalism as a deterrent to communism and the sometimes baneful effects of internationalism in the battle against
Soviet slavery, I would like to recall to the committee's attention the January 21,
1955, report of the Senate Internal Security 'ubcommittee on the Korean War
and Related Matters.
After taking testimony from America's top military leaders and truce negotiators in Korea, the committee reported that these leaders were agreed that
victory in Korea could have been achieved without bringing about world war
III, that failure to achieve victory there "has jeopardized our position in the
Far East," and that our failure to win in Korea was due, in part at least, to
pressure from our allies to "go easy."
In other words, America's military leaders wanted to win the war in Korea,
and could have done so, but were stymied by United States acquiescence to internationalist meddling. The United States and the whole free world has suffered
as a result.
It has been quite widely observed that if the United States and the United
Nations had smashed the Communist armies in Korea, as they could have, Korea
would today be a free, united nation. The Chinese Communists would have been
taught a lesson, They would not pose the threat to Indochina and all southeast
Asia that they pose today and they would be much more cautious about making
any attempt to enslave the people of Formosa. Here was a case where internationalism and allies did not strengthen the fight against communism but,
instead, weakened it considerably.
The peoples of Asia still vividly recall that the puppet Communist government
of North Korea, a tenth-rate power, fought the United States and the United
Nations to a standstill in Korea with the aid of Communist China. This hurts
the free world and helps communism. It is worth noting, too, that some of our
allies who exerted the pressure that prevented victory in Korea are proposed
members of the Atlantic union government.
For our own security and self-preservation, we Americans must not suppose
that in and of themselves, internationalism and allies are always good things and
can produce only good results. It all depends on the nature of such things.
Our top military comanders in Korea realize this. The Senate Internal Security
Committee report referred to earlier states that these men, after their frustrating
experience in the Korean war, expressed the hope "that the subject of direction of
a U. N. war would be satisfactorily clarified before the United States again commits its forces, its prestige, and its vital interest in another U. N. military engagement."
Superinternationalism of the world government and Atlantic Union variety
waters down patriotism. If the United States had not been infected with this
weakening philosophy as much as it has been in recent years, if it had been more
inclined . to place its own interests first, it might well have gone on to victory
in Korea-to the benefit of the whole world.
In support of the claim about the weakening of patriotism by the Atlantic
Unionists, I submit the following quotations from some spokesme} for the committee :
"Today democracy is impeded by nationalism"-Lester B. Vernon, in the Atlantic Union brochure Freedom Is The Issue previously referred to.
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Some more quotations:
"Tightly tied to this question of the supreme unit is the question of supreme
loyalty. So long as the nation is the supreme unit in an Atlantic organization,
each citizen and each governing official owes supreme loyalty to his own nation,
not to the alliance."
"But suppose we take the citizen as the unit in uniting the Atlantic democracies.
Then the supreme loyalty of each citizen and each governing official will be to
the Union, above and beyond his continued loyalty to his own nation."
"By clinging blindly to national sovereignty, the people of the Atlantic democracies have so far been false to democracy's highest principle."
Those words are taken from Clarence Streit's article, The Atlantic Pact Is
Not Enough, which the Atlantic Union Committee has distributed throughout
the country.
The VFW believes that the patriotism of the American people, their devotion
to their country and what it stands for, is the greatest obstacle to Soviet conquest of the world.
The VFW opposes the Atlantic Union resolution, then, because it is the expression of a superintternationalist philosophy that undermines patriotism and
thus tends to aid Moscow and weaken this Nation at a time of grave peril.
This brings us to the heart of the Atlantic Union resolution. The VFW opposes it because, from the viewpoint of our organization, the whereas or introductory clauses in Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 do not, on careful analysis,
justify its resolve clause or conclusion.
No reasonable person questions the desirability of having the United States and
like-minded nations-in or out of NATO-work for the further development of
peaceful and friendly relations, for economic collaboration and unification of
effort in the political, economic, and military fields. The VFW has always supported international cooperation for worthy purposes. It knows the value of
true allies and hopes that this country will always have them-in times of peace
as well as in war.
But the VFW does not believe that it is necessary for the American people
to give up a part of their hard-won independence and set up an Atlantic Union
government to achieve these worthy objectives. It believes they can be achieved
by the intelligent cooperation of independent, sovereign nations. In union there
is strength. yes. Few Americans are not familiar with Benjamin Franklin's
statement that we must all hang together or we will all hang separately. They
are familiar, too, with the story of the fagots which when bundled together
cannot be broken but which, when sepatrated. can readily be snapped one by one.
We must remember, however, that even when these fagots are bound together
they are still separate, independent entities, each one maintaining its own unique
essence and characteristics. They have not lost their individual identity and
been merged into one thick log.
In unity there is strength-but real unity, the only completely dependable kind,
comes from the spirit, from common beliefs and principles. If it exists, formal
agreements, charters, or governments are not needed to assure unified action
when it is required. But if that unity does not exist, it cannot be created by
any mere formal agreement-an Atlantic Union Charter or Constitution or
any similar instrument. The United Nations Charter has certainly not brought
unity between the Communist and the free world. A group of people with
identical principles and aims, although not bound together by a formal agreement of any kind can. and often do, achieve greater unity of action than others
who, in theory at least, are firmly bound together by contracts and agreements.
One of the major arguments of the advocates of Atlantic Union is that their
proposed supranational government would give the free world the unity and
strength it needs to defeat communism. It is the YFW position that such unity
as is required to defeat communism can be achieved without an Atlantic Union
government--provided there is identity of beliefs, principles, and aims in the
nations concerned. The VFW further contends that if this essential unity
does not exist, then an Atlantic Union government would be a snare and a
delusion, injuring the free world by giving it a false idea of its true unity and
strength.
The Atlantic Unionists see their proposal as a path to peace, a way of preventing war. Having observed the failure of national governments to prevent
war they hope that perhaps their supranational government will be able to do
so. This is an illusion. Barring the deterrent of possible atomic annihilation
that now exists, wars will end only when all governments accept certain funda67903-55-7
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mental moral principles, and not before then. Until that time, freemen can
do not more than keep themselves strong enough to defeat warmakers.
Placing the Atlantic community, or the whole world, under a supergovernment will not end war. It would merely mean that future wars would be called
world civil wars or superstate wars instead of international wars. Once an
Atlantic Union government was set up, rebellions and attempts to take it over
would be as possible, and perhaps as common, as international wars or civil
wars have been in the post. Families split, nations split-as our own country
did in the Civil War-and there is no reason to believe that an Atlantic Union
Government would not, and could not, split. Man's nature has not changed.
The only thing needed to create a split in an Atlantic Union government would
be divergent interests of great enough proportion among its national groupsand then you would have an Atlantic Union civil war.
In other words, as far as world peace is concerned, an Atlantic Union government could accomplish no more than like-minded free nations can achieve now,
cooperating as independent sovereign states for the good of their own citizens
and the principles in which they believe.
Throughout history ambitious men have tried to conquer and rule the world.
An Atlantic Union government, with its potential of dominating the globe, would
be a strong temptation to such power-hungry men of the future. The creation
of an Atlantic Union government would make it possible for subversive elements-Communist, Fascist, or any other-to destroy freedom in a very large
area if they were to succeed in taking over that government by political maneuvering or any other means. Today, they would have to take over many governments
to achieve that same purpose.
Our present system, then, is a better safeguard against dictatorship-and
for fredom-than an Atlantic Union government would be. For that reason,
too, the VFW opposes Senate Concurrent Resolution 12.
The VFW also opposes Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 because a supergovernment is, of its very nature, a threat to individual freedom and liberties.
Thomas Jefferson is rightly honored by the American people as one of our
greatest political thinkers, the father of many of the liberties we enjoy today.
He was an idealist, but the most useful kind of idealist, the kind that did not
let his idealism blind him to reality. Probably no political thinker in history
was as openly distrustful of government as Jefferson was. He was convinced
that on all levels government should have as little power as was possible to
give it. Because of his wisdom and that of our other Founding Fathers, the
power of our own Government was split three ways and certain powers were
denied to the Federal Government and reserved to the States.
Our forefathers knew there would be a good chance for the preservation of
liberty here only if that was done. Their knowledge was not based on conditions peculiar to their times, but rather on knowledge of the nature of men
and of government. Government is power over people, and power tends to reach
for more power. It must be restricted for the sake of people. That is as true
today as it was in Jefferson's time.
It is also true that the best government is local government, the kind that
is close to home so that the people can watch it closely and keep it in line.
Centralized governments far removed from the people are dangerous. They
tend to take on too much rower and cannot be so readily watched and controlled
by the people. They tend to become masters rather than servants of the people.
It is such a government that the Atlantic Unionists want to set up. The
late president of the Atlantic Union Committee, former Supreme Court Justice
Owen J. Roberts, testified before a subcommittee of this committee on February 8, 1950, that the Atlantic Union government he envisioned would be
colossally powerful. The Atlantic Unionists want a supergovernment that
would be over and beyond our Federal Government and that much further
removed from the supervision and control of the people, a government that by
its very nature would tend to threaten the freedoms which for 175 years have
been the hallmark and pride of the American people.
I would like to refer again for a moment to the Atlantic Union brochure,
Freedom Is the Issue, by Lester Vernon, and its statement that "today democThat is an anti-Jeffersonian statement,
racy is impeded by nationalism."
and, I am convinced, an untrue one, though endorsed by the Atlantic Union
Committee.
Today nationalism, insofar as It represents localized government, is the great
bulwark of democracy. It is the force which in Asia and Africa is winning
new freedoms for millions of people, and holds out the hope that they will
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never be crushed under by the Kremlin's iron hammer. It is the force which
holds some promise at least that those enslaved in the Soviet satellites may some
day again be freemen. It is the force which in all parts of the world sparks resistance to totalitarianism. The Atlantic Unionists may deride nationalism. I say
"Long live such nationalism, and let's not permit any superstaters to destroy it."
There is another statement in this brochure that I would like to read: "To
ask a dictator to relinquish a portion of his sovereignty to a power higher than
himself would be tantamount to asking him to begin the dissolution of his
dictatorship."
I would like to paraphrase that statement in this way: "To ask a free people
to relinquish a portion of their sovereignty to a power higher than their national
government would be tantamount to asking them to begin the dissolution of their
freedoms."
Americans have fought for freedom for 175 years. They have fought for
freedom for others as well as for themselves. They have fought for it by peaceful means and in wars. We have our freedom today. It is a hard-won birthright. The Atlantic Unionists want us to trade part of it away, they want us
to endanger it by creating a superstate of great power.
We of the Veterans of Foreign Wars want to preserve the freedom for which we
have fought. We want to pass our liberties on to our children and to future
generations. We want to keep our destiny in our own hands and not turn it over
to others, to give other peoples a voice in the affairs of our Nation.
We are not prepared to give outside nations a voice in determining our foreign
policy, in manipulating our currency, in determining how, w'here, and why our
Armed Forces will be utilized, or in interfering in the operation of our internal
economy.
Some people will accuse us of being reactionary because of this stand. We
reject that charge. We take our position against Atlantic Union not because we
believe in isolation or narrow reaction but because we believe in the American
heritage, the heritage of freedom, and want to preserve it as a force for good
in this world.
We urge the members of this committee to reject the Atlantic Union resolution because approval of it would be semiendorseuient of the superstate philosophy, because it would be contrary to what we are convinced is the will of the
American people, because Atlantic Union is an opening wedge for world government, because it undermines patriotism and therefore weakens opposition to
communism, and because superstatism is, in its essence, destructive of freedom
and individual liberty.
In closing, I would like to express to the committee the gratitude of the Veterans of Foreign Wars for being accorded the opportunity to have a representative
appear here to state its position on the question of Atlantic Union.

[Guardpost for Freedom, Washington, D. C., May 31, 1955]
SUPFR-INTERNATIONALISTS

UNDERMINE PATRIOTISM AND WEAKEN UNITED STATES

SECURITY
Standard dictionaries define "nationalism" as "patriotism," "devotion to the
interests of one's own nation," or "zealous adherence to one's nation or its
principles."
Because the very existence of the United States is threatened today as never
before, this country needs the undivided patriotism and loyalty of its citizens more
than ever before. If the American people are not imbued with deep patriotism, if
their loyalty is weak or divided, they will not be willing to make the great sacrifices for their country-including possibly that of risking their lives in warthat are sometimes necessary for the preservation of free nations. Henry J.
Taylor, author and commentator, put it this way in his article, The Only Door
To Peace:
"War in any form is a horrible thing to contemplate. But to fear war too
much is the surest way to invite it. Aggressor nations choose their victims among
the craven, not among those with stout hearts, great productivity, high ideals
and an absolue determination to fight if they are trod upon. It is this determination which we * * * must feel, and make known, clearcut, positive, unmistakable." [Italics added.]
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Only those whose patriotism is weak "fear war too much." Their love of country is not strong enough to overcome their natural fear of death-even for a noble
cause. A. nation of such people invites its own destruction by aggressor nations.
Former President Herbert Hoover pointed out in one of his speeches in Ger-

many last fall the great need for nationalism in all free nations today. He
said:
"One of the real foundations of peace is the rise of what is sometimes derisively
called 'nationalism.' There are those who with the organization of the United
Nations had further dreams of some sort of world government where the independence of nations would be curtailed or abolished. They denounce nationalism
as a sin against peace and progress and as a wicked force.
"But the spirit of nationalism in its true sense springs from the deepest of
human emotions. It springs from a thousand rills of inspiring national history,
its heroes, its common language, its culture, and its national achievements. It
rises from the yearning of men to be free of foreign domination, to govern
themselves.
"Nationalism rises from our national sacrifices. Every nation has laid its
dead upon the altar of its country. These died with their national flag before
their eyes and their national hymns upon their lips. National pride has swelled
from their suffering and sacrifice. Within free nations these emotions, added to
their religious faith, are their spiritual strength. These emotions sustain their
resolution to defend themselves against aggression and domination."
Commenting on Hoover's words, William Henry Chamberlin has written:
"The postwar years have furnished one proof after another of the abiding
strength of this force of nationalism, which some theorists were inclined to
bury prematurely in favor of schemes of global planning and organization. * * *
"Newly awakened nationalism, learned from the West, incidentally, has become a tremendous force in Asia and is probably the only force, in the long run,
strong enough to turn the tide against communism. * * *

"Soviet communism has expoited Asian nationalism for its own purposes.
But nationalism in Europe may become an increasing liability, from the Soviet
standpoint. Yugoslav nationalism was the root cause of Tito's breakaway from
the Moscow camp. * * *
"Stubborn, unquenchable nationalism may still prove a decisive stumbling
block to the realization of the Communist aspiration for world domination."
The Kremlin fully appreciates the decisive role nationalism can play in the
battle for the world-the great threat it poses to Moscow if it is strong in the
West. and the boon it can be to communism if properly manipulated in colonial
areas.
(ommunism's Foremost Enemies" was the title of an article in the February 1955 issue of Freedom's Facts Against Communism, official monthly publication of the All American Conference To Combat Communism (in which the
VFW is a participating organization). The article explains so well the dual
role nationalism plays in the struggle for the world-as a weapon against communism and as a tool of communism-that it deserves quotation at some length:
"During the All-Union Soviet Writers' Congress in Moscow in December 1954,
Communist writers all over the world were ordered to step up their attack on two
of the foremost enemies of communism.
"The enemies, slated for ultimate extinction, are 'cosmopolitanism' and
'bourgeois nationalism.' Translated into English 'cosmopolitanism' means free
individual expression * * * while 'bourgeois nationalism' means national patriotism-the simple love of one's own country. Of the two, nationalism is by far
the Reds' most dangerous foe.
"When the Communists seized control of the Russian Empire in 1917. they began a campaign to gather all the non-Russian nations in the area into the Soviet
Union, then began systematically to try to destroy the national patriotism of their
peoples. It was the Communist view that the nationalist who wanted national
self-determination for his people was a counterrevolutionary and must be
destroyed. * * *

"Now the Reds are placing renewed emphasis on the drive to rub out * * *
national patriotism, not only in Iron Curtain countries but throughout the free
world as well.
"REDS FEAR NATIONALISM

"Their fears are understandable. Despite more than 35 years of rule in the
Soviet Union and 10 years in the East European countries, the Communists have

failed to crush these basic human characteristics. * * * They know * * * that
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the desire for individualism and for national independence is a force which
could be ignited Into the fiercest opposition to the Moscow regime. * * *
"CAN

BELIEFS BE CHANGED?

"How can the Communists or anyone else kill such feelings and beliefs in
man? The Reds' view is that man's personality and ideas are shaped by external
influences-by what he learns in school, the books he reads, and the plays and
pictures he sees. * * *
"The result is a new cultural offensive. At the Soviet Writers Conference,
Communist writers were ordered to make every novel, play, opera, poem. and
children's book into a weapon to destroy 'cosmopolitanism' and 'bourgeois nationalism' and replace them with 'Soviet patriotism' and 'international proletarianism'. * * *
"THE PLAN FOR THE UNITED STATES

"This mass cultural brainwashing is not limited to Iron Curtain countries.
The Communist Party in the United States, following the Moscow leadership,
has launched its own program. According to Political Affairs of October 1954,
they'll be working toward 'a progressive concept of patriotism-for patriotism
on a higher level.' On that higher level, according to Political Affairs, 'true
patriotism and proletarian internationalism cannot be counterposed to each
other.' Translated into English, that means the Reds are out to convince
Americains that true patriotism means loyalty to internationalism run from
Moscow. And they'll try to do it via books, pamphlets, lectures, motion pictures, radio and television, plays, poems, and children's books. * * *
"While fighting the idea of nationalism among non-Russian nationalities in the
Soviet Union, in East and West Europe, and in the United States, the Reds are
deftly stirring up nationalist feelings among the underdeveloped countries.
There the aim is to whip up national patriotic sentiment for separation of these
countries from ties with Western Europe and the United States. This is the
key to the Reds' national liberation movement, aimed at dividing countries from
the West and absorbing them into the Communist empire.
"Individualism and nationalism are explosive powers which the Reds are using
throughout Asia, Africa, and South America as weapons against the West. The
extent of their attack against nationalism, particularly in Eastern Europe, indicates how much they fear its possible use as a weapon against international
communism. They rightly fear aroused nationalism could crumble the Communist empire. So far, at least, these two powerful, and basically nonmilitary,
weapons have remained veritably unused by the West."
Moscow fears nationalism because it knows its tremendous power from firsthand experience. Hitler had amazing initial success in his invasion of Russia
in 1941-because the Russian people had no nationalism as far as their Government was concerned. The Russian armies collapsed and retreated before Hitler's
legions. Worse than that, whole divisions went over to Hitler's side-as did
many thousands of Russian civilians who hailed the conquering Nazi forces as
liberators.
The Kremlin was desperate. It seemed that nothing cold stop the rapid advance of the Hitlerite armies. Then Stalin and his henchmen hit on a solution. They junked communism and the names, exhortations, and ideas of Marx,
Engels, Lenin, and even Stalin himself, as rallying cries-because they were
worthless. Moscow propaganda began to harp day in and day out on "Mother
Russia," the homeland, etc. The old Russian military heroes and even the Czars
(defamed by the Communist government since it seized power in 1917) were
resurrected and glorified. Every possible appeal was made to the national spirit
of the Russian people as an historic, sovereign nation.
It worked. The revived nationalism of the people, coupled with the atrocities
of Hitler, turned the tide. The Russian armies stiffened, halted the Nai forcesand eventually (with United States aid) drove them out of Russia. Ironically,
in World War II it was nationalism that saved the internationalist (and antinationalist) Communist world government that had its headquarters in Moscow.
The masters in the Kremlin know this. They won't forget it because they
cannot afford to. That is why they are doing everything they can to destroy
nationalism in all non-Communist Western nations. They want to weaken
those nations by diluting or killing the patriotism of their, citizens-so that
those nations won't have the guts to resist and fight, or even to adopt firm policies in dealing with Moscow.

98

ATLANTIC EXPLORATORY CONVENTION

There is, in one sense, an amazing similarity In the aims of the Communists
and the one-worlders. Both, though for different reasons, are out to undermine
nationalism. Neither can succeed In their ultimate goal unless they accomplish
this first.
Official publications and releases of such organizations as the United World
Federalists, the Atlantic Union Committee, and UNESCO, as well as the statements of some of the leaders of these groups, reveal that these agencies are
actually working to undermine the nationalism of the American people.
UNESCO states, for example, that the aim of (American) schools should be
"to secure in the child a sense of community * * * a progression of loyalties
which will enable him later to reach the climax of membership in the world community." (Note how similar this is to the Communists' goal of "a progressive
concept of patriotism-for patriotism on a higher level" and to the idea of
"international proletarianism.")
Again, in speaking of the obstacles to the attainment of its goals, UNESCO
says: "The principal one certainty is nationalism" (i. e., patriotism). It also
refers to the "poisoned air of nationalism" that threatens the accomplishment
of its objectives.
The one-worlders and Communists even apply the same epithet to those who
defend the espouse nationalism. The one-worlders call such people "reactionaries." Communists call them "counterrevolutionaries" which, in the language of
the international Communist movement, means the same thing-"reactionaries."
The great majority of one-worlders, World Federalists, and Atlantic Unionists are not all pro-Communist. They are idealistic, well-meaning people. But
they believe, as Herbert Hoover said, that patriotism is "a wicked force." They
think the United States is not good enough-that a "higher" and "better" supranational government is needed.
Belief in world government or limited world government cannot gain a foothold in any nation without weakening and diluting the nationalism if its citizens. Man cannot wholeheartedly serve two masters with varying interests.
To the extent that they succeed in spreading their superinternationalist, oneworld doctrines, therefore, the World Federalists, Atlantic Unionists, and others
like them are indirectly aiding the Kremlin because they are helping to undermine the nationalism of the American people-which is one of this Nation's
most powerful weapons in the fight against international communism.
One of the most significant developments In international affairs in the last
few years has been the rebirth of nationalism in other parts of the world. There
are some signs that the same trend is developing in America. A few prominent
people are speaking up. They are unashamedly proclaiming that they are Americans and proud of it-and saying that as far as they are concerned their country's interests come first when they are at variance with those of other nations.
But nationalism or patriotism is still considered kind of a dirty word in some
circles in the United States. It is scoffed at in many of our colleges and universities. (During the VFW Loyalty Day Parade in Middletown, Conn., last
year, students at Wesleyan University broke into the line of march. used obscene
langauge to members of the Auxiliary, spat at the United States flag, threw
stones, and displayed the Nazi flag.) The same attitude is obvious in many of
the "higher toned" newspapers and magazines, in trade unions, in some churches,
and in the "better" social circles. Too many Americans believe they have found
a "higher patriotism," that the U. N. represents an advance over the United
States, and that the dubiously "democratic" Universal Declaration of Human
Rights is an improvement on the United States Bill of Rights.
The propaganda of the one-worlders has, unfortunately, been very effective
In undermining American nationalism. In doing this it has contributed to
United States softness in dealing with communism generally, to the failure to
win the war in Korea, to the underrating of the United States Constitution and
Bill of Rights, and to a general weakening of the faith of the people in their
country and the righteousness of Its cause.
General MacArthur has perceived the dangerous effects the spread of the oneworlders' philosophy Is having on the United States. In his birthday speech
at Los Angeles he appealed for a rebirth of pride in the United States and
attacked the one-worlders for their teaching "that we are provincial and immature, or reactionary, or stupid, when we idealize our country."
Eugene Castles. In his best-selling book, Billions, Blunders, and Baloney,
points out that "The decline of American prestige overseas has gone hand in
hand with the decline of American patriotism at home."
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Every American who still believes that nationalism or patriotism is a good and
noble thing-as it is-has a battle on his hands. Arrayed against him are all
the forces of Moscow and also of the superinternationalists and one-worlders.
He is in a battle that he cannot afford to lose. The stakes are high-his or her
own fundamental liberties and the very existence and sovereignty of this country.
Every member and unit of the VFW should be in this battle now. They should
be promoting nationalism, loyalty, patriotism, and United States sovereigntyand they should not hesitate to point out to everyone they can possibly reach
just who the enemy is in this battle, what the fundamental issues are, and the
price that will be be paid if the battle is lost-slavery under communism, or
under a world superstate.
VFW COMMANDER IN CHIEF CALLS FOR REBIRTH OF AMERICAN SPIRIT

Merton B. Tice, commander in chief of the VFW, after reading a prepublication
draft of this issue of the Guardpost for Freedom, authorized the inclusion in it
of the following statement:
"I urge and encourage the widest possible dissemination and distribution of
this informative newsletter. It tells the story."

Senator GRFEN. We will next hear from Mrs. Ernest W. Howard.

Do you have a prepared statement ?
STATEMENT OF MRS. ERNEST W. HOWARD, LEGISLATIVE REPRESENTATIVE OF WHEEL OF PROGRESS, AFFILIATED WITH THE
WOMEN'S PATRIOTIC CONFERENCE AND CHAIRMAN OF THE
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC AFFAIRS OF THE DISTRICT FEDERATION OF WOMEN'S CLUBS
Mrs. HOWARD. Mr. Chairman, I have just a resolution to read and

it will be very short.
I am Mrs. Ernest W. Howard, legislative representative of the
Wheel of Progress, an organization affiliated with the Women's Patriotic Conference.
I am also department chairman of public affairs for the District of
Columbia Federation of Women's Clubs.
I also am president of the international association, Ladies Auxiliary of the Firefighters, an organization of 450,000 women, and I
am also vice president of the American Federation of Labor Auxiliary
of 3 million members.
I do not have a long prepared dissertation, because these resolutions
are coming in from these people who introduce them to the point where
we believe that they are becoming effective. So we do not have time
to write very long resolutions.
And in the meetings of the Women's Patriotic Conference, from
1952 up until 1955, this resolution has been reaffirmed. It has been
passed and reaffirmed, because a "rose by another name is just as
-sweet." And the names are changing all of the time.
Whereas most governments have unlimited powers, unlike the United States
Constitution which limits the powers of government and guarantees the liberties
,of its citizens; and
Whereas an Atlantic Union supergovernment without these powers:
First, authority and ability to use force;
Second, power to write and enforce laws;
Third, control of money; and,
Fourth, power to tax in order to raise money could not function; and,
Whereas it is the function of government to write laws and to exercise the
authority to interpret and enforce laws; and
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Whereas a good law can, by arbitrary and brutal unjust enforcement become
tyrannical and evil; and
Whereas an Atlantic Union constitution even though it copies the exact wording of our United States Constitution would be interpreted and enforced by
foreigners and the United States would be hopelessly outnumbered, because the
United States and possessions number only 153,694,426, and the Atlantic pact
nations and possessions, many in Asia and Africa, approximate figures from
World Almanac, 1952, numbers 397 million; and, of course, Great Britain and
possessions figure 140 million, included in the 397 million aoes not include the
Dominions of Australia, New Zealand, and the Union of Soufh Africa;
Whereas under an Atlantic Union supergovernment, taxes, fines, exile, imprisonment, death penalties and all our liberties would be beyond the jurisdiction and therefore beyond the protection of our Federal Constitution as the
Constitution of the United States only among the nations contains the unique
provision which makes all treaties ratified by the United States Senate become
the supreme law of the land: Therefore be it
Resolved, That the 24th Women's Patriotic Conference remind Congress and
our citizens that such schemes should be denounced as treasonable and subtle,
tends to persuade our great country to commit national suicide by destroying
our national independence as declared in 1776.

So we oppose any such resolutions, whether they are by any name,
Mr. Chairman. And I should like to put into tle record, if I may,
from the morning Washington Post, an article showing the weaknesses
of the whole system of all getting into the same pot together, in all
of these alliances.
I thought I would never see the day when I would want to present
into the record an article by Drew Pearson, but it is exactly as we
feel, and I would like to present that into the record, because it is a
wonderful breakdown.
Senator GREEN. That will be put in the record.
Mrs. HOWARD. Thank you very much.
(The article dated Friday, July 29, 1955, is as follows:)
[The Washington Post and. Tirnes Herald, July 29, 1955]
THE WASHINGTON MERRY-Go-ROUND:

EUROPEAN DEFENSES CALLED FLIMSY

(By Drew Pearson)
PARI.-The time is approaching when Congress will want to take a penetratigg look at the flimsy foundation on which is built our so-called defense of Europe.
If a congressional committee should probe a little deeper than shopping tours
along the Rue de Rivoli, lunch at the Ritz, and evening at the Casino de Paris
it would find a condition of neutralism and fair-weather friendships that would
persuade some Congressmen we should pull out of Europe altogether.
This alarming statement is not written by one who believes in isolation, but,
rather, by one who believes the cultural, economic, and friendship ties with
Europe should never be severed. Defense, however, is something else again.
And there is no use guarding your bank or business with a rusty revolver in the
hands of a night watchman who sleeps most of the time and who couldn't bear
to pull the trigger if he did find someone robbing the place.
This sounds like a pessimistic picture. However, here is a factual report on
what the United States faces in regard to the defense of Europe:
NATO, the North Atlantic Treaty Organization, is a praiseworthy but none too
successful attempt to make nations work together, whose main military spark is
Gen. Al Gruenther-brilliant, indefatigable commander of NATO's military organization. Gruenther has labored valiantly to whip together in fact an organization which 2 years ago existed only on paper. He has increased NATO bases
from almost zero to 140. He has built miles of pipeline to bring oil and gas to
these bases, and he has materially improved the good will and cooperation knowhow of the 14 NATO nations.
Mr. Eisenhower himself would be the first to say General Gruenther has done
a better job than did he. Ike.
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SURFACE

However, when you probe beneath the surface of NATO's defenses here is
what you find:
Most of the 140 bases are American, paid for by the United States of America
and manned by American troops.
The French, who were supposed to supply the backbone of NATO's manpower,
have fizzled. Two French divisions which had been equipped by the United States
were suddenly pulled out of NATO without a word to Gruenther and sent to
North Africa-American equipment and all. r wvo additional divisions supposed
to be mobilized by the French still aren't. That's four divisions minus.
The Norwegians are building NATO bases to protect them from Russian attack-and they need protection, for one Russian base, Lubbeck, is only 26 minutes
away. But under Norwegian law American troops can't occupy these bases until
Parliament meets and so votes. And while the Norwegian Parliament debates.
Russia could take the bases in a matter of hours. Thus, what we are doing is
to build modern basis in Norway for Russian use later.
Modernization of the French Army has been postponed indefinitely. Minister
of Defense Koenig estimates that the French Army cannot get modern equipment
before 1963, by which time much of the modern equipment to be ordered would
be out of date. The French military budget has not even been voted for 1955-56.
Marshal Tito, with one of the toughest armies in Europe, has gone neutral.
He did this after visiting Premier Nehru, of India, not after the Kremlin leaders
came to Belgrade. It was after they heard he had gone neutral that they were
encouraged to come. The Turks rushed to Belgrade to urge Tito to go ahead
with the Three-Power Balkan Defense Pact-Greece, Turkey, and Yugoslaviabut he said "No."
Neutralism is strong in Germany, the country we are depending on to bolster
European defenses.
But the fact remains that two world wars. plus the dread specter of the hydrogen bomb, have made Europe overwhelmingly neutral-neutral and pacifist.
'Sweden is officially and completely neutral. The left wing of the British Labor
Party and the German Social Democrats are neutral.
The French and Italian peasant says: "What did I get in return for my lost
son?" They refer, of course, to the fact that their hard lot in the European
,economy is just the same as it was before the last war took their boys away. It's
highly doubtful if they would fight.
In brief, the defense of Europe in case of war would boil down to the United
States, Canada, and England-with the Turks doing what they could in the
Mediterranean.
DIFFICULT ALTERNATIVES

As to the alternatives and remedies, frankly there are no sure-fire remedies,
and the alternatives are not happy ones.
We could pull out of Europe altogether, which would turn Europe very sour
and eventually perhaps Communist.
We can try to strengthen our patchwork quilt of alliances-a difficult job at
best, with only the British being really dependable.
We could rely on Mr. Eisenhower's new and none too certain progress in pushing peace with Russia, plus reliance on the hydrogen bomb in the awful eventuality that this fails. If we get behind the Iron Curtain to the people of Russia,
this might work. If we have to depend on the shaky word of the Kremlin, it
won't work.
These alternatives, unhappy as they may be, are what we face in Europe. And
while I do not know now what the solution is, I do know we cannot put off facing
the facts much longer.

Senator GREEN. The hearing is concluded.
(Thereupon, at 11: 10 a. in., the committee adjourned, subject to the
call of .he Chair.)

APPENDIX
ATLANTIC UNION COMMITrEE, INC.,

Wahington, D. C., July 27, 1955.
0.
WILcox,
Mr. FRANCIS
Chief of Staff, Senate ForeignRelation8 Comnmittee,
Senate Office Building, Wa8hington, D. 0.
DEAR MR. WILCOX: At the hearings on Senate Concurrent Resolution 12, July

25, 1955, Senator Langer asked if the Atlantic Union Committee, Inc., would
submit its bylaws and a list of its officers, together with other information, to the
Committee on Foreign Relations to be incorporated into the hearing record.
I am not too sure just how detailed a report was desired. It seems wiser,
therefore, to make a report in considerable detail and let Senator Langer, or
the committee itself, decide how much of the material it wishes to have incorporated into the printed record.
The committee's membership is 9,056 including our national council, which
has 611 members.
If any additional information is desired, I will be happy to do my best to
supply it.
Cordially yours,
JUSTIN BLACEWELDER,

Executive Secretary.

BYLAws OF ATLANTIC UNION COMMITTEE, INC., NOVEMBER

1951

(A nonprofit membership corporation incorporated under the laws of the State
of New York)
ARTICLE I

The purposes of the Corporation are:
1. To promote support for congressional action requesting the President of the
United States to invite the other democracies which sponsored the North Atlantic
Treaty to name delegates, representing their principal political parties, to meet
with delegates of the United States in a federal convention to explore how far
their peoples, and the peoples of such other democracies as the convention may
invite to send delegates, can apply among them, within the framework of the
United Nations, the principles of free federal union;
2. To promote a widespread understanding of the principles and advantages
of a federal union of free peoples so as to make possible a fair evaluation of any
plan that may be recommended by such convention, and to proffer advice and
assistance In formulating the terms on which any such union is to be established;
and
3. To promote the formation of such a union of democracies as, in the opinion
of the committee, offers the best prospect of attaining world peace.
4. Nothing in the Corporation Charter or bylaws of the Atlantic Union Committee shall be construed as meaning that the Committee will, by any substantial
part of its activities, attempt to influence legislation by propaganda or otherwise.
ARTICLE II.

MEMBERSHIP

1. Eligibility.-Membership in the Corporation shall be open to all citizens of
the United States, and membership in any chapter thewreof shall be open to all
persons within the jurisdiction of said chapter, in each case without reference
to creed or color. Except as provided in paragraph 5 of this Article II, membership in the Corporation shall be granted only upon application to the Board
of Governors, who may reject such application for cause.
103

104

ATLANTIC EXPLORATORY

CONVENTION

2. Mcmbers-at-largc.-Members not belonging to any special or local chapter
and-residing in-coimunities not within the jurisdiction of any local chapter shall
be members-at-large.
3. Associate members.-The term "associate members" shall include every
member of the Corporation not required to pay dues. Associate members shall
have no voting rights except such as may be granted to them by the Chapter to
which they belong and which relate solely to matters affecting such chapter.
4. Classes of nmcmbership.-All members except associate members shall be
voting members, have equal voting rights, and be required to pay annual dues
of not less than $1.00. The Board of Governors may establish other classifications of membership with higher dues.
5. Original menibers.-Immediately upon adoption of these bylaws, the
members of the Corporation shall consist of (a) the original incorporators, (b)
all officers and members of the Board of Directors, and all members of the Council
of the Atlantic Union Committee for a Federal Convention of Democracies, a corporation of the District of Columbia, and (c) all other members of the latter
Corporation as of said date.
ARTICLE III. CHAPTERS

1. Issuance of chartcrs.-Charters creating local or special chapters may from
time to time be issued upon the application of not less than seven voting imembers eligible for membership in the chapter to be created. The issuance of every
such chai'ter shall first be approved by the Board of Governors; provided, that
the Board may delegate such authority to a committee appointed by it.
2. Chapter rnmeberships.-Eachlocal chapter shall, except as provided below,
include all members residing in any one designated district, together with such
other Corporation members as shall, upon their application, be elected to membership in such chapter. Each special chapter shall include all members of any
particular group who apply for membership therein. Any member may belong to
one or more chapters (whether local or special) and may resign from any
chapter by filing written notice with it of his election to do so.
3. Revocation.-Any such charter may be revoked for cause at any time by the
affirmative vote of two-thirds of the Governors present at any meeting of the
Board.
4. Powers and dities.--The powers and duties of each chapter shall be as set
forth in its charter.
ARTICLE IV.

CONGRESS OF DELEGATES

1. Powers.-The powers of the Corporation shall be vested in its members and
exercised by them through a Congress of Delegates and a Board of Governors, as
hereinafter provided.
2. Section of deiegates.-The Congress shall consist of delegates elected by
the chapters and by members-at-large of the Corporation. One or more delegates
shall be chosen by each chapter for each meeting of the Congress. All membersat-large shall be entitled to be represented at each meeting by delegates. Delegates for representating members-at-large residing in any state or geographical
area shall be chosen by and from among such members in accordance with such
procedures as shall be established by the Board of Governors. No person not a
voting member shall be eligible to serve as a delegate.
3. Voting rights.-a.The delegates representing each chapter shall be entitled
to one vote and to an additional vote for each twenty-five voting members of
such chapter. Each chapter may elect one or more delegates, but in no event
more than the number of votes to which it is entitled, and the votes to which
any chapter is entitled shall be divided as nearly equally as possible among all
its delegates. For the purpose of determining the voting rights of any chapter,
no member shall be included who is also a member of another chapter which he
joined at an earlier date. Delegates representing members at large shall have
one vote for each twenty-five members at large or major fraction thereof whom
they represent.
b. In the event that a duly elected delegate is unable to attend any meeting of
the Congress, a duly elected alternate delegate may be seated in the place of the
absent delegate upon the presentation of proper credentials; and, if no such
alternate be present, the votes which any such absent delegate would be entitled
to cast if present may be cast by the other delegate or delegates, if any, of such
chapter present at the meeting.
c. Each delegate of any chapter shall be a member thereof, except that if any
chapter is unable to send any of its members as delegates it may appoint as

ATLANTIC

EXPLORATORY

CONVENTION

105

its delegate or delegates any other voting member or members of the Corporation
residing iD the state, or one of the states, wherein the chapter is located.
d. Every delegate present at any meeting of the Congress shall be authorized
to cast the full number of votes to which he is entitled on any matter properly
brought before such meeting.
e. Votes of delegates may not be cast by proxy.
ARTICLE V. MEETINGS OF THE CONGRESS

1. Ann al meeting.-An annual meeting of the Congress shall be held in each
year, beginning with the year 1951, at such time and place as shall be fixed by the
Board of Governors, for the purpose of electing Governors, establishing policy
and programs, and transacting such other business as may properly come before
the meeting.
2. Special meetings.-A special meeting of the Congress may be called by the
Board of Governors at any time, and shall be called by the Board upon the
request in writing of twenty percent or more of the voting members. The
Board shall fix the time and place for the holding of every such special
meeting.
3. Notice and place of mncctings.-Notice of every meeting of the Congress shall
be mailed to every chapter at least thirty days in advance of the date set for such
meeting, stating the date, place. and principal purpose or purposes of the meeting.
A similar notice shall, if practicable, be included in any periodical currently
being issued by the Corporation. Any annual or special meeting may be held
either within or without the State of New York.
4. Qoio im.-Delegates representing twenty percent or more of the voting
members shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting
of the Congress.
5. Proceditrc.-The President, or in his absence a Vice President, and if
neither the President nor any Vice President shall be present a person appointed
by vote ofa majority of the delegates present. sh-all preside at etach meeting
of the Congre-s. The Secretary. or in his absence a person appointed by the
presiding officer, shall act as the secretary of every such meeting.
ARTICLE

VI.

OFFICERS

1. Electiov.-The officers of the Corporation shall consist of a President, one
or more Vice Presidents, a Secretary, a Treasurer, and such other officers as may
from time to time be provided for by resolution of the Board. All such officers shall be elected by the Board of Governors from among its membership,
to serve for a term of one year or until the election of their successors. No
member of the Board of Governors shall be eligible to serve as a salaried officer
of the Corporation.
2. Dttics.-The duties of each officer shall be such as are commonly denoted
by the title of his office, or as may be otherwise provided by resolution of the
Board.
3. Remoral.-An y officer may be removed from office at any time, with or
without cause, by resolution of the Board.
ARTICLE VII. BOARD OF GOVERNORS

1. Powers.-The business of the Corporation shall, subject to the provisions
of these By-Laws and to such policies as shall from time to time be established
by its Congress, he managed by its board of directors (elsewhere herein referred to as its "Board of Governors").
2. Elction.-The incorporators of the Corporation shall, at the meeting of
the incorporators at which these By-Laws shall be adopted, elect a Board of
twenty-seven Governors. each of whom shall then be a director of the Atlantic
Union Committee for a Federal Convention of Democracies. of whom nine shall
be elected to serve until the annual meeting of the Congress to he held in the
year 1953, nine to serve until the annual meeting to be held in the year 1952,
and nine to serve until the annual meeting to be held in the year 1951. At each
annual meeting of the Congress, Governors shall be chosen to replace those whose
terms expire on the date of such meeting, each of whom shall serve until the third
annual meeting following the date of his election. The Congress may also,
at any annual meeting, elect Governors in addition to those whose terms shall
have expired on the date of such meeting, and the number of members of the
Board shall be increased accordingly; provided, that the total number of Gov-
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ernors elected at any annual meeting shall never exceed sixteen. Nominations
for election to the Board of Governors may be made by a nominating committee
in accordance with such procedure as may be prescribed by the Board of Goverors, but opportunity shall always be given for nominations from the floor.
Any procedure so established may be altered by the Congress.
3. Increase in membership.-The Board of Governors may at any time, by resolution, increase the number of members of the Board, but such number shall
never exceed fifty.
4. Vacancies.-Upon the death, resignation or removal of any Governor, and
upon any increase in the authorized number of members of the Board, the
vacancy or vacancies so occurring or created shall be filled by the remaining
members of the Board. Each person elected to fill a vacancy caused by an
increase in the number of members of the Board, or by the Congress, shall serve
until the particular annual meeting of the Congress specified if, as a result
thereof, the number of Governors whose terms expire in any one year would
exceed by more than one the number of Governors whose terms expire in any
other year.
5. Meetings.-A regular meeting of the Board of Governors shall be held
immediately after the final adjournment of each annual meeting of the Congress,
at which meeting the Board shall elect officers for the ensuing year; and regular
meetings may be held at such other times as may be provided by resolution of
the Board. Special meetings may be called at any time by the President or by
any seven members of the Board. Meetings may be held either within or without
the State of New York.
6. Notice of meeting&-It shall be the duty of the Secretary to give notice of
each meeting of the Board to every Governor by mail at least ten days, or by
telephone or telegraph at least three days, before the meeting.
7. Quorum.-One-third of the Governors in office shall constitute a quorum
of the Board.
8. Failureto attend meetings.-Any Governor who shall fail to attend any three
consecutive meetings of the Board shall be deemed to have resigned and shall
cease to be Governor upon the final adjournment of the third such -meeting, unless
such failure shall be excused by a majority vote of the Governors present at the
meeting.
9. Removal.-Any Govcrnor may be removed from office by a resolution adopted
by two-thirds of the Governors present at any meeting of the Board, stating that
lie has made it evident that he is no longer in sympathy with the stated purposes
of the Corporation.
10. Executive Coinmittee.-The incorporators may, at the meeting at which
Governors are elected by them as provided in paragraph 1 of this Article VII,
appoint an Executive Committee consisting of five or more Governors elected at
that meeting. The Board of Governors may thereafter change the composition
of said Committee from time to time, provided that the President shall always
be a member thereof ex officio, and that the total number of its members (all
of whom shall be Governors) shall never be less than three. The Executive
Committee shall, unless otherwise provided by resolution of the Board, have all
of the powers of the Board except the power to elect Governors and the power
to amend these By-Laws. One-third of the members shall constitute a quorum.
11. Other committees.-Additional committees may be appointed from time
to time by the Board or by the President, with such duties as may be prescribed
by the appointing authority. Any such other committee may include members
who are not Governors, but no such other committee shall, except as otherwise
provided in these By-Laws, have power to act for, or to bind, the Board or the
Corporation.
ARTICLE VIII. COUNCIL

1. Election.-All persons who, on the date of the adoption of these By-Laws,
are members of the Council of the Atlantic Union Committee for a Federal Convention of Democracies, shall forthwith become members of the Council of the
Corporation. Additional members of the Council may be elected from time to
time by the Congress or by the Board of Governors.
2. Term of office.-All members of the Council shall continue to hold office
until resignation or removal.
3. Duties.-Tt shall be the duty of every member of the Council to proffer his
aid and counsel from time to time, as the occasion may arise, and to respond,
within reasonable limits, to all requests for advice or assistance from the Board
or from any officer of the Corporation; provided, that the extent to which he
shall be so obligated shall in every instance be determined by such member.
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4. Meetinga.-Meetings of the Council may be called from time to time by the
Board of Governors, and shall be called by the Secretary upon the written request of twenty per cent or more of the members of the Council.
5. Removal.-Any member of the Council may be removed at any time by the
aELirmative vote of a majority of the Governors then in office.
ARITCLE IX. CORPORATE SEAL

The corporate seal of the Corporation shall be in such form as may be prescribed by the Board of Governors. It shall be circular in form and set forth
the name of the Corporation and the year of its incorporation.
ARTICLE X. RUI.ES OF PROCEDURE

All meetings of the Congress shall be conducted in accordance with Roberts'
Rules of Order, Revised, unless otherwise provided for in these By-Laws.
ARTICLE XI.

DISSOLUTION

Upon the dissolution of the Corporation, its Board of Governors shall continue to act as trustees of all of its assets. After payment of all of its just
debts, any assets then remaining shall be disposed of in such manner as shall
be directed by a majority of such trustees, and as they shall determine by
resolution to be best calculated (i) to promote the purpose for which the
Corporation was organized, or (ii) otherwise to promote the cause of human
freedom.
ARTICLE XII.

AMENDMENTS

1. How Adopted: The By-Laws may be altered, amended, or repealed, in
whole or in part, either by a resolution adopted by a two-thirds vote of all of
the Governors present at any meeting of the Board, or by a resolution adopted
by two-thirds of the votes represented at any meeting of the Congress; provided, in either case, that notice of the proposed adoption of such resolution
shall have been given as hereinafter provided.
2. Notice of Proposed Adoption: It shall be the duty of the Secretary to include
a statement that such a resolution will be offered (I) in the notice of any meeting of the Board of Governors if a copy thereof has been submitted to him at
least five days before the meeting accompanied by the written request of not less
than five Governors that such statement be so included, and (ii) in the notice
of any meeting of the Congress if a copy thereof has been submitted to him at
least sixty days before the meeting accompanied by the written request of not
less than five percent of the voting members that such statement be so included.
3. Limitations: The Board of Governors shall have no power to adopt any
amendment to these By-Laws limiting or restricting the powers of the Congress or
altering or repealing this paragraph 3 or any other present or future provision
of these By-Laws as to which such alteration or repeals shall have been prohibited by any amendment to these By-Laws adopted by the Congress. No
amendment of these By-Laws shall be adopted which would affect the term of
office -of any Governor then in office.

ATLANTIC UNION COMMITTEE, INC.
1028 Connecticut Avenue, Washington, D. C.
OFFICERS OF THE ATLANTIC UNION COMMITTEE

A non-profit tax-exempt organization
President: Hon. Owen J. Roberts (deceased), former Supreme Court Justice.
Vice president: Hon. Will L. Clayton, former Under Secretary of State.
Secretary: Hon. Lithgow Osborne, former Ambassador to Norway.
Treasurer: Elmo Roper, marketing consultant and public-opinion analyst.
Chairman, executive committee: Gerald B. Henry, president, Henry & Henry,
Buffalo, N. Y.
NoTE.-According to a public opinion survey, published in Public Opinion
Quarterly indJanuary 1954, nearly 10 million Americans believe in Atlantic
Union.
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The Atlantic Union Committee is composed of a national council and thousands
of men and women, organized into more than 100 chapters. Similar committees
exist in Canada, Britain, France, and the Netherlands.
ADDITIONS TO ATLANTIC UNION COMMITTEE,
15,

INC., NATIONAL COUNCIL SINCE MARCH
1955

Hon. Chester Bowles, former Governor of Connecticut
The Right Reverend Richard S. Emrich, bishop of Michigan
Hon. Guy M. Gillette, former United States Senator
Hon. Rudolph Halley, former president, city council, New York
Mr. G. E. Hamilton, Democratic State committeeman for Crawford County,
Meadville, Pa.
Dr. Wilbur K. Jordan, president, Radcliffe College, Massachusetts.
Nicholas Kelly, director, Chrysler Corp., New York
Gen. George C. Marshall, former Secretary of State, and General of the Army
lon. Henry T. McIntosh, editor, Albany Daily Herald, Georgia
The Right Reverend Arthur J. Moore, Atlanta, Ga.
Richard W. Norton, Jr., oil producer, Louisiana
Milton Rosenthal, president, Nelson's of Rome, Inc., New York
Rev. Harold Paul Sloan, J'r., Michigan
Hans Christian Sonne, chairman, National Planning Association, New York
H. A. Van Nierop, former banker, New York
Edward S. White, attorney, Atlanta, Ga.
Harold L. Bache, senior partner, Bache & Co., New York
DELETIONS FROM ATLANTIC UNION COMMITTEE, INC. NATIONAL COUNCIL SINCE MARCH
15, 1955

Deceased:
Mrs. Mary McCloud Bethune, founder of National Council of Negro Women,
Inc., Florida
Allen L. Billingsley, president, Fuller, Smith & Ross, Cleveland
Prof. William Y. Elliott, professor of government, Harvard
Judge John Knight, judge, United States district court
Resigned:
Stanley Pedder, attorney, California
Mrs. F. K. Weyerhaeuser, civic leader, St. Paul, Minn.
MEMBERS OF THE NATIONAL COUNCIL AND BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Alabama:
Dr. Lee Bidgood, dean, School of Commercial Business Administration,
University of Alabama
James A. Simpson, attorney, Birmingham
Arizona:
Herbert Agar," historian, former editor, Louisville Courier Journal
Dr. Grady Gamage, former president, American Association of Teachers
Colleges; president, Arizona State College
William A. Glassford, vice admiral, USN, retired
H. 0. Hammond, mining engineer, Tucson
Hon. Richard F. Harless, former Member of Congress; attorney
Dick Jenkins, rancher
Rt. Rev. A. B. Kinsolving II, bishop of missionary district of Arizona
George F. Spaulding, Phoenix
Arkansas:
Mrs. John R. Hackett, civic leader, Little Rock
Hon. Sidney McMath, former Governor of Arkansas
California:
Paul S. Achilles, former president, the Psychological Corporation of New
York
James D. Adams, attorney, San Francisco
Albert C. Agnew, former attorney, Federal Reserve bank
Warren H. Atherton, former national commander of American Legion
Dr. Robert R. Aurner, administrative consultant
Dr. Thomas Swain Barclay, professor of political science, Stanford University
Current members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Ctmmttee, Inc.
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California-Continued
Dr. Rosalind Goodrich Bates, president, International Federation of Women
Lawyers
Admiral Andrew C. Bennett, retired naval officer
George Biddle, writer and artist
Edgar Bissantz1 architect. Carmel
Dr. Eliot Blackwelder, geologist; past president, Geological Society of
America
William A. Boekel, attorney, San Francisco
Dr. Karl Brandt, agricultural economist, Stanford University
Frank Capra, motion-picture producer
Lyle E. Cook, attorney, Oakland
Aylette B. Cotton, attorney, San Francisco
Chester C. Davis, economist: associate director, Ford Foundation
Maj. Gen John R. Deane, USA, retired, president, Italian-Swiss Colony
Wine Co.; Chief, American Military Mission to Russia, World War II
Hon. Douglas L. Edmonds, California Supreme Court Justice
Douglas Fairbanks, Jr., writer. motion-picture actor, producer
J. R. Files, attorney, Los Angeles
Farnham P. Griffiths, attorney: president of Bohemian Club, S. F.
Dr. Robert Gulick. Jr., director, Teaching Institute of Economics, University
of California
Prof. Morgan Harris, professor of economics
Conrad N. Hilton, president of Hilton Hotels Corp.
Arthur Hornblow, Jr., motion picture producer
Dr. Henry S. Houghton. physician: former director. Peking Union Medical
College. China
George Jessel, motion picture producer, actor, author
Dr. Theodore J. Kreps, economist, writer, educator. Stanford University
Dr. Russel V. Lee, physician; educator, Stanford University
Rev. Franklin I). Loehr, congregational minister, Los Angeles
Frank McCarthy, motion picture executive, former Assistant Secretary of
State
Wiley W. Mather, attorney, professor of political science
Yehudi Menuhin, violinist
Dr. Clark B. Millikan, director. Daniel Guggenheim Aeronautical Laboratory,
California Institute of Technology
Victor P. Montgomery, businessman. Montgomery Properties, Ltd.
S. F. B. Morse. chairman of board, Del Monte Properties Co.
Dr. Peter Odegard, former president, Reed College: chairman, political
science department, University of California
Lee E. Owens, publisher, Rio Grande Newspapers and Richmond Independent
Lee E. Owens, Jr.. Oakland
Mrs. Wallace T. Partch. Oakland
Donald Culross Peattie, roving editor, Reader's Digest; Botanist
Stanley Pedder, attorney, Carmel
Dr. Hubert Phillips, president, San Francisco State College
Roy Pinkerton, editor in chief, John P. Scripps Newspapers
Dr. George N. Reeves, president. Chapman College
Hon. Will Rogers, Jr., newspaper publisher, former Congressman
T. W. Rolph, former president, Holophane Corp.
Ben Rust, president, California Federation of Teachers
Mrs. Clara Shirpser, Democratic national committeewoman for California
Dr. Preston W. Slosson, former professor, University of Michigan
Adm. William H. Standley, former Ambassador to Russia, former Chief of
Naval Operations
James L. Taylor, businessman, Oakland
Dr. Lewis M. Terman, psychologist, past president American Psychological
Association
Prof. Julian Towster, political scientist and author, University of California
Anthony Veiller, Warner Brothers Studios
Dr. John A. Vieg, professor of government
Walter F. Wanger, motion picture producer, Walter Wanger Productions
Mrs. Patrick Welch, journalist, associate editor, Woman's Day
Current members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Committee, Inc.
67903-558
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California-Continued
Eugene Weston, Jr., architect
Will B. Weston, rancher
William Wright, producer, Metro-Goldwyn-Mayer Pictures
Darryl F. Zanuck, producer, vice president, 20th Century Fox Film Corp.
Colorado:
Mrs. Ira Barrows, Rollinsville
Palmer Hoyt, editor and publisher, Denver Post
W. E. Sikes, professor of sociology, University of Denver
Connecticut:
George S. Armstrong, management consultant; president, Geo. Armstrong
& Co.
Hon. Raymond E. Baldwin, former Senator and Governor of Connecticut
Robert C. Bell, Jr., attorney, Stamford
Alfred M. Bingham, attorney, New London
Dr. Brand Blanshard, professor of philosophy; writer, Yale University
John D. Briscoe, farmer
William L. Chenery, former publisher, Collier's
Joseph S. Daltry, professor of music, Wesleyan University
John V. N. Dorr, engineer; chairman of the board, Dorr Co.
Alfred 0. Fuller, chairman of the board, Fuller Brush Co.
Allen Grover, vice president, Time, Inc.
Borden Helmer, Riverside
Howard E. Houston, mayor of East Meriden
Hon. Clare Boothe Luce, former Congresswoman, Diplomat, playwright
T. C. P. Martin, Weston
William McFee, writer, Roxbury
Roy F. Steward, patent attorney, Meriden
Llewellyn A. Tobie, president, Meriden Savings Bank
Dr. Sam B. Warner, owner, Shoreline Times Publishing Co., Guilford
Sanford H. Wendover, editor, Meriden Daily Journal
William J. Wilcox, president, Meriden Rotary Club
John Orr Young, former partner, Young & Rubicam
Delaware:
Walden Pell II, headmaster, St. Andrews School, Middletown
William Prickett, attorney, Wilmington
District of Columbia:
Mrs. Robert Low Bacon, member Republican National Committee
H. R. Baukhage, writer, lecturer, radio commentator, Journalist
Ralph E. Becker, attorney; past chairman, Young Republican National Federation
Hon. Robert Woods Bliss, former Ambassador and Assistant Secretary of
State
Mrs. Robert S. Brookings, philanthropist
Edward B. Burling, attorney
Nelson H. Cruikshank, director, social insurance activities, A. F. of L.
Rev. A. Powell Davies, All Souls Unitarian Church
Mrs. Dwight F. Davis, former president, Women's National Republican Club
F. Joseph Donohue,1 former President, Board of Commissioners, District of
Columbia
Dr. Paul F. Douglass, former president, American University
Dr. Ralph C. M. Flynt,1 Vice Chairman, American Council on NATO
Clayton Fritchey, former editor, New Orleans Item; Democratic National
Committee
Rabbi Norman Gerstenfeld, Washington, D. C., Hebrew Congregation
Rev. Charles Leslie Glenn, St. John's Church
Hon. Joseph C. Grew, former Ambassador to Japan and former Under
Secretary of State
Dr. Walter Hager, president, Wilson Teachers College
Livingston Hartley,1 author and writer
A. J. Hayes, international president, International Association of Machinists
Iris Beatty Johnson, artist, illustrator
Col. Winant Johnston, United States Army (retired), author
Adm. Emory S. Land, president, Air Transport Association of America
Mrs. Cole McFarland, Library of Congress
Hon. Garrison Norton;1 former Assistant Secretary of State
Leonard H. Pasqualicchio, national deputy, Order Sons of Italy in America
Current members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Committee, Inc.
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District of Columbia-Continued
Duncan Phillips, director, Phillips Gallery
Paul A. Porter, former Ambassador and former Chairman, Federal Com munications Commission
Stanley I. Posner, attorney
Melvin Ryder, Army Times Publishing Co., editor
Lawrence E. Spivak, radio producer, former editor, the American Mercury
Clarence K. Streit,' president, Federal Union, Inc.; author, Union Now
J. Parker Van Zandt, president, Aviation Research Institute
Elmer Walker, vice president, International Association of Machinists
Hon. Robert N. Wilkin, United States district judge
Hon. Luther W. Youngdahl, former Governor of Minnesota
Florida:
Mrs. Mary McCloud Bethune, former president, Bethune-Cookman College;
vice president, NAACP
Robert J. Bishop,1 attorney, Orlando; former president, National Junior
Chamber of Commerce
Hon. Doyle E. Carlton, former Governor of Florida
Hon. J. Ollie Edmunds, president, Stetson University
James E. Edwards, attorney, Fort Lauderdale
Dr. Grace C. Hardy, pediatrician, Jacksonville
Prof. Leroy Waterman, former professor, University of Michigan
Olin E. Watts, attorney, Jacksonville
Georgia:
R. E. Barinowski, president, Feedright Milling Co.
Dr. J. Whitney Bunting, president, Oglethorpe University
Hon. Robert A. Heinsohn, Thomasville
Hon. Frank Lunsford, former State senator
Lloyd A. Moll, president, Georgia Southwestern College
F. Hodge O'Neal, dean, Walter F. George Law School, Mercer University
Charles Forrest Palmer, former president, National Association of Building
Owners and Manufacturers
Hon. Francis Shackelford, former Assistant Secretary of the Army
John Bell Towill, attorney, Augusta
Col. Blake R. Van Leer, president, Georgia Institute of Technology
Dr. Philip Weltner, former chancellor, University System of Georgia
Idaho:
James H. Hawley, Jr., political scientist, Boise
Judge W. F. McNaughton, Coeur d'Alene
Dr. G. W. Todd, former president, Northern Idaho College of Education
Illinois:
Dr. Emery W. Balduf, dean, student services, Roosevelt College
Rev. Preston Bradley, Peoples Church, Chicago
Ernest Estwing, president, Estwing Manufacturing Co., Rockford
George H. Hand, former president, Fairmont State College, W. Va.
Oliver J. Keller, former editor, Pittsburgh Gazette; president, radio station
WTAX, Springfield
Prof. Abba P. Lerner, professor of economics
Laurance C. Martin, attorney, Winnetka
Col. John A. Mathews," United States Air Force
Mrs. Stewart Y. McMullen, Glencoe
F. F. McNaughton, publisher, Pekin Daily Times
Dr. Curtis W. Reece, dean, Abraham Lincoln Center
John H. Sengstacke, publisher, the Chicago Defender
John F. Schmidt, patent attorney; writer
Mrs. Sara 1. Sommer, Peoria
Rev. Clarence A. Spaulding, former vice president, Presbyterian College of
Christian Education
Dr. Edward Teller, atomic physicist, Chicago
Dr. Harold C. Urey,' atomic chemist, Chicago
Mrs. Lynn A. Williams, Sr.,1 civic leader, Winnetka
Indiana:
Herman D. Becker, Terre Haute
Dr. Frederick Hovde, president, Purdue University
Louis Ruthenburg, chairman of the board, Servel, Inc.
Hon. John R. Walsh, former United States Congressman
Dr. Herman B. Wells, president, Indiana University
H. F. Willkie, president, Kingan & Co.
1

Current members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Committee. Inc.
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Iowa:
Hallett Abend, foreign correspondent and lecturer, Marshalltown
Gardner Cowles, publisher, Look magazine
Mr. Marion Gaston, president, Coca-Cola Bottling Co.
Henry Gadd Harmon, president, Drake University
Miss Anna B. Lawther, educator. Dubuque
Rev. Clement D. Loehr, Presbyterian pastor, Winterset
Harlan Miller. editor, Des Moines Register and Tribune
Arthur Sanford. Sioux City
Kansas:
Hon. Paul Aiken, former Second Assistant Postmaster General of United
States
Dean John Warren Day, dean, Grace Cathedral, Topeka
Victor Haflich, farmer, Garden City
W. B. Harrison, retired banker. Wichita
Dr. Charles W. Helsley, Congregational minister, Topeka
Dr. James A. McCain, president, Kansas State College
Dr. Franklin D. Murphy, chancellor, University of Kansas
Hon. Ralph Perkins, State senator and president, Howard National Bank
Prof. Walter E. Sandelius, political scientist, Kansas University
William L. White, editor. Emporia Gazette
Hon. Harry H. Woodring, former Secretary of War and former national commander, American Legion
Kentucky:
John B. Breckinridge. attorney, Lexington
Dr. Frank H. Caldwell, president, Louisville Presbyterian Seminary
Rt. Rev. Charles Clingman, Protestant Episcopal Bishop of Kentucky
Dr. Philip Davidson, president, University of Louisville
Mrs. Mark Ethridge, writer, Kentucky
Hon. Charles.P. Farnsley. mayor of Louisville
Earle B. Fowler, attorney, Prospect
Lewis J. Gorin. Jr., Reynolds Metals Co., Louisville
Lawrence W. Hager, publisher, Messenger and Inquirer, Owensboro
Dr. Duke McCall, president, Southern Baptist Theological Seminary
Lea B. McIntire, accountant, Louisville
Mark V. Marlowe, Marlowe Coal Co., Lexington
Mrs. John A. Serpell, Louisville
Robert T. Weston, Louisville
Louisiana:
Charles Edward Dunbar, Jr., attorney. New Orleans; professor of law,
Tulane University
Dr. Rufus C. Harris, president. Tulane University; president of the board,
Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta
G. W. Healy. Jr., editor, New Orleans Times Picayune
Mrs. Lucy Benjamin Lemann, ' New Orleans
Joe J. Mickle, president. Centenar-y College, Shreveport
J. Raburn Monroe, attorney, New Orleans
Dr. Mary S. Sherman, orthopedic surgeon, New Orleans
Maine:
J. Seelye Bixler. president, Colby College
Miss Jessie K. Hayt, Southwest Harbor
Dr. Clarence C. Little, former president, University of Maine and University
of Michigan
Edward Allen Whitney, former associate professor, Harvard University
Maryland:
Dr. Benjamin M. Baker, Jr., physician, Baltimore
Wendell Berge, former United States Assistant Attorney General
Hon. Clyde T. Ellis, former Member of Congress, Arkansas
John Henry Ferguson II, president, Monumental Printing Co., Baltimore
Morris Kruger, accountant, Baltimore
David B. McCalmont, economist
Leo H. McCormick, former assistant director, Office of Price Stabilization
Hon. Theodore R. McKeldin, governor of Maryland
Thomas S. Nichols, chairman of the board, Mathieson Chemical Co.,
Baltimore
Mrs. Frank J. Otenasek, professor of economics, Trinity College
Brig. Gen. Harry H. Semmes, patent attorney, Rockville
1

Current members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Committee. Inc.
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Maryland-Continued
E. G. Shelton, former professor of public speaking, University of Texas
Dr. Francis A. Smith, chemist, Bureau of Standards
Dr. Theodore E. Sterne, physicist, Bell Air
Massachusetts:
Copley Amory, retired
Prof. Robert Braucher, professor of law, Harvard University
Prof. Alzada Comstock, professor of economics, South Hadley
Prof. William Yandell Elliot, professor of government, Harvard University
Prof. Carl J. Friedrich, professor of government, Harvard University
Carlton P. Fuller, vice president, Polaroid Corp., Cambridge
Rt. Rev. Charles K. Gilbert, former Episcopal Bishop of New York Diocese
Prof. Joseph H. Keenan, professor of engineering, MIT
William Scott Keith, banker, Durfield
Prof. James Angell MacLachlan, professor of law, Harvard University
Hon. William Phillips, former Ambassador and former Under Secretary of
State
Prof. Ascher H. Shapiro, professor of engineering, MIT
Dean Robert B. Stewart, dean, Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy, Tufts
College
Prof. Walter F. Whitman, professor of engineering, MIT
Michigan:
Hon. Paul Lincoln Adams, attorney, Sault Ste. Marie
Dr. Max P. Allen, college administrator, historian, Northern Michigan College of Education
Paul D. Bagwell, past president, United States Junior Chamber of Commerce
Harold D. Beaton, attorney
Dr. Alexander W. Blain, surgeon, Detroit
Hon. Prentiss M. Brown, former United States Senator and former chairman
of the board, Detroit Edison Co.
John S. Coleman, president, Burroughs Corp., Detroit; president, Detroit
Board of Commerce
John P. Dawson, professor of law, University of Michigan
Prof. Harold M. Dorr, political scientist, director of summer session, University of Michigan
Mrs. Margaret K. Furlong, leader in Michigan State Federation of Women's Clubs
Dr. Weimer K. Hicks, president, Kalamazoo College
Martin B. Hutchinson, president, Brown Hutchinson Iron Works
Ernest Kanzler, chairman of the board, Universal CIT Ctedit Corp.
Prof. Donald L. Katz. chairman, division of nuclear engineering, American
Institute of Chemical Engineers
Mrs. Thomas McAllister, chairman of the board, National 0o3isumers League
Dr. John C. Montgomery, pediatrician, Detroit
Edgar K. Orr, president, Edgar S. Kiefer Tanning Co.
Mrs. Chase S. Osborn,' author, Sault Ste. Marie
Dr. Warner G. Rice, chairman, department of English, University of Michigan
George W. Stark, columnist, the Detroit News
Minnesota:
Hon. Joseph H. Ball, former United States Senator, Minnesota
Mrs. Margaret Culkin Banning,1 author. Duluth
Julius H. Barnes, president, director, American Industries, Inc.
Harry A. Bullis, chairman of the board, General Mills
Dr. Charles F. Code, physician, Mayo Foundation
Amor S. Deinard, attorney, Minneapolis
Dr. Henry F. Helnholz, former head, department of pediatrics, Mayo Clinic
Prof. I. M. Kolthoff, professor chemistry, University of Minneapolis
Reginald D. Lang, professor, international relations, Carleton College
Mrs. Irvine McQuarrie. former State chairman, League of Woven Voters
Mrs. Philip W. Pillsbury, Minneapolis
Mrs. F. K. Weyerhaeuser, civic leader, St. Paul
Alfred M. Wilson, vice president, Minneapolis Honeywell Regulator Co.
Mississippi:
Mrs. Richard Capel Beckett, Long Beach
Hodding Carter, Pulitzer prize editor, publisher Delta Democrat Times
Col. Alexander Fitz-Hugh, retired from P. P. Williams Co.
Current members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Committee. Inc.
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Mississippi-Continued
Judge William Haralson, Hattiesburg
W. T. Wynn, attorney, Greenville
Missouri:
Hon. Orland K. Armstrong, former Congressman, Missouri
Roy B. Chipps, secretary-treasurer,-Middlewest Freightways, Inc.
J. Robertson Clagett, attorney, Kansas City
Dr. Arthur H. Compton, chancellor, Washington University, St. Louis; Nobel
prize physicist
Dowdal H. Davis, president, Negro Newspaper Publishers Association,
Kansas City
J. Lionberger Davis, chairman of board, Security National Bank Savings &
Trust Co.
Dr. George W. Diemer, president, Central Missouri State College
Mrs. T. W. Hardy, Sr., Hardy Salt Co., St. Louis
Miss Vera Harmer, insurance broker, St. Louis
Ernest Howard, engineer, Kansas City
C. B. Hudson, professor emeritus, ethics and philosophy
Robert L. Lund, former president, NAM
Dr. Homer P. Rainey, president, Stephens College
Edgar E. Rand, president, International Shoe Co.
Mrs. Thomas M. Sayman,' president, Sayman Products Corp., St. Louis
Dr. Paul G. Steinbicker, professor of political science, St. Louis
Hollis E. Suits,1 president, Suits Family Laundry, St. Louis
Dr. Edgar Curtis Taylor, headmaster, the Taylor School
Montana:
Horace H. Koessler,1 Missoula
Prof. H. G. Merriam, chairman, division of humanities, Montana State University
Harry B. Mitchell, former chairman, United States Civil Service Commission
Dr. Roland R. Renne, president, Montana State College
J. R. Thomas, industrialist, Montana Power Co.
Nebraska:
Edmund 0. Belsheim, dean, University of Nebraska, College of Law
Karl N. Louis, vice president, Brandeis & Sons, Omaha
Nevada:
George S. Franklin, Jr., attorney general of Nevada
J. E. Martie, educator, former national vice commander, American- Legion
New Hampshire:
Edward Y. Blewett, dean, University of New Hampshire
Julius A. Brown, former dean, arts and sciences, American University of
Beirut, Lebanon
Prof. Herbert W. Hill,1 chairman, History Department, Dartmouth College
Alfred 0. Hoyt, businessman, Walpole
Judge John R. McLane, attorney, Manchester
Robb Sagendorph, publisher, Old Farmer's Almanack
Hon. Foster Stearns, former Member of Congress, New Hampshire
Hon. Gardner C. Turner, attorney, Keene
Dr. Arthur R. Upgren, professor, Dartmouth College
John H. Vincent, Center Sandwich
New Jersey:
Hon. Norman Armour, former Ambassador and Assistant Secretary of State
Dr. Frank Aydelotte, former president, Swarthmore College
Percival F. Brundage, senior partner, Price Waterhouse & Co.
John L. Carter, businessman, Montclair
Thomas Chabrak, attorney, Perth Amboy
Dr. Robert C. Clothier, former president, Rutgers University
Wilton D. Cole, general counsel, Union Bag & Paper Corp.
Louis K. Comstock, engineer, Montclair
Thomas M. Debevoise, director, the Debevoise Co., New York
Nelson J. Edge, Jr., attorney, Jersey City
Milton S. Erlanger, businessman, Elberon
Wilfred Funk, publisher, president, and director, Kingsway Press, Inc., New
York
William V. Griffin, chairman, Brady Security & Realty Corp.; president,
English Speaking Union
Mrs. Henry A. Horwood, Englewood, N. J.
Paul H. Hudson, executive vice president, Empire Trust Co., New York
I Current members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Committee. Inc.
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New Jersey-Continued
Percy H. Johnson, former president, Chemical Bank & Trust Co., New York
Rev. Arthur Lee Kinsolving, rector, St. James Church, New York
Henry Luce III, editorial staff, Time, Inc.
Dr. Arnaud C. Marts, former president, Bucknell University
John E. Raasch, president, John Wanamaker's, Philadelphia
Gerard T. Remsen, attorney, Upper Montclair
John Q. Robinson,' insurance(, Glen Ridge
W. T. Rowland, insurance, Upper Montclair
Sylvester 0. Smith, Jr., general counsel, Prudential Insurance Co. of America,
Newark
Eugene R. Spauling, vice president, the New Yorker
talph Stoddard, businessman, Madison
Prof. W. Taylor Thorn, Jr., Blair Professor Geology, Princeton
Hamilton M. Warren, vice president, National Carbon Co.
Donald C. West, manager, Research Laboratory
Alexander J. Williamson, educator, Atlantic City
New Mexico:
Claude W. Robinson, Tucumcari Daily News
New York:
John Harlan Amen, attorney, New York City
Dr. Max Arzt, president, Jewish Theological Seminary of America
Mrs. Frank C. Baker,' civic leader, New York City
Howard Baldwin, advertising manager, the New Yorker
Hon. Joseph Clark Baldwin, former Congressman, industrialist, journalist
Jacques Barzun, professor of history, Columbia University
Harry E. Benedict, banker, Scarborough
Hon. Augustus W. Bennet, former Member of Congress, attorney
Hon. Paxton Blair, former State supreme court justice, attorney
William E. Bohn, editor, New Leader, New York City
Hon. Orlo M. Brees, former member, State assembly, New York
Thomas Cook Brown," senior editorial writer, Buffalo Courier-Express
Arthur H. Bunker, president, Climax Molybdenum Co.
G. Forrest-Butterworth, attorney, Rye
Curtis E. Calder, chairman of the board, Electric Bond & Share Co.
Edwin F. Chinlund, vice president, R. H. Macy & Co.
Harry Cohen,1 retail consultant, New York City
Edward Corsi, industrial commissioner, department of labor, New York
Philip Cortney, president, Coty's, Inc.
C. R. Cox, president, Kennecott Copper Corp.
Frank Crosswaith, chairman, Negro Labor Committee
Harry E. Crouch, former head of New York State Marketing Office
Fulton Cutting, physicist, Stevens Institute
William H. Davis. former chairman, National War Labor Board
Cornelius W. de Kiewiet, president, University of Rochester, former provost,
Cornell University
Don Dennis,1 general manager, Foreign Policy Association
Mrs. Julie D'Estournelles, executive director, Woodrow Wilson Foundation
Dr. J. Frederic Dewhurst, director, 20th Century Fund
Howard Dietz, vice president, MGM
Hon. Edward Jordan Dimock, Federal judge, New York City
Cleveland E. Dodge, vice president, Phelps-Dodge Corp.
Maj. Gen. William H. Draper, Jr., former Under Secretary of Army and
United States Special Representative in Europe
Robert F. Duncan, president, Kersting, Brown & Co.
Max Eastman, editor, author, lecturer, New York City
Ferdinand Eberstadt, president, F. Eberstadt & Co.; former vice Chairman,
War Production Board
Col. C. A. Edson, district manager, Social Security Administration, Syracuse
Dr. Ralph Epstein,1 Consulting Economist, Buffalo
Louis Fischer, journalist, writer, New York City
Henry C. Flower, Jr.,' vice president, J. Walter Thompson Co.
Marion B. Folsom, United States Under Secretary of the Treasury; former
treasurer, Eastman Kodak
J. Russell Forgan, investment banker, New York City.
Clarence Francis, chairman of board of directors, General Foods Corp.
1 Current members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Committee. Inc.
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New York-Continued
Hon. Artemus L. Gates, former Under Secretary of the Navy; former president, New York Trust Co.
Bertram B. Geyer, Geyer Advertising, Inc., New York City
Dr. Harry D. Gideonse, president, Brooklyn College
Charity Grace. artist, actress, New York City
Lester B. Granger, executive director, National Urban League
Dr. Clarence W. Hall, managing editor, the Christian Herald
Carl S. Hallauer, vice president, Bausch & Lomb Optical Co.
Chauncey J. Hamlin, president, International Council of Museums
Thomas J. Hargrave, president, Eastman Kodak Co.
E. Roland Harriman, chairman of the board, Union Pacific Railroad
Lewis G. Harrison, president, Manufactures & Traders Trust Co., Buffalo
Duncan Harris, chairman of the board, Brown, Harr-is. Stevens. Inc.
The Reverend Leland B. Henry,1 executive director, department of Christian
social relations, Diocese of New York
Prof. Sidney Hook, chairman, department of philosophy, NYU
Edward F. Hudson, vice president, Ted Bates & Co.
Wolcott J. Humphrey. banker, Warsaw
Dr. Charles W. Hunt. former president, State Teachers College, Oneonta
Frantz Martin Joseph,' attorney, New York City
Frank E. Karelsen, Jr., attorney, New York City
Adm. Alan Goodrich Kirk, USN (retired), former Ambassador to Russia,
Belgium, Luxembourg
Judge John Knight, judge, United States district court
Dr. Hans Kohn, professor of history, City College of New York; author
Judge Samuel Leibowitz. county court. Brooklyn, N. Y.
Samuel M. Levitas, executive editor, the New Leader.
Dr. George A. Lipsky, Council on Foreign Relations
Professor Edward H. Litchfield, dean, School of Business and Public Administration, Cornell University
)eane W. Malott. president, Cornell University
Miss Beatric Mathieu, editorial staff, New Yorker
Crandall Melvin, president, Merchants National Bank & Trust Co.. Syracuse
Mrs. Harold Milligan, past president, National Council of Women
Don G. Mitchell. chairman of the board, Sylvania Electric Products, Inc.
Walden Moore,' educator and administrator, New York
Mrs. Victor Morawetz, New York City
Malcolm Muir, president and publisher of Newsweek
Dean Charles C. Noble. dean of the chapel, Syracuse universityy
Rt. Rev. G. Ashton Oldham, former bishop, the diocese of Albany
James F. O'Neil, past national commander, American Legion
Courtlandt Otis, vice president, Johnson & Higgins, Inc.
Robert C. Palmer, attorney, New York City
Kay Peterson Parker, Rochester
Mrs. Hattie May Pavlo',1 author, lecturer, Rye
Hon. Herbert Pell, former Member of Congress, N. Y.
Rabbi Jerome M. Pines, New York City
Miss Elizabeth Robinson. attorney, New York City
Walter B. Sanders, Nunda, N. Y.
Harry Scherman, president, Book of the Month Club
Mrs. Dorothy Schiff, publisher, New York Post
Thomas N. Schroth, managing editor, Brooklyn Eagle
Larry H. Schultz, president, Blue Bus Lines, Batavia
George E. Shea, Jr.," financial editor, Wall Street Journal
Carlton M. Sherwood, executive vice president, Pierce, Hedrick & Sherwood,
Inc.
Prof. James T. Shotwell, president emeritus, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace
Theodore E. Simonton, patent attorney, Cazenovia
Spyros Skouras, president, 20th Century Fox
James N. Slee, trustee, village of Cornwall
Mrs. Margaret G. Spilsbury, New Rochelle
Ralph I. Straus, director, R. H. Macy & Co.
Herbert Bayard Swope, founder, American Society of Newspaper Editors;
former editor, New York World
Joseph F. Taylor, president, Bausch & Lomb Optical Co.
Current members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Committee. Inc.
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New York-Continued
Brig. Gen. Telford Taylor, former United States chief prosecutor at Nuremberg trials
George L,. Todd, president, the Todd Co., Rochester
Vanderbilt Webb, attorney, New York City
Richard Whorf, motion picture actor
Wythe Williams, writer, New York City
Owen D. Young, honorary chairman of the board, General Electric Co.
North Dakota:
Hon. Albert Jacobson, State treasurer
Harold S. Pond, past grand master, Grand Lodge, A. F. & A. M.
William Stern, banker, Fargo
North Carolina:
Rev. Richard H. Baker, Greensboro
George Watts Hill, chairman of board, Durham Bank & Trust Co.
Mrs. Walter S. Hunt, civic leader, Raleigh
A. R. Keppel, president, Catawba College, Salisbury
Thomas L. Robinson, editor-publisher, the Charlotte News
Ohio:
Allen L. Billingsley. president, Fuller, Smith & Ross, Cleveland
Louis Bromfield, writer, Lucas
W. Russell Burwell, director, Brush Development Co., Cleveland
Gordon K. Chalmers, president, Kenyon College
Professor Stanton Ling Davis, professor of history, Case School of Applied
Science
E. A. Emerson, president, Armco International Corp.
Rt. Rev. Henry W. Hobson, Episcopal bishop, diocese of southern Ohio
Dr. Oscar Jaszi, political scientist, Oberlin
Paul W. Litchfield, chairman of the board, Goodyear Tire & Rubber Co.
Grove Patterson, editor-in-chief, Toledo Blade
David W. Roberts. travel editor, the Cincinnati Enquirer
Mrs. Ralph S. Schmitt, Cleveland
Dr. William E. Stevenson, president, Oberlin College
Whiting Williams, writer, Cleveland
Oklahoma:
Mrs. Walter Ferguson, national newspaper columnist, Tulsa
Oregon:
Steve Anderson, attorney, Salem
Hon. James T. Brand, acting chief justice, State supreme court
Prof. Paul B. Means, former head, department of religion, University of
Oregon
David C. Shaw, attorney, Gold Beach
Maurice Springer, industrialist, Eugene
Lofton L. Tatum, attorney, Portland
Pennsylvania:
Mrs. Sadie T. M. Alexander.' attorney. Philadelphia
Dr. Paul R. Anderson, president, Pennsylvania College for Women
Hiland G. Batcheller. chairman of the board, Allegheny Ludlum Steel Corp.
Edgar D. Bell, retired attorney, Pittsburgh
Dr. Stephen Borsody, professor, Pennsylvania College for Women
Helmuth G. Braendel, director of production and engineering, Wilkening
Manufacturing Co.
Mrs. J. Gordon Claypool, Narberth
W. Edwin Collier, unitarian minister, Philadelphia
Mrs. Eric de Spoelberch, Haverford
Dr. Calvert N. Ellis, president, Juanita College, Huntington
Eugene Shedden Farley, president, Wilkes College, Wilkes-Barre
Charles Gape, general secretary, YMCA, Franklin
Clinton S. Golden, former vice president, United Steelworkers of America
Dr. Aristid V. Grosse, president, Research Institute, Temple University
Leland Hazard, director, Pittsburgh Plate Glass Co.
Rt. Rev. John T. Heistand, Episcopal bishop, diocese of Harrisburg
David Hinshaw, public-relations counselor, West Chester
Dr. Robert L. Johnson, president, Temple University
Judge Charles E. Kenworthy, Pittsburgh
Carlton G. Ketchum, president, Ketchum, Inc., Pittsburgh
I

Current members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Committee, Inc.
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Pennsylvania-Continued
D. W. LaRue, former professor of psychology, Pennsylvania State Teachers
College
Stuart F. Louchheim, treasurer, Stuart F. Louchheim Co., Philadelphia
Frederick C. McKee," former national treasurer, AAUN, Pittsburgh
Mrs. Grenville D. Montgomery, honorary vice president, World Affairs
Council of Philadelphia
Grenville D. Montgomery, retired, Haverford
Hugh Moore, chairman of the board, Dixie Cup Co.
Dr. John W. Nason, president, Foreign Policy Association; former president,
Swarthmore College
Wilbur 1. Newstetter, Jr., attorney, Pittsburgh
Charles B. Nutting, dean, University of Pittsburgh School of Law
Mrs. Thomas Parran, Pittsburgh
Dr. Thomas Parran, educator, ex-Surgeon General of the United States,
Pittsburgh
Dr. Daniel A. Poling, chaplain, Chapel of the Four Chaplains; editor,
Christian Herald
H. W. Prentis, Jr., chairman of the board, Armstrong Cork Co.
Gwilym A. Price, president, Westinghouse Electric Corp.
Alexander P. Reed, president, Fidelity Trust Co., Pittsburgh
Dr. Allan Lake Rice," professor of language, Ursinus College
Andrew W. Robertson, former chairman of the board, Westinghouse Electric
Corp.
A. W. Schmidt,1 vice president, T. Mellon & Sons
Hon. Edward L. Sittler, Jr., former Member of Congress
Max Slepin, vice president, Pennsylvania Laundry & Star Industrial Towel
Co.

Judge Sara M. Soffel, judge, court of common pleas, Allegheny County
Lt. Col. R, W. Valimont,1 attorney
Lester B. Vernon, president, Vernon-Benshoff Co., Pittsburgh
Rhode Island:
Hon. John Nicholas Brown, former Undersecretary of the Navy
Sevellon Brown, editor and publisher, the Providence Journal and the Evening Bulletin
Judge Luigi De Pasquale, judge, district court, Providence
Mrs. M. C. Edgren, secretary, English Speaking Union, Rhode Island
Almet Jenks, writer, Little Compton
Albert E. Noelte, president and treasurer, Priscilla Braid Co.
A. Hamilton Rice, explorer and geographer, Newport
L. Metcalf Walling, patent attorney, Rhode Island
Adm. H. E. Yarnell, USN, retired
South Carolina: R. Beverley Herbert, attorney, Columbia
South Dakota: Hon. M. A. Brown, assistant United States attorney for South
Dakota
Tennessee:
John W. Apperson, attorney, Memphis
Gordon Browning, former Governor of Tennessee
Lucius E. Burch, Jr., attorney, Collierville
Hon. Walter C. Chandler, former Member of Congress, Tennessee
Hon. James F. Corn, Cleveland
Rt. Rev. Edmund P. Dandridge, Episcopal bishop of Tennessee
H. L. Dickason, Morristown
Glen A. King, Cash Economy Wholesale Grocery Co.
George L. McInturff, public utilities commissioner, Chattanooga
Edward J. Meeman, editor, Memphis Press Scimitar
W. F. Moehlman, vice president, Tennessee Metal Culvert Co.
Edmund Orgill,1 president, Orgill Bros. & Co., Memphis
Joseph Orgill, Jr., secretary-treasurer, Orgill Bros. & Co., Memphis
J. Winfield Qualls, teacher, Nashville
Dr. Peyton N. Rhodes, president, Southwestern College at Memphis
Gilmer Richardson, Memphis
Mrs. Carl Stafford, Knoxville
Texas:
Mrs. George Abbott, Dallas
George Abbott, teacher, Nashville
Hon. Mark Edwin Andrews, former Assistant Secretary of the Navy
1 Current

members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Committee. Inc.
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Texas-Continued
Paul Carrington, attorney, Dallas
Paul E. Daugherty, attorney and oil operator, Houston
E. L. De Golyer, geologist; president, Atlatl Royalty Corp.
James Frank Dobie, professor of English, University of Texas; author
Hon. W. St. John Garwood, associate justice, Supreme Court of Texas
Mrs. W. St. John Garwood, Austin
Fred L. Hills, industrial insurance engineer, Dallas
Rt. Rev. John Hines, bishop coadjutor, Episcopal diocese of Texas
Mrs. Oveta Gulp Hobby, United States Secretary of Health, Education, and
Welfare
Rabbi David Jacobson, Temple Beth-El, San Antonio
Miss Betty Jameson, former women's golf champion, San Antonio
Prof. A. R. Jaqua, director, Institute of Life Insurance, SMU
Gerald C. Mann, former attorney general of Texas
Mrs. *S. M. McAshan, Houston
Charles T. McCormick, professor of law, University of Texas
Maj. Gen. G. Ralph Meyer, retired, El Paso
Walter Schroeder, vice president, First National Bank, Dallas
Tom Slick, industrialist: director, Slick Airways, San Antonio
Bishop A. Frank Smith, Methodist bishop, Houston
Rev. Malcolm N. Twiss, St. Albans Episcopal Church
Marshall Webb,1 president, Marshall Webb Co., San Antonio
Utah:
Arthur L. Crawford, director, Utah Geological Survey
Hon. Charles R. Mabey, former Governor of Utah
Grant W. Midgley, Salt Lake City
Charles Redd, La Sal
Vermont:
Dr. Ernest M. Hopkins, chairman of the board, National Life Insurance Co.;
former president, Dartmouth College
Dean Gorge V. Kidder, University of Vermont
Mrs. H. W. Norton, civic leader, Brattleboro
Virginia:
Remmie L. Arnold, president, R. L. Arnold Pen Co., Inc.
Hon. Thomas H. Burke, chief, congressional liaison, CIO; former Member
of Congress, Alexandria
Dr. Wilson Compton, former president, State College of Washington
Hon. Colgate W. Darden, president, University of Virginia; former Governor
of Virginia
Hon. Horace H. Edwards, former mayor of Richmond
Miss Elsie Gilliam, Lynchburg
Col. Francis Pickens Miller, retired, member, board of governors, Mary
Baldwin College
Mrs. Walter I. Miller, former secretary, Federal Union, Alexandria
Wayne Catfield Taylor, former Under Secretary of Commerce
Washington:
Stephen F. Chadwick, former national commander, American Legion
John M. Coffee, former Member of Congress, Washington
Kenneth Fisher, treasurer, Fisher Flouring Mills
Dr. Richard E. Fuller, president, Seattle Art Museum
Dr. David T. Hellyer, physician, Takoma
Benjamin H. Kizer, former Walker-Ames professor of international relations,
University of Washington
Allan G. Paine, attorney, Spokane
Emil G. Sick, brewer; president, Seattle Baseball Club
A. 'Stanley Trickett, former president, Kansas Wesleyan University
Wisconsin:
Henry P. Baldwin, Madison
Don Anderson, industrialist, Wisconsin Rapids
William T. Evjue, editor, the Capitol Times, Madison
Guy R. Radley, consulting electrical engineer, Cutler-Hammer, Inc.
Mrs. Thomas L. Tolan, Milwaukee
Jennie M. Turner, retired educator and writer
Charles H. Velte, attorney, Neenah
Robert B. Whitaker, realtor, Kenosha
Wyoming: Katharine Newlin Burt, author, Moran
1

Current members of the National Board of Governors, Atlantic Union Committee. Inc.
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Atlantic Union Committee, Inc.: Comparative statement of revenues and
expenditures from Jan. 1 to Dec. 81, 1958
Approximate net worth (Dec. 31, 1952) -----------------------$15,459.80
Total revenues (all from membership dues and contributions) ------ 42, 760. 95
Expenditures:
Education and membership service
Atlantic Union News ..................
Communication (telephone, postage, etc.)
Convention, Philadelphia .........
Depreciation
Dues and subscriptions
Fund-raising expenses
Insurance
Moving expenses (national office moved from New York City to
Washington, D. C.)
Office and miscellaneous expenses
Office supplies
Payroll Payroll taxes
Press and radio services
Printing and lettershop
Professional and clerical services
Rent

746.48
854.31
621.70
17, 131. 76
552.65
98.88
1, 923. 45
604. 0)

1, 510. 50

-

Transportation (travel, hotel, meals)
Total expenditures

127. 39
890. 31
2,071.00
1, 890. 71
140. 00
49.75
3, 521. 80
264. 07

-----------------------------------

2, 462. 01
35, 460. 77

Atlantic Union Committee, Ivc.: Caniparativestatement of revenues and
expenditures from Jan, 1 to Dec. 31, 1954
Total revenues (all from membership dues and contributions) ------ $29, 942.86

Expenditures:
Educational and membership service
Atlantic Union News
Citizens convention .....
Communication
Atlantic Union convention
Dues and subscriptions
Fund raising
Insurance
Office expenses and supplies
Payroll
Payroll taxes
Rent
Services and miscellaneous
Transportation (hotels, meals, travel)
Taxes (personal property, etc.)
Contingencies (including depreciation)
Total expenditures

-----------------------------------

6, 955. 48
1, 857. 47
472.83
1,226. 03
2,333.92
310. 70
1, 276.90
62. 49
648. 61
17, 957. 70
551. 61
1, 980. 00
930. 75
773.32
662.70
38, 000. 51
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Atlantic Union Committee, Inc.: Comparative statement of revenues and expenditures from January 1 to June 30, 1955

Total revenues (all from membership dues and contributions)----Expenditures:
Atlantic Union News
Communication----------------------------------------Convention, AUC (held in November of each year)
Council meeting---------------------------------------Dues and subscriptions .....
Educational and membership
Fund raising-----------------------------------------Insurance --------------------------------------------Office expenses and supplies
Payroll
Payroll taxes-----------------------------------------Rent-------------------------------------------------Services and miscellaneous-_
Transportation (hotels, meals, travel)
Taxes (personal property, etc.)
Contingencies (including depreciation)
Total expenditures --------------------------------------

$21,695.74
290.11
878.23
1, 155.37
272.58
3,054.85
753.39
9.44
199.64
9,750. 00
341.26
990.00
450. 00
1,150.28
387. 12
19, 682.27

LETTER TO MIR. CLARENCE STREIT OF ATLANTIC UNION COMMITTEE
THE MINISTRY OF FOREIGN AFFAIRS,

THE HAGUE, NETHERLANDS,

July 4, 19,55.,
DEAR M.

STREIT: I greatly regret that I have been unable to answer your letter

of June 6 at an earlier date, having been occupied with other urgent affairs,
especially the problems of European integration. As you know the Ministers of
Foreign Affairs of the six member countries of the European Coal and Steel.
Community have discussed at Messina the possibilities to renew the efforts for a
closer cooperation or even an integration in the field of the European economy.
This however does not mean that we do not fully recognize the importance of a
closer collaboration between the Atlantic powers within the framework of NATO.
On the contrary, I particularly want to express my agreement with Mr.
Schulnan's view that the development of Atlantic solidarity will stimulate
European integration.
In this connection I may recall that the Netherlands Government, backed by
public opinion, has been advocating for a long time the development of parliamentary contacts in NATO. You will understand that we welcome therefore the
coming gathering of parliamentarians from NATO countries in Paris. Fifteen
Netherlands parliamentarians will participate in this meeting.
Consequently it will be clear that the Netherlands Government looks favorably
upon all propositions that may contribute to a strengthening of the Atlantic
ties, as, for example, emphasized in the Kefauver resolution.
Yours sincerely,
J. W. BEYEN,

Minister of Foreign Affairs.
STATEMENT

OF HEINZ G. COHN, M. D., AFTON, N. Y., ON ATLANTIC EXPLORATORY
CONVENTION
A STEP TOWARD

WORLD UNITY

The enlargement and strengthening of any union, be it between individuals
or groups of individuals, should certainly be looked upon favorably in this time
of world strife and dissension.
During the current relaxation of tension between East and West it seems
propitious to engage in an effort to explore all appropriate means to buttress the
foundations of peace.
When we approach each other as peaceful individuals, we find coexistence is
possible. We must consider ourselves people of the world who may sit down to
talk over things of common interest, to discover the common ground that all
living beings on this earth have together.
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Mankind has already discovered that existence in a community is made possible.
by adherence to certain prescribed rules of conduct. These rules are called laws.
Law, to be effective, works on the individual; a citizen may be law-abiding or
an outlaw, but he acts and is treated as an individual.
The concept of dispensing justice to the individual developed with the history
of civilization. In the world community, law must be effective on the individual, else the war system is merely refurbished and opened for business under
liew management.
From the unenlightened days of Bedlam, where the insane were treated as
criminals, the pendulum swings toward modern treatment of the criminal as
mentally or morally ill. Medical and psychiatric science insists that diagnosis
and treatment must extend to the "whole man"; his conduct is inseparable from
his internal drives and the forces which impinge upon him.
As man is regarded as a member of society, the fact that society is made up
of individuals is revealed. Therefore, what helps man helps society, and
vice versa. The theory of treating man as a whole must also extend to the
treatment of society as a whole. We can no more treat part of society than we
can treat part of a man. The whole man, the whole society, is involved.
The scientific approach holds that the misconduct of an individual is the
result of tensions, and that he acts in an orderly fashion, is a peaceful citizen,
when these tensions are relieved or released in orderly or harmless ways. Can
the individual live at peace with himself or his fellow men when society requires
him to behave in a belligerent or warlike manner? The authorities answer
Modern psychiatry suggests that peace is possible in areas where individuals
live under a common government of their own choice. Most of the people of the
world are law-abiding citizens. They reject anarchy in favor of institutions of
government in their respective communities.
They obey law which they helped to make, which they understand, which they
consider just. Why should they not accept law which expresses their common
bond with the rest of the world? Why should they deny themselves the means
that can bring peace into the world community even as they now experience it
in local, State, and national communities?
The countries outside our borders which have expressed their desire through
their government, or by informal petitions, referenda, or ballots of the common
man, to participate in the affairs of the world community are too numerous to
mention.
A resolution to study the question of representation in a world constitutiondrafting assembly, a world exploratory convention if you will, has been introduced in the Legislature of the State of New York (S. R. No. 28 by Mr. Peterson
and A. R. 83 by Mr. Phipps, 1955 sess.).
Studies of efforts in this direction show in surprising manner that the
awareness of a need for a world constitution is advancing rapidly among the
people of the world.
The support for a conference to review the Charter for the United Nations
is a case in point. The support for an ,Atlantic Exploratory Convention is likewise of great significance.
An Atlantic Exploratory Convention offers a splendid opportunity to produce
a more perfect union, not merely another alliance between states or nations, but
a federal union between the peoples who form these states.
If the people will have a say in such a conference, it might well reveal what
our ancestors discovered, when they tried to adapt the Articles of Confederation
to their needs. They produced a wholly new document, a constitution which
made a federation out of the confederation, and thus assured peace and prosperity
for the people of the participating States.
This American experiment has been tried and found worthy. Let us apply the
knowledge, experience, and wisdom now available.

STATEMENT

OF

ATLANTIC

EXPLORATORY

CONVENTION

BY

NEW

YORK

CITIZENS'

COMMITTEE FOR A PEOPLES' WORLD CONVENTION, BORIS SOHNEEBERG, COUNSEL,
BINGHAMTON, N. Y., FRANCES FENNER, SECRETARY, AFTON, N. Y.
INTRODUCTION

Now we are engaged In a great civil war, testing whether the concept of liberty
and the proposition that al men are created equal, can long endure.
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This respectful paraphrase of the immortal champion of freedom leads us to
the question: Are all men created equal? Are they equally fit to govern themselves?
The founders of this Republic held equality of rights to be self-evident by
virtue of man's creation. The practical achievement of those rights in civil
liberties must be conditioned by equality of opportunity.
The quest for equality of opportunity roughly parallels the elusive pursuit of
happiness. It proceeds within the framework of a contest not soon or easily
to be resolved.
Progress may be marked in direct proportion as men have heeded the instructive lessons of history, profited by experience, and applied reason and logic to
the problems at hand.
I.

A PEACEFUL APPROACH TO THE COLD WAR IS POSSIBLE:
ALTERNATIVE

A

CONSTITUTIONAL

A. It has been done before. Witness the American experiment.
The twin threats to freedom, anarchy and tyranny, the dangers of too much
government, and the disasters of no government at all, grow more grave with the
passage of time.
When our forefathers faced the dilemma of achieving unity with diversity,
liberty and union, they met at Philadelphia to amend the Articles of Confederation in a situation roughly analogous to the current prospect of holding a review
conference to revise the Charter of the United Nations.
That amendment conference became in fact an exploratory convention. In
an inspired act of statecraft, the Founding Fathers produced a document adequate to the exigencies of union, the Constitution of the ITnited States.
It was a proposed draft when by unanimous order of the convention it was
submitted to the Continental Congress for referral to conventions of delegates
chosen by the people of the several States; it was still a proposed draft when
the Continental Congress referred it to the States, and the legislatures acting
under its recommendation made the arrangements for the ratifying conventions.
As each State convention ratified, it continued to be a proposed draft until the
ninth, and then effective only on those States whose conventions did so ratify.
"Who are parties to it?" went Madison's analysis, "The people, but not the
people as composing 1 great body, but the people as composing 13 sovereignties.
No State is bound by it as it is, without its own consent. Should all the States
adopt it, it will then be a government established by the 13 States of America,
not through the intervention of the legislatures, but by the people at large." 1
In brilliant reply to the serious misgivings of many patriots concerned with
their individual and collective liberty, Madison continued his exposition of the
great proposal.
"In this respect the distinction between the existing (confederation) and the
proposed (constitutional federation) government is very material. The existing
system has been derived from the dependent, derivative, authority of the legislatures of the States; whereas this is derived from the superior powers of the
people."
This theme was repeated In the debates over ratification in the State of New
York which produced The Federalist Papers.
"A9 the people are the only legitimate fountain of power, and it is from them
that the constitutional charter is derived, it seems strictly consonant with the
republican theory, to recur to the same authority whenever it may be necessary to
enlarge, diminish, or new-model the powers of government." '
Politics has been defined as the science of civil government made practical, or
being capable of being put into effect.
The American experiment in practical politics, the effective establishment of
constitutional government, is eloquent testimony that what is necessary is possible.
B. Law, to be effective, operates on the individual.
The legal relationship is a personal one. A citizen may be law abiding or an
outlaw, but he acts and is treated as an individual. As Kipling put it, "The
sins we do two by two, we pay for one by one * *
I James Madison in the Virginia Debates, Ratification of the Constitution of the United
States.
2 Hamilton, in The Federalist Papers, quoted in Treaty, Law: Legislation Without Representation, Fenner, appended.

124

ATLANTIC

EXPLORATORY

CONVENTION

The concept of dispensing justice to the individual developed along with the
recorded history of civilization. In the world community, law will be effective
on the individual, or else the war system is merely refurbished and open for
business under new management.'
From the unenlightened days of bedlam where the insane were treated as
criminals, the pendulum swings toward modern treatment of the criminal as
mentally or morally ill. Medical and psychiatric science insist that diagnosis
and treatment must extend to the whole man; his conduct and behavior is inseparable from the internal drives and the forces which impinge upon him.
As man is regarded as a member of society, the fact that society is made up of
individuals is revealed. Therefore, man as an individual cannot be helped
without helping society, and in turn, what helps society, helps the man.
The theory of treating man as a whole must also extend to the treatment of
society as a whole. We can no more treat part of society than we can treat
part of a man. The whole man, the whole society, is involved.
The scientific approach holds that the misconduct of an individual is the result
of tensions, and that he acts in an orderly fashion, is a peaceful citizen, when the
tensions are relieved in orderly or harmless ways.
Can the individual live at peace wtih himself and his fellow men when society
forces him to behave in a belligerent or warlike manner? The authorities answer
"No." 4
"The reverberations of the Second World War are still shaking the globe. Upheavals and revolutions, civil wars near and far, are affecting our way of life,
interfering with the peaceful pursuit of happiness of the American people.
"War scares and the specter of subversion and disloyalty bring about reactions of tension, anxiety, and hysteria. There is fear that coexistence is impossible: but coexistence must be possible, because without coexistence, no existence is possible. Obviously half the world cannot wipe out the other half with
impunity.
"When we approach each other as peaceful individuals, we find coexistence
is possible. We must consider ourselves people of the world who may sit down
to talk over things of common interest, discover the common ground that all
living beings on this earth have together.
"Most of the people of the world are law-abiding citizens. They reject
anarchy in favor of institutions of government in their respective communities.
They obey law which they helped to make, which they understand, which they
consider just. Why should they not accept law which expresses their common
bond with the rest of the world? Why should they reject the means that can
bring about peace in the world community just as they now experience it in
their local, State, or national communities?
"The countries outside our borders which have expressed the desire through
their government, or by informal or unofficial petitions, referenda, or ballots
of the common man, to participate in the affairs of the world community are
too numerous to mention. A study of these expressions will show in surprising
manner that the awareness of a need for a world constitution is far advanced
among the people of the world." "
Modern psychiatry suggests that peace is possible in areas where individuals
It also
live under common government of their own choice and creation.
advances the logical application of its principles to suggest that peace, without
a common government is impossible. The element of choice must be present,
however, else revolution and rebellion will eventually result.
The question then hinges on the willingness of society to apply the knowledge,
experience, and wisdom already available.
Peace, we shall find, is possible, because existence without it is impossible.
II.

IT IS NECESSARY "TO EXPLORE AND TO REPORT" IN ORDER TO SOLVE A PROBLEM

(a) The Atlantic exploratory convention resolution recognizes the validity
of the proverb, "a question stated is half solved."
Great discoveries are preceded by exploration: a new world has its pioneers,
scientific achievement its inventors, philosophy its scholars, political institution
its framers. Such advances as civilization has made are products of the hands
3 World

Federal Government: Proposals, Wynner, pp. 54 ff.
4 Peace Is Possible, Cohn, appended.
5 From statement in support of S. R. 28, A. R. 83 (New York legislative session of 1955),
Cohn, appended.
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of men of vision and faith who have turned the experiences of the past into
beachheads for the conquest of the unknown.
In keeping with this quest for truth, sparked by this spirit of inquiry, a subcommittee of the Committee on Foreign Relations of the United States Senate
now considers the question of an exploratory convention directed toward "defense,
economic, and political union."
The North Atlantic Treaty Organization was created under the inalienable
right of self-defense. Efforts to make such international or supranational association more efficient and effective are not only proper, but mandatory to a
government charged with the common defense and the national welfare.
That the welfare of the individual is to be found in the weal or woe of the
community, and that of the nation found in the world at large becomes more
apparent with each passing day, more urgent with each crashing headline.
Studies leading to measures which will prevent war and provide physical and
political security are all the more appropriate in these times when the very
survival of civilization hangs in the balance, shrouded in doubt.
A study of the problem of representation in a world constitution-drafting
assembly was proposed to the Legislature of the State of New York with the
introduction of Senate Resolution 28 by Mr. Peterson and Assembly Resolution,
83 by Mr. Phipps during the session of 1955.'
(b) The effectiveness of the exploratory convention proposed by Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 under consideration will hinge on the factor of representation.
The preamble to Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 states that the problem
should be considered by "delegates who would act in accordance with their individual convictions." The departure from the sterile concept of diplomatic representation of nations as such is an essential aspect of the proposal under consideration. If men are to create free institutions, then they themselves must be
free; free to act and to vote without the millstone of cold war partisanship hung
about their necks, free of the albatross of provincialism conditioning their every
thought, word, and deed.
This freedom of representatives to act in an individual capacity has been
achieved under the republican theory of government, when men stand as candidates on competing platforms, free to stand or fall on their individual qualifications, adjudged by their respective records, by constituents who are the ultimate
sovereigns.
The diplomat as the personal emissary of the crown is an atrocious anachronism in a society that claims to have rejected the doctrine of divine right of
kings in favor of representative government by consent of the governed.
The representative of the people, provided with a mandate wrought through
the process of elections is the crowning example of political experience in action
under the democratic process.
Although in most NATO nations, elections are within the jurisdiction of the
respective national parliaments, the Federal-State relationship in the United
States of America requires that elections be held under the jurisdiction of the
several States.
For more than a century, United States Senators were selected by their respective State legislatures, until in 1913 the 17th amendment to the Constitution of
the United States provided that United States Senators shall be elected by the
people. Without further alteration of State constitutions, the citizens of the
several States proceeded to use their established election machinery to add the
election of United States Senators to the election of local, county, State, and
Federal officials.
The same machinery is available, with legislative provision, to provide for
election of delegates to an Atlantic exploratory convention.
(c) The principle of fitness and specialization is served by the election process.
Delegates to such a convention will be expected to discharge a highly specialized function. Experience in military campaigns, aptitude in diplomatic intrigues, or even proven ability to amass and administer financial wealth are not
necessarily appropriate criteria for selecting draftsmen for constitutional law.
It seems reasonable to rely on the Jeffersonian confidence in the commonsense
of the people to accomplish democratic objectives in this respect.
0 New York S. Res. 28 text appended with memorandum.
7A World Constitution, Fenner, appended.
For context see statement on U. N. Charter
review filed with subcommittee.
679o3-55-9
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Beyond the manner of selection of delegates, the fact remains that their performance will bear the scrutiny of world public opinion and suffer the tests of
acceptability.
The acid test of their competence will be found in the ratification or rejection
of the proposed draft constitution they may be expected to produce.
(d) Exploration proposes, ratification disposes.
If democratic principles are followed, the terms of ratification may reasonably
be expected to be self-contained, as in the Constitution of the United States,
article VII.
If, as seems reasonable, the draft constitution provides for ratification in
accordance with respective constitutional processes, in our case, the requirements
of constitutional amendment would have to be met, namely, approval of legislatures of three-fourths of the States, or conventions in three-fourths thereof.
In no case should such a fundamental step as the creation of supranational
constitutional law be taken or attempted through the treaty-supremacy provision
of article VI. The misgivings of substantial segments of official and public opinion
concerning the actual and potential situation in this respect are not without basis
of fact or reason.
The power to create supranational government has never been delegated under
the Constitution of the United States. It resides, under the reserved powers,
with the States and the people.
That such principles are deeply rooted in American experience is illustrated
by the historic analysis of Justice John Marshall, speaking for the Court of a
situation roughly analogous to that contemplated under the terms of the
resolution.
"From these (ratifying) conventions the Constitution derives its whole authority. * * * It required not the affirmance, and could not be negatived, by the
State governments.
"To the formation of a league such as the confederation, the State sovereignties were certainly competent. But when * * * it was deemed necessary to
change this alliance into an effective Government, possessing great and sovereign
powers, and acting directly on the people, the necessity of referring it directly
to the people, and of deriving its powers directly from them, was felt and
acknowledged by all" (McCullough v. Maryland, 4 Wheat. 4 L. ed. 579, at 601
(1819)).
It is respectfully submitted that these principles should receive no less attention now than was accorded to them in the formation of this Federal Republic.
III. A DEMOCRATIC APPROACH TO POLITICAL UNION IS DESIRABLE

A. If coexistence is preferable to no existence, how much more is liberty superior to mere survival.
The framers of the Constitution of the United States wisely provided for
amendments, and promptly exercised that right by regenerating the Magna Carta
in a Bill of Rights, wherein all men stand equal before the law, and Government
is held to le of laws and not of men.
It was not merely whimsy that inspired the Founding Fathers to write freedom of association into the Bill of Rights. Peaceable assembly is essential to
exchange of and access to ideas upon which the structure of traditional freedoms
rests.
The Achilles heel of the resolution under consideration may be found in the
concept of invitation-we, they, and such others.
The subtle distinction between democracies and quasi-democracies and nondemocracies, the very implication of picking and choosing, defies the establishment of objective norms and precludes democratic operation in itself.
How can we select the company to achieve that splendid isolation from the
fact of life: that the white west is an actual minority, with neither monopoly
nor perpetual tenure on the characteristics of democracy?
B. A formula for equalization of opportunity is available. The administration
of the Northwest Ordinance of 1787 succeeded under the Constitution of the
United States. Backward areas of the hinterland were organized into Territories
with opportunity to achieve statehood on equal footing with charter members
upon meeting certain specified economic, civil, and physical requirements set
forth in the statute. The period of junior citizenship was enriched by welcom-
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ing delegates into the Halls of Congress for political education, while the whole
area was treated as an economic unit for purposes of trade to the benefit and
prosperity of all parties concerned
The fallacy and futility of writing off any geographic, ethnic, or cultural group
of people as incompetent or incapable should be apparent from observing the
intensifying struggles within the colonial-colony relationship. The rejection of
master-racism, the fight for self-government and self-determination is hardly
confined to a continent, a quartile, or a hemisphere.9
C. Democratic principles, to be preserved, must be applied.
1. The invitation to participate in an exploratory convention must be universal,
or else the primary objective stated is defeated in itself.
How can the line between sheep and goats be drawn?
How can democratic principles be preserved unless they are applied: applied
consistently, universally, without exception!
If the means are undemocratic, even in the name of expediency, can the end
itself meet democratic tests?
Of course, if we subscribe, in principle or in practice, to the doctrine, "the
end justifies the means," then truly we are subverted already.
2. Suppose it may be said, this try for union is strictly for defense; the inclusion of economic and political aspects were for effect. Suppose this resolution
is merely intended to implement the military policy of "pleace through strength."
If so, if we rely upon the use of force and violence, the threat of the use of
force and violence, then truly, verily, we are subverted already.
Are we reduced to this, subverted to acceptance of, reliance upon the traditional
"peace-through-strength" policy of the Soviet? Of course the Soviet cannot
claim invention. Hitler refined it with a racist point-counter-point. Napoleon
gave it geographic interpretation. The Caesars, Alexander, Tamerlane, they
had their fling at it.
If we would give the lie, why fill the bill?
3. The term or concept of defense defies explicit definition. Defense is but
the counterpart of aggression which can hardly be defined-and make the
definition stick any better than the late, perhaps lamented, doctrine of containment.
CONCLUSION

The drawing of fundamental lines: Who is democratic? What is aggression
and what defense? Who are the free? In fact, the constitutional process that
establishes the legislative function must meet, if to endure, the principle of
government by consent.
If we would qualify for the definition "democratic" then it would be well to
apply meticulously the basic principles of statecraft on which the term was
earned.
America has lost prestige and leadership only insofar as she bas departed from
her heritage.10 America may retain, perhaps regain, her rightful role as champion of liberty only by vigorous, consistent, intensive application of the very
principles that gave her birth and nourished her to maturity.
The test of this maturity is underway. Democracy as we have known it is on
trial for its very life. To save it for ourselves, we are required to exercise it
in every situation and to share it freely. The doctrines of the Declaration of
Independence demand their renaissance. A citizen should still be able to choose
on which side he will stand.
Denying this, in principle or in practice, extinguishes the torch of liberty.
Therefore, in conclusion, we do respectfully urge the favorable report and
passage of Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 for an Atlantic Exporatory Convention, that it may prove the nucleus for an assembly to draft a constitution
for the federation of the world.
Respectfully submitted.
AFTON, N. Y., April 15,1955.
8 Colonialism

In the Northwest, Ross, appended.

9 Mice or Men, Fenner, appended.
10

Gain With a Lateral Pass, Fenner, appended.

FRANCES FENNER.
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NATIONAL ECONOMIC COUNCIL, INC.,

Hon. WALTER F. GEORGE,

New York, N. Y., July 25, 1955.

Chairman, Foreign Relations Comnittee,
Senate Office Building, Washington, D. C.:
The National Economic Council, having just learned of hearing set for today
before your committee on Senate Resolution 12 favoring the calling of an
Atlantic Exploratory Convention, wishes to be recorded as strongly opposed
to this resolution. This country at this time needs fewer international conventions rather than more. If this project is to be considered at all, it should
go over to the next session of the Congress.
MERWIN K. HART,

President, National Economwic Council.

WASHINGTON, D. C., July 25, 1955.
Hon. WALTER F.

GEORGE,

Chairman, Senate Foreign Relations Committee,
United States Senate Office Building:
I was unable to appear before your committee considering Senate Concurrent
Resolution 12 last Friday because of out-of-town commitments scheduled prior
to this hearing. For the record of this hearing, the International Association
of Machinists respectfully requests that this resolution be reported favorably
by your committee and enacted by the Senate in the interest of exploring better
understanding and world peace, particularly with our neighbors associated with
the free world. The machinists was the first national labor organization to
endorse the Marshall plan, and we have consistently supported and promoted
every objective of both our administration and Congress in promoting mutual
understanding and economic development for the plain people of the free world.
In view of the reported success of the summit meetings between government
representatives, we now advocate more strongly than ever a meeting of the
peoples to correlate our mutual endeavors for a lasting peace. Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 makes possible such a meeting to implement this purpose.
A. J. HAYES,
InternationalAssociation of Machinists.

TEANECK, N. 3., July 24, 1955.

In re Senate Concurrent Resolution 12.
Senator WILLIAM F. KNOWLAND,
Committee on Foreign Relations, Senate Office Building, Washington, D. (.
National Society for Constitutional Security, chapter 1, requests opportunity
for fair presentation of both sides in the debate on Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 sponsoring an Atlantic Union Exploratory Convention. The National
Society for Constitutional Security, chapter 1, desires to be recorded in opposition to any such exploratory convention.
LOUISE S. JORDAN,

Director,National Society for ConstitutionalSecurity, Chapter 1.

THE AMERICAN LEGION,
NATIONAL LEGISLATIVE COMMISSION,

Washington, D. (7., July 25, 1955.
Hon.

WALTER

F. GEORGE,

Senate ForeignRelations Committee, Washington, D. C.
DEAR SENATOR GEORGE:

Referring to the hearings which are scheduled to be

held today before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee on Senate Concurrent Resolution 12, requesting the President to invite the other democracies which
sponsored NATO to meet in a convention with similarly appointed delegates from
the United States, etc., I would advise that while the American Legion is not
asking for permission to have a representative heard during the hearing, I
would like to state that it is the policy of our organization to recognize and support the effort of our Government and our allies through agreements between
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nations, to stimulate trade, develop economic resources, encourage science and
industry, and promote the general welfare of human beings in all lands.
However, I would also like to state that in keeping with resolutions duly
adopted at our recent national conventions, the American Legion is unalterably
opposed to any form of world government.
If possible, I would appreciate very much your having this letter incorporated
in the record of the hearings on Senate Concurrent Resolution 12.
Thanking you for your courtesy and cooperation, I am
Sincerely yours,
MILES D. KENNEDY, Director.
NATIONAL SOCIETY WOMEN DESCENDANTS OF THE
ANCIENT AND HONORABLE ARTILLERY COMPANY,

Grosse Pointe, Mich., July 29, 1955.

Senator

WALTER

F.

GEORGE,

Chairman, Foreign Relations Committee,
Capitol, Washington,D. C.
DEAR SENATOR GEORGE:

Enclosed are copies of resolutions of the National So-

ciety of New England Women and the National Society Women Descendants
of the Ancient and Honorable Artillery Company in opposition to Senate Concurrent Resolution 12, the Atlantic Union resolution.
We ask that you be so kind as to include these in the hearing record together
with the short statement of our views representing these two societies.
Sincerely,
MADALEN

DRIGLEY LEETCH,

Mrs. Wm. D. Leetch
Clairman, National Defense.
RESOLUTION ADOPTED BY THE NATIONAL SOCIETY WOMEN DESCENDANTS
ANCIENT AND HONORABLE ARTILLERY COMPANY IN ANNUAL RENDEZVOUS,

OF THE
WASH-

INGTON, D. C., APRIL 12, 1955

Resolved, That the National Society Women Descendants of the Ancient and
Honorable Artillery Company in 28th annual rendezvous, is opposed to any and
all plans which tend toward the development of any form of world government
or the strengthening of the United Nations or any international organization
which would abolish or limit any of the rights, privileges, or immunities now
enjoyed by the citizens of the United States, and is opposed to the proposal
for permanent political Atlantic Union as a step toward world government with
consequent loss of sovereignty of the United States of America.

RESOLUTION ADOPTED BY THE NATIONAL SOCIETY OF NEW ENGLAND WOMEN AT THEIR

42D ANNUAL CONGRESS MAY

9-11, 1955

Whereas the tax-free Atlantic Union Committee has introduced in the United
States Senate a concurrent resolution known as the Atlantic Union Resolution
(S. Con. Res. 12 and H. Con. Res. 62, 63, 80, and 84), which provides for a
federal convention to be called within the framework of the United Nations, of
a federal union of the North Atlantic Treaty countries and such other countries
as the convention may invite to send delegates; and
Whereas United States membership in such a union would entail surrender
of our sovereignty, violation of our Constitution, and interference with our
internal laws, and
Whereas such an exploratory convention would have as one of its objectives
the surrender of American sovereignty: Therefore, be it
Resolved, That the National Society of New England Women in 42d congress
assembled, opposes the Atlantic Union exploratory convention (S. Con. Res. 12).

STATEMENT FOR THE NATIONAL SOCIETY OF NEW DENGLAND WOMEN AND THE
NATIONAL SOCIETY WOMEN DESCENDANTS OF T*E ANCIENT AND HONORABLE
ARTILLERY COMPANY

Mr. Chairman, the National Society of New England Women and the National
Society Women Descendants of the Ancient and Honorable Artillery Company
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have always opposed world government and oppose Senate Concurrent Resolution
12 as they did its predecessors, which authorizes the President "to invite the
other democracies which sponsored the North Atlantic Treaty to name delegates,
including members of their principal political parties, to meet in a convention
with similarly appointed delegates from the United States and from such other
democracies as the convention may invite, to explore and to report to what extent
their peoples might further unite within the framework of the United Nations,
and agree to form, federally or otherwise, a defense, economic, and political
union," as a step toward world government. The opposing resolutions of these
two societies are attached for the record.
Proponents have testified from the beginning (see hearings on ratification of
the North Atlantic Pact April 1949 for testimony of Owen Roberts and Will
Clayton) that the North Atlantic Pact is a natural and necessary step on the
road to federal union (world government) and that as soon as ratified the
President should be directed by Congress to call a convention of North Atlantic
Pact signers to set up a fed-ral plan. Mr. Clarence Streit of the board of
governors of Atlantic Union Committee gratuitously offered in his book Union
Now, an "illustrative constitution" which wipes out the Constitution of the
United States.
It is apparently assumed that the world can unite as readily as did the Thirteen
American Colonies.
What proponents seem to overlook is the fact that the
Constitution of the United States evolved from those already in existence in the
colonies.
This country had had 150 years of experience with effective selfgovernment within working charters of the various colonies and these were
bound together by a connon cultural and language tradition, a long legal
tradition of English common law. There were perhaps 3 million colonists.
Today the world's population is 2,250,000,000 of totally different colors, races,
creeds, traditions, customs, habits, and language, most with little experience
in self-government.
Many are financially embarrassed or broke, constituting a
liability for the freemen with whom they form a partnership or permanent union.
DEMOCRACIES

NOT DEFINED

What countries are the democracies?
The signatories of the North Atlantic
Treaty are the United States, Canada, Belgium, Denmark, France, Iceland, Italy,
Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, and the United Kingdom
(treaty signed April 4, 1949).
In February 1952 Greece and Turkey were added.
To call these nations all democracies is to assume a false premise. The United
States is a constitutional republic. France is a republic in name only with a
third of her Chamber of Deputies Communist; Portugal is a dictatorship; Italy
has Socialist controls and a rich and powerful Communist Party and so on.
How is an economic union to be attained among countries, some of which are
committed to free enterprise and others to socialism-fruit of the same tree as
communism? Only by United States acceptance of a planned economy or
requiring many of the others to abandon it, can Atlantic Union be achieved.
For the United States to accept planned economy is unthinkable, if we can
prevent it-for the United States to force others to abandon theirs is impossible.
In an Atlantic Union supragovernment, possessing the basic governmental
powers to write and enforce laws, authority to use force, control of money and
taxing power, the United States would lose its sovereignty and be reduced to
the level of the majority, or be forced to assume the burden of the whole.
Either position would be abhorrent to our free enterprise system and to our people who have made it work. We know that Senator Byrd was right when he
said in a speech in 1950 that "actually the free enterprise system is a greater
deterrent to world conflict and more dependable guardian of the peace than the
United Nations Organization ever will be. It is the only force in the world that
Russia understands and fears." Free and independent nations of freemen are
essential to peace and freedom and constitute their greatest bulwark through the
spirit of liberty and marvelous productiveness inherent in every free and independent nation of freemen. A hybrid union with the American Republic of a
socialist jungle of European nations experienced in producing endless deficits,
would constitute a millstone about the neck of every nation of freemen. The
result would be the reduction of America to the low level of the rest of the
Socialist-Communist world.
Our War of Independence was a fight to break off commitments of a world
nature. The British Empire then extended over the seven seas and as a part
of this world organization America had been dragged into four colonial wars.
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The Revolution was aimed at breaking these bloody and expensive ties to the
mother country and the Founding Fathers who met in the Constitutional Convention wanted to isolate us from the ever-recurring wars of those kilkenny
cats of Europe. We know what Washington thought of "entangling alliances"
and it is impossible to read between the lines of the Constitution of the United
States and see any glimpse of world government.
The Atlantic Union Committee is doing all it can to publicize this effort to have
the United States abandon its own Constitution. For this effort, they have received a tax exemption status from the Department of Internal Revenue. The
attached letter for the record frankly tells the gimmick they used. The
subterfuge of calling a convention to discuss ways and means of selling out the
sovereignty of the United States in a concurrent resolution is not "influencing
legislation." The Secretary hopes "the cat will not be let out of the bag." We
hope it is already out. Taxpayers should have this relief from aiding in their
own suicide.
Senators take an oath to support and defend the Constitution of the United
States and to bear true faith to it. We therefore do not understand how they
can justify support of this Atlantic Union resolution that seeks ways and means
to wipe it out. The Times-Herald, Washington, D. C., reported September 29,
1952 that two senatorial supporters went to Canada in April of that year to further the scheme. A member of the Dominion Parliament said that if the purposes of Atlantic Union were realized, "patriotism will be banned and forbidden.
Patriotism will be equivalent to what treason is now in the criminal code."
We think that uncounted Americans want to know whether patriotism is to
become a criminal offense. Is that the way sponsors want it? Do they think
denial of patrioism is a good thing? We want to know.
The issue is the preservation of this Republic under the Constitution of the
United States. This Committee knows that eternal vigilance is the price of
liberty. Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 should be rejected.
MADALEN DINGLEY LEETH, Chairman.

STRICTLY CONFIDENTIAL
ATLANTIC

UNION

COMMITTEE,

INC.,

Washington 6, D. C., April .30, 1954.
Justice OWEN J.

ROBERTS,

Philadelphia,Pa.
DRAB MR. JUSTICE: Now that we have our tax exemption, there seems to be
two doubts in the minds of some of our members. One has to do with whether
or not we can stay exempt, and the other has to do with the amount of political
activity in which we can indulge and retain our tax exemption.
The answers to these questions depend upon the underlying philosophy behind
the order issued by the Department of Internal Revenue. Some of the members obviously feel that we were given tax exemption because we had not engaged
in any political activity for more than a year. This reasoning leads to the conclusion that we will lose our exemption if and when we re-engage in such activity.
The World Federalists obviously think that this is how we managed to get tax
exemption, and I would be just as happy if they continued to believe this. However, it is not the case.
The Department of Internal Revenue grants tax exemption in many ways.
The exemption can be so worded that it is effective on a given date, which shows
that the organization was not exempt before that date and is exempt from that
date on. Our exemption is not so limited. I have checked with a member of
the Board of Review on this subject, and she tells me that on the basis of our
exemption, upon which she herself passed, the Atlantic Union Committee not
only is tax exempt but has been from the date it was incorporated in the State
of New York.
That means that any of our past contributors may file amended returns
for the past years, and deduct their contributions. However, my informant
cautioned me to point out to such contributors that amended returns are usually
subjected to close scrutiny and she would advise against filing such returns.
This is a decision which each contributor will have to make for himself.
The more important matter, it seems to me, is this: Our application stated
that we had supported resolutions; in fact that we had formed the committee
specifically for that purpose. We also contended that a concurrent resolution
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was not legislation, and promised the Department of Internal Revenue that we
would not devote any "substantial efforts" to influencing legislation. In return
the Department has looked over our literature, budget, bylaws and charter, and
has declared that we have been tax exempt since the date of our incorporation.
It therefore seems, apparent to me that our activities in the future need only
be guided by our activities in the past. Tax exemption has not limited us in
any way.
Our accountant feels that the Department of Internal Revenue would resent
our broadcasting around the means by which we obtained tax exemption, and it
is therefore fine, as far as we are concerned, if the World Federalists think
that we have retired from the political arena. However, we do not want our members to share the same delusion. This is something of a problem because, if
we tell them that the committee has been tax exempt since 1949, I am afraid the
cat will be out of the bag. I imagine that this matter will be discussed in New
York. next Wednesday.
I am sure that the executive committee would be most interested in your
thoughts on this subject.
Cordially yours,
JUSTIN BLACKWELDER, Executive Secretary.

THE UNITED STATES FLAG COMMITTEE,

Jackson Heights, Long Island, N. Y., July 28, 1955.
Hon. WALTER F. GEORGE,
Chairman,Comnnttee on Foreign Relations,
Senate Office Building, Washington, D. C.
DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: The United States Flag Committee wishes to record
its opposition to the objective contained in Senate Concurrent Resolution 12,
which is to explore ways and means of surrendering the sovereignty of the
people of the United States.
We have no desire to combine "with others to subject us to a jurisdiction
foreign to our Constitution" by agreeing "to form federally or otherwise C?)
a defense, economic, and political union."
It would be well for the members of the Foreign Relations Committee to
recall the following passage in our Declaration of Independence before any
recommendation is reported:
"We, therefore, the Representatives of the United States of America in
General Congress assembled, appealing to the Supreme Judge of the world
for the rectitude of our intentions, do, in the name, and by authority of the
good people of these Colonies, solemnly publish and declare, that these United
Colonies are, and of right ought to be, free and independent States; that they
are absolved from all allegiance to the British Crown, and that all political
connection between them and the State of Great Britain is and ought to be
totally dissolved; and that as free and independent States, they have full
power to levy war, conclude peace, contract alliances, establish commerce, and
do all other acts and things which independent States may of right do. And
for the support of this Declaration, with a firm reliance on the protection of
divine providence, we mutually pledge to each other our lives, our fortunes, and
our sacred honor."
We respectfully request that this communication be made a part of the
record of the hearings of the committee.
Sincerely yours,
H. JOSEPH MAHONEY,
Legislative Secretary.
THE NATIONAL SOCIETY PATRIOTIC WOMEN OF AMERICA, INC.,

NEW YORK CHAPTER,

Union City, N. J., August 1, 1955.
Re reply of C. C. O'Day, clerk, Senate Committee on Foreign Relations.
Hon. WALTER F. GEORGF,
Committee on ForeignRelations,
Senate Of ce Building, WIashington, D. C.
DEAi SENATOR GEORGE: Thank you for your letter of July 29 regarding Senate
Concurrent Resolution 12. I should have liked to receive this reply earlier.
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I attach a statement which I desire to file with your committee.
,The members of our organizations are striving first of all to preserve our form
of government and our American way of life. We feel sure that you are in
accord with our aims, and we trust we shall have your full cooperation.
Yours sincerely,
ELFRIDA C. MCINTYRE,

Corresponding Secretary.
STATEMENT

OF THE NATIONAL

SOCIETY PATRIOTIC WOMEN

OF AMERICA,

INC.

We are opposed to a convention for the consideration of any political or economic union of the United States with the other nations grouped under the
North Atlantic Treaty Organization.
We wish this organization to exist as a military alliance only.
As the Secretary of State John Foster Dulles has so aptly pointed out "the
largest single political party in France is the Communist Party." Therefore
we trust that the Senate Foreign Relations Committee will cease to urge that
the United States ally itself politically with any nation in which the majority
of the citizens are Communists.
We who desire that our Republic shall long survive cannot comprehend why
Senators and Representatives, who have sworn to support the Constitution of
the United States, do not denounce all schemes for world government.
We attach copies of resolutions adopted by our organizations at the 27th
Women's Patriotic Conference for National Defense, and copy of Objections To
Converting the Present Military Defense Pact Organization (NATO) Into a
Political Atlantic Union or any Other Form of World Government, to which we
subscribe.
Respectfully submitted.
ELFRIDA C. MCINTYRE,

Corresponding Secretary.

OPPOSITION TO CONVERTING MILITARY ATLANTIC PACT INTO A POLITICAL ATLANTIC
UNION OR ANY OTHER FORM OF WORLD GOVERNMENT

Whereas most governments have unlimited powers, unlike United States Constitution which limits the powers of government and guarantees the liberties
of its citizens; and
Whereas an Atlantic Union supergovernment without these powers: (1) Authority and ability to use force; (2) power to write and enforce laws; (3) control of money; and (4) power to tax in order to raise money could not function;
and
Whereas it is the function of government to write laws and to exercise the
authority to interpret and enforce laws; and
Whereas a good law can, by arbitrary and brutal, unjust enforcement, become
tyrannical and evil; and
Whereas an Atlantic Union constitution even though it copies the exact wording of our United States Constitution would be interpreted and enforced by
foreigners as the United States would be hopelessly outnumbered (.United States
and possessions, 153,694,426; Atlantic Pact nations and possessions, many in
Asia and Africa, approximate figures from World Almanac, 1952, 397 million 1);
and
Whereas under an Atlantic Union supergovernment, taxes, fines, exile, imprisonment, death penalties, and all our liberties would be beyond the jurisdiction and therefore beyond the protection of our Federal Constitution as the
Constitution of the United States only among the nations contains the unique
provision which makes all treaties ratified by the United States Senate become
the supreme law of the land: Therefore be it
Resolved, That the 27th Women's Patriotic Conference on National Defense
remind Congress and our citizens that such schemes should be denounced as
treasonable and subtle attempts to persuade our great country to commit national suicide by destroying our national independence as declared in 1776.
Adopted by the 27th Women's Patriotic Conference on National Defense.
I Great Britain and possession figure of 140 million included in the 397 million does not
Include the Dominions of Australia, New Zealand, and the Union of South Africa.
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OBJECTIONS TO CONVERTING THE PRESENT MILITARY DEFENSE PACT ORGANIZATION
(NATO) INTO A POLITICAL ATLANTIC UNION OR ANY OTHER FORM OF WORLD

GOVERNMENT

What does an Atlantic Union government actually mean? It means that the
United States would do the fighting under the direction of outside powers. It
would mean other Koreas perhaps multiplied many times over. It means our
boys would be drafted to fight in civil wars all over the world forever.
The Atlantic Union government would write our laws, control our money, and
load us down with taxes.
Korea has demonstrated how little the United States controls a war run by a
group of allied nations even though we supply 80 percent of the men and
machines.
The United States would be hopelessly outvoted in any political union based
upon population, wealth of raw materials, or by geographical size.
Total population of United States and possessions approximately 153,694,426;
total population Atlantic Pact countries and possessions approximately 397
million (see World Almanac, 1952).
Atlantic Union would be the first step in setting up a world government. Whatever objections there are to Atlantic Union apply to world government.
WHAT AMERICAN BUSINESSMEN SHOULD KNOW ABOUT A POLITICAL ATLANTIC UNION
OR ANY OTHER FORM OF WORLD GOVERNMENT

The United Nations is a voluntary group of sovereign nations each reserving
its right to withdraw from the organization. In Atlantic Union the United States
would forfeit forever this legal right to withdraw and could only extricate itself
by rebellion and civil war.
Atlantic Union is a step toward world government. World government has
been sold to American businessmen as a way to make a rich, stable world with
customers eager to buy what we offer them.
Since 1945 we have had with the United Nations the first step toward world
government but the stable, rich world is still a dream, and getting more like
a nightmare every day.
There is nothing to indicate that Atlantic Union or world government will
have anything to do with increasing your business.
But any form of world government will ask you to pay the taxes it imposes.
Local, city, State, Federal, and now world government taxes.
World government may not be friendly to your business, and to the way you do
business under the American free enterprise system, which increases production,
lowers prices, and expands markets.
We have seen the Federal Government refuse to allocate vital materials to our
factories. Atlantic Union cartels could use the same technique to put you out
of business.
Who is back of world government?
The drift in this country toward world government hasn't just happened.
It has been the careful work of New Dealers, Socialists and Radicals as well as
many well-meaning rich Americans who like the European cartel system and
want it to take over our free-enterprise system here.
This European system of capitalism under cartels calls for high prices and
controls over production. Competition is throttled and the customer preference
is ignored. The cartel system has done much to keep Europe poor. Theirs is
the economy of the bicycle, while ours is that of the automobile.
"Foreign-born citizens have been watching with alarm the gradual Europeanization of America over the past 20 years. They have seen the growth of the
familiar European style government octopus along with the vanishing of the
American spirit of freedom and opportunity and its replacement by a breathless
search for 'security' that is doomed to defeat in advance * * * " (Mario A. Pei,
associate professor of romance philosophy at Columbia, as quoted from the
Saturday Evening Post, May 31, 1952).
What is the solution for us?
We must fight world government in any form.
It has only made trouble for us. Since 1945 to the present time we have all
witnessed the gradual decline of the prestige and power of the United States.
Today it is being pushed around in Korea and Europe. No longer are we free
agents for what is best for the United States.
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Our gullible ancestors bought patent medicines because the label promised a
cure for all sorts of human ills, from dandruff to diabetes.
Gullible women today are buying political patent medicine labeled "Permanent
World Peace."
Like health, peace is dependent upon many factors, the most important being
human wisdom and goodness. Our present limited knowledge and limited goodness make it impossible to pass laws to guarantee permanent universal health or
permanent universal peace.
Women are practical-they know a change if it is good must corme slowly.
It still takes even in this atomic age 9 months to produce one baby.
This whole question of establishing world peace by world law is really a debate
between the wishful dreaming and practical limitations of our present wisdom
and goodness.
The Bible teaches us to honor our parents that our days may be long in the
land which the Lord Thy God gavest thee. God made the races of man and gave
them different sections of the world to inhabit. God did not set up one color,
one race, or one universal civilization. Many have come, many have disappeared. Are we not presumptuous to assume we are good enough or wise enough
to establish a permanent world government which would be pleasing to God
Almighty?
Under Atlantic Union or any form of world government, an American woman
mrust be prepared to lose her freedom of action to travel, to own property and
to engage in business as she is accustomed to do today.
In an Atlantic Union Government, Atlantic Union law would take the place
of our American laws. Most of the world's rulers consider woman an inferior
sex, with none of the rights and privileges American women take for granted.
An Atlantic Union or world government based on democracy means rule by the
majority. Even our marriage laws would be changed if the majority so decided.
World peace is just a slogan to fool us into giving up our glorious Constitution.
What will our children be taught under a world government?
No one knows.
World law means the majority will decide. Some world dictator will decide.
You will be helpless. Even your religion may be suppressed. (See September
20, 1950, Report of American Bar Association on Peace and Law Through the
United Nations on Proposed International Covenant on Human Rights.) Beware.
Your children, your home, your religion would be in deadly danger under a
world government. Remember Atlantic Union is a form of world government.
WHAT TEACHERS SHOULD KNOW ABOUT A POLITICAL ATLANTIC UNION OR ANY OTHER
FORM OF WORLD GOVERNMENT

Starting in 1945 we did make one important step toward world government.
We set up the United Nations, but instead of peace since 1945 we have bad
Korea, Indochina, Red China. Iran, and much confusion in Europe. In fact
there are today so many trouble spots that the United States is spending billions
on defense and has its soldiers in hundreds of places all over the world. The
United Nations has not brought peace to the world-nor can any other form of
world government do so.
Never has disillusionment been so complete, as now with the United Nations.
It has not brought peace in Korea and in Europe. The Atlantic Pact ha.s been
set up to create an army to fight against one of the members of the United Nations.
It looks as if the United Nations would follow the League of Nations and fold up.
You are told that world government is desirable and inevitable. It has been
tried before and failed every time. History is strewn with its failures from
Alexander the Great to Napoleon to Hitler. The farflung empires of Rome, Spain,
France, England have come and gone, some due to corruption, some to brutality.
Whatever the cause, great world powers collapse in the end. And while they are
in power they cause much suffering. Just consider the world police force which
would be necessary under a world government. It would be vastly more corrupt
than your local police, about which there is a scandal almost every year.
You are told there will be justice to all when world government takes over.
But world law and world courts might conceivably be corrupt and arbitrary. We
seldom get our own Supreme Court to agree unanimously on a verdict. How
much more difficult it would be for the many civilizations represented by the
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world government to agree when their ideas date back in many cases to the dark
ages while ours are of the 20th century.
WHAT STUDENTS

SHOULD KNOW ABOUT A POLITICAL ATLANTIC UNION OR ANY OTHER
FORM OF WORLD GOVERNMENT

You are being told that world federation is possible because the United States
itself is a successful federation.
You are not told the fallacies in such an oversimplification of the problem.
True, the Original 13 States formed a federation, but they were a small group
in numbers, spoke the same language in most instances, were Christians, and
came from a small part of the world, Europe.
Most of the colonists left Europe to escape from bureaucracy, government taxes,
and government interference in the old countries.
When they set up our Federal Constitution in this country they very carefully
divided the new Government into three branches and strictly limited the powers
of that Government.
Our Founding Fathers were afraid of democracy, which means majority rule,
so they set up a representative republic. Our Bill of Rights protects even a
minority of one from the tyranny of the majority.
Now we are asked to return to arbitrary laws of a world government, give up
our Bill of Rights, trust in a government composed of all races, all cultures, and
all religions, some civilizations as enlightened as ours, some as backward as
Ethiopia, Liberia, and Siam, some with our ideas on marriage, others with very
different ones, some with a quite primitive economy and very few with our ideas
about trade and business. In many countries there is little industry, the only
banks are owned by the government, the only money printing press money, the
use of checks quite beyond the comprehension of the average man. How could
such people ever set themselves up to help rule our country without making a
botch of it?
There would be plenty of laws passed by world government, plenty of taxes
levied on us to enforce them, and plenty of jobs for world government citizens
(who themselves might pay no United States taxes) to operate the laws, controls,
and edicts. Among the operators there would not be found a single Godlike
superman, sufficiently wise and sufficiently good, to direct the cumbersome
machinery of this superstate. The confusion and corruption evident in Washington for the past 20 years would not be a patch on the tragedy awaiting the
world if and when Atlantic Union or any other form of world government takes
over your life and mine.
Don't think that the United States would run the Atlantic Union or the world
government. We would be outvoted every time: United States and possessions,
153,694,426; Atlantic Pact countries, 397,000,000 (World Almanac, 1952).
We lose our sovereignty and our right to withdraw when we join an Atlantic
Union or any other form of world government.
Another objection to our joining a political Atlantic Union is: England, Belgium, Holland, and France have maintained for many years huge possessions and
colonies in Asia, Africa, and some in South America. The populations involved
resent the present status of what is called white supremacy. Shall American
boys be forever drafted to fight in these complicated quarrels and civil wars all
over the world, which may continue for hundreds of years? (See New York
Times, November 19, 1952: "Moroccan Sultan Wants French Out.")
WHAT RELIGIOUS LEADERS SHOULD KNOW ABOUT A POLITICAL ATLANTIC UNION OR ANY
OTHER FORM OF WORLD GOVERNMENT

An Atlantic Union or any other form of world government would not uphold
religious freedom as protected by the United States Constitution in the first
amendment- The September 20, 1950, American Bar Association report called
Peace and Law Through the United Nations, says, regarding the proposed interUational covenant on human rights:
"Today, when an atheistic ideology of great power and proportions confronts
the religious groups of the world, an organ of the United Nations presents the
doctrine of state regulation of religion, a codification of the right of regulation,
and complete destruction of the freedom of religion if laws based on alleged public safety and order of the state shall so provide."
Peace, even world peace, at any price is not a Christian concept.
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Political peace maintained by force of world armies is not to be confused with
that inner, spiritual serenity in the face of death and defeat to which Christ
referred when He said "My peace I leave with you."
,Christ refused to be the head of a political world government when it was
offered to Him by Satan. He said "Get thee behind me, Satan."
Christ refused to permit His spiritual mission to become involved in world
politics even though He wept over the political follies and impending destruction
of Jerusalem.
This country's greatest contribution to domestic tranquility has been our
constitutional guaranty of religious freedom which cannot be maintained without separation of church and state. This situation makes it possible for religious
groups in the United States to raise and spend their own funds and maintain their
tax-exempt status.
Once directly involved in domestic or international politics any religious group
automatically becomes a political pressure group and eventually must relinquish
its present tax-exempt position which presupposes separation of church and state.
Greedy politicians, already are eyeing the vast tangible wealth of religious
groups.
Religious leaders who promote direct political (social) action for Atlantic
Union or world government or even local politics are unwittingly creating a loophole by which their present tax-exempt status could be ended in the near future.
In the Old Testament God frowned upon world government as a short cut to
heaven when He dispersed the builders of the Tower of Babel.
Christ carefully explained the citizen's duty to the state but the whole Christian
concept hinges on the importance of the individual's responsibility in his personal
relations with others.
Political forms change for better or worse but the moral laws are eternal because they come from God. Christ did not interfere in contemporary politics even
though He knew they would be manipulated to cause His death.
Atlantic Union or any other form of world government will destroy our tradition of religious freedom and separation of church and state as we will be dominated by millions of people ignorant of this concept and unwilling to accept
the tolerance and self-discipline necessary to make it a living reality.
Act now. Protest to your Senators and Congressmen against-Atlantic Union
or any other form of world government.
(Mrs.) ELISE FRENCH JOHNSTON,

Chairman of Resolutions,
Williamsville, Vt.
NATIONAL SOCIETY FOR CONSTITUJTIONAL SECURITY
Organized January 23, 1933. Article 2 of its constitution states, "The object
of this society shall be to serve as an educational center and active agency for
the security of the Constitution of the United States of America. This society
shall oppose any law or amendment to the Constitution of the United States
which in effect does not conform to the policies of the Founding Fathers."

STATEMENT BY GARDNER OSBORN, PAST PRESIDENT OF THE AMERICAN COALITION
AND PAST VICE PRESIDENT GENERAL OF THE NATIONAL SOCIE TY, SONS OF THE
AMERICAN REVOLUTION

Mr. Chairman, I am here today representing the American Coalition of Patriotic
Societies, of which I was president in 1952. The coalition was organized in
1929 to help perpetuate the basic traditions of this Republic, to advance its
general welfare, and to help guard the security of our great Nation. The coalition is nonpartisan, including, as it does, 100 constituent organizations with a
combined membership of over 2 million dedicated Americans.
The coalition has never sought tax exemption, as its policy has been to testify
at congressional hearings and to be free to present the views of its membership
upon any and all occasions without conflict with the Government restraints correctly imposed upon tax-exempt organizations. In 1950 the American Coalition
in convention assembled adopted a resolution expressing its opposition to the
Atlantic Union resolution introduced July 26, 1949, identified as Senate Concurrent Resolution 57. Similar action was taken in respect to Senate Concurrent Resolution 4 introduced January 15, 1951.

I
138

ATLANTIC EXPLORATORY CONVENTION

The coalition has, over the years, endeavored to document the reasoning
underlying each and every resolution. This is possible because of the distinguished personnel of our board of governors and our resolutions committee, which
include former generals, admirals, intelligence officers, and members of the
United States Congress. One of the coalition constituent organizations is a
research corporation specializing in security problems of the country. Thus,
a wealth of documentary records, as well as high-level policy advance, was available to the coalition in considering the Atlantic Union Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 introduced February 9, 1955.
It is our considered judgment that the proposed exploratory convention would
result in a report for world government that would greatly embarrass Congress,
as the President is requested to issue the invitation. I have here copies of
many excerpts from an address entitled "The Goal Is Government of All the
World," delivered by Elmo Roper, treasurer of the Atlantic Union Committee.
Following is one typical statement: "And in not too many years from now, I
hope that we will attain one world in reality." From page 4 of my photostatic
copy of this address, distributed by the Atlantic Union Committee, I quote the
following: "These governments would merge into a single Atlantic Federal Union.
Such a nation would have the right to conduct foreign relations, maintain armed
forces, issue currency, regulate commerce and communications between states in
the union, and grant union citizenship. The union must have the power to tax
and to uphold its own bill of rights." I urge your committee to study the implications of this amazing address.
The Atlantic Union Committee published another document I have here entitled "Twenty Questions on Atlantic Union," which deserves careful analysis
by those concerned with the preservation of our constitutional government. The
following excerpts are from page 3 : "We would transfer to the union government
certain definitely limited portions of powers presently delegated to our National
Government." Proponents of Atlantic Union have, however, pointed out that in
existing federal unions, like the United States, the people have delegated to the
union government powers to establish a common foreign policy, a common defense, a common free market, a common currency, a common postal system, a
common citizenship, and also a sufficient power of taxation to implement these
other powers." Lastly, a quote from page 16: "By the process of voluntary
growth, the union could at some time in the indefinite future develop into a free
world government." Gentlemen, I have restrained myself in quoting briefly
from this illuminating pamphlet.
I would like at this time to submit 2 pages, single spaced, quoting 23 excerpts
from the 1939 edition of Union Now written by Clarence Streit, a member of
the board of governors of the Atlantic Union Committee. On page 175 Mr. Streit
makes the following statement: "This book is concerned above all with showing
why we democrats of the world must organize our interstate government with
ourselves instead of our states as the equal units." Ou page 203 appears the following revealing proposal: "On the balance, I am inclined to favor Unionists
organizing themselves into a World Unionist Party, or at least forming some
common organization to coordinate their campaign in the various democracies.
The first step in this direction could be the convoking of a congress of Unionists
from the 15 democracies to form a common center and formulate a concrete
program." Gentlemen, this has a familiar ring.
Mr. Streit's book presents in detail an Illustrative Constitution (pp. 243-251).
I wish to read a few excerpts appearing on pages 245 and 246: "(1) The Union
(Atlantic Union) shall have the right to make and execute all laws necessary
and proper for the securing of the rights of man and of the Union and of the
states as set forth in this constitution, and to lay and collect income taxes,
duties, imposts, and excises, provided these be uniform throughout the Union,
and incur and pay debt * * *: (2) the Union shall have the sole right to grant
citizenship in the Union and regulate immigration from outside states and from
non-self-governing territory of the Union."
"* * * (b) Treat with foreign governments, provide for the Union's defense,
raise, maintain, and control standing land, sea, and air forces, make war and
peace, * * * punish treason."
"(d) Coin and issue money."
The late Justice Owen J. Roberts, president for many years of the Atlantic
Union Committee, addressed the 37th annual meeting of the American Society
of International Law on May 1, 1943, and was quoted in great detail by the
Philadelphia Inquirer (May 2 issue), photostatic copy of this story being available for your records. The caption reads: "World State Is Urged by Roberts
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While all the direct quotations should be
as Means of Maintaining Peace."
studied with the utmost thoroughness, the key paragraph reads as follows:
"Must there not be a fundamental framework of government to which the
people of each constituent nation surrender such portion of their nation's sovereign prerogative as is essential to a world order." The news story, written
by Alexander Kendrick, of the Inquirer Washington Bureau,, began with the
following paragraph: "An international government, with police power over
every individual citizen in the nations belonging to it-instead of merely the
national goverments as such-is the only way to keep peace after the war,
Supreme Court Justice Owen J. Roberts, of Philadelphia, declared tonight."
I regret the necessity of introducing this document subsequent to the death of
Justice Roberts, but feel it is an integral part of our record of the organized
promotion for world government that is one of our principal concern s regarding
the resolution under consideration.
On page 171 of the printed report of the hearing regarding the nomination
of John Marshall Harlan appears the following statement by Senator William
Jenner: "Well, let me give you, as I understand it, some of the objectives sustained by Justice Roberts of the Atlantic Union (such a union must be built
on, first, a common citizenship; second, a common economic and military policy;
third, a common currency; fourth, a free exchange of goods and services among
Now. that is Justice Roberts' statements on what are
federation members).
the proposals of the Atlantic Union."
A variation of this world government movement was reported by the Kansas
City Star. December 13, 1954, in an Ottawa, Canada. story thS headdne of
which read "Urge Super NATO Atlantic Community Would Merge Economic
and Foreign Policies of the West." This news dispatch contained the following
four key paragraphs. (1) "Creation of a super Atlantic Community agency
to merge the economic, defense, and foreign policies of the United States with
other countries will be recommended to members of the North Atlantic Treaty
(2) " 'This is no time for half-hearted measures'
Council in Paris this week."
the statement declares. 'While welcoming the progress made toward European
union, we believe that nothing less than an effectively integrated Atlanti2 community, which would include German defense forces, will in the end adequately
meet the challenge of the times. Defense in today's terms extends beyond
military requirements and into the political, economic, and cultural aspects of
our lives.'"
(3) "It calls for 'the development of NATO as a central agency to
coordinate the political, trade, and defense policies of the member nations' and
(4) "NATO already has
the establishment of an advisory Atlantic Assembly."
authority to adopt the proposed program, it is pointed out in the petition, under
-irticle 2, commonly called the Canadian clause, which provides for economic
deveIopment of the member countries." In concluding my reference to this
news dispatch, I might add that the Atlantic Union Committee devoted two
full pages to this proposal in its Atlantic Union News.
An extreme illustration of the extent to which the world government movement will go is available in the chart issued in London in 1952 by the World
Association of Parliamentarians for World Government. This chart divides
the world into 51 regions and assigns to each a director and troops
with the stipulation that each region is thus controlled by a foreign nower.
The. United States is divided into four sections to be administered by France,
Sweden, Spain, and the U. S. S. R. I place in your hands the complete e hibit
in question. There are many such well-organized organizations in various parts
of the world dedicated to exploiting just such an exploratory convention as
proposed by the resolution under consideration.
Mr. Chairman, the above constitutes but a limited review of our documentation pointing to the underlying forces for complete world government that would
move in force to infiltrate an exploratory convention. Much of this movement
is out in the open where he who wishes to read may gain a clear picture. Just
imagine what secret and subversive influences would become engaged to destroy
the guaranties we have inherited from our forebears in the Constitution of the
United States, and particularly in its first 10 amendments known as the Bil1 of
Rights.
It would be presumptious of me to remind any Senator that he has taken
a solemn oath to support the Constitution of the United States. But I think
it is important to recall that this Constitution guarantees to each of the States
a republican form of government * * * and further guarantees the sovereignty
of each of these States. The American coalition urges each member of this
distinguished committee to make a personal study of the documents referred to
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in this statement and an objective consideration of the implied threats to the
Constitution of the United States completed 168 years ago on September 17, 1789.
In concluding, I submit copies of the resolution unanimously adopted by one
of the constituent member organizations of the American Coalition; namely the
National Society, Sons of the American Revolution, meeting in convention in
Chicago, Ill.. May 24, 1955. The concluding paragraph reads as follows: "Be
it resolved, That the members of the National Society of the Sons of the American Revolution in Congress assembled called upon their Senators and Representatives to vote against this Senate Concurrent Resolution No. 12, introduced
in the Senate which paves the way to the surrender of our independence and
sovereignty."
SOCIETIES

COOPERATING

WITH

THE

AMERICAN

COALITION

American Coalition of New York
Americanism Defense League
American Vigilant Intelligence Federation
American War Mothers
American Women's Legion of World Wars
Associated Chapters, Order of DeMolay of Pennsylvania
Associated Farmers of California, Inc.
American Tradition, The
Bill of Rights Commemorative Society
Colonial Order of the Acorn, New York Chapter
Dames of the Loyal Legion of the United States
Dames of the Loyal Legion of Pennsylvania
Daughters of America, national council
Daughters of America, District of Columbia Council
Daughters of the American Colonists, Angell Husted Chapter, Connecticut
Daughters of the American Colonists, Rhode Island
Daughters of the Revolution, National Society
Daughters of the Revolution, New Jersey Society
Daughters of the Revolution, New York Society
Daughters of the Revolution, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania
Daughters of the Revolution, Colonial Chapter
Daughters of the Revolution, Liberty Bell Chapter
Florida Committee for American Action
Fraternal Patriotic Americans, State of Pennsylvania, Inc.
Guardians of Our Heritage
General Society of the War of 1812
Illinois Coalition for Freedom
Junior Order United American Mechanics, New Jersey
Junior Order United American Mechanics, New York, Inc.
Junior Order United American Mechanics, Pennsylvania
Ladies of the Grand Army of the Republic
Ladies of the Grand Army of the Republic, Department of the Potomac
Military Order of the Loyal Legion of the United States, commander in chief
Military Order of the Loyal Legion of the United States, commandery of the
District of Columbia
Military Order of the Loyal Legion of the United States, commandery of the
State of New York
Military Order of the Loyal Legion of the United States, commandery of the
State of Pennsylvania
Military Order of the World Wars
Minnesota Coalition of Patriotic Societies, Inc.
National Constitution Day Committee
National Council for American Education
National Huguenot Society, The
National Society for Constitutional Security
National Society for Constitutional Security, chapter I
National Society for Constitutional Security, chapter II
National Security for Constitutional Security, chapter III
National Society, Daughters of the Union, 1861-65
National Society of New England Women
National Society of New England Women, New York City Colony
National Society of the Congress of State Societies
National Society, Patriotic Women of America, Inc.
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National Society, Service Star Legion
National Society, Sons and Daughters of the Pilgrims
National Society, United States Daughters of 1812, State of New York
National Society, Women Descendants of the Ancient and Honorable Artillery
Company
National Sojourners
National Woman's Relief Corps
Naval and Military Order of the Spanish-American War, national commandery
Naval and Military Order of the Spanish-American War, District of Columbia
commandery
New Jersey Coalition, Inc.
Ohio Coalition of Patriotic Societies
Order of Colonel Lords of Manors in America
Order of Independent Americans, Inc., State Council of Pennsylvania
Order of the Founders and Patriots of America, California Society
Order of the Founders and Patriots of America, District of Columbia Society
Order of the Founders and Patriots of America, Massachusetts Society
Order of the Founders and Patriots of America, New Jersey Society
Order of the Founders and Patriots of America, New York Society
Order of the Founders and Patriots of America, Rhode Island Society
Order of the Three Crusades 1096-1192, Inc.
Patriotic Order Sons of America, national camp
Patriotic Order Sons of America, State Camp of Pennsylvania
Rhode Island Association of Patriots
Society of New York State Women
Society of Old Plymouth Colony Descendants
Society of the Sons of the Revolution in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts
Sons and Daughters of Liberty, national council
Sons and Daughters of Liberty, State Council, Connecticut
Sons and Daughters of Liberty, State Council, District of Columbia
Sons and Daughters of Liberty, State Council, Massachusetts
Sons and Daughters of Liberty, State Council, New Hampshire
Sons and Daughters of Liberty, State Council, Pennsylvania
Sons of the American Revolution, National Society
Sons of the American Revolution, California Society
Sons of the American Revolution, Empire State Society
Sons of the American Revolution, Iowa Society
Sons of the American Revolution, New Jersey Society
Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War, commander in. chief
Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War, Massachusetts Department
Southern Vigilant Intelligence Association, Inc.
Wheel of Progress, The
Westchester Security League
Women of Army and Navy Legion of Valor, United States of America
Women's National Defense Committee of Philadelphia
United States Flag Committee
LETTER TO MR. CLARENCE K.

STREIT OF ATLANTIC UNION COMMITTEE

THE SECRETARY OF STATE FOR EXTERNAL AFFAIRs,

Ottawa, Canada,July 11, 1955.
DEAR CLARENCE: I have read with great interest your letter of June 13 which
was acknowledged during my absence in San Francisco. I have also noted the
statements by Mr. Spaak and Mr. Van Zeeland which you sent me on June 18.
You know, of course, that I have long supported wholeheartedly the objective of
a growing Atlantic community. Our approach has been of necessity pragmatic,
but I think of no more important move in the direction of peace and security than
the strengthening by all practical means of the ties which unite the governments
and peoples of our community.
As I have said on a number of occasions, I strongly believe that this Atlantic
association should be more than a purely military alliance. Personally, therefore, I would welcome exploration of the various ways in which this closer
association, based on common ideals, interests, and institutions, might be
encouraged.
Yours sincerely,
L. B. PEARSON.
67903-55---10
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STATEMENT OF THE NORTHERN NEW JERSEY STUDY GRouP BY MARGARET RAMBAUT,
WYCKOFF, N. J., IN RE KEFAUVER RESOLUTION 12

The Study Group of Northern New Jersey opposes Atlantic Union for the
following reasons:
1. Atlantic Union is a step toward world government, which we oppose. We
believe that Atlantic Union is a back-door approach to world government.
2. We accept the statement made by George Washington in his Farewell Address as valid today as it was in 1796: "Taking care always to keep ourselves,
by suitable establishments, on a respectably defensive posture, we may safely
trust to temporary alliances for extraordinary emergencies."
3. We oppose the transfer of decision concerning American security and
welfare from our citizens to foreign powers and/or foreign nationals. We believe
that Atlantic Union would involve international meddling with local affairs.
4. As there is so large a proportion of Socialists and Communists among the
NATO countries and their organizations are so strongly entrenched they would
outvote the proponents of free enterprise, and the free spirit of man would thus
be jeopardized.
5. Moreover, the nontotalitarians in Atlantic Union would find, as in the U. N.,
that the totalitarians would tie up its deliberations, handstring its decisions, and
use its platform to sound forth their propaganda for world revolution.
6. We oppose the levying of taxes upon our citizens by foreign powers, and/or
foreign nationals having opinions and standards in regard to property rights,
the sanctity of contracts, and taxation, which differ markedly from our own.
We believe it to be in the best interest of our country and its citizens to keep our
own hands in our own pockets.
7. If a political or economic policy is experimented with by a combination of
14 nations and is found to be a failure, all will be injured by it. An economic
or political failure can be as devastating as a hydrogen bomb. There is need for
"controls" among nations, as in medical and other scientific experimentation.
Up to this time the United States has been a "control," and we believe it should
continue to be.
8. The Thirteen Colonies which united to form the United States of America
had social and religious cohesion. All came from more or less the same stock,
believed in the same God, and had already lived under the discipline of the same
laws. Moreover, they had a common language. On the other hand, the NATO
countries differ widely in language, laws, customs, and attitudes toward life,
and there is no spiritual bond among them, without which no union can unite.
Our ancestors fled from the NATO countries because of their policies of "forbid,
prohibit, and limit." Let us not, 300 years later, put our necks under the yoke
of NATO.
9. We believe that the independent sovereignty of the United States should
forever remain the ultimate objective of American foreign policy. Let us preserve our great &merican heritage for the benefit of posterity.

CONGRESS OF INDUSTRIAL ORGANIZATIONS,

Washington, D. C., August 3, 1955.
Hon. WALTER F. GEORGIE,
Chairman,Foreign Relations Committee,

Senate Offce Building, Washington, D. C.
DEA SENATOR GEoRGE: I should appreciate the opportunity of having the
enclosed brief statement appended to the record of hearings on the resolution for
an Atlantic Exploratory Convention, which were held by your committee on
July 22, 1955.
Sincerely yours,
WALTFa
STATEMENT BY WALTER

P.

P. REUTHER, President.

REUTHER, PRESIDENT, CONGRESS OF INDUSTRIAL

ORGANIZATIONS
I hope that full consideration will be given to the concurrent resolution calling
for an Atlantic Exploratory Convention, introduced in the United States Senate
by the Honorable Estes Kefauver, of Tennessee.
The Congress of Industrial Organizations has for many years joined with men
of good will everywhere who have endeavored to promote and encourage the
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democratic unity of Western Europe. This position has regularly been reflected
in our support of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization, the continued economic
integration of Western Europe through such mechanisms as the European Coal
and Steel Community, and other measures.
We believe that every opportunity should be provided to develop ways and
means by which the scope of European unity may be broadened and enlarged.
The resolution for an Atlantic Exploratory Convention would provide another
avenue for serious study and investigation of the problem of bringing the western
democracies closer together. At the same time, it commits no one to any precise
formula.
STATEMENT OF CARL

A. Ross, GRASS VALLEY, CALIF., ON ATLANTIC EXPLORATORY
CONVENTION
WHY LIMIT HAMILTON'S PLAN?

Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentlemen, my name is Carl A. Ross. I live in
Grass Valley, Calif. I am a retired lawyer, who has for more than half a
century been a student of constitutional law, especially as it relates to foreign
policy.
The sponsors of Senate Concurrent Resolution 12, the Atlantic Exploratory
Convention resolution, are to be congratulated for their statesmanlike wisdom
in introducing such a measure. I think I am safe in saying that there is no
more important subject before the American people and the Government of the
United States today than to consider how the American principles of constitutional government and the concept of liberty under law may be extended in
ever-widening circles.
The calling of an Atlantic Exploratory Convention may well be the first and
essential step in the direction of that ultimate objective. If so, and as such, the
resolution has my earnest support.
However, I would be remiss in living up to my training as a lawyer, St. Johnsbury Academy class of 1891, Phillips Exeter Academy 1892, Harvard 1896, and
Northwestern University Law School 1899, if I failed to call attention to certain
elements in the resolution under consideration. My years in the practice of law,
as trustee in management and settling considerable estates, my business experiences, my accelerating interest in civic and cultural affairs, all contribute to my
conviction than my support of Senate Concurrent Resolution 12 must take the
positive form in which this statement is submitted herewith.
RECORD OF SUPPORT OF "UNION NOW"

When Mr. Streit's proposal, "Union Now," was announced in 1938, I was among
the first to support it. In private correspondence and conversation, on the public
platform, and in published work, I vigorously advocated a federal union, which
in the opinion of many might have averted World War II.
This support continued through the ensuing war years, and afterward, when
we warned against the error of perpetuating the discredited League system in
organizing the United Nations.
In the years following the war, the record will show that we continued to
work for the principles of federal union as the greatest political development
that has stood the tests of time in bringing the blessings of liberty to those
privileged to live under our federal system of government.
We have seen other nations adopt many of these federal principles in their
constitutions, an unanswerable tribute to our way of life. We have seen the
efforts for European union on the Continent, and endorsed Mr. Streit's position
that such European union would hinder real federal development. Truly, we
cannot cross the chasm in two leaps.
"FOR RAMILTON'S PLAN, BUT-"

In January 1948, Freedom and Union carried an article entitled "We Need
Hamilton's Plan Now." The correspondence that ensued between this witness
and the editor, while illuminating, would be beyond the scope of this statement.
Eventually the article I was invited to submit appeared in drastically cropped
form as a letter to the editor in the March 1948 issue.
While I had gladly endorsed the thesis that we need Hamilton's plan now, I
pointed out then, and repeat now, that Hamilton's Report on Public Credit
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was made in January 1790 after the Constitution had come into effect. This
was after the ninth State had ratified in June 1788, after the Constitution had
been proposed September 1787, after the Annapolis Convention of September 1786.
In fact, gentlemen, it was several generations after Benjamin Franklin proposed
a federal union of the Colonies at the Albany Congress of 1754.
But the point was that Hamilton's plan for a common currency and restored
public credit was proposed and could be implemented only after a federal union
had been established.
WHY THE LIMITATIONS?

The article in the January 1948 Freedom and Union proposed that the common currency of Hamilton's plan be established among the United States and
13 other nations denominated as democracies. To name them now would be
irrelevant. It is relevant to refer to the fact that the resolution now under
consideration proposes an initial invitation to the NATO powers and such
others as they may invite. Presumably United States footing the lion's share
of NATO's bill would have strong recommendatory powers with respect to the
issuance, or withholding, of such invitations.
Under date of January 17, 1948, I wrote to the editor of Freedom and Union
at his suggestion that it would appear in the publication, as follows:
"I gladly endorse all of the article in your January issue, entitled "We Need
Hamilton's Plan Now," except where you limit the federal world government
to the United States and 13 other nations you denominate as democracies and
name them. I believe the 14 invited nations should be increased by inviting
all nations to join in Hamilton's plan. No feature of world government has
a stronger appeal than Hamilton's plan and nations other than the 14 can best
be influenced by its appeal when their elected delegates sit in convention and
participate on Justice Roberts' man-to-man basis in drafting the world constitution.
"This experience will bring home to these delegates the propriety-yes; the
necessity-of all charter members having a democratic form of government, if
this Government is to adopt the beneficial Hamilton plan. Thus, these delegates will be led to return to their people and induce them to reform their
governments to comply with those conditions that the convention has prescribed
for all charter members. Thus, the definition of 'democratic' nation belongs
to the world constitutional convention.
"Your limitation," this article continued, "involves a serious psychological
loss of face. This naming of the nations eligible for membership is a slap in
the face of the people of all nations omitted. Your edict damns them as beyond
the pale-so undemocratic that genuine democrats should not meet them and
discuss what might remedy their plight.
"Would not Mexicans, our southern neighbors, bitterly resent our having
invited the Canadians, our northern neighbors, leaving the Mexicans out? Also,
this procedure furnishes fuel to the Communist charge that the world government is a capitalist attempt to rule the world from Wall Street and for Wall
Street. Not only the Communists would be disgruntled, but the Asiatics would
shriek that the world government was organized to perpetuate white supremacy.
The role of pariah is not to the liking of any self-respecting man, whether he
be white, black, yellow, or brown. Both of these psychological aspects of your
plan would retard and weaken the movement to set up a world federal government, which is the basis on which the Hamilton plan is founded. Besides, I
believe the people of the excluded nations have just cause for complaint.
"If federal world government means anything, it means that the world government takes over all the foreign relations functions of its member nations. If
member nations retain the right to make treaties, to impose tariffs, fix quotas of
goods or migrants, it leads to confusion worse confounded. No world government is set up, in effect," the article went on, "since the essence of the federal
division between the union and its member nations is that the union has the sole
jurisdiction in the field we now denominate as foreign affairs or external relations. The public credit that your article so ably and justly extols is a legitimate
phase of foreign relations and all nations should be invited to participate and
enjoy its advantages.
"Let us see what handicaps would be imposed on the peoples of the nations
you exclude without giving them a fair chance to talk over the matter on a
man-to-man basis in the world constitutional convention.
"Your article very properly assumes that the world government would establish a world coinage and currency for the free use of all within its territorial
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borders and jurisdiction. Any nation that had any appreciable trade with any
of the charter member nations would resent bitterly being excluded from the free
enjoyment of this currency. It would be a hardship for them to continue
trade under the handicap of foreign exchange with the balance of trade likely
to be against them almost continually. Likewise they would bitterly resent
the refunding of the public debt of United States, Canada, Britain, and the other
11 lucky nations, especially since the world government might impose tariffs on
imports of commodities they produce. In this case they could justly claim they
were being taxed without representation to help pay the refunding bonds, the
debts of their neighbors. Also any relaxation of restrictions on migration
between charter member nations, the lucky 14, would be resented. In short, the
Politburo and all other excluded governments would cry that their people were
being sold down the river.
"How about India," I asked them, "now becoming an independent nation and
thereby not gaining any advantage as an associate of Great Britain? Oh, but
you say, the Indian people are not democratic, not ready to assume the functions of charter member of world government. Whether you are right or not,
this issue is not for Freedom and Union, it is for the world constitutional convention to struggle with and solve if it can, with delegates from India sitting
in the convention with the privilege of presenting its side for consideration by
the full membership in the man-to-man way and with the opportunity to reform
their Government to comply with the requirements the convention prescribes
for all charter members.
"Furthermore, India is a large creditor of Great Britain and also has a
national debt of over $5 billion. Has not India a legitimate interest in the
refunding of national debts not only as regards her debt, but is India not
interested if Britain schedules her debt to India for refunding? Why should
not the world government pay India the $5 billion? Can a creditor of Great
Britain to the extent of $5 billion be lacking in the capacity for self-government?
"Cannot this inherent capacity be identified and recognized? Or shall the
world government wash its hands of nearly 400 million people because some
provinces in their country may not be ready for self-government?"
HOW CAN WE WASH OUR HANDS?

That was the question, gentlemen, that I asked then and I ask now. Shall
we wash our hands of a mapority of the world's population? If so, how can it
be accomplished?
In 1939 I published a booklet entitled "Union Now and Peace Now: For a
New Northwest Ordinance." In 1953 it was condensed and revised under the
title, "Colonialism in the Northwest." In substance it attempts to answer the
question, what to do about underdeveloped areas by turning to the Northwest
Ordinance of 1787.
Let us return to the language of my article-to Freedom and Union of 1948.
"Our Founding Fathers cut off the western lands from the seaboard States,
admitted the seaboard States into the Union, and made Territories out of the
western lands, but admitted them as soon as they established (in spite of the
gun totin' habit) democratic State governments."
The sharply reduced Letter to the Editor utilized portions of the foregoing.
I am happy to say that not a little correspondence ensued as fan mail commending my position, with especial attention to the paragraph immediately preceding.
The analogy of the experience with our western lands under the Northwest
Ordinance as a precedent for solution of the colonial problem has enjoyed considerable currency in recent years.
However, at that point the balance of the article was cut unceremoniously off.
I had suggested further:
"Had Quebec, Ontario, the Maritime Provinces, and the Spanish colonies in
Florida and along the gulf to the Mississippi River sent (invited) delegates to
the Philadelphia convention, some such procedure might have followed: Some
reasonable time might have been given for the delegates (who failed to qualify
as charter members) to go home to induce their people to revise their governments to conform to the prescribed conditions of membership. The convention
could have adjourned from time to time during the given period. However,
these English and Spanish colonies were not invited to send delegates and the
opportunity to gain their adherence was lost.
"The success of the Hamilton plan and the Northwest Ordinance are now
the heritage of the world. The appeal of these innovations, made possible by
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our Federal Constitution, modified with experience and adapted to changing
circumstances can be used to induce member nations to revise their national
governments. However, this appeal will lack effectiveness unless its delegates
have participated in drafting the constitution and fixing the requirements of
membership."
SECURITY IS A GLOBAL AFFAIR

"The interest of any self-respecting country in affairs that concern it, like
refunding its national debt, disarmament, and security, should receive like consideration and man-to-man treatment.
"Until all nations join the world government, it should have at the outset,
for strategic purposes, the active collaboration of numerous countries situated
adjacent to the Dardanelles, the Suez Canal, Gibraltar, Panama Canal, Hong
Kong, and numerous other strategic bases, most of which would come under the
control of the world government. These adjacent nations have a special interest in the disposition and control of these bases in addition to their interest in
debt funding and disarmament. They should not be denied the opportunity of
representation in the convention when these security matters are under consideration.
"Seapower, for whatever it may be worth in this atomic era, as well as the
strategic bases just mentioned, would be taken over by the (proposed) world
government. The effect of this on seapower can readily be seen, but it is not so
easy to foresee the military and civilian implications of airpower.
Huge transport planes now traverse the ether and use the many and widely
distributed airbases. This whole subject is now in a maze of international complications that affect all nations as evidenced by such organizations as Citeja,
laco, Piaco, and Iata and all their proliferating protocols.
"Just how world government could promote and simplify their work is t
long story. But all nations are interested in air transportation, and, indeed,
atomic power, so thereby are involved up to the neck in world government and
its prospects for adopting, not only the Hamilton plan, but in security measures,
and the peaceful solution of international problems like the control of the high
seas and the jurisdiction of the ether where future transportation will take
place.
"Someone may pipe up with the remark: Yes, your head is surely way up in
the clouds. Why don't you come down to something that involves me and my
family? Very well, in the near future it might well happen that in the pressure
cabins of some huge airliner while in flight in the ether, three women give birth
to babies. Let us assume that one is in flight over the Atlantic, the second over
the wilds of Africa, and the third over Russia. What would be the nationality
of the babies? Are they citizens of any nation? The laws of citizenship vary
widely in Russia and the various countries of Africa, and the ether over the Atlantic has no citizens. Can you name a court that has jurisdiction to decide the citizenship of these babies? Why not help legitimize the citizenship of
such babies by supporting a world government?"
Are not these matters germane to the work of a world constitutional convention? What nation can safely be denied its reasonable representation in that
momentous convention when such issues are under consideration?
CONCLUSION

In conclusion, I respectfully submit that the opposition may argue that certain
hazards will attend the holding of such a convention. I agree. No steps we
take, no breath we draw is without its attendant risk. But the hazards of holding such a convention pale into insignificance beside the sure disaster of failing
to hold one. Furthermore, such hazard will be raised to the nth degree by publicity and irrevocably excluding certain nations.
In my opinion we would have everything to gain and nothing to lose by advocating an exploratory convention of universal invitation. The matters of acceptance, of qualification, of ratification of such a draft world constitution would
be within the conscience, ultimately the decision of the sovereign people of each
and every country.
Let us, in the words of Washington at our own "exploratory convention," "raise
a standard to which the wise and honest can repair."
I thank you for your attention.
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NATIONAL SOJOURNERS,

Hon. WALTER F. GEORGE,

INC.,

Washington, D. C., July 25, 1955.

Chairman, Committee on Foreign Relations,
United States Senate, Wash ington, D. C.
DEAR SENATOR GEORGE: With reference to hearings now being held by your
committee with respect to Senate Concurrent Resolution 12, favoring the calling
of an Atlantic Exploratory Convention, I have the honor to submit herewith the
views of National Sojourners, Inc. It is respectfully requested that the views
and attached resolutions here presented be considered by the committee and that
this statement and the resolutions be placed in the records of the hearing.
National Sojourners, founded in 1919, is a nationwide, nonprofit, patriotic
organization, composed of citizens of the United States who are Freemasons and
who are, or have been, officers or warrant officers of the United States or of an
allied country in time of war. It is a large and growing association, with chapters in almost every State of the Union and with numerous chapters beyond our
national borders.
Consistent with its interest and concern in the national welfare and the matter
in consideration, this organization has, by resolutions adopted and reaffnmed at
all its recent annual conventions, taken a strong position in opposition to the
establishment of a world government, Atlantic Union, or any form of supergovernment which would weaken or destroy the sovereignty and democratic
processes of the United States. Copies are attached, for the information of your
committee, of resolution 4, adopted at the annual convention of National Sojourners at Baltimore, Md., in May 1952, opposing world government or other
form of supergovernment; and of resolution 5, adopted at the most recent convention at El Paso, Tex., in May 1955, reaffirming the foregoing resolution.
Since this organization opposes the entrance of the United States into any
supergovernment, whether worldwide or regional in scope, it considers it to be
futile, inimical to the interests of the United States, and highly undesirable for
this Nation to be represented in any form at an international convention such
as that contemplated by Concurrent Resolution 12. Resolution 5, above referred
to, adopted at El Paso in May 1955, states specifically the opposition of National
Sojourners to the adoption of Concurrent Resolution 12.
National Sojourners, consistent with its recognized patriotic purposes and its
opposition to any form of world or supergovernment, and having in mind the
vital importance of the matter to the national interest and the well-being of our
people, respectfully requests and urges your honorable committee to give favorable consideration to the purposes and principles enunciated in the enclosed
resolutions and to recommend against the adoption by the Senate of the concurrent resolution now under study.
Sincerely yours,
JOHN G. VOLZ,
National Secretary-Treasurer.
RESOLUTION No. 4 ADOPTED BY NATIONAL SOJOURNERS,

INC., AT THE 3 2 D ANNUAL

CONVENTION, BALTIMORE, MD., MAY 23,

1952

RESOLUTION OPPOSING WORLD GOVERNMENT OR OTHER FORM OF SUPERGOVERNMENT

Whereas National Sojourners is organized to develop true patriotism and
to oppose any influence whatsoever calculated to weaken the national security;
and
Whereas the United World Federalists, Inc., have advocated in their pamphlet,
Beliefs, Purposes, and Policies, that a world federal government be formed
which shall be "based upon the following principles and include the following
powers": Principles-1. "Membership open to all nations without the right of
secession." 4. "World law should be enforceable directly upon individuals."
7. "The world government should have-direct taxing power independent of
national taxation." Powers-"There should be incorporated in the world constitution itself": 1. "Provisions prohibiting the possession by any nation of
armaments and forces beyond an approved level required for internal policing";
and
Whereas important inroads have been made among Members of the Congress
and other citizens in support of a lesser form of supergovernment, the Atlantic
Union, which would equally weaken or destroy the sovereignty and democratic
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processes of our country and nullify the Constitution and the constitutional
rights of our citizens: Now, therefore, be it
Resolved, by National Sojourners, Inc., assembled in the 82d Animal Jonvention, at Baltimore, Md., on May 23, 1952, That this organization hereby reaffirms
its strong opposition to world government or any other form of supergovernment
which would weaken or destroy the sovereignty and the democratic processes
of the United States of America; and be it further
Resolved, That the various chapters and members of National Sojourners be
called upon again to urge their State and National Legislators to fight against
any resolution or action looking to the abrogation of the Constitution of the
United States and the relinquishment of the constitutional rights of American
citizens through the formation of a superstate; and be it further
Resolved, That this organization cooperate fully with the other patriotic organizations of the country in their efforts to combat supergovernment and to
disseminate information as to how a world-federated state, or other federation
such as proposed in the Atlantic Union, would destroy the sovereignty and
liberties of the United States; and be it further
Resolved, That the national president of National Sojourners be directed to
cause copies of this resolution to be transmitted to the President of the United
States, the President of the United States Senate, the Speaker of the United
States House of Representatives, the Secretary of State, and to the chairman
and each member of the Committee on Foreign Relations of the United States
Senate and of the Committee on Foreign Affairs of the House of Representatives.

RESOLUTION No. 5

Adopted by National Sojourners, Inc., at the 35th annual convention, El Paso,
Tex., May 20, 1955
RESOLUTION REAFFIRMING RESOLUTIONS PREVIOUSLY ADOPTED

Whereas National Sojourners, Inc., has taken a stand in opposition to world
government and with respect to certain other matters of vital importance in the
preservation of our national sovereignty and individual liberties, and has set
forth these policies in the form of resolutions adopted at the 32d annual conven.tion in Baltimore, Md., May 22-24, 1952, and reaffirmed the same at the 33d
annual convention in Los Angeles, Calif., May 21-23, 1953, and the 34th annual
convention in Chicago, Ill., May 20-22,1954; and
Whereas there was adopted, in addition, at the 33d annual convention in Los
Angeles, May 21-23, 1953, a resolution relating to the disbarment of attorneys
disloyal to the United States; and
Whereas there were adopted, at the 34th annual convention in Chicago, Ill.,
May 20-22, 1954, certain other resolutions relative to (1) opposing amendment
of the United Nations Charter which would limit in any way the sovereignty and
independence of the United States; (2) opposing the adoption of a treaty, convention, or agreement on the subject of human rights; (3) opposing the admission of Communist China into the United Nations; (4) opposing the extension of
the Status of Forces Agreement; (5) opposing entry into the United States of
Communists or Communist propagandists to attend world conferences; (6) advocating the maintenance of a sound economy; and (7) supporting action to improve the career attractiveness of the military services; and
Whereas there is great and urgent need for continuing and vigorous action on
the part of the members of out order and of other, patriotic Americans to
strengthen and preserve the national security, to aid in the development of true
patriotism and Americanism, and to combat the forces which, wittingly or
unwittingly, would destroy our sovereignty, weaken or abrogate the Constitution
of the United States, rob us of our freedoms, and undermine the traditions and
loyalties of our citizens: Now, therefore, be It
Resolved by National Sojourners, Inc., assembled in the 85th animal convention at El Paso, Tea., May 20, 1955, That, for the reasons stated in the resolutions
adopted by the Baltimore convention of May 1952, the Los Angeles convention
of May 1953, and the Chicago convention of May 1954, we do hereby reaffirm:
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OPPOSITION TO WORLD GOVERNMENT

(1) Our strong opposition to world government, Atlantic Union, or any form
of supergovernment. Specifically we oppose the adoption of Senate Concurrent
Resolution 12, introduced by Senator Kefauver of Tennessee, February 9, 1955.
OPPOSITION TO RATIFICATION OF THE GENOCIDE CONVENTION

(2) Our continuing opposition to ratification of the Genocide Convention, for
the reasons and considerations stated heretofore, notwithstanding our sympathy
with the broad objectives that it seeks to accomplish in supressing activities
that are immoral and shocking to the conscience of all decent mankind.
SUPPORT OF PROPOSED CONSTITUTIONAL AMENDMENT LIMITING TREATIES AND
EXECUTIVE AGREEMENTS

(3) Our continued support of the effort to insure, by means of a constitutional
amendment, that no treaty or executive agreement shall infringe upon the rights
and liberties guaranteed by the Bill of Rights or those reserved by the Constitution to the States or the people; that no treaty or executive agreement, formal
or informal, shall become effective as part of the internal law of the United
States until it shall have been implemented by an act of Congress: that no law
implementing a treaty or agreement may be passed by the Congress which would,
in the absence of such treaty or agreement, be unconstitutional; and that no
change in our form of Government may be made by the device of treaty ratification. Also, our position that, until the foregoing or equally acceptable safeguards are adopted, any treaty or executive agreement which may be construed
as invading our domestic law or as containing restrictions upon or derogation
of our rights, as free Americans, should be summarily rejected by the Senate of
the United States.
SUPPORT OF THE IMMIGRATION AND NATIONALITY ACT

(4) Our continued support of the Immigration and Nationality Act, more
commonly referred to as the McCarran-Walter Act, which has provided a much
needed codification and revision of our immigration and nationality laws and
has instituted a sane and sound immigration and naturalization system. We
affirm our belief that the act is operating effectively in the best interests of the
American people, and we call upon our members and upon all patriotic citizens of
the United States to resist any weakening amendments or charges in the Immigration and Nationality Act, and we particularly oppose the adoption of S. 519,
84th Congress, which would make possible an increase of annual immigration to
350,000 persons, many of whom have an alien political philosophy favoring the
overthrow of our Government and institutions by force and violence.
OPPOSITION TO UNESCO PUBLICATIONS

AND

PROGRAMS

(5) Our continuing opposition to the distribution and use of the United Nations
Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization's publications and programs
in our schools as being destructive of good citizenship, encouraging world citizenship and clearly contributing to the undermining of our ideals, traditions, and
loyalties, and being, in spirit, anti-American. We are opposed to the use of such
propaganda in American schools and urge the Congress to withdraw its support
of UNESCO.
SUPPORT OF ASSERTIONS OF CLAIM TO SOVEREIGNTY OVER ANTARCTIC AREAS

(6) Our support of legislative action to assert the claims of the United States
of America to sovereignty over certain areas of the Antarctic Continent which
American citizens have explored and claimed for the United States-specifically
House Joint Resolution 25, 84th Congress, introduced by Representative Tollefson
of Washington.
SUPPORT OF DISARMAMENT OF ATTORNEYS DISLOYAL TO THE UNITED STATES

(7) Our support and commendation of the action taken by the American
Bar Association and by State and local bar associations looking to the expulsion
from membership and the instituting of disbarment proceedings in the case of
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attorneys who are members of the Communist Party or who advocate the violent
overthrow of the Government or other Communist or subversive ideologies.
OPPOSITION TO AMENDMENT OF THE UNITED NATIONS CHARTER WHICH WOULD LIMIT
THE SOVEREIGNTY AND INDEPENDENCE OF THE UNITED STATES

(8) Our opposition to any amendment of the United Nations Charter which
would vest in the United Nations authority to employ the Armed Forces of the
United States without our consent; or which would empower the United Nations
to raise, establish, or maintain a world military force; or which would prohibit
sovereign nations from maintaining national military forces of their own; or
would limit the right of the United States to veto the admission of any nation
into the United Nations or to veto determinations with respect to international
control of atomic power or nuclear energy with which it is not in agreement, or
would otherwise limit the veto power of the United States. Our further opposition to the vesting in the United Nations of any power to tax, to make laws,
or to establish courts to try offenders against such laws. Still further, our
opposition to any amendment of the United Nations Charter which would tend
toward the development of the United Nations into a world government or other
form of supergovernment. We urge the rejection by our Government of the
various proposals outlined hereinbefore and any others that may be brought
forward which would alter the United Nations Charter so as to abolish or restrict
the sovereignty and independence of the United States or the rights of our
citizens.
OPPOSITION TO THE ADOPTION OF A TREATY, CONVENTION,
HUMAN RIGHTS

OR AGREEMENT ON

(9) Our opposition to the adoption of any international treaty, convention,
or agreement purporting to define or declare the existence of any human right
or rights containing any provision which differs in any respect whatever from
the precise phraseology of the Bill of Rights in the Constitution of the United
States, unless the proposed language shall first have been adopted by the people
of the United States as an amendment of the Constitution; and, recognizing our
national obligation to make the Bill of Rights effective with respect to those to
whom it now applies, our opposition to the adoption of any treaty, convention,
or agreement which purports to define or declare the existence of any human
right or rights, even though precisely consistent with the Bill of Rights in the
Constitution of the United States, if such treaty, convention or agreement creates,
in any way, any obligation upon the United States for the carrying out or enforcement of any such right or rights among other people or nations anywhere in
the world.
OPPOSITION TO ADMISSION

OF COMMUNIST CHINA INTO THE UNITED

NATIONS

(10) Our firm opposition to the admission of the Communist Chinese Government into the United Nations and our strong endorsement of the use of the veto,
if necessary, by the United States representative to the United Nations, to prevent such admission.
OPPOSITION TO FURTHER EXTENSION

OF THE STATUS OF FORCES AGREEMENT

(11) Our deep concern over the denial to citizens of the United States serving
as members of our Armed Forces in certain foreign countries of the fundamental
rights established under our laws for an accused person; their being subjected
to trial by the courts of those respective nations under the terms of a treaty,
"Agreement between the Parties to the North Atlantic Treaty regarding the
status of their Forces"; and their being denied their right under the Constitution
of the United States to be tried for their alleged offenses before tribunals established by the laws of the United States. Further, our unqualified opposition
to any additional extension or extensions of such agreement to any other foreign
nation or nations. And we call upon the President of the United States and the
Secretary of State to denounce the present agreement at the expiration of a
period of 4 years from the effective date thereof by notification to the contracting parties in accordance with article XIX of the agreement.
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(12) Our opposition to the entry into the United States of Communists or
Communist propagandists to attend international conferences and meetings.
We express our gratification that the McCarran-Walter Immigration and Nationality Act contains adequate statutory provisions whereby the appropriate
agencies of the Government are armed with authority to refuse visas or to
carefully restrict the activities and movements of foreign delegates who, while
attending international conferences or meetings, might otherwise engage in subversive activities and propaganda in the United States. Further, we urge the
appropriate agencies of the Government to continue to exercise every care and
to use fully the powers given them by the Immigration and National Act to protect our shores against the entry or improper activities of Communists or other
subversives, or of persons who are propagandists for communism, who seek
admission into the country to participate in international conferences or meetings therein.
ADVOCATION

OF MAINTENANCE

OF A

SOUND

ECONOMY

(13) Our deep concern over the dispersal and dissipation of our national
wealth by means of open-handed and improvident gifts to other nations and
political entities throughout the world. We deplore the continuation of such
widespread, profuse, and excessive grants of our national wealth and call upon
the President of the United States and the Congress to put an end to the
squandering of our economic resources and the placing of our economic welfare
in jeopardy.
SUPPORT OF ACTION FOR IMPROVING THE CAREER ATTRACTIVENESS OF THE MILITARY
SERVICES

(14) Our support of constructive legislation to strengthen the defense organization of the Nation and to increase the attractiveness of the military services
as a career for men and women most competent to serve therein- and be it
further
Re8olved, That copies of this resolution, reaffirming resolutions heretofore
adopted by annual conventions of National Sojourners, Inc., together with copies
of the full texts of the resolutions as originally adopted, be transmitted to the
President of the United States, the President of the United States Senate, the
Speaker of the House of Representatives, the Secretary of State, the Secretary
of Defense, the Attorney General, the United States Representative to the
United Nations, the United States member on the Commission on Human Rights,
the Commissioner of the Immigration and Naturalization Service, and the appropriate committees of the Congress.

